

Identifying effective policy interventions to prevent gambling-related harm

June 2019





© Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation, June 2019

This publication is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 Australia licence. The licence does not apply to any images, photographs, branding or logos.

This report has been peer reviewed by two independent researchers. For further information on the foundation's review process of research reports, please see responsiblegambling.vic.gov.au.

For information on the Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation Research Program visit responsiblegambling.vic.gov.au.

Disclaimer

The opinions, findings and proposals contained in this report represent the views of the authors and do not necessarily represent the attitudes or opinions of the Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation or the State of Victoria. No warranty is given as to the accuracy of the information. The Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation specifically excludes any liability for any error or inaccuracy in, or omissions from, this document and any loss or damage that you or any other person may suffer.

To cite this report

Livingstone, C, Rintoul, A, de Lacy-Vawdon, C, Borland, R, Dietze, P, Jenkinson, R, Livingston, M, Room, R, Smith, B, Stoove, M, Winter, R & Hill, P 2019, Identifying effective policy interventions to prevent gambling-related harm, Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation, Melbourne.

Enquiries

Rosa Billi +61 3 9452 2625 rosa.billi@responsiblegambling.vic.gov.au

Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation

Level 6, 14–20 Blackwood Street North Melbourne Victoria 3051

PO Box 2156 Royal Melbourne Hospital Victoria 3050

Telephone: +61 3 9452 2600 Facsimile: +61 3 9452 2660 ABN: 72 253 301 291

Our vision: A Victoria free from gambling-related harm













ResponsibleGambling



Identifying effective policy interventions to prevent gambling-related harm

Charles Livingstone

Angela Rintoul

Cassandra de Lacy-Vawdon

Ron Borland

Paul Dietze

Rebecca Jenkinson

Michael Livingston

Robin Room

Ben Smith

Mark Stoove

Rebecca Winter

Penny Hill

Monash University, School of Public Health and Preventive Medicine

Australian Gambling Research Centre

Burnet Institute

Cancer Council Victoria

La Trobe University, Centre for Alcohol Policy Research

June 2019

Acknowledgements

This project was commissioned and funded by the Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation.

The authors wish to thank Ms Helen Miller, Mr Sean O'Rourke and Ms Rosa Billi for their support and encouragement of the project.

The authors are grateful to two anonymous reviewers for their helpful and constructive critique, comments, and suggestions.

However, any errors and/or omissions remain the responsibility of the authors.

About the authors

Dr Charles Livingstone is a Senior Lecturer and head of the Gambling and Social Determinants Unit in the School of Public Health and Preventive Medicine, Monash University.

Dr Angela Rintoul is a Research Fellow in the Australian Gambling Research Centre, in the Australian Institute for Family Studies.

Ms Cassandra de Lacy-Vawdon is a Research Officer in the Australian Gambling Research Centre, in the Australian Institute for Family Studies and a PhD student in the Gambling and Social Determinants Unit in the School of Public Health and Preventive Medicine, Monash University.

Prof. Ron Borland is the Nigel Gray Distinguished Fellow in Cancer Prevention at the Cancer Council, Victoria, and a Professorial Fellow in the Schools of Population Health and Dept. of Information Systems at the University of Melbourne.

Prof. Paul Dietze is a Professor and Program Director for Behaviours and Health Risks at the Burnet Institute.

Dr Rebecca Jenkinson is a Research Fellow in the Australian Gambling Research Centre, in the Australian Institute for Family Studies.

Dr Michael Livingston is a Senior Research Fellow at the Centre for Alcohol Policy Research at La Trobe University.

Prof. Robin Room is Principal Research Fellow at the Centre for Alcohol Policy Research at La Trobe University.

Assoc. Prof Ben Smith is an Associate Professor within the School of Public Health and Preventive Medicine, Monash University.

Prof. Mark Stoove is a Professor and head of the Public Health Discipline at the Burnet Institute.

Dr Rebecca Winter is a Burnet Institute Fellow at the Burnet Institute.

Ms Penny Hill is a PhD candidate and Research Assistant at the Burnet Institute

Table of contents

Acknowledgements	ii
About the authors	ii
Table of contents	iii
Glossary of terms	v
Executive summary	1
Purpose, research questions and methods	1
Issues, opportunities and interventions identified from each of the areas investigated	1
Purpose and focus of this project	18
Focus on specific forms of gambling	18
Methods	20
RQ1. Review of gambling evidence	24
Purpose of this review	
Method	
Results and discussion	
Conclusions	
RQ2.1 Evidence from other public health fields: Alcohol	EΛ
Experience and research on alcohol policy interventions	
Comparing drinking and gambling as behaviours and problems	
Alcohol experience with policy interventions used in gambling	
Opportunities and relevant issues	
RQ2.2 Evidence from other public health fields: Tobacco	
Similarities and differences between smoking and gambling The nature of the tobacco problem	
A comprehensive approach to engineering change	
Summary: A comprehensive and strategic approach	
Opportunities and relevant issues	
••	
RQ2.3 Evidence from other public health fields: Obesity & physical activity	
Introduction	
Methods	
Results	
Discussion	95
RQ2.4 Evidence from other public health fields: Blood-borne viruses & sexually transmitted	
infections	98
Public health lessons for gambling	98
Opportunities and relevant issues	107

C	onclusions and recommendations	109
	RQ3. What other areas of public health activity can tell us about preventing and minimising gambling	ıg
	harm?	109
	Structural characteristics of gambling products	109
	Pre-commitment and self-exclusion	110
	Interactive and 'pop-up' messaging	112
	Accessibility and exposure	113
	In-venue or real-time identification of 'problem gamblers'	114
	Restrictions on advertising or marketing	115
	Stigma reduction	116
	Price	118
	Framing of the issue	119
	Affect, place of consumption, and the social world of the gambler	121
	Product information	123
	Structure of the industry	124
	Regulatory fragmentation	
	Industry influence on research	127
	Advertising, marketing, knowledge transfer and educational interventions	130
	Standard of evidence	131
	Multi-faceted and systematic interventions	132
R	eferences	134
Α	ppendices	161
	Appendix A: RQ1 literature review strategy	161
	Appendix B: RQ1 gambling interventions	165

Glossary of terms

ACCC - Australian Competition and Consumer Commission

ACNC - Australian Charities and Not-For-Profits Commission

AGRC - Australian Gambling Research Centre

ANPHA - Australian National Preventive Health Agency

ANZSOG - Australian and New Zealand School of Government

ATM - Automatic Teller Machine

BBV - Blood Borne Viruses

CCV - Cancer Council Victoria

CDC - Centres for Disease Control and Prevention

CEOS - Context, Executive, and Operational Systems theory

COAG - Council of Australian Governments

CSW - Commercial Sex Workers

EFTPOS – Electronic Funds Transfer at Point of Sale

EGM – Electronic Gambling Machine

FOBT - Fixed Odds Betting Terminal

HILDA - Household Income and Labour Dynamics in Australia survey and/or report

HIV - Human Immunodeficiency Virus

IPV - Intimate Partner Violence

LDW - Loss Disguised as a Win

LTU - La Trobe University

MSM - Men who have Sex with Men

NGO - Non-Government Organisation

NGR - Net Gambling Revenue

NICE - National Institute for Health and Care Excellence

NSP - Needle and Syringe Program

OST - Opioid Substitution Therapy

PC - Productivity Commission

PGSI – Problem Gambling Severity Index

PrEP - Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis

PWID - People Who Inject Drugs

RTP - Return to Player ratio

SE - Self-exclusion

SMS – Short Message Service. Also called text messages.

STI - Sexually Transmitted Infection

TAB - Totalisator Agency Board

TasP – Treatment as Prevention (for HIV)

TTM – Trans-Theoretical Model (of behaviour change)

VCGLR - Victorian Commission for Gambling and Liquor Regulation

VRGF – Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation. Also called the Foundation.

VLT - Video Lottery Terminal

WHO - World Health Organization

Executive summary

Purpose, research questions and methods

The purposes of this project were (i) the identification of gaps in the evidence concerning gambling harm prevention and minimisation policies; and (ii) identification of strategies, policies and interventions likely to prevent or minimise harm associated with gambling.

In order to achieve these purposes, three research questions were developed, as follows:

RQ1. What are the most effective evidence-based policies and initiatives to reduce harm associated with gambling, what are the gaps, and what should be the priorities?

RQ2. What have been the most effective policy drivers for change in areas such as alcohol, tobacco, physical activity and HIV (human immunodeficiency virus), and how might they be replicated in gambling?

RQ3. What effective policies used or proposed in other areas of public health could be translated to gambling?

RQ1 was addressed by undertaking a comprehensive review of existing harm prevention and minimisation interventions and policies, in order to achieve an understanding of the state of evidence in the field.

RQ2 was addressed by commissioning a narrative review for four areas of public health activity from four groups of academic experts in the relevant fields. The fields chosen for this were: alcohol policy, tobacco control, obesity, overweight and physical activity, and blood borne viruses.

RQ3 was addressed by establishing a topical array drawn from both RQ1 and RQ2 and populating that with relevant themes, initially identified as opportunities and relevant issues for each review.

RQ3 identifies these key themes and provides a series of recommendations derived from this discussion and categorised thematically.

Issues, opportunities and interventions identified from each of the areas investigated

In addition to investigation of the gambling literature, this project sought to identify policy, interventions, issues and opportunities from four other fields of public health, relevant to the prevention and reduction of harm derived from gambling. Other fields of public health activity investigated were Alcohol Policy, Tobacco Control, Promotion of physical activity and prevention of obesity, and prevention and harm reduction in relation to Blood-Borne Viruses and Sexual Health.

Each of these areas produced a range of likely areas for development of action in the prevention and minimisation of harm from Gambling. In the body of the report, these are discussed at length, firstly in the relevant section devoted to the specific field, and in the final section which outlines themes identified by synthesis of the evidence from all sections.

In order to provide information on the major themes identified from examination of each of the public health fields examined for this report, Table 1 provides a summary of themes suitable for utilisation in the prevention and minimisation of harm from Gambling, and notes the fields in which these were identified.

Table 1: Summary of themes identified and distribution across fields (including clear analogues)

Issue - priority	Gambling	Alcohol	Tobacco	PA & Obesity	BBV
Accessibility	Х	Х		-	Х
Advertising and marketing restrictions	Х	Х	х	х	
Affect and Social worlds		х	Х		Х
Data access	Х		Х		Х
Education, social marketing, media	Х	Х	х	х	Х
Evidence base quality, research, industry influence	х	Х	Х		
Framing of the issue		x			Х
In venue identification	х				
Interactive messaging, PoD prompts	Х	Х	Х	Х	
Modification of consumption environment		X			Х
Monopoly operation		Χ	Х		
National strategy		X	Х		Х
Peer - community engagement					Х
Political bi-partisanship					Х
Population health focus			X		Х
Pre-commitment	X				
Price		x	X	X	
Product information	X			X	
Regulatory fragmentation	Х		Х		
Research - community engagement					Х
Selection of priority product types	Х				
Stigma reduction			Х	х	Х
Structural characteristics	Х	Х	Х	х	
Systems or complex approach			Х	Х	

Note: PoD = Point of distribution

There are multiple themes not presently identified in the gambling literature. The task in this project was to identify these, and relate them to the gambling field. The next section outlines the priorities and recommendations arising from these. Note that all recommendations are, in the opinion of the authors, feasible and achievable, and are supported by evidence. However, some are of higher priority, or likely to be more straightforward in implementation than others. Some are both.

Key issues and topics

The project identified multiple topics for consideration in the advancement of gambling harm prevention and minimisation policy and interventions. Further, the project collaborators agreed that electronic gambling machine (EGM) and online/mobile wagering sectors constituted the most significant areas of concern around gambling harm, based on available data around rates of harm and population prevalence of use.

Topics identified via RQ1 and RQ2 are set out below with a brief account of significant themes and recommendations arising.

Recommendations which are of high priority based on available evidence are identified with an asterisk (*). Recommendations with ease of implementation are identified with a hash mark (#). Recommendations incorporating both characteristics are identified with both symbols (*#).

Topics, themes and recommendations

Structural characteristics of gambling products

The structural characteristics of gambling products are the 'building blocks' of the product. They are discrete but integrated elements of game design (i.e., the rules and elements of the game) that in the aggregate constitute the game portrayed. Altering these can be undertaken to reduce the harmful potential of specific products, especially where the products are provided via a digital platform (as with EGMs and online/mobile wagering). Because of their digital character, structural characteristics are amenable to ready modification, and a body of recent research has identified particular characteristics as closely linked to the harmful potential of the product.

The following interventions are recommended for EGM operation:

- 1. Abolition of congratulatory or other sounds accompanying a 'loss disguised as a win' i.e., any game outcome where the result is an amount less than the amount wagered.*#
- 2. Further reduction in the maximum bet limit, ideally to one dollar per bet.*
- 3. Abolition of jackpots, particularly jackpots linked across sites.#
- 4. Abolition of 'game features', or 'bonus rounds'.
- 5. Requiring all virtual reels of a game to have an equivalent number of symbols in total.
- 6. Requiring as even as possible a distribution of winning symbols across all reels of a game.
- 7. Provision of accurate information about game characteristics via an unavoidable, clearly presented information screen. This should include the odds of winning the major prize, number of symbols on each reel, and number of winning symbols on each reel.*#
- 8. Provision of accurate average price information to game users, preferably via unavoidable information screens detailing average price of operation (e.g., 'on average this game is programmed to cost you 12.5% of your stake on each bet' or 'if you bet two dollars per spin this game will cost an average of 25 cents per spin') and median time on device for a given stake (e.g., 'half of the users of this game will spend a \$50 stake in six minutes or less betting two dollars per spin').*#

The following interventions are recommended for online wagering operations:

- 9. Continued restriction of in-play betting on mobile devices.*#
- 10. Abolition of spot bets.*#
- 11. Provision of accurate information via unavoidable information screens describing the operator's take out for each market offered to or selected by the user (e.g., 'the operator has factored in a profit margin of 16% when constructing markets for horse racing').*#

Pre-commitment and self-exclusion

Pre-commitment systems operate in Victoria and are proposed for the online/mobile wagering sector. At present these are voluntary or 'opt-out', and such systems have been shown to have low take-up rates. However, there is evidence to demonstrate that requiring universal utilisation of pre-commitment systems will have significant harm prevention and minimisation effects. Not least amongst these effects is the ability to introduce an effective and binding self-exclusion regime, which has so far been elusive because of difficulties in identifying individuals who have self-excluded, and because of other 'loopholes' in the existing systems.

- 12. Pre-commitment systems operating as 'voluntary' or 'opt-out' systems should be required to be adapted for universal use from a specific date. Universal use of pre-commitment means that every person who wishes to use EGMs or wagering services should be required to establish an account for that purpose, with a secure identity check required, and nominate at least a weekly limit for expenditure across the system. Daily, weekly and monthly limits should be available for selection, and users should also be able to nominate daily, weekly and monthly time limits.*
- 13. Loyalty programs should not be used for pre-commitment purposes. Pre-commitment systems should be operated by the provider of the monitoring system for EGMs, and data generated (including limits set) must not be used for commercial marketing purposes.*#
- 14. Data generated by pre-commitment systems should be routinely provided in a de-identified unit record form to researchers, and regularly published via the internet in a summary form for interested members of the public.*
- 15. Pre-commitment systems operated by online wagering providers should require users to nominate spending, deposit, and time limits that apply to all providers with whom users have accounts, including any accounts established by users with additional providers. Eventually, all gambling products should be registered to an individual, with limits applying across all products.*
- 16. Pre-commitment limits should be initially established via an easily accessible online system. Once established, limits should not be increased other than at set intervals (e.g., monthly or quarterly). Reduction of limits should be possible at any time, including via use of an 'instant exclusion button' to stop gambling for a specified period (e.g., 24 hours or seven days).*
- 17. Consideration should be given to establishment of a statutory maximum limit for bets and wagers, and deposit limits.
- 18. Users wishing to self-exclude from gambling should be required to either terminate their precommitment account or set a spending and time limit of zero.*
- 19. Self-excluded users should be required to demonstrate that they have taken appropriate steps to address gambling harms before being able to reinstate their account.
- 20. Users wishing to self-exclude for a short period (e.g., seven days) should be able to do so via an easily accessible 'instant exclusion button', activation of which means they will be locked out of the system for the relevant time period.
- 21. Users currently using limits provided by, or self-excluded using non-universal systems should be automatically transferred to an account with equivalent limits on the universal system.

Interactive and 'pop-up' messaging

There is evidence to indicate that interactive messaging, especially in conjunction with a precommitment system and a monitoring algorithm of use patterns, will assist in providing better information to assist gamblers to retain control of their gambling activity and minimise harms arising from loss of control. Generic messages urging 'responsibility' are not well supported by evidence, but targeted messages that convey meaningful information about expenditure and time spent on the device are likely to be helpful if properly designed and prominently and unavoidable displayed.

- 22. Interactive messages should be deployed regularly within gambling sessions to provide accurate information about expenditure and time spent within gambling sessions. This information should be provided on an established schedule (e.g., at intervals of 20 minutes) and whenever 'trigger events' are identified (e.g., when a proportion of a predetermined limit has been achieved 25%, 50%, 75%, 90%).
- 23. 'Generic' messages should be avoided on pop-up messaging systems, in favour of information related to user behaviour. This can be facilitated by linking messaging to precommitment data.
- 24. When displayed on EGM screens, pop-up messages should be located centrally on the screen, with no competing messaging or game activity displayed concurrently. Messages should be provided in an easily read text. Consideration should be given to developing language options for registration via pre-commitment systems to allow messages to be provided in a language preferred by the user.*
- 25. When displayed via mobile or online devices, pop-up messages should be displayed prominently on the screen, with no competing messaging or wagering activity displayed concurrently. Messages should be provided in an easily read text. Consideration should be given to developing language options for registration via pre-commitment systems to allow messages to be provided in a language preferred by the user.*#
- 26. Support systems including counselling and advice on limit setting and risks associated with gambling activities should be marketed via pop-up messages regularly or under certain conditions (such as reaching a limit, or when gambling is undertaken on multiple successive days or at certain times of day or night).*#

Accessibility and exposure

Accessibility and exposure to gambling products, and to the promotion of these, is a key determinant of propensity to use and thus of propensity for harm. Although accessibility has been recognised as a major risk factor, and has been subject to some controls, there is considerable scope for more nuanced and carefully considered action for harm prevention and minimisation. In particular, decision making around changes to accessibility are of considerable importance in determining the pattern of harmful gambling, its regressivity and impacts. Accessibility also needs to be re-framed around such issues as venue and site operating hours, average number of EGMs within venues, and the relationship of access to specific harms.

27. EGM venue size should be reduced over a period of time to reduce the gambling intensity of large venues. Reductions should focus on larger venues (e.g., those with more than 49 EGMs) and those with high average EGM expenditure, and be expected to achieve a

reduction in average venue size from 53 EGMs (in July 2017) to 40 EGMs in 2023. This would represent an average reduction of 25% in EGM numbers, to a total of no more than 19.900.*

- 28. Government should provide the Victorian Commission for Gambling and Liquor Regulation (VCGLR) with clear direction as to the requirements of the 'no net detriment' test, including requiring that: applicants present an evidenced-based plan for addressing harm at their venue; VCGLR monitor actual EGM expenditure and charitable donations at venues to assess the accuracy of estimates of additional expenditure and undertakings to provide charitable contributions; and VCGLR take account of and provide significant weight to data or research relating to intimate partner violence (IPV) and other gambling harms. Where expenditure estimates or undertakings are not met, licence conditions should require some or all new or additional EGM entitlements to be forfeited.#
- 29. Operating hours of EGM venues should be reduced to (for example) not more than 14 hours per day, and venues should be closed for EGM operations between (for example) 2:00 am and 10:00 am every day. The basis of such operating hours requires further research, although restriction of operating hours is an established harm minimisation measure in gambling regulation.
- 30. Online wagering systems should not be permitted to operate for 24 hours a day. Restrictions on hours of operation in Australian jurisdictions should require that no wagers be permitted after (for example) 2:00 am or before 10:00 am local time on any day. The basis of such operating hours requires further research, although restriction of operating hours is an established harm minimisation measure in gambling regulation.
- 31. Users seeking to establish an online or mobile wagering account should be required to provide adequate identification and establish pre-commitment limits prior to placing any wagers.*

In-venue and real-time identification of 'problem gamblers'

For some time it has been clear that it is possible to identify people experiencing harm from gambling via observing their gambling and related activity. However, there is little evidence of the extent to which such knowledge has been applied, nor of its efficacy in reducing harm when this is achieved. It is also clear that such signs are most likely to be visible once significant harm has been incurred. Further, there is increasing evidence of the feasibility of using algorithms to detect harmful patterns at an early stage in the development of harmful gambling. Accordingly, there may be some merit in requiring venues and gambling operators generally to act on observed signs of gambling harm. However, there is better evidence to indicate that use of automated precommitment and algorithmic monitoring systems to detect harm and act via messaging or other interventions would be more likely to prevent or minimise harm at the earliest possible stage.

- 32. Observation of gamblers by staff is unlikely to provide conclusive evidence of harmful behaviour unless supported by data monitoring systems and algorithms capable of identifying emerging patterns. Both terrestrial and online systems should facilitate such systems, as noted above.
- 33. It is feasible to identify people exhibiting signs of gambling harm in venues and online sites. Such signs are likely to be observed when people are experiencing substantial and entrenched harm. Nonetheless, interventions in such circumstances are warranted and

should be required. Further, existing 'codes of conduct' for venue harm minimisation are (in some jurisdictions) voluntary, and highly subjective, and their implementation is not well enforced. Such codes should be mandatory, include objective measures to assess gambling harm (whether automated or observational) and enforceable, and venues failing to enforce any aspect of a code of conduct should be penalised by meaningful penalties, including fines and/or loss or suspension of licence, including where observation of harmful behaviour is not followed up.*#

- 34. Staff in venues and on online gambling sites should be trained and supported to offer assistance to people who they believe are experiencing harm. Such assistance can be implemented personally where indicated or via electronic messaging 'piggy-backing' on precommitment systems and harm identifying algorithms.*
- 35. Venue and online gambling operators must be required to implement mandated interventions when indicated via either personal observation or algorithmic identification. Such interventions should include reduction of pre-commitment limits, referral to counselling or clinical interventions, self-exclusion for a period of time or indefinitely, and activation of targeted messages in standardised form around expenditure or time spent gambling.*

Restrictions on advertising or marketing

There is evidence that the principal use of advertising for products such as tobacco, alcohol or gambling is, apart from recruiting new consumers, to 'normalise' the product and associate it with enjoyable and desirable activities, such as sport. There is evidence that proliferation of gambling advertising has achieved this, particularly with children and young people. Some moves are underway to restrict the visibility of advertising on mass media, such as free to air broadcast media, during sporting broadcasts. However, there are multiple additional opportunities to modify access to advertising to limit the extent of normalisation, and thus of reducing the uptake of gambling and associated harms.

- 36. Advertising of gambling should not be permitted in connection with sporting broadcasts during times when children are likely to be viewing, whether free to air, subscription or online. In practice, this may mean a prohibition on such advertising until after games have concluded.*#
- 37. Advertising or marketing of gambling products via computer or mobile applications or electronic games classified as G should be prohibited.*
- 38. Advertising or marketing of gambling products via social media should be prohibited.*
- 39. Establishment of a gambling account and associated pre-commitment limits should require formal identification and proof of age prior to implementation of the account.*
- 40. Sponsorship or 'branding' of children's sporting competitions by gambling operators should be prohibited.*
- 41. Sponsorship or branding of sporting competitions by gambling operators, including endorsements or sponsorship of players, should be phased out over a reasonable period and replaced by alternative sources of revenue.*

Stigma reduction

People affected by gambling harm are clearly heavily stigmatised and experience considerable shame. However, there is substantial evidence to demonstrate that drawing on the expertise and experiences of people who have lived experience of gambling harm can provide invaluable knowledge to support help-seeking activities and the design and effective implementation of effective interventions to prevent or reduce harm more broadly. The Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation (VRGF) has supported some activities in this topic area. However, the discourses of the 'problem gambler' and 'responsible gambling' have contributed to the entrenchment of this stigma and there is considerable work to be done to change this situation. This has considerable potential to support effective reform and much better strategy in harm prevention and minimisation.

- 42. Effective campaigns and messages to counter the stigma associated with experience of gambling harm are key to overcoming the harms of gambling. These need to be adequately resourced, and developed in association with those affected by gambling harm, with multiple objectives;*#
 - a. De-stigmatisation will assist those affected by gambling harm to seek out assistance and support;
 - Establishing user experiences as significant and expert contributions will be crucial to the development of more effective harm prevention and minimisation initiatives and policies;
 - Stigma has been significantly reinforced via the individualising and frequently
 pathologising discourses of 'responsible gambling' and 'problem gambling'.
 Overcoming these will allow more rapid development of public health focused
 population health methods for gambling harm prevention and minimisation;
 - d. Develop strategic alliances between those affected by gambling harm, researchers, and the broader concerned community will better inform research activity, policy and intervention development, and provide more balanced and informative advice to policy and decision makers.
- 43. Peer expertise in developing effective messages and programs for gambling harm prevention, minimisation, and treatment has been substantially under-utilised. Provision of resources to better support such peer intervention and project development, and to implement such interventions, is likely to produce much more effective interventions.*#

Price

The price of gambling is not well understood by many people who gamble, particularly amongst those who gamble on EGMs and in some cases those wagering. Because of this, the use of price signals, which has a solid evidence base in other public health fields, has been largely neglected in the gambling field. However, price can be used to form disincentives for the 'super-profits' that some gambling operators are able to reap from highly intensive gambling forms. Further, there is considerable scope to improve the accessibility of pricing information and render it more comprehensible to gamblers. Progressive taxation has been adopted in Victoria and some other jurisdictions in relation to specific gambling types but this could be further developed to remove incentives for the more harmful forms of gambling.

- 44. The most harmful gambling products should be subject to highly progressive tax systems to discourage operators from pursuing the super-profits that such products frequently yield.
- 45. Current average net gambling revenue (NGR) should be utilised as a benchmark in determining progressivity of the EGM tax regime, with significant increases in EGM tax rates above the average level and at increments above that level e.g., 125%, 150%, 175% and 200%. Such a regime should not distinguish between 'not for profit' and commercial operators.
- 46. The Australian government should impose a uniform national tax regime on interactive wagering operations based on gross revenue (as recommended by the Productivity Commission 2010). The proceeds of this should be distributed amongst the states on the basis of place of consumption. States should utilise the proceeds of this for funding product fees for the racing and sports industries and for general revenue purposes.*
- 47. Additional revenue resulting from any progressive or expanded tax regime should be allocated to the provision of effective social marketing around gambling harm, stigma reduction, well-resourced counselling, support and recovery programs, and research funding.
- 48. Price information for gambling products should be provided as transparently and clearly as possible (see recommendations 8 and 11, above).*

Framing of the issue

The way in which an issue is understood by the public, policy makers, regulators and those directly affected by it has enormous impact on the strategies and interventions adopted to address it. As noted previously in the Stigma topic, the discourses of 'responsible gambling' and 'problem gambling' are individualising and tend to pathologise individuals, rather than pursue a public health philosophy via population health methods. Public health approaches to gambling have been articulated since late last century, but the operationalisation of these has lagged. This is arguably associated with the orthodox discourses that have framed the issue and have largely served the interests of industry. Further, discourses around gambling harm have tended towards a focus on clinical considerations around treatment, rather than on harm prevention and minimisation. The reframing of the issue along public health and population health concepts and alignments is important and can strongly support the reorientation of policy and interventions towards harm prevention and minimisation. This also has implications for the way in which product warnings are formulated and displayed, in order to convey accurate, product specific information rather than generic messages around 'responsibility'.

- 49. The discourse of 'responsible gambling' has been effective in shifting responsibility from providers of harmful products to those experiencing harm from those products. It is timely to move from the 'responsible gambling' discourse to a discourse of gambling harm prevention and minimisation.*#
- 50. The 'problem gambler' discourse represents an individualising and pathologising concept that should be replaced by the concept of gambling harm, and the population affected should be referred to as those harmed by gambling.*#
- 51. Treatment or recovery programs for those experiencing gambling harm are essential and need to be expanded to enable access for all who require it. Expanding uptake requires comprehensive action to de-stigmatize the experience of gambling harm and encourage all

- those affected to seek assistance and support, as noted in recommendations 42-47 (above).*#
- 52. Social marketing, promotional materials, and campaigns to reduce gambling harms should refrain from using terminology such as 'responsible gambling' or 'problem gambler' and avoid messages focused on individual behaviour. Messaging should focus on advice about how and where to seek assistance, accurate advice about the price and risks of gambling, and encourage the uptake of tools and techniques to monitor gambling activity and avoid, prevent or minimise harm.*#
- 53. Legislation regulating the provision of gambling should incorporate the prevention and minimisation of gambling harm as its principal objective.*
- 54. Gambling regulators should be tasked with ensuring that the prevention and minimisation of gambling harm is their prime objective, and decision makers dealing with applications for gambling licenses and entitlements should be required to address gambling harm prevention and minimisation as their principal decision-making criterion.*
- 55. 'Responsible gambling codes of conduct' should be (i) revised as 'Harm prevention and minimisation codes of conduct'; and (ii) be mandatory and subject to clear regulatory requirements, including specified minimum requirements, and penalties for breaches of these up to and including loss of licence or entitlements.*#
- 56. Mandatory warning signs and messages should be required on any marketing, promotional or advertising materials associated with gambling, and should refrain from use of such terms as 'responsible gambling' or 'problem gambler', in favour of accurate messages about the harms of gambling and the risks of experiencing those for regular gamblers, e.g.,: 'Gambling is associated with significant harms including increased risks of physical and mental health problems, separation, divorce, financial difficulties and bankruptcy, intimate partner violence and fraud' or 'up to 30% of weekly EGM users experience moderate or serious harm derived from gambling'.*#
- 57. The Community Benefit system operating in Victoria for club-licensed EGM operators (and its equivalents in other jurisdictions) should be comprehensively amended to provide for provision of accurate and transparent provision of information about donations and contributions. Any such contributions should be allowable only when made to (i) organisations with tax deductible status; or (ii) bona fide sporting or community organisations; or (iii) as scholarships, bursaries, or donations to bona fide educational institutions; or (iv) organisations to support returned service personnel, their families and dependents. In all cases, donations should not be permitted to organisations or persons linked to the donor or its office holders or agents. Such schemes should not permit the operating expenses, wages, or other costs of the business to be regarded as community contributions. Contributions should be allowed to reduce liability for gambling tax up to a maximum 8.33% of NGR. Contributions less than the maximum amount should reduce liability for gambling tax only by the proportion of NGR contributed.*
- 58. The Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation should be renamed, for example as 'The Victorian Gambling Harm Prevention Foundation'.

Affect, place of consumption, and the social world of the gambler

With some important exceptions, gambling environments and their influence on the affective world of the gambler has been a neglected are of research activity. The social world of gamblers, and how this may be altered, has also been under-researched. Consideration of these and their interaction with gambling behaviour is important and likely to provide important understanding. Modification of the gambling environment and products together with modification of the affective system that characterises the promotion and depiction of gambling may have important impacts on the propensity of populations to be exposed to more harmful forms of gambling, and consequently to experience gambling harm.

- 59. Warning information for gambling should be focused on provision of accurate information about the risks of gambling harm arising from specific gambling types (e.g., 'amongst people using EGMs weekly or more often, the rate of serious harm is five times the population average').*
- 60. Price information relevant to specific games must be disclosed for each game in a simple and readily comprehended way (see recommendations 8 and 11, above), and must be unavoidably provided at the commencement of every session of use.*
- 61. Prominent messages relating to rate of expenditure and elapsed time of sessions must be regularly and unavoidably provided (as noted in recommendations 22-25, above).
- 62. The size and opening hours of venues and the operating hours of online providers should be subject to reasonable restrictions as noted at recommendations 27, 29 and 30 (above).*
- 63. Smoking areas in gambling venues should be required to allow egress from the venue other than through the gambling area.
- 64. Gambling venues should not be permitted to be open for business at times when the only part of the premises trading is the gambling area.
- 65. Gambling venues should provide clearly available information about how to gain access to information and support to address gambling harms, including via promotion of interactive systems to enable contact with services such as peer to peer support and counselling, etc.*
- 66. Development of a digital engagement strategy with the goal of providing a portal for multiple support systems for gamblers and others affected by gambling harm should be facilitated, and information about how to gain access to such support, and reminders to make use of it should be prominently displayed in gambling venues, and via mobile and online wagering sites.*#

Product information

Information about gambling products, particularly more harmful gambling products, is difficult to obtain and often difficult to comprehend. This includes basic information such as price, the probabilities of the game, and the fact that such characteristics can vary significantly between products that appear externally indistinguishable. This can also be supplemented by real time information allowing users to know how much time or money has been spent during a gambling session, and the relative risks of specific gambling products.

- 67. Information about the structural and other characteristics of all gambling products must be prominently and accurately provided within gambling venues and via all mobile applications or web sites offering gambling products.*
- 68. Such information should include detailed accounts of price (for each game offered, and in a form as suggested at recommendations 8 and 11, above).
- 69. The structural characteristics of games should be clearly and accurately described, and made readily available at every location where games are offered (whether terrestrial, mobile or on line), including, for EGM games, the information set out at recommendation 7 (above) and for online wagering, information about the structure and take out rate for each market offered as noted in recommendation 11 (above). The means of access to such information should be advertised prominently at the start and conclusion of every gambling session and should be made prominently available via the web and mobile sites of gambling providers.
- 70. Product information should be accompanied by warning signs as suggested at recommendation 60 (above).*

Structure of the industry

The structure of the gambling industry is related to its ability to influence policy and pursue its goal, which is generally the maximisation of revenue. This is at odds with the priorities of those concerned with the prevention and minimisation of harm. Consideration of the way the industry is structured, and how this might be altered to make effective harm prevention and minimisation more achievable, is of considerable importance. For example, some industry sectors are very large and operate effectively as monopolies, or as principal oligopolists within an oligopolistic sector. This provides the perception (if not the reality) of an inability to effectively regulate such operators. This, in turn, undermines the capacity of regulators and policy makers to pursue effective reform. Such a situation is undesirable, but is amenable to some interventions.

- 71. Large scale operators of gambling venues are currently subject to differing regulatory regimes in many jurisdictions on the basis of whether they are 'not for profit' or commercial operators. It is important to ensure that operators are regulated in a way that ensures consistency of harm prevention and reduction imperatives. Some 'not for profit' operators are indistinguishable from commercial operators, and enjoy considerable tax and regulatory benefits as a consequence. Such distinctions require scrutiny, with gambling tax arrangements modified to promote less harmful gambling forms or lower intensity operations whether operators are 'not for profit' or otherwise (see recommendation 49 (above).
- 72. Corporate tax benefits for 'mutual' or 'not for profit' gambling operators should be subject to careful review by the Australian government (as recommended by the Productivity Commission 2010) and large scale operators (i.e., those operating multiple venues, or with revenues in excess of \$20 million p.a.) should be liable for corporate tax, and regarded as commercial operators for all other purposes.*
- 73. Australian casino operators largely operate within a jurisdictional monopoly environment. There is some perception that some such operators are, effectively, too big to regulate effectively, and have considerable power over government and regulators. For example, guarantees of compensation to gambling operators in the event that harm prevention or minimisation initiatives are adopted provides a substantial disincentive for adoption of such

- measures. Dismantling such monopolies and removing such inhibitions on pursuit of harm prevention and minimisation initiatives are warranted.
- 74. Oligopolistic control of segments of the Australian gambling market is widespread and increasing. Experience suggests that large gambling operators are difficult to regulate effectively. Mechanisms to reduce such market concentration are warranted, including reduction of the threshold proportion of the market for any single operator, and co-operation with Australian Competition and Consumer Commission (ACCC) and other regulators including Australian Charities and Not-For-Profits Commission (ACNC) to explore mechanisms to maintain competitive markets in gambling products, consistent with harm prevention and minimisation priorities.*#
- 75. Gambling operators have provided significant financial support to political parties and have obtained significant apparent leverage over policy as a consequence. Action to significantly limit such influence and make it subject to real time disclosure and transparency is essential to reduce perceived distortions of the policy process and is a high priority for advancement of a harm prevention and minimisation agenda.*#

Regulatory fragmentation

Australia's federal system of government and its constitution mean that there are often important distinctions between the regulation of some common gambling types, including EGMs and online/mobile wagering. In some cases, this has meant a 'race to the bottom' both in regulatory and taxation contexts. There are some vehicles to address these, however, including the Australian and New Zealand Gaming Machine National Standards. These could be used to implement some 'best practice' policy, which would have benefits for Australian jurisdictions including regulatory consistency. The most recent version of these Standards includes reference to player information and consumer protection (VCGLR 2017a). These inclusions are helpful but remain largely non-specific with respect to structural characteristics and allow considerable variation between jurisdictions. It is reasonable to suggest that, with Australian Government leadership, the Standards could evolve to become consistent throughout Australian jurisdictions

Recent actions by the Australian government in the online/mobile wagering sector demonstrate that this principal has support from most Australian jurisdictions and can and should be extended for harm prevention and minimisation purposes. Further, co-operation between corporate and gambling regulators may assist in making harm prevention and minimisation interventions more achievable.

- 76. Directors, officers and management of gambling operators should be encouraged via relevant corporations' legislation to implement harm prevention and minimisation initiatives, without concern for any resulting impairment of assets, reduction in financial return or otherwise.*
- 77. Australian governments should use the Council of Australian Governments (COAG) and other government-to-government processes to pursue agreement to remove any tax redistribution or other disincentives to more effective harm prevention and minimisation policy and interventions.*#
- 78. The Australian and New Zealand Gaming Machine National Standards provide a basis for consolidating and standardising harm prevention and minimisation requirements for EGMs. However, they are not currently used for this purpose as well as they might be. States apply different parameter settings to EGM structural characteristics and operation (e.g., load up

limits, maximum bets, speed of operation, characterisation of losses disguised as wins, operation of multi-player gaming terminals, etc.). Modification of EGM structural characteristics provides a good basis for improved harm prevention and minimisation interventions, and best practice standards for these should be adopted by all Australian jurisdictions. If necessary, the Australian government should take a lead in co-ordinating discussions with all Australian jurisdictions to implement a genuinely uniform set of national standards, expanding new consumer protection priorities, with an explicit focus on harm prevention and minimisation. Failing agreement, the Australian government should legislate such a set of standards.*

79. The Australian government has recently taken a lead in negotiating a set of consumer-protection focused legislative and taxation standards with other Australian governments. The implementation of these should be expedited. It may be desirable for the Australian government to legislate uniform standards for harm prevention and minimisation in the online and mobile wagering industry, and impose uniform taxation arrangements as suggested at recommendation 50 (above). Development of a National Gambling Harm Prevention and Minimisation Strategy, in line with the National Drug Strategy, is a likely useful tool beyond the online gambling sector and COAG should be engaged in this activity.*

Industry influence on research

As with tobacco, alcohol and the food industry, gambling operators have been active in influencing research agendas and priorities. There have been many consequences of this, clustered around the framing of the issue of gambling harms, the approaches adopted to address these, and the subsequent development of the evidence base in particular directions. It is now acknowledged that the gambling evidence base is deficient in some important areas as a consequence of this activity, with a bias towards individualised treatment oriented approaches. This issue has been better addressed by the tobacco (e.g., article 5.3 of The Framework Convention on Tobacco Control) and alcohol sectors and some important interventions can be adapted from those sectors in order to develop a more independent and effective research sector, with the consequent production of an evidence base that more clearly supports harm prevention and minimisation approaches.

- 80. Gambling researchers should be required to disclose all funding sources and be ineligible for VRGF or VicHealth funding if they have accepted funding, consultancies or other support from gambling industry operators or their agents in the five years preceding any grant application.*#
- 81. Gambling research forums or conferences should not accept support or sponsorship from gambling industry operators or their agents, and government representatives should not attend any forums or conferences that do receive such funding. Non-industry dependent support for such independent forums should be available from relevant non-industry influenced sources such as VRGF or its equivalent in other jurisdictions.*
- 82. Research funding for gambling research should ideally be raised from general revenue. However, utilising taxation from gambling operations to support research funding may allow expansion of the evidence base. Where research funds are derived from gambling taxation revenues, allocation of funds should be subject to decision only by independent foundations (such as VRGF) or funding bodies (such as the Australian Research Council) and based on peer review processes. Researchers with a history of gambling industry support should not be peer reviewers in such processes.*

- 83. Government and government agencies may have specific knowledge requirements around gambling research. These should be informed by regular engagement with the research community and service providers engaged with the needs of those who have experienced or are experiencing harm from gambling. These should be subject to contract processes that echo the independence requirements of recommendation 83 (above).
- 84. Funding bodies should provide a significant proportion of available research funds to researcher-directed funding, with funding being based on criteria including innovation in harm prevention and minimisation, expansion of basic knowledge, soundness of method and improvement of community wellbeing.
- 85. Population monitoring studies should be preferred to prevalence studies as a means for developing understanding of the nature and extent of gambling harms, innovations in gambling behaviour, uptake of products and establishment of priorities for harm prevention and minimisation interventions and policy. Such studies are significantly less expensive than prevalence studies, can be undertaken frequently and regularly to develop a metric system for tracking harm, and can provide valuable information for improving harm prevention and minimisation activities.*
- 86. Gambling researchers should be encouraged to form independent research and professional associations with no connection to the gambling industry, and to agree on and abide by ethical and professional standards that minimise the risks of industry influence on research activity.*
- 87. Access to de-identified data and information about gambling operations and products should be available to bona fide researchers as a condition of licensing. Gambling operators should be required by licensing conditions to permit reasonable access to premises for the purposes of recruitment of research participants.*#
- 88. Gambling regulators and policy makers should be supported by researchers to acquire knowledge and understanding of innovation in gambling products and user activity, preferences, and behaviour. This will be facilitated by acquisition by regulators of technical information and data as suggested in recommendation 88 (above).*
- 89. Gambling regulators should consider re-acquiring technical expertise and 'in-housing' at least some approval processes for some products to ensure improved technical understanding and better regulatory capacity.

Advertising, marketing, knowledge transfer and educational interventions

Social marketing and advertising are common interventions intended to prevent, minimise or address harm associated with gambling or other public health issues. However, there is conflicting evidence as to the efficacy of these approaches. The evidence from other public health fields indicates that such messaging requires careful consideration and is most effective when accompanied or complemented by other material interventions or policy changes. Knowledge transfer activities also have an important role to play in mobilising opinion and providing support and evidence to policy and decision makers in pursuit of more effective harm prevention and minimisation activities.

- 90. Campaigns and messaging around addressing existing gambling harm (help seeking campaigns) should be carefully developed to avoid stigmatising those affected by gambling harm, should be oriented towards factual information about the nature and lived experience of harms, and provide clear advice for action to address those harms.*#
- 91. Campaigns and messaging around gambling harm prevention or minimisation (risk reduction campaigns) should incorporate factual information about the nature of gambling products, the relative risks associated with use of those products, and evidence based advice about how to minimise those risks. Material utilised in such campaigns should avoid stigmatising those affected by gambling harm, emphasising factors that may produce increased vulnerability, and indicating that at a population level, harm can be inflicted on people across a variety of backgrounds.*#
- 92. Campaigns around help-seeking or risk reduction should ideally accompany material changes to the gambling environment via improved harm prevention or minimisation policy or interventions. For example, both help seeking and risk reduction campaigns would be important around the phase-in of a universal pre-commitment system and assist in explaining why it is a useful and important initiative to support harm reduction. Information provided should be accurate, factual and evidence based.
- 93. Gambling researchers undertaking VRGF commissioned or funded research, or providing support to the development of campaigns, should be encouraged and supported to provide brief plain language versions of their research for distribution to interested members of the community.*#
- 94. VRGF should encourage researcher policy forums regularly, involving decision makers and political leaders, to assist in improving the understanding of all facets of the gambling harm prevention and minimisation program.*#
- 95. Educational interventions designed to improve understanding of the relative risks of gambling types should be factually based, draw on available evidence, and include advice on how to reduce the risks associated with gambling. Educational programs should be supported by general community campaigns reiterating and reinforcing similar messages, and identifying tools and resources available to support risk reduction, and harm prevention and minimisation.
- 96. Knowledge transfer activities between researchers and the policy community should be actively supported via development of topical material such as brief research summaries, electronic resources (e.g., podcasts, short video presentations, and where possible interactive 'webinars').

Standard of evidence

The standard of evidence applied to the development of public health problems is not comparable to that required for clinical interventions. This is an important issue, as the gambling industry amongst others has repeatedly delayed action on important interventions by arguing for unnecessary and impossible standards of evidence. Indeed, this is a classic tactic of industry including tobacco, alcohol and the packaged food industry. This does not mean that interventions or policy reforms should be ad hoc. Rather, they should rely on available evidence, be plausible, and have face validity, and in some cases, should be implemented via trials. However, the most important consideration should be the interruption of avoidable harm.

- 97. Interventions or policy changes intended to prevent or minimise gambling harm should be evidence based, and focused on gambling sectors where risks of harm are demonstrated and significant. However, given the nature of the gambling system, and its complex determinants, clinical standards for evidence supporting interventions are untenable, and should not be adopted.*
- 98. Interventions intended to be implemented in the gambling sector to prevent or minimise harm should be plausible, have face validity, and be evidence based. Where possible, trials of such interventions should be utilised in advance of their implementation. However, where evidence of harm is high, implementation of likely effective interventions should be expedited.*
- 99. Evidence or critiques of evidence of the likely or actual effectiveness of proposed interventions produced by the gambling industry, or by researchers or consultants engaged by the gambling industry, should be subject to careful and independent re-analysis before consideration. Data used in support of submissions by the gambling industry or its agents should be made available for re-analysis in full before such material is considered by policy or decision makers.*#

Multi-faceted and systematic interventions

Gambling harms, as with other areas of public health concern, arise from the complex interaction of a variety of determinants. These include social, psychological, economic, political, geographic, and many other factors. Effectively addressing the harms of gambling (or any other problem) will be much more achievable if this is recognised, and the determinants utilised to develop a systematic approach to preventing or minimising harm. This has been achieved in some areas and is eminently achievable in the gambling harm field. It does require a broadening of the field and a revisiting of some research priorities but is likely to achieve considerable reductions in the overall level of harm.

- 100. Approaches to gambling harm prevention and minimisation need to be cognisant of this complexity, and address factors such as these via effective multi-factorial interventions. Accordingly:
- 101. Research into factors other than those at the individual level relating to gambling harms should be expedited, particularly in relation to the socio-economic and regulatory determinants of gambling harm.*
- 102. Responses to gambling harm should be developed iteratively but systematically in order to produce a strategic approach that addresses all relevant factors to the greatest extent possible.*
- 103. Development of a systematic approach to harm prevention and minimisation should not delay adoption of likely effective interventions or policy innovations, but should proceed in tandem and produce a complementary system in which all effective interventions are accommodated.*
- 104. Understanding and knowledge from public health areas other than gambling harm should be regularly monitored and effective approaches or interventions identified for possible inclusion in the gambling harm prevention and minimisation system.*

Purpose and focus of this project

The focuses of this project are: (i) the identification of gaps in the evidence concerning gambling harm prevention and minimisation policies; and (ii) identification of strategies, policies and interventions likely to prevent or minimise harm associated with gambling.

The project draws on the lessons of some major fields of public health activity – tobacco control, alcohol policy, sexual health and blood-borne viruses, and physical activity and obesity. These fields were identified in order to provide a range of established and developing areas of public health activity in the prevention or minimisation of harm. In Australia, and globally, there have clearly been notable successes with tobacco control, some progress with alcohol policy, a mix of success and continuing progress with prevention of blood-borne viruses, and continuing progress on understanding the determinants and means to address the rapidly developing problems of lack of physical activity and increased rates of overweight and obesity.

These areas of public health harm prevention and minimisation activity were chosen to represent a spectrum of possible experience, knowledge and practice. The expectation was that such a mix of area would yield a diversity of strategies, policies and interventions. The authors believe that this has, indeed, been the result.

The purpose of the project is to understand both the evidence for implementation of specific policies, strategies and interventions in these fields, and to assess the key drivers for adoption of these.

In order to achieve this understanding, the project drew on the expert knowledge and experience of a number of public health specialists with significant expertise in the identified public health fields. These experts produced targeted advice identifying likely harm prevention interventions for adaptation to the gambling field, in the context of advice provided by gambling policy experts within the group.

This project report has been prepared drawing on this expert advice, in particular advice identifying effective policy drivers, and chains of evidence, opportunity and effect.

The project also involved a review of evidence for existing or proposed interventions, policies and strategies intended to prevent or minimise harm from specific forms of gambling. This involved a review of gambling literature, applying systematic principles, to identify gaps and limits to evidence

Focus on specific forms of gambling

There are multiple forms of gambling readily available on a commercial basis in Australia. It is clear that some of those are associated with greater levels of harm than others. In this project, for reasons we discuss in this section, we focused on two important gambling forms: electronic gambling machines, and online race and sports wagering.

Our consideration of these priorities was informed by data available from the Study of Gambling and Health in Victoria (Hare, 2015), and from data incorporated in the HILDA (Household Income and Labour Dynamics in Australia) report (Wilkins, 2017).

We sought to prioritise gambling forms for identification and development of public health interventions in order to direct resources to the most pressing issues. Some gambling forms (such

as lotteries) are widely utilised but are associated with low levels of harm. Others are little used, but are associated with high levels of harm amongst those who do utilise them. Selection of EGM gambling and online wagering was based on the relatively high levels of harm associated with those gambling forms, and their relatively high utilisation rate amongst the community, as illustrated below in Table 1.

For example, HILDA reports that Lotto games are utilised by about 29.5% of the adult population on at least a monthly basis, and thus ranked 1st in terms of utilisation. However, the combined problem and moderate risk category ('harm') associated with this form is ranked 10th (of 10). EGMs, on the other hand, are ranked 2nd in utilisation and 5th for harm. Race betting and sports betting are 4th and 5th in terms of utilisation, and 6th and 4th for harm. Some gambling forms are low ranked for utilisation (poker, casino table games, private gambling) but appear to present very high harm rates.

Table 2: Gambling participation, high risk PGSI and expenditure by mode

	Population utilisation (a)		PGSI 8+ (a)		Highest expenditure allocation – PGSI 8+ (b)	
Gambling form	%	Rank	%	Rank	%	Rank
Lotto etc.	29.5	1	1.3	10	9.2	3
EGM	8.0	2	6.2	5	50.6	1
Scratch tickets	7.5	3	2.3	9	0.0	8
Racing	5.2	4	5.5	6	31.0	2
Sports	3.5	5	6.7	4	0.8	6
Keno	3.2	6	4.2	7	0.0	8
Casino table games	1.5	7	14.7	2	3.9	4
Bingo	1.5	7	3.9	8	0.6	7
Private	1.2	9	11.5	3	3.0	5
Poker	1.0	10	21.9	1	ns	ns

Note: Estimates for gambling forms in italics are unreliable because of small sample sizes. 'Poker' was included in casino table games in Hare (2015). PGSI refers to problem gambling severity index score. Source: (a) Wilkins (2017), (b) Hare (2015).

Gamblers typically use multiple gambling forms. Those who may develop gambling harms because of their use of one form are also likely to use another form, and may inflate the harm rate in that form, because they are principally experiencing harm derived from another gambling form. One avenue to determine the relative impact of various gambling forms is to ascertain the attribution of highest expenditure by gambling form for those experiencing severe gambling harm. In Table 1, this is presented using data obtained from Hare (2015). Notably, over half of this group attribute their highest expenditure to EGMs, followed by race betting, with lottery products a distant third.

We believe that it is reasonable to exclude casino table games, bingo, private gambling and poker from specific discussion in this report because of unreliable harm estimates, and the low utilisation rate presented by these gambling forms. That is not to say that these forms of gambling are unproblematic. However, they do not present the most pressing priority for action. Similarly, although the harms associated with lottery products are at a low level (just marginally higher than the overall population rate for PGSI 8+, which Wilkins (2017) estimates at 1.3%, the high population utilisation rate may indicate that some harm prevention or minimisation measures are necessary.

Nonetheless, the gambling forms that in our view have the most impact in terms of utilisation, harm, and expenditure allocation are EGMs and race betting. In terms of this project, we note that sports betting has grown at a rapid rate (in real terms, an average of 23.4% between 2011-12 and 2014-15, although this slowed to11.5% between 2014-15 and 2015-16) (see Queensland Government Statistician's Office, 2017, Product Tables, Table Sportbetting 6), above that for other gambling forms. Australian online gambling providers are currently estimated to be conducting two-thirds of wagering turnover (see calvinayre.com 2017).

Thus, online wagering has emerged as a critical sector, integrating racing and sports betting. The sports betting component of this business is growing rapidly. Wagering on racing is already a major source of harm and sports betting can be anticipated to follow a similar pattern over time. The Australian Government has recognised this and recently responded with a suite of consumer protection measures, which may assist in harm minimisation efforts. However, these are yet to be implemented.

We also note that technological solutions to prevent or reduce harm for online wagering (race and sports betting) are likely similar in nature to those likely to be effective for EGMs. This derives from the computerised nature of both these forms of gambling. This does not preclude adoption of some harm prevention or minimisation measures for non-computerised gambling forms, nor does it prevent the utilisation of non-computerised measures for computerised gambling forms.

Our focus in this project was therefore determined to be EGM gambling and online wagering, including racing and sports betting. Researchers identified these priorities in the early stages of the project and all groups addressed their activities accordingly.

Methods

Research Questions

In keeping with the project's purpose and focuses, the researchers pursued three research questions:

RQ1. What are the most effective evidence-based policies and initiatives to reduce harm associated with gambling, what are the gaps, and what should be the priorities?

RQ2. What have been the most effective policy drivers for change in areas such as alcohol, tobacco, physical activity and HIV, and how might they be replicated in gambling?

RQ3. What effective policies used or proposed in other areas of public health could be translated to gambling?

Methods

RQ1 required an examination of the gambling literature to identify the major gaps in what is a comparatively limited evidence base (Livingstone et al., 2014). The research is complicated by the multiple forms (i.e., specific gambling activity such as slot machines, table games, lotteries, etc.) and modes (online and terrestrial) of gambling, which have quite distinct and varied harm profiles (Markham et al., 2015). As discussed above, EGMs have the strongest and most widespread demonstrated association with harm at present. Lotteries tend to have the least. Online gambling modes demonstrate a strong and potentially growing association with harm. Harm reduction priorities should be focused on the gambling forms and modes most strongly associated with harm in an Australian - with a particular emphasis on the Victorian - context.

There are multiple policy and intervention strategies intended to reduce harm. For the most part, existing strategies form elements of the currently dominant 'responsible gambling' approach. Most such strategies have a limited evidence base, as previously observed.

We undertook a rigorous review of the literature to identify a comprehensive range of those harm reduction strategies that have been utilised, hypothesized or proposed in the gambling field in Australia and comparable countries. This builds on a review of evidence undertaken for the Australian and New Zealand School of Government (ANZSOG) by Livingstone et al. (2014), which examined strategies including self-exclusion, pre-commitment, reduction of bet size, signage, invenue identification of problem gambling behaviour, automatic teller machine (ATM) removal, and on-screen messages.

Further strategies we investigated for the present project included modification of EGM structural characteristics, user-tracking software, and other harm reduction or harm minimisation strategies identifiable from the literature (both formal and informal).

A systematic review using Cochrane-style protocols was not applicable to this process. The evidence base for harm minimisation or harm reduction interventions, strategies or policies in the gambling field is methodologically diverse and of variable quality, and, as such, is not generally suitable for categorisation into hierarchies of evidence quality. Nor, in most cases, have studies been undertaken using broadly comparable methodologies or methods. However, notwithstanding these limitations, this review applied systematic principles, as follows:

- Use of clear search terms;
- Adoption of clear exclusion and inclusion criteria;
- Searches of all suitable databases, including those drawing on academic and grey literature;
- Review of all suitable abstracts, and identification of those warranting full examination;
- Classification of literature as to quality (noting that much of the gambling literature does not lend itself to easy categorisation in this respect);
- Classification of literature according to a series of criteria including gambling form/s and mode/s, type of strategy or intervention, measures applied, conclusions reached, and quality.

 We sought to identify studies amenable to meta-analysis, but the review did not identify such studies.

The RQ1 review was led by Dr Angela Rintoul (Australian Gambling Research Centre [AGRC]) with Ms Cassi de Lacy-Vawdon (AGRC, Monash) and Dr Charles Livingstone (Monash)

RQ2 was focused in identifying drivers of policy change across a number of areas of public health activity. The following public health policy areas were identified as likely to yield useful insights. Responsibility for each area of review was with the researchers noted:

- Tobacco control Prof. Ron Borland (Cancer Council Victoria [CCV]), Prof. Robin Room (La Trobe University [LTU])
- Alcohol control Prof. Robin Room, Dr Michael Livingston (LTU)
- Sexual health and blood-borne viruses including HIV Prof. Paul Dietze, Assoc. Prof Mark Stoove, Dr Rebecca Winter (Burnet), Dr Rebecca Jenkinson (AGRC, previously of Burnet)
- Physical activity and obesity harm prevention and reduction Assoc. Prof. Ben Smith (Monash), Ms Cassi de Lacy-Vawdon (AGRC, Monash)

We selected these areas of activity for examination because they represent significant fields of public health activity, in most cases spanning decades of evolving policy, strategy and interventions. In some of these fields, spectacular improvements in human health and wellbeing have been associated with effective public health activity. In others, improvements have been less spectacular but nonetheless highly illustrative for the purposes of this project. Additionally, as noted above, these areas represent a spectrum of public health engagement, with the likelihood that sectors at different stages of development, with different underlying aetiology, political and social dimensions and engagement issues, will develop a broad range of responses.

Other areas of public health activity (e.g., motor vehicle injury) may also yield important lessons. This is not in dispute. However, we have limited the proposal to the fields referred to above for reasons of cost, timeliness of reporting, and incorporation of a spectrum of engagement as discussed above. In any event in all fields identified, multiple examples of effective (and less effective) policy drivers can be identified. The lessons from these fields are, to varying degrees, relevant to the gambling field.

For each of the policy areas above, the designated teams prepared a review identifying effective harm reduction strategies or interventions in that field.

The analysis adopted considers how potentially useful interventions shown to work in other settings might apply in gambling, or within specific areas of gambling. We note that the 'policy window' approach (Kingdon, 1995) suggests that policy implementation is dependent upon a number of propitious circumstances coinciding. In Australia, the varying prominence and success of prevention strategies (for example, with blood-borne viruses) have been affected by factors such as the politicization of relevant issues, the degrees of marginalization of respective risk populations, and temporal trends in political bi-partisanship. Where possible, we identify such factors.

However, the key task of this project has been the identification of possible areas of generalizability from other important areas of public health reform.

RQ3 required identification of effective policy change, and in particular that involving adoption of effective harm reduction strategies and interventions. It further required assessment of the extent to which these might be successfully adapted to the gambling field. We achieved this in three ways:

- Each group assembled to respond to RQ2 considered the review of gambling related harm minimisation produced in response to RQ1, both during the progress of its preparation and its complete form. The final section produced by each group was cognisant of the issues identified by that section.
- We developed a specific heuristic to assess the applicability to the gambling field of strategies, policies and interventions derived from other areas of public health activity. This permitted us to identify those most readily adaptable to the gambling field.
- We also tested the applicability of identified policies, strategies and initiatives to the gambling field, and to individual modes of gambling, via a series of workshops/seminars involving all Cls.

RQ1. Review of gambling evidence

Angela Rintoul DPH, Cassi de Lacy-Vawdon BHSc(Hons), Charles Livingstone PhD

Purpose of this review

The purpose of this review is to provide a critical assessment of the evidence base for harm prevention and minimisation in relation to EGMs and online wagering. The review summarises the major bodies of evidence related to prevention and reduction of harm for these forms of gambling, including the components of these interventions, their effectiveness, and a summary of issues that have contributed to the adoption of countermeasures.

EGMs operated in hotel and club venues comprise the largest share (51%) of the \$23.6 billion in annual total gambling loss in Australia (Queensland Government Statistician's Office, 2017). Recent evidence demonstrated a dose-response relationship with EGM use, indicating that there may be no safe level of EGM gambling (Markham, Young, & Doran, 2015). Online gambling is a smaller but growing segment of the Australian gambling market. Lawful online gambling in Australia is primarily limited to online wagering, although lottery tickets (for example) may be purchased online. Total online and terrestrial wagering in Australia was almost \$3.9bn in 2016. Of this, sports betting losses from both land-based and online modes had increased from \$814.5m in 2015 to almost \$920.7m in 2016 (Queensland Government Statistician's Office, 2017). A recent study in Victoria estimated that 52% of those participating in sports betting did so over the internet (Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation, 2015). Industry analysts report that this share has grown to over two thirds of turnover. Recent moves by the Federal Government have sought to address this with a review of the Interactive Gambling Act 2001 resulting in the development of a National Consumer Protection Framework for Online Wagering. This framework outlines a commitment to develop a national online self-exclusion (SE) program, an opt-out online precommitment system, new restrictions on inducements such as credit betting, and a strengthening of restrictions on in-play betting. The Australian government has recently introduced a package of reforms to the Interactive Gambling Act, has negotiated a set of consumer protection reforms with the State and Territory governments, and has overseen the adoption of new restrictions on gambling advertising via broadcast media. These reforms are consistent with many of the recommendations set out in this report, although some are not yet applicable to both EGM and online gambling forms (Australian Government Dept. of Social Services 2018).

In 2010, the Productivity Commission (PC) commented that there was an ongoing lack of policy-relevant research in gambling, and insufficient population level studies to justify evidence informed policy. However, the PC also cautioned against holding to an unrealistically high standard of evidence for this social policy area, as this could result in inaction which would be detrimental for the millions of Australians harmed by current gambling arrangements (Banks, 2011).

This review is organised by thematic topic, with each topic providing an assessment of challenges or obstacles to effective implementation, as well as a summary of the strength of evidence available in each area. The discussion summarises the areas of intervention most likely to provide significant gains in preventing and reducing harm from gambling.

The review does not separate the evidence by mode of gambling as the findings across online and land based interventions are broadly applicable to both online and land based electronic gambling.

However, there are implications for implementation of interventions that will differ by mode. For instance, interventions in an online environment are often more straightforward to implement from a technical perspective, as most require adjustment only of software. Interventions in land-based EGMs may in some instances require a change to hardware as well as software. For example, the advent of a universal pre-commitment system, or removal of banknote acceptors, may require hardware changes to at least some devices. Adjustments to EGM software (for example to modify structural characteristics) may (but will not always) require some minimal machine-by-machine adjustment (e.g., changing EPROMs or other memory cards); online gambling modes would require an even less difficult and less expensive upgrade to centralised server-based software.

Method

This review provides a synthesis of the evidence from review articles, individual peer-reviewed studies and grey literature reports on the effectiveness of interventions for the prevention of harm from EGM and online wagering forms of gambling.

Inclusion criteria and search strategies

This review is intended to expand and update a review undertaken by Livingstone, Rintoul, and Francis (2014). The present review includes interventions focused specifically on online gambling and additional non-venue EGM interventions (not addressed in the 2014 review), and extends the limited consideration given to EGM structural characteristics in the earlier review. Accordingly, the search strategy was twofold.

- For harm minimisation measures included in the 2014 review, including self-exclusion, signage and pop-up messages, onscreen player information display, advertising restrictions, and pre-commitment, the literature was searched for studies published between April 2013 and January 2017.
- 2. For harm minimisation measures new to this review, including online gambling environments, EGM features, venue environments, and licensing, the literature was searched for studies published between January 2010 and March 2017. For interventions where no recent evidence was available, studies published earlier than this range were sought and included.

An extensive search was conducted using the following electronic databases: CinahlPlus, Informit, Ovid Medline, Proquest, PsychINFO, PubMed, and Sage journals online. The websites of government agencies and departments as well as gambling-specific research centres were also reviewed (see Appendix A). In addition, the bibliographies and reference lists of identified papers were scanned for additional papers not captured in the original search.

Terms used in the search were: problem gambling, harm minimisation, harm reduction, responsible gambling, responsible gaming, electronic gambling machines (including pokies, poker machines, EGMs, slot machines, and video lottery terminals [VLTs]), gambling venues (including betting shops and casinos), online gambling, online gaming, and online wagering.

Key search terms relating to harm minimisation measures were: self-exclusion (including self-banning), pre-commitment technology, venue signage, identification of problem gambling, ATM removal, on-screen messages (including player information display and pop-up messages), sound, bet size, venue size, EGM caps, licensing, operating hours, loyalty cards and membership, and marketing and promotions.

Truncations of key terms were included as set out in Appendix A.

Both peer reviewed journal articles and grey literature were included for review. Studies were included where they assessed or evaluated the effectiveness of EGM and/or online gambling harm minimisation or prevention initiatives or policies. In addition, grey literature reports were included where they also provided sufficient detail for the assessment of their methodological quality. Multiple study designs were identified in the literature, incorporating qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods, and reviews.

Quality assessment

Assessing the quality of evidence in this area of social policy is a more complex undertaking than other topics such as clinical trials. As such we would not expect to encounter studies that are held to the same standards, such as randomised controlled trials. Nonetheless, we applied the McMaster University Health Evidence Quality Assessment Tool (McMaster University, 2016) for review articles, and where necessary adapted this tool to assess individual studies. This tool guides researchers to assess the research question, inclusion criteria, search strategy, level of evidence, methodological quality, transparency of results, and data to support the authors' interpretation. This tool was adapted for use in appraising the quality of original studies such that five key domains were assessed: clarity of the research question and outcome focus; level of evidence; methodological rigour; transparency and consistency of results and conclusions; and, quality of evidence and methodology.

Results and structure

Results are presented by type of intervention, and the weight of evidence to support the intervention. An overall assessment of the evidence base is provided in the discussion section.

Results and discussion

There were approximately 100 articles or other references included in this review. The results presented here are arranged by intervention type. The following interventions were identified in the search: pre-commitment, SE programs, warning messages (pop-ups), structural characteristics (bonus features, free spins, losses disguised as wins, near misses, bet size, jackpots, multi-line reels, weighted and unbalanced reels), cash access, in-venue identification by staff, accessibility (venue location, size, density and opening hours) and advertising and promotions. A tabulated summary of existing and potential interventions by mode is provided in Appendix B.

Pre-commitment programs

Overview of pre-commitment

Pre-commitment is widely regarded as a tool to assist gamblers to limit their gambling losses (Livingstone et al., 2014). The forms of pre-commitment described here are formal arrangements supported by technology rather than informal commitments such as 'budgeting' or 'using willpower'. Pre-commitment can involve setting monetary limits and/or time limits, both in venues and for online gambling platforms, and may be utilised as an aspect of cashless card or loyalty card systems.

Monetary pre-commitment can take a number of forms including deposit limits – limiting the amount of money that can be deposited at any one time; play limits – limiting the amount that can be gambled at any one time; loss limits – limiting the amount that can be lost in a session; and, bet

limits – limiting the amount that can be bet on a single or concurrent games (Auer & Griffiths, 2013). In addition, win limits, limiting the amount that can be won in a session, have also been proposed (Walker, Litvin, Sobel, & St-Pierre, 2015). Meanwhile, time pre-commitment restricts the length of time that can be spent gambling.

Both monetary and time pre-commitment can include both optional (gamblers voluntarily elect to pre-commit) and universal (gamblers are required to pre-commit) systems. Within universal pre-commitment systems limits can either be self-imposed (i.e., each gambler must select a limit of their choosing) or fixed (i.e., the operator or jurisdiction nominates pre-set limits that are imposed on all gamblers). In a similar vein, pre-commitment systems can be full or partial systems where gamblers must, respectively: use an identifying device or system each time they use an EGM, and where gambling automatically ceases once limits have been met; or where gamblers can elect to use a card or other system to monitor their gambling.

Strength of the evidence

A modest body of literature appraising the effectiveness of various aspects of pre-commitment programs now exists. However, this body of evidence is relatively diverse and of low to moderate quality. This review incorporates the results of 11 new studies including three reports, two of which were commissioned by an industry-funded charity (Blaszczynski, Parke, Parke, & Rigby, 2014; Salis, Wardle, Morris, & Excell, 2015); one literature review of electronic gambling harm-minimisation tools (Harris & Griffiths, 2017); one review of responsible gambling measures from real-world environments (Ladouceur, Shaffer, Blaszczynski, & Shaffer, 2017); and six other articles appraising various interventions. A number of limitations were identified, including:

- Non-representative study populations (Brevers et al., 2016; Kim, Wohl, Stewart, Sztainert, & Gainsbury, 2014; Salis et al., 2015; Wohl, Gainsbury, Stewart, & Sztainert, 2013), including a focus on the 'most intense' gamblers (Auer & Griffiths, 2013), samples selected by venue employees (Nisbet, Jackson, & Christensen, 2016), and research on university students (Brevers et al., 2016; Kim et al., 2014; Wohl et al., 2013);
- Lack of clarity in the description of study methods (Auer & Griffiths, 2013; Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Lucar, Wiebe, & Philander, 2013; Nisbet et al., 2016);
- Lack of clarity in the discussion of results (Nisbet et al., 2016), or the presentation of
 interpretations going beyond the scope of the results (Auer & Griffiths, 2013; Brevers et al.,
 2016);
- Lack of research in 'real world' settings (Brevers et al., 2016; Kim et al., 2014; Walker et al., 2015; Wohl et al., 2013);
- Short follow-up of 'real world' interventions (Salis et al., 2015);
- Industry funding (Ladouceur et al., 2017);
- Failure to declare interests and sources of research funding (Auer & Griffiths, 2013; Walker et al., 2015);
- Failure to adequately operationalise key terms (Walker et al., 2015); and,
- Lack of comparison of group characteristics at baseline (Salis et al., 2015).

However, overall the greatest limitation in the literature was the diversity of pre-commitment programs – that is, the diversity of characteristics which are incorporated into various forms of 'pre-commitment'. This has presented significant challenges in comparing and drawing conclusions about the effectiveness of interventions.

Impact of pre-commitment

Types of pre-commitment

There is a paucity of research about comprehensive universal pre-commitment systems. Within this review, one study evaluated a universal pre-commitment system for an online gambling provider in Austria (Auer & Griffiths, 2013). Registering with this online gambling provider requires gamblers to set self-imposed time and deposit limits of up to a maximum of 800 euros per week. Authors reported that among online poker gamblers, both monetary spending and duration were significantly decreased after setting a voluntary time limit, whilst monetary spending significantly decreased for online casino and lottery gamblers after setting voluntary spending limits.

Optional pre-commitment systems are utilised in a number of jurisdictions including Victoria, Australia. However, uptake of pre-commitment remains low. In an evaluation of recent EGM policy changes in the UK it was found that less than 0.5% of evaluated gambling sessions across the study month had included optional time or monetary limit-setting (Salis et al., 2015). In a study of monetary limits used in online gambling it was found that pre-commitment functions are seldom promoted by online providers and that while these programs are viewed positively, they are largely unused by gamblers (Lucar et al., 2013). Wohl et al. (2013) and Blaszczynski et al. (2014) assert that most gamblers set monetary limits on their gambling. However, this appears to refer to informal approaches to limiting expenditure, rather than formal pre-commitment systems supported by technology.

Within pre-commitment programs, time limits are reportedly used less frequently than monetary limits. This was demonstrated in a recent review of harm minimisation tools for electronic gambling (Harris & Griffiths, 2017) and a report on operator-based harm minimisation strategies (Blaszczynski et al., 2014). Accordingly, within this review, only two studies examined time precommitment (Auer & Griffiths, 2013; Kim et al., 2014). Of these, a study of online gambling limit-setting behaviour found that 7% of limits set were session duration, 8% were daily duration, and the majority of limits (84%) were monetary limits (Auer & Griffiths, 2013).

Features to support pre-commitment

Card-based systems are one of the most commonly used mechanisms for implementing precommitment on EGMs. Within these, gamblers typically register for a card, and then use the card to gamble on EGMs, enabling them to track expenditure. Uptake of these programs is reportedly low. Such cashless card systems are sometimes paired with loyalty card programs, which may dilute their effectiveness as a harm prevention or minimisation measure. In a study of cashless loyalty card EGM usage, it was reported that uptake of opt-in responsible gambling features was "typically less than one per cent of card users" (Nisbet et al., 2016, p. 231). However, it is unclear how this figure was derived as it was presented within a qualitative study including interviews with gambling venue staff and patrons.

Similarly, in an evaluation of recent Fixed Odds Betting Terminal (FOBT) policy changes in the UK, in which data were drawn from loyalty card gamblers only, it was found that 10% of gamblers used loyalty cards, thus significantly limiting the generalisability of study results (Salis et al., 2015).

The evidence for the efficacy of these systems is contradictory, as gamblers "did not believe that cashless card use impacted key aspects of their play including individual expenditure, machine choice, session length, or breaks in play relative to their prior non-cashless card use", whilst others reported that it helped them manage their gambling money (Nisbet et al., 2016, p. 237).

From their combined literature review, gambling website review and gambling discussion board review, Lucar et al. (2013) made a number of recommendations to improve online gambling precommitment systems. These were as follows:

- 1. Promote pre-commitment features on gambling websites;
- 2. Require universal, flexible limits, and display these on the screen during a session;
- 3. Display pop-up warnings when approaching limits, log gamblers off once limits are reached, and block gambling until limits have expired;
- 4. Allow limits to be decreased immediately, but only increase after a compulsory waiting period; and.
- 5. Provide account history information including limits and expenditure.

A number of these recommendations were supported by findings from other studies. For instance, pop-up messages often facilitate pre-commitment using prompts to set limits, and provide reminders when limits have been reached. Kim et al. (2014) found that among university students participating in a virtual reality gambling environment, those who were prompted to set a time limit via a pop-up message at the start of gambling were significantly more likely to set a time limit (p=0.001), and to spend less time gambling (p=0.041) than those who were not.

Wohl et al. (2013) found that among university students participating in a virtual reality gambling environment, those who received a pop-up message to indicate when they had reached their monetary limit were, unsurprisingly, more likely to detect when they had reached their limit (M=5.81, SD=1.62) than those who did not (M=4.71, SD=2.04). This finding was not significant (p=0.38) however. Further, awareness of reaching the limit may not translate into action to forestall or limit further gambling.

Similarly, cooling off periods have been recommended to reduce instances of impulsive increases to pre-commitment limits. Lucar et al. (2013) found that most online gambling sites had waiting periods for limit increases of 24 hours up to 7 days. Auer and Griffiths (2013) described a 72-hour waiting period for limit increases for an online gambling platform. Blaszczynski et al. (2014) similarly advocated for binding limits with waiting periods on limit increases, however suggested that "the exact length of time, whether 24 or 48 hours or longer... is an arbitrary decision" (p. 10). None of the reviewed studies advocated for a specified cooling off period.

A 2014 UK report commissioned and funded by the (then) Responsible Gambling Trust, investigated technology to predict likelihood of gambling problems, using machine user data. This technology appears likely to be effective in preventing and reducing harm. Such a measure would involve applying an algorithm to machine user data to identify early stages of harm, and use this to suggest a remedial intervention when indicated. This study (Excell et al., 2014) built on a body of work by Schellinck & Schrans and others (e.g., Schellinck & Schrans, 2003, 2011; Dragicevec et al., 2011) which has previously indicated the feasibility of the technology. Further, the gambling industry has adopted the necessary technology for consumer profiling purposes (Schüll, 2009).

Excell et al (2014) answers the research question 'ls it possible to distinguish between harmful and non-harmful gaming machine use?' with an unequivocal 'yes'.

In combination with a universal pre-commitment system, such an approach would be likely of high efficacy in identifying people beginning to experience harm. This would facilitate appropriate interventions at an early stage, and at a more consistent level of reliability than other strategies intended to identify the signs of harm amongst gamblers. The technology is equally applicable to online and terrestrial gambling, where a universal pre-commitment system is in place.

Overall comments on pre-commitment

Overall, this review indicates that there is little evidence for the effectiveness of pre-commitment systems in their current forms, which are primarily voluntary and partial pre-commitment systems. While a laboratory-based study found that the opportunity to pre-commit, whether taken up or not, may be effective in reducing the attractiveness of risk (Brevers et al., 2016), this does not appear to be translated into real-world gambling environments. For instance, the Blaszczynski et al. (2014) report found only tentative, self-report evidence for the effectiveness of pre-commitment systems, while Nisbet et al. (2016) argued that "there is no evidence to suggest that problem gamblers will be rehabilitated by participation in a state-wide [optional pre-commitment] scheme. In all likelihood, many of these gamblers will not engage with responsible gambling features" (p. 233). One low-quality review found that pre-commitment systems may only be effective for reducing the harms experienced by some gamblers (Ladouceur et al., 2017).

Universal, full pre-commitment systems may be more effective (Auer & Griffiths, 2013), and a number of authors have argued for this (Livingstone et al., 2014; Lucar et al., 2013). However, as Blaszczynski et al. (2014) argue, these systems are less likely to get the support of government and industry under current political arrangements.

Barriers to pre-commitment

Political pressure from the gambling industry in Australia effectively undermined an attempt to introduce universal pre-commitment systems in 2010 (Panichi, 2013). Pre-commitment is reportedly underutilised and appears to be largely ineffective in its optional forms. There may be a number of reasons for this.

Industry reluctance and card technologies

Pre-commitment systems do not appear to be industry's preferred 'responsible gambling' tool, and operators have opposed (Panici, 2013) or been slow to provide pre-commitment technologies for their products. However, this approach may be changing. Industry is reportedly indicating interest in using tracking data obtained from pre-commitment systems, including cashless card pre-commitment systems, to target marketing and loyalty programs to "entice players into further expenditure", and to decrease overheads associated with cash handling within venues (Nisbet et al., 2016, p. 233).

Other issues include privacy concerns associated with card technologies, including the establishment of systems requiring data storage via central servers (with data potentially available to government agencies). Nisbet et al. (2016) highlighted these within the Australian context whilst Blaszczynski et al. (2014) also asserts that this would be problematic within US and UK populations. Notably, the industry opposition to the pre-commitment proposal for EGMs under the Gillard government focused on privacy concerns (Panici, 2013). These privacy concerns appear to

be in contradiction to more recent industry enthusiasm for the utilisation of card information for commercial purposes.

This indicates a necessity for pre-commitment interventions to include safe-guards to avoid the exploitation of card technologies in ways that could increase rather than reduce harms experienced by gamblers.

Non-binding pre-commitment

A number of the studies reviewed presented descriptions of non-binding pre-commitment whereby gamblers, upon reaching the pre-committed time or monetary limit, could elect to continue gambling (Kim et al., 2014; Wohl et al., 2013). Thus, when gamblers are in 'a highly-aroused state', they can elect to change their limits and continue gambling (Harris & Griffiths, 2017). In online forums, gamblers reported frequently being able to exceed their limits, including switching to different gambling websites (Lucar et al., 2013). The non-binding nature of such pre-commitments systems, lacking consequences for exceeding limits, render these systems largely ineffective.

Perceptions of pre-commitment

The discourse of pre-commitment has sometimes incorporated the sense that it is for "players experiencing difficulties controlling their expenditure" (Blaszczynski et al., 2014, p. 11) or that it is used to reduce the "consequences of uncontrolled gambling" (Salis et al., 2015, p. 3). It is therefore unsurprising that voluntary pre-commitment systems attract few gamblers electing to formally pre-commit. Those who consider their gambling unproblematic would have no perceived need for a pre-commitment system (Nisbet et al., 2016). A 'targeted approach' for voluntary pre-commitment systems is likely stigmatising and not conducive to population-wide harm prevention.

These conclusions have led to authors, including Blaszczynski et al. (2014) and others, to call for the normalisation of pre-commitment systems to increase their usage and effectiveness. This is also consistent with the findings of the Livingstone et al. (2014) review. Normalisation would effectively occur via a jurisdiction-wide, full, universal pre-commitment system. If all users are required to use such a system, none could be stigmatised for doing so.

Self-exclusion

Overview of self-exclusion

Self Exclusion (SE) requires an individual to enter into an agreement with a gambling provider to exclude themselves from gambling in casinos, clubs, hotels or specific online gambling operators. Rather than being a harm prevention measure, SE is a harm reduction strategy that is most frequently utilised by those with established gambling problems (Livingstone et al., 2014). It requires an individual to identify as having problems with their gambling and take specific steps to prohibit themselves from venues and online platforms. It has been described as an "extreme form of pre-commitment" (Gainsbury, 2014, p. 230) or "the most restrictive of harm minimisation measures" (Blaszczynski et al., 2014, p. 52). Perhaps because of these issues, SE is reportedly under-utilised in most jurisdictions as an intervention for those experiencing gambling problems (Gainsbury, 2014).

Strength of the evidence

SE appears to be a harm minimisation measure favoured by venues and online operators, and one of the more frequently provided in-venue interventions to reduce harm (South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2015). The provision of SE is required by law in many jurisdictions.

However, there are also several limitations to this intervention. Surprisingly, evaluation of SE programs is relatively rare. The present review incorporated two low-quality reviews evaluating SE programs specifically (Gainsbury, 2014) and responsible gambling interventions more generally (Ladouceur et al., 2017). Five new evaluation studies with various limitations (Hing, Cherney, et al., 2015; Hing, Tolchard, Nuske, Holdsworth, & Tiyce, 2014; Meyer, von Meduna, Brosowski, & Hayer, 2015) are included. Amongst these are two studies looking at online gamblers (Dragicevic, Percy, Kudic, & Parke, 2015; Hing, Cherney, et al., 2015), and six reports including two funded by a gambling industry charity (Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Parke & Rigbye, 2014). Papers ranged from very low to moderate quality. Major limitations identified in Livingstone et al. (2014) persist. These include:

- Non-representative study samples including those with limited generalisability to other
 jurisdictions due to different characteristics such as legal requirements and penalties (Hing,
 Cherney, et al., 2015; Hing, Russell, Tolchard, & Nuske, 2015; Hing et al., 2014; Meyer et
 al., 2015; Parke & Rigbye, 2014; South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2015);
- Lack of validated measurement instruments (Hing, Russell, et al., 2015; Meyer et al., 2015;
 South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2015);
- Absence of control or comparison groups (Hing, Russell, et al., 2015; Meyer et al., 2015);
 and,
- Reliance on self-report data (Hing, Cherney, et al., 2015; Hing, Russell, et al., 2015; Hing et al., 2014; Parke & Rigbye, 2014; South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2015).

In addition, other limitations identified in more recent studies include:

- Lack of transparency in study methods (Amity Community Services Inc., 2015;
 Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Gainsbury, 2014; Meyer et al., 2015; Parke & Rigbye, 2014;
 South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2015);
- Lack of transparency in results and/or conclusions (Amity Community Services Inc., 2015; Gainsbury, 2014; Meyer et al., 2015); and,
- Failure to declare funding and potential conflicts of interest (Dragicevic et al., 2015; Responsible Gambling Council, 2014, 2016) and declarations of industry funding (Ladouceur et al., 2017).

It is evident that the evidence base for SE programs and the quality of this evidence base has not greatly improved in recent years.

Impact of self-exclusion

Two review studies (neither a systematic review) asserted that although SE programs are not necessarily effective in preventing people from gambling, they appeared to have some impact on reducing gambling consumption and improving overall wellbeing and functioning (Gainsbury, 2014), as well as having positive financial and social impacts (Parke & Rigbye, 2014). However, Parke and Rigbye (2014) indicated a lack of clarity as to whether these improvements would have occurred without SE as part of the natural pathway to recovery.

In their appraisal of an SE program in Queensland, Australia, Hing, Russell, et al. (2015) made similar findings. Their study indicated that whilst self-excluders (also participating in counselling, or

participating in SE alone) were more likely to abstain from gambling, overall gambling outcomes, including expenditure, debt, perceived gambling severity, PGSI score, Gambling Urge Scale, CAGE questionnaire for alcoholism, General Health Questionnaire, and harmful consequences of gambling, showed no significant differences with non-excluders who had undergone counselling alone.

Authors postulated that this was likely due to SE program users or gambling counselling services users already having taken steps to address their gambling problems by engaging with these programs. In a similar vein, the South Australian Centre for Economic Studies (2015) concluded that while it is relatively easy for people to circumvent current SE programs, the act of excluding motivates people to change their gambling perhaps more than the successful enforcement of the SE program itself.

A prominent issue with SE, common among all reviewed papers, is that SE is not completely effective in preventing people from gambling. This is discussed in greater detail in subsequent sections, but it is worth observing that this could lead to non-excluders expressing the view that SE would not work for them (Hing et al., 2014). This study did not discuss excluders' perceptions of SE effectiveness, but noted that 8 participants (of 53) ended SE during the study. Meanwhile, among moderate risk and problem online gamblers, participants described SE features as useful for limiting online gambling (Hing et al., 2015). However some referred to the use of external software to block specific sites rather than using in-built SE features on gambling websites.

One study produced 'best-practice' recommendations from consultations with people who had excluded, gambling venue staff, and experts in the field at a round-table discussion (Responsible Gambling Council, 2016). This provided some anecdotal evidence for the effectiveness of SE programs. The overall focus of this study was on best practice for reinstatement of gambling after SE or renewal of SE agreements. This study advocated for active reinstatement (i.e., at the gambler's request), taking the individual's circumstances and breaching behaviours throughout the SE period into consideration before approval.

Overall, these findings indicate that there is very modest evidence for the effectiveness of SE programs, with indication that people who use SE programs may already be making positive headway independent of their SE behaviours. Thus, SE may be seen as an element of broader treatment activities.

Barriers to self-exclusion

Research has highlighted a number of limitations of SE programs, including barriers to program entry and compliance issues. Compliance is discussed in greater detail below, but access and utilisation of SE programs is plagued by access and entry difficulties.

Uptake

Rates of SE uptake reportedly remain low, although none of the included papers reported new data on this. Blaszczynski et al. (2014) and Parke and Rigbye (2014) cited three papers from 2003 (see Nowatzki & Williams, 2003; O'Neil et al., 2003; South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2003), and Amity Community Services Inc. (2015) cited one of these as well as the Williams et al. (2012) paper and the Productivity Commission (2010) report in reporting the rate of SE uptake among 'problem gamblers'. Ladouceur et al. (2017) also cited low utilisation of SE, but did not substantiate this. It is not possible to indicate the current levels of SE program usage. It is most likely that uptake rates are low. For example, the Independent Gambling Authority of South Australia reported in Feb 2017 that at 30 June 2016 there were 1,510 individuals subject to

'barring' orders (of which 6 were involuntary, at the request of family members). In addition, the Authority reported that 821 'banning' arrangements (all voluntary) had been made directly with gambling providers. A maximum of 2,331 people in South Australia were therefore excluded from gambling venues.

Applying gambling harm prevalence rates from the most recent South Australian prevalence study (The Social Research Centre, 2013) to 2016 census data (Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2017) suggests that there were 7,943 people in the PGSI 8+ category (i.e., those experiencing severe gambling harm) and a further 33,097 in the PGSI 3+ category (i.e., those experiencing moderate to severe gambling harm). Therefore, the number of people self-excluded was equivalent to a maximum of 29.4% of the highest risk population or 5.7% of the PGSI 3+ population.

The Independent Gambling Authority further reports that the incidence of self-exclusion in 2016 was 162 (that is, new instances of self-exclusion in that year). That is equivalent to 2.04% of the PGSI 8+ population and 0.4% of the PGSI 3+ population. This may be a useful metric in assessing the actual extent of SE, as it assesses the proportion of current gamblers experiencing harm who seek SE in a given period.

Successful enrolment into SE programs depends on a number of factors, including program awareness, ease of access to a wide range of venue SE programs, appropriate action by venue staff, and the provision of correct information. In most Australian land-based gambling venues, identification by staff relies on manual recognition of a small photograph, so that identification can be uncertain. A number of authors discussed the lack of awareness of SE programs and the need for greater promotion of these within venues (Amity Community Services Inc., 2015; Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Gainsbury, 2014; Hing et al., 2014; Parke & Rigbye, 2014).

As found by Livingstone et al. (2014), while a number of studies advocated for multi-venue or multi-operator SE (Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Gainsbury, 2014; Hing et al., 2014; Parke & Rigbye, 2014) there are no evaluations of these. It is well-accepted that SE from a single venue is likely to result in people transferring their gambling to another venue, because requiring SE at individual venue level discourages enrolment. In particular, Hing et al. (2014) found that while participants found SE to be relatively accessible, the time it took to exclude from each venue was a major barrier. This obstacle was not reported in a study of online SE (Dragicevic et al., 2015). Researchers have been advocating for multi-operator SE for some time. However little progress has been made with this. Current approaches to SE place the onus on the individual and do little to provide environmental support. Whilst a number of authors have asserted the viability of remote (out-of-venue), multi-operator, multi-modal SE (Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Gainsbury, 2014; Hing et al., 2014; Parke & Rigbye, 2014), and some industry bodies and operators provide such systems, no evaluation of this intervention has been identified. An industry funded review of a multi-venue SE program in the UK offered no evidence of efficacy, but recommended further research on this theme (Parke & Rigbye, 2014).

Issues of staffing and staff training have also been reported as barriers to SE uptake. Hing et al. (2014) found that low confidence in the ability of staff to maintain privacy and confidentiality, and low staffing levels, inhibited SE uptake. Meanwhile, Gainsbury (2014) highlighted a greater need for staff training to facilitate SE and the recognition of problematic gambling. A small German mystery-gambler study found that staff members frequently responded inadequately to signs of problematic gambling (95%), ignored the issue, or gave incorrect information about SE (19 of 29 cases, 66%) (Meyer et al., 2015). Staff training and recognition of problem gambling behaviour will be discussed in greater detail later in this paper.

Other issues with SE reportedly include embarrassment experienced by people wanting to exclude (Blaszczynski et al., 2014), rigidity of SE programs (Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Gainsbury, 2014; Parke & Rigbye, 2014), cooling-off periods (Amity Community Services Inc., 2015), and a lack of linkage to other help and treatment services (Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Gainsbury, 2014).

Compliance

Compliance with SE agreements remains an issue. All of the SE literature reviewed highlighted issues with breaches of SE agreements. Gainsbury (2014) found, across a number of countries, that breaches to SE agreements were common, and that this undermines the SE process. In addition, Gainsbury recommended that "Operators must take active steps to identify and remove self-excluded persons who return to gaming facilities" (p. 248). In a review of Australian casinos (South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2015), breaches of SE agreements, and the detection of these, were a prominent concern. The Star, a Sydney casino, appeared to have high rates for the identification of breaches (4-5 per day), utilising security and surveillance footage to detect people who SE from the venue. However, the reporting of such data was not transparent for all casinos. It is understood (personal communication) that Australian casinos are currently investigating facial recognition technologies to assist with preventing SE breaches, however these have not been evaluated to date.

On the whole, it appears that people participating in SE programs may have difficulties resisting the urge to return to venues, and when they do, frequently go undetected. In a study of Queensland's SE program, Hing, Russell, et al. (2015) reported that of 34 participants who had undergone SE and counselling, 32.4% had breached their agreements, compared to 15.8% of 19 participants who had undergone SE alone (no counselling) who had breached their agreements. Of these, 54.5% of breaches by those in the SE and counselling group and 5.3% (n=1) of breaches by those in the SE alone group were detected by venue staff. Participants from both groups breached 1-10 times. A qualitative study of the same SE program found that whilst many participants were confident that venues could monitor and prevent breaches, others described having re-entered venues on several occasions (14 of 53), experiencing apathy and confusion from venue staff, and a sense that SE could not be properly managed (Hing et al., 2014). These findings were consistent with those from a mystery-gambler study conducted in German amusement arcades. This study, conducted without ethical approval (Meyer et al., 2015), found that of 15 follow-up visits after SE, 13 (87%) of their mystery gamblers had no problems re-entering the venue. A report sponsored by the Responsible Gambling Trust found that at least 50% of people who have opted for SE continue to gamble, either with the same provider or elsewhere, and that 33-77% of breaches are undetected (Blaszczynski et al., 2014).

Three studies suggest that withholding or disallowing winnings could support SE programs, as this would remove any prospect of reward for ongoing gambling (Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Parke & Rigbye, 2014; Responsible Gambling Council, 2014). Further, while not reporting on rates of SE breaches, Parke and Rigbye (2014) suggested that a card-blocking system (i.e. blocking the use of debit or credit cards for gambling activities), or operator penalties, may abate this. However limited evidence for these was provided. Similarly, Blaszczynski et al. (2014) discussed, again with limited evidence, imposing operator fines and computerised ID checks as potential methods for preventing breaches.

ATM removal

Evidence around the removal of ATMs from gambling venues is scarce. Two reports published on this topic were identified. One Tasmanian study found that, of proposed and implemented harm minimisation measures, the lowest decrease in enjoyment for 'non-problem' gambler's was that

associated with the ban on ATMs in EGM venues (0.2 %), while the removal of ATMs was seen to show significant reductions in expenditure among moderate and 'problem gamblers' as compared to non-'problem gamblers' (p<0.001) (Jackson, Christensen, Francis, & Dowling, 2016). Thomas, Pfeifer, Moore, Meyer, et al. (2013) found that the removal of ATMs from EGM venues in Victoria led to decreased time and money spent on EGMs, and a 7% reduction in nominal state-wide EGM revenue.

This limited evidence indicates some positive effect of ATM removal from EGM venues. However, there is also evidence that the removal of ATMs has led to increased use of EFTPOS (electronic funds transfer at point of sale) facilities (Rintoul, Deblaquiere, & Thomas, 2017; Thomas, Pfeifer, Moore, Meyer, et al., 2013). As such, only tentative conclusions can be drawn at this stage.

Identification of 'problem gambler' characteristics and interaction with gamblers

Overview of the evidence

The issue of identifying 'problem gamblers' within venues has received significant attention since 2014. These harm-minimisation strategies typically involve identifying behavioural indicators of harmful gambling via gambler observation, conducted by EGM venue staff. These indicators reportedly include "visible emotional reactions, unusual social behaviours, and very intense or frenetic gambling behaviour" (Delfabbro, Thomas, & Armstrong, 2016, p. 419). In order to reduce harm, these strategies rely on staff members personally intervening with gamblers to offer advice and refer to counselling and other services when they believe them to be demonstrating signs of harmful gambling.

Strength of the evidence

No reviews were identified on this form of gambling harm minimisation. This review identified nine exploratory studies (Delfabbro et al., 2016; Excell et al., 2014; Haefeli, Lischer, & Schwarz, 2011; Hing & Nuske, 2012; Hing, Nuske, & Holdsworth, 2013; LaPlante, Gray, LaBri.e., Kleschinsky, & Shaffer, 2012; O'Mahony & Ohtsuka, 2015; Quilty & Robinson, 2013; Quilty, Robinson, & Blaszczynski, 2015), including one that examined the identification of gamblers experiencing problems online, via written communications (Haefeli et al., 2011). A recent study using mixed methods including unannounced venue observations, and data triangulated with self-report from gamblers and professionals, was also published during this period (Rintoul et al., 2017). However, these studies include a number of limitations:

- Direct industry-funded research (Haefeli et al., 2011; LaPlante et al., 2012) or inappropriate or insufficient declarations of interest (Excell et al., 2014; Quilty et al., 2015);
- Results from a single study published across multiple papers (Hing & Nuske, 2012; Hing et al., 2013);
- Lack of validated tools (Delfabbro et al., 2016; Haefeli et al., 2011; Quilty & Robinson, 2013; Quilty et al., 2015);
- Reliance on self-report data (Delfabbro et al., 2016; O'Mahony & Ohtsuka, 2015; Quilty & Robinson, 2013; Quilty et al., 2015);
- Insufficiently addressed research questions (Excell et al., 2014); and,

Short follow-up of interventions (LaPlante et al., 2012).

Overall, the studies conducted in this area were of low to moderate quality, and provided limited or no evidence of effectiveness of staff identification and interaction interventions with gamblers exhibiting signs of problematic gambling.

Impact

The research included in this review indicates that there are visible indicators that can be used by staff members to identify people gambling problematically within venues, and that staff often observe these (Delfabbro et al., 2016; Hing et al., 2013; LaPlante et al., 2012; O'Mahony & Ohtsuka, 2015; Quilty & Robinson, 2013; Quilty et al., 2015). However, the evidence of the effectiveness of staff recognition and contact as a harm minimisation strategy is lacking. One recent Australian study reports that rather than implementing codes of conduct requiring staff to intervene to prevent and reduce problematic gambling, evidence demonstrated staff actively encouraged harmful gambling. This was observed to occur via (i) the provision of food and beverages to gamblers while using machines through meal times; and (ii) facilitating multiple withdrawals of cash (Rintoul et al., 2017). In particular, there is little evidence for what occurs after contact (e.g., referral to support services, SE, etc.), and the outcomes experienced by gamblers (e.g., gambling cessation, participation in counselling, etc.). As described below, there are a number of challenges faced by staff that likely limit the practical impact of these approaches.

One study explored this within the online gambling environment. This was an exploratory study involving the development of a framework for the identification of 'problem gamblers' from their written correspondence to gambling operators (Haefeli et al., 2011). While researchers found that this strategy correctly predicted 76.6% of 'problem gamblers', 'problem gamblers' were defined only as those who subsequently self-excluded from the site.

As previous research outlined in this review demonstrates, SE is underutilised. One study using self-report data from gamblers noted breaches by staff who did not fulfil their obligations to deny access to self-excluded gamblers (Rintoul et al., 2017). This significantly limits confidence in the efficacy of SE. Similarly, Excell et al. (2014) used industry EGM data to assess 'theoretical markers of harm' among gamblers. However, that study failed to adequately define 'harm'.

Limitations

For these strategies to be effective, they depend on venue staff recognising and responding to gamblers in an appropriate and timely manner. Role ambiguity and uncertainty over how best to approach gamblers observed experiencing difficulties have been reported, by venue staff, to inhibit the effectiveness of this intervention (Hing & Nuske, 2012; Hing et al., 2013; Quilty & Robinson, 2013; Quilty et al., 2015). In particular, concerns over negative responses from management, and negative responses from patrons, were highlighted (Hing & Nuske, 2012; Hing et al., 2013). An online survey of casino employees from Canada also found job satisfaction to be inversely related to perceived challenges to responding to signs (Quilty et al., 2015). Sympathy was also a factor identified as affecting staff responses. A study in Victoria (Australia) reported that staff were well equipped to recognise patrons displaying signs of problematic gambling, and that young men appeared to be the most vulnerable (O'Mahony & Ohtsuka, 2015). However, venue employees reported little sympathy for these patrons and were therefore less likely to intervene. Overall, a number of studies found that staff require better training for these interventions to be effective (Hing & Nuske, 2012; Hing et al., 2013; Quilty & Robinson, 2013; Quilty et al., 2015). However, training was not found to be effective in correcting erroneous beliefs among gambling industry employees (LaPlante et al., 2012). Notably, these are not harm prevention interventions. Severe

harm has often already been experienced by the time people exhibit signs of problematic gambling. They may offer some harm reduction potential. However, no evidence of efficacy was identified.

Dynamic warning messages, or "pop-ups"

Overview

While static warning signage has been a requirement of licensing in all Australian jurisdictions for some time, more recent studies have focussed on dynamic warning or pop-up messages. These are typically designed as a brief intervention to interrupt or modify gambling behaviour. The goal of pop-up messages may be to interrupt use and reduce the sense of dissociation ('the zone') that is known to occur with continuous, intensive or extended use of EGMs. Messages may do this by attempting to encourage a break in gambling, or remind users that they have been gambling for a specified time period. In a pre-commitment system, a pop-up message may alert the user to progress towards a nominated limit, or that it has been reached. Generally, the desired effect is to prevent escalation into problematic gambling. A body of literature has emerged on this topic; this review includes 19 papers that focus on (n=12), or include sections that relate to the use of, pop-up messages (n=7).

Although overall the evidence is poor quality and demonstrates limited effect, pop-ups are thought to have a greater influence on modifying behaviour than static signs (Harris, Parke, & Griffiths, 2016). Using data from an online gambling operator, Auer, Malischnig, and Griffiths (2014) reported that of 400,000 control condition online gambling sessions, 4,220 sessions lasted beyond 1,000 spins. Of these only 4 sessions ended at the 1,000 spin point. A comparison of 400,000 pop-up intervention sessions, showed 4,205 reached 1,000 spins. Of these, 45 sessions ended after the pop-up message appeared. That is, less than 1% of gamblers ended a session after viewing a pop-up message. A recent self-report study of 667 Australian gamblers concluded that "regardless of message type, location or level of problem gambling, most players reported that the messages did not change their gambling behaviour in terms of thoughts, most wanted to keep playing" (Department of Social Services, 2014; Gainsbury, Aro, Ball, Tobar, & Russell, 2015b). However, a New Zealand study reported that three quarters of participants who were aware of having seen pop-up messages did not find them helpful, although 25% of these participants did report that they believed messages did help to control their spending (Palmer du Preez, Landon, Bellringer, Garrett, & Abbott, 2016).

Components of effective pop-up messaging

A variety of studies explored a range of aspects of pop-up message effectiveness. These include so-called:

- Informative messages:
 - o "Stick to your limit. Play within it." (Gainsbury et al., 2015b)
 - "A winner knows when to stop gambling." (Gainsbury et al., 2015b)
- Self-appraisal messages:
 - o "Have you spent more than you can afford?" (Gainsbury et al., 2015b)
 - "Do you need a break? Gamble responsibly." (Gainsbury et al., 2015b)

- "Play Responsibly...Pause and Think, Are you in Control of your Risk-Taking?" (Harris & Parke, 2016)
- 'Enhanced self-appraisal' messages, such as:
 - o "we would like to inform you that you have just played 1,000 slot games. Only a few people play more than 1,000 slot games. The chance of winning does not increase with the duration of the session. Taking a break often helps, and you can choose the duration of the break" (Auer & Griffiths, 2015)
- Personalised normative feedback (PNF):
 - "1) this is how much you gamble; 2) this is how much you think the "typical student who gambles" gambles; and 3) this is how much the "typical student who gambles" actually gambles." (Celio & Lisman, 2014)

The evidence for informative messaging has been described as inconclusive (Harris & Griffiths, 2017). Further, the categorisation of some messages as 'informative' could be interpreted as simplistic and little advanced from static signage. The evidence for normative feedback is conflicting. One comparison of simple vs. enhanced personalised normative feedback found that while the effect size is very small, users who were shown an enhanced pop-up message were twice as likely (1.39%) to discontinue gambling compared to those who were shown a simple message (0.67%) (Auer & Griffiths, 2015). However, a randomised control trial of personalised feedback and normative feedback reported unexpected findings; normative messages showed no impact on gambling levels, but partial feedback (with no normative information) demonstrated a modest effect by reducing the number of days gambling compared to the control group (Cunningham, Hodgins, Toneatto, & Murphy, 2012).

Other considerations relating to the effective implementation of pop-up messaging include:

- Timing and duration (after 15 mins for 15 secs, after 30 mins, 60 mins use etc.)
- Reception and impact of pop-up messages depending on the context in which these messages are delivered (winning or losing scenarios). The evidence on this aspect is contradictory. One study Ginley, Whelan, Keating, and Meyers (2016) found that messages delivered to gamblers in winning scenarios resulted in them betting smaller amounts, placing fewer bets, and not speeding up betting compared to other conditions. While gamblers in a losing condition did reduce the size of their bet over time, they did not reduce the number of spins or rate of betting. A second study (Harris & Parke, 2016) apparently aiming to replicate real FOBT use, manipulated a coin toss simulation and allocated 24 participants 100 counters (not real money) to either a condition where 75% of the tosses were wins, or losses. Betting intensity and stake size increased in both conditions following the pop-up message (pictured below). However, the authors reported that players delivered a pop-up message in the win condition played 60% longer than gamblers in the loss condition. Relevant factors in the effectiveness of this intervention included:
- Positioning on the EGM screen: Perhaps unsurprisingly, gamblers recall seeing messages in the middle of the screen more than the top or the bottom of the screen (Gainsbury, Aro, Ball, Tobar, & Russell, 2015a).

- Display: font, colour, spacing etc., so as not to be confused with error messages.
- Outcome of responding to options within the pop-up: i.e. "you have now played 1,000 games. Do you want to continue [YES/NO]?" (Auer et al., 2014). If the user selects no, does the screen close automatically or readily allow the user to continue gambling?
- Monetary and time-based pop-up reminders may be considered an aspect of precommitment. These are considered above.

Breaks in play accompanied by a warning message

One study explored the effect of creating a 'break in play'. University students (n=141) were recruited to play a simulated Blackjack game online. The authors found that when a break was imposed it was not an effective harm minimisation strategy, as it increased self-reported craving to continue gambling. Longer breaks (8 min) increased craving compared to both shorter (3 min) and no break conditions (Blaszczynski, Cowley, Anthony, & Hinsley, 2016). The authors concluded that breaks in play should be accompanied with warning messages to avoid unintended consequences of increasing gambling cravings.

Strength of the evidence

Studies have used a range of methods, each with their own limitations and strengths. These include:

- Session-level data obtained from online gambling sites;
- Surveys that describe recall, self-reported attitudes and behaviour change with gamblers exiting venues; and
- Laboratory studies of university students using online simulations of gambling products, often using tokens rather than real money.

While there is plausible reason to believe warning messages may be a mechanism for harm reduction, the research conducted to date has in some cases been undermined or compromised by methodological and/or reporting issues including:

- Failing to report pertinent outcomes (such as reductions in money spent) when such data would presumably have been available (Auer & Griffiths, 2015; Auer et al., 2014); or,
- Interference by gambling operators in the study design, without acknowledgement of this effect (Department of Social Services, 2014; Gainsbury et al., 2015a, 2015b).

Overall, study design was assessed as consistently very weak, with studies focussed on surveys of recall, and self-reported influence on behaviour. Studies frequently focused on session completion data rather than considering whether users reduced bet sizes, and did not report other measures of gambling intensity.

Overall comments on pop-ups

Dynamic warning messages are a relatively low-cost intervention. In some modes they may cause annoyance to gamblers. Limited emerging evidence (Cunningham et al., 2012), and basic logic, indicates that well designed messages - such as personalised information - may have a limited and short-term impact in supporting efforts to control gambling. Messages have been demonstrated to

be capable of being delivered in a way that does not affect overall enjoyment of gambling (Department of Social Services, 2014). However, there was also no reported impact on venue revenue following a trial of pop-up messaging intervention (Department of Social Services, 2014). This suggests that they are unlikely to reduce harmful gambling activity.

Furthermore, some messages could be perceived as stigmatising and 'victim blaming'. In an Australian trial of dynamic warning messages (Department of Social Services, 2014; Gainsbury et al., 2015a, 2015b), eight messages were developed in collaboration with gambling providers, to the extent that one venue adjusted the original design at the venue in question (only) by reducing the display time from once every 15 mins to once every 60 mins, and from a 15 second duration to a 10 second duration. Users were tested for recall and impact on behaviour. These messages included themes focused on individual responsibility, such as "You are responsible for your gambling" or "Do you need a break? Gamble responsibly". Fewer than half of those surveyed (43.5%) recalled having seen any message on the screen, and the most commonly reported impact was that users "wanted to keep playing". The authors claim that this is not necessarily a problem as continued use may be an appropriate decision for most gamblers in the venue. However, the authors also reported that 31.3% of this sample were moderate-risk or 'problem' gamblers, and that the sample was self-selected.

Despite these issues, there is weak evidence demonstrating some marginal effects, which at a population level may result in meaningful reductions in harm.

Structural characteristics

Overview

A considerable volume of evidence has emerged in the area of EGM structural characteristics and design. We identified 33 papers and reports exploring this topic. There is considerable evidence over a now lengthy period that structural characteristics affect use patterns of EGMs (e.g., Blaszczynski et al 2001) and that these characteristics have a greater effect on the number of bets made than either age or gender (Leino et al., 2015).

An assessment of a variety of measures incorporating modifications to structural characteristics and introduction of universal pre-commitment introduced in Norway has demonstrated positive effects on harm reduction (Rossow & Hansen, 2016). Universal pre-commitment incorporated a mandated spending limit, reduction in jackpots, reduction in machine numbers, and account based operation (i.e., operation of the games was dependent on having an established account with the operator).

Jackpots

Jackpots have been found to increase and intensify gambling. The effect increases with larger prizes. Browne et al. (2015) shadowed 234 gamblers in three venues in Australia. They found jackpot oriented machines were associated with a greater spend by gamblers. Psychological 'priming' of gamblers and PGSI score predicted selection of jackpot-oriented machines.

Bonus rounds or 'free spins'

'Free spins' (also known as 'game features') have been identified as attractive characteristics, especially for 'problem gamblers' (Livingstone & Woolley, 2008; Schottler Consulting, 2014). A study of EGM structural characteristics found that EGM users identified 'free spins' as the most coveted and exciting aspect of EGMs, and that win multipliers during 'free spins' were more exciting for those with problem gambling PGSI scores (Schottler Consulting, 2014).

Multiple lines, Losses Disguised as Wins (LDW), Return to Player (RTP) ratios

Dixon, Graydon, et al. (2014) found that gamblers preferred to bet on multiple lines, were more likely to miscategorise LDWs (i.e., achievement of an outcome which provides reinforcement but constitutes a reward lower than the amount wagered) as actual wins, and found multi-line games to be more absorbing, (especially for people with gambling problems), to facilitate illusion of control and misperception of outcomes, and increase gambling intensity. Multi-line games make LDWs possible. Although the betting strategy known as "mini-max" (i.e., minimum bets on the maximum number of available lines) has been identified previously as the self-reported style for 'problem gamblers' in particular (Livingstone & Woolley, 2008) further empirical evidence of this has now been produced (Leino et al., 2015).

Coates and Blaszczynski (2014) explored "the extent to which accurate estimates of payback percentages and volatility combined with prior learning, enabled players to successfully discriminate between multi-line/multi-credit slot machines that provided differing rates of reinforcement". It was reportedly very difficult for gamblers to determine this at the individual level. The study reported "Participants displayed a general tendency to discriminate payback, but counterintuitively placed more bets on the slot machine with lower payback percentage rates".

Weatherly and Brandt (2004), (in Leino et al., 2015), reported that "monetary losses can also be reduced by increasing the payback percentage of a game". The design of contemporary EGMs frequently incorporates characteristics such as "unbalanced reels" (e.g., where a game has different total number of symbols on each reel) and "starved reels" (e.g., where the number of winning symbols is reduced on some reels) (Harrigan, MacLaren, Brown, Dixon, & Livingstone, 2014). These characteristics permit the programming of 'near misses', which appear to generate physiological responses similar but less intense than either actual rewards or LDWs (Dixon, Collins, Harrigan, Graydon, & Fugelsang, 2015; Dixon, Harrigan, Sandhu, Collins, & Fugelsang, 2010; Dixon, Harrigan, et al., 2014; Dixon & Schreiber, 2004). Schottler Consulting (2014) reports that EGM users self-report LDWs as less exciting than actual wins.

Reduction of bet size

A well known study from 2001 (Blaszczynski, Sharpe, & Walker, 2001) reported that reduction of maximum bet size to one dollar on modified EGMs was effective in reducing expenditure by 'problem gamblers' whilst not being noticeable to 'non-problem gamblers' (see also Sharpe, Walker, Coughlan, Enersen, & Blaszczynski (2005)). Schottler Consulting (2014) reported that more than 11% of 'problem gamblers' bet consistently over one dollar per spin in shadowing observations.

Celebratory sights and sounds

Dixon et al. (2015) found that celebratory sights and sounds associated with LDWs affected the ways that users categorised the outcome of their wager. Comparing responses between standard sound, silence, and negative sounds, they found that two third of participants in this condition demonstrated a physiological response consistent with a reward, compared to 57.7% in the silent condition and 31.4% in the negative condition. The differences between standard and silent were not significant. However, the difference between both the standard and silent conditions, and the negative condition, were significant.

Positive sounds were more likely to be associated with miscategorisation of a win in the condition of a LDW when wagers were placed on multiple lines than the condition where a negative sound accompanied a LDW (Dixon et al., 2015). The authors proposed that a way to reveal LDW would

be to pair it with a negative sound, improving the likelihood that gamblers categorise this as a loss. Further, Blaszczynski et al. (2015) argue that "[p]ositive alerts to players, in reference to 'losses disguised as wins' should be prohibited". Both the Australian jurisdictions of Queensland and Tasmania currently prohibit reinforcement of LDWs. In Queensland, an onscreen message or celebratory sound accompanying a net loss is considered to be in breach of section 228(2) of the Gaming Machine Act, which prohibits any false or misleading message being conveyed or exhibited by a gaming machine (Queensland Office of Liquor and Gaming Regulation, personal communication 4 Aug 2017). The Queensland Office of Liquor and Gaming Regulation has also issued 'Gaming Guidelines G08, which incorporates specifications for the manner in which artwork, messaging and bet design are to implemented, so as to provide fair and reasonable explanations to users about the way the game operates (Queensland Office of Liquor and Gaming Regulation 2016). The Tasmanian appendix to the Gaming Machine National Standards requires (at item T3.16) that:

If the net win of a play is less than the total credit bet any audible affirmation associated with the win will be subject to close regulatory scrutiny, and any display of "congratulatory" messages is prohibited (Department of Treasury and Finance, 2015).

A recent body of evidence has documented the reinforcement effects of celebratory sounds and other reinforcing effects. Unsurprisingly, the consensus is that such effects reinforce gambling behaviours and maintain gambling activity. There is some further evidence that venue level environmental reinforcement (e.g., constant exposure to visual and audio effects) also maintains gambling activity (Rockloff, Greer, & Fay, 2011).

Other game level characteristics

Anthropomorphic games (i.e., those incorporating an identifiable "humanised" theme, such as that of a film or TV personality) are thought to increase gambling intensity (Riva, Sacchi, & Brambilla, 2015).

Strength of the evidence

The standard of evidence in this topic area is of medium to good quality. It remains largely experimental but recording of physiological effects (notably skin conductivity and heart rate) by some researchers (notably the work of Dixon et al) indicates consistent results.

The shadowing technique utilised by some researchers is likely to have a range of limitations, particularly the Hawthorne effect. A range of inconsistencies were noted in the M. Browne et al. (2015) study, including a misunderstanding of how the Hawthorne effect may influence the study results:

... while observation effects (e.g., the Hawthorne effect, the mere measurement effect) may have occurred in the present investigation, it is important to note that the main results of this study cannot be attributed to such effects as they applied equally to all participants. (M. Browne et al., 2015, p. 1711)

The quality of this study was further undermined by a lack of explanation of the "priming manipulation" technique used in the study.

Exposure and accessibility

Caps on EGMs in areas of socioeconomic disadvantage

There is consistent evidence that EGMs in Australia are clustered in areas of relative disadvantage (Livingstone, 2017; Rintoul, Livingstone, Mellor, & Jolley, 2013; Young, Doran, & Markham, 2014). Accessibility to gambling venues predicts increased expenditure and increased expenditure is associated with higher rates of harm, and larger venues demonstrate increased expenditure per EGM, as well as higher harm rates (Young, Markham, & Doran, 2012; Markham, Doran, & Young, 2013; Markham, Young, & Doran, 2014) including increased rates of intimate partner violence (Markham et al., 2016). As Markham et al (2013) indicate, the association of harm with both venue size and accessibility indicates that both factors may be highly relevant to harm prevention and minimisation interventions and policy.

Neurological studies have recently demonstrated that gambling stimulates the striatal dopamine system (Murch & Clark, 2016, Yucel et al 2018), and that both 'problem' and 'pathological' gamblers display elevated cortisol levels (Wohl, Matheson, Young, & Anisman, 2008). This suggests that the mechanism driving the geo-locational characteristics of EGM venues is at least partly associated with elevated stress amongst disadvantaged or other segments of the population. This may also include, for example, residents of outer suburban areas, where relative disadvantage is not clear cut but stress levels could be determined by other factors including high housing stress, increased travel times, and difficulty in child care arrangements.

A study of the effects of regional caps on EGMs in some regions of Victoria was undertaken in the mid 2000s (South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2005). The authors concluded that by the third year of the regime, there was no evidence that the reductions reduced expenditure in capped areas. Further, there was no evidence of increased help-seeking behaviour. In contrast, significant reductions of as much as 19% in expenditure were associated with the introduction of smoking prohibitions in venues. South Australian Centre for Economic Studies (2005) concluded that the reduction in EGM numbers imposed by the caps were of insufficient magnitude to have measurable effects. There were modest (3.3%) but significant reductions in expenditure associated with the introduction of a prohibition on 24-hour operation of gambling venues. A simple economic interpretation would indicate that reducing machine numbers is likely to increase the extent of queuing at machines during peak times, thereby effectively limiting access.

Caps on EGMs in venues

All Australian jurisdictions operate some form of cap on the number of EGMs permitted in gambling venues. However, we were unable to identify any study that directly evaluated the effects of this. A study of consumer attitudes to gambling harm minimisation interventions in Tasmania did not go to efficacy (Jackson et al., 2016).

Young, Markham, and Doran (2012) report: "Venues in accessible locations and those with higher numbers of EGMs, particularly casinos and clubs located near supermarkets, were most closely associated with gambling-related harm, even when differing player socio-demographics were accounted for." Their study suggests that geographic location and venue characteristics such as the number of EGMs within a venue are significant markers of harm.

A strong relationship between the number of EGMs in venues, the net revenue per EGM, and the level of gambling problems within the venue has been demonstrated (Young et al., 2012). Generally, larger venues (measured as EGMs per venue) produce more revenue per EGM and are associated with increased levels of harm (Markham et al., 2013).

Venue type - effects

Empirical evidence available in Victoria (Australia) indicates that hotel based local EGM venues produce significantly higher net revenue per EGM than EGMs located in club venues (VCGLR, 2017). In 2015-16, hotel based EGMs generated average net revenue of \$126,384 per EGM compared to club venues, which averaged \$70,494 per EGM (VCGLR, 2017). As already noted, larger venues generally produce higher revenue per EGM (Markham et al., 2013).

Gambler venue preferences and effects

A theoretical framework through which to analyse gambler preferences for options including gambling platform (online/mobile/land-based), the specific provider/venue, and the game or machine features (such as graphics, themes, and bonus features) has been developed (Thorne, Rockloff, Langham, & Li, 2016).

The framework was utilised in a subsequent study of gambler preferences (Rockloff, Moskovsky, Thorne, Browne, & Bryden, 2016). This examined preferences including venue based or online gambling, the preferred provider, and the preferred game. The study sampled 245 EGM venue-based gamblers and 7,516 EGM gamblers from an online panel.

This study concluded that gamblers prefer:

- Gambling at club close to home, and to do so with a group of friends.
- Quiet venues
- Air conditioning
- Large gambling space
- Cheap food
- Classic games
- Small bet sizes
- Good animations
- Safe and secure
- Variety of games

'Problem gamblers', however, reportedly cared much less about having company, and preferred larger venues.

Rockloff et al. (2011) conducted a study involving use of a computerised poker machine simulator. This was provided in three different conditions – in a room alone; in a room with one other person and a video of 5 other people using computer-based EGMs, and in a room with one other person and a video of 25 others using computer-based EGMs. The authors found that gambling intensity increased with larger crowd sizes.

Evidence in this topic area is of inconsistent quality, particularly in relation to evaluations of efficacy. However, there is strong evidence of associations between socio-economic disadvantage

and EGM venue location, and between size and type of venues and expenditure. There is evidence associating harm with larger venues. Venue characteristics in general (size, type of venue, and number of EGMs) are collectively of some significance and provide a basis for exploration of harm prevention and harm minimisation opportunities.

Advertising and promotions

Little research has been conducted on this topic, despite its recent prominence in the context of advertising by online bookmakers during sporting broadcasts. A 2014 review of gambling advertising literature prepared for the UK Responsible Gambling Trust (Binde, 2014) principally concluded with a range of recommendations for further research, especially around the generation of empirical data. It did not report the effectiveness of advertising in inducing gambling activity, and did not discuss "counter-advertising."

A recent study of children's and parent's recall of advertising, concluded that sports betting advertising associated with sport resonates with sports spectators under the age of 18 (Pitt, Thomas, Bestman, Stoneham, & Daube, 2016).

There is a modest literature on counter-advertising, including educational programs targeted at children. One study concluded that such programs did not demonstrate effects (Ladouceur, Goulet, & Vitaro, 2013). The Productivity Commission did not recommend adopting school based educational programs given the strong possibility of no, or adverse effects (Productivity Commission, 2010: 9.20). Any such programs should be subject to comprehensive evaluation.

Overall observations on the evidence base

Study design

As already described, the overall quality of studies is generally weak. This persists for a variety of reasons, including relatively small resources allocated to address gambling problems, meaning that large-scale studies are difficult to undertake. It should be acknowledged that evidence in an area of social policy cannot readily adopt standards achievable for clinical trials. In many cases, randomised control trials, for example, are neither feasible nor desirable.

There are also historical and systemic issues that arise due to the relatively nascent development of gambling studies as a field of research. While lessons from tobacco about industry funding are acknowledged to be directly applicable to gambling, scholars and researchers who pursue independence of the evidence base from industry influence are by no means a majority of the gambling research population. The modest and in many areas weak evidence base in gambling research may be viewed as significantly affected by the influence of industry.

Industry influence on the gambling evidence base

Several gambling studies scholars have described the challenge faced by gambling researchers to improve the quality of evidence generated in this field (Adams, 2016; Adams & Livingstone, 2014; Adams, Raeburn, & de Silva, 2009; Cassidy, 2014; Cassidy, Loussouarn, & Pisac, 2013; Livingstone & Adams, 2011, 2015). Yet industry participation in research continues to be supported by some prominent researchers (e.g., Blaszczynski & Gainsbury, 2014), who maintain that funding of gambling research by the gambling industry is unproblematic. This systemic issue requires a systematic response, possibly including separation of vested and conflicted interests from the design and conduct of public interest research, education of researchers to apply a critical approach about the moral jeopardy and other dilemmas resulting in accepting direct funding from

industry, and the effects of this on the quality and depth of the evidence base in the field (see Adams, 2016).

Disclosures of interest and ethical standards

An ongoing challenge is the need for full and transparent disclosures of interest. Few gambling journals consistently apply or require authors to follow the ISAJE guidelines for disclosures of conflicts of interest. Critique of this has been directed towards the editors of some prominent gambling research journals (Livingstone & Adams, 2015).

While one study reviewed reported no disclosures or conflicts in the appropriate section of the manuscript, the authors stated in the acknowledgments section that:

The project also involved approval and contributions from the Queensland Government and the Queensland Hotels and Clubs industry. These stakeholders were advised of the project methodology and had some input into this, but were not involved in any way in the collection of data, analysis, or preparation of this manuscript. There are no constraints on publishing (Gainsbury et al., 2015b).

However, the authors reported elsewhere in the paper that the largest gambling operator involved in the trial did in fact influence the design, reducing the frequency and duration of the pop-up message displayed on EGMs at this venue:

The messages appeared every 15 min for a period of 15 sec for all venues at the commencement of the project. The messages at the Large Club displayed messages once every hour for a period of 10 sec, at the request of the venue. (Gainsbury et al., 2015b)

This issue is relevant to other publications that were produced using data from this trial (Department of Social Services, 2014; Gainsbury et al., 2015a).

A recent disclosure unconventionally inserted in the acknowledgements section of an article details extensive funding and support from large number and range of gambling businesses from across the world (Ladouceur et al., 2017, p. 233). It provides an example of the extent to which some prominent researchers are supported by industry actors:

The authors jointly accept responsibility for the content of this article. None of these supporters or any of the authors has personal interests in bwin.party, La Loterie Romande, ClubNSW, or the National Lottery that would suggest a conflict of interest.

During the preparation of this article, Howard Shaffer received reimbursement from Laval University for travel expenses, but no honorarium. In addition, The Division on Addiction at the Cambridge Health Alliance has received funding support from a variety of sources, including the following: bwin.party Interactive Entertainment, AG; The Foundation for Advancing Alcohol Responsibility (FAAR); National Institutes of Health (i.e. NIDA, NIAAA, NIMH); Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA); The National Center for Responsible Gambling (NCRG); Massachusetts Council on Compulsive Gambling; The Massachusetts Gaming Commission; The University of Nevada, Las Vegas; and DraftKings. Dr. Shaffer has received funding for consultation from Las Vegas Sands Corp., Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg, LLP, and the DUNES of Easthampton.

During the preparation of this article Robert Ladouceur received funding support for the International Group on Responsible Gambling from La Loterie Romande (Switzerland), ClubNSW (Australia), Camelot (United Kingdom), La Française des Jeux (France), Loto-Québec (Québec, Canada), and the National Lottery (Belgium). In addition, the Ontario Problem Gambling Research Center and Fonds Québécois Recherche sur la Société et Culture (Quebec) provided funding to Dr. Ladouceur for this project.

During the preparation of this article, Alex Blaszczynski obtained reimbursement from the project funders for expenses; he did not receive any honorarium for this work. Dr. Blaszczynski has had financial professional dealings with the gambling industry and various state and federal governments directly and indirectly over the last three years including research funding, personal fees for professional consultancy, honoraria for grant reviews and theses examination, royalties for published books, and research funding and expenses covered to attend and present at conference and government meetings from the following gambling industry operators including: La Loterie Romande (Switzerland), Svenska Spel (Sweden), Club NSW (Australia), Camelot (United Kingdom), La Française des Jeux (France), Loto-Québec (Québec, Canada), Casino Austria, National Lottery (Belgium), Sportsbet, British Columbia Lottery Corporation, and Aristocrat Leisure Industries. He also has had financial dealings with organizations that are funded directly or indirectly from the gambling industry or levies on the gambling industry including the Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation, Ontario Problem Gambling Research Centre, the Responsible Gambling Trust, Manitoba Gambling Research Program, Ministerial Expert Advisory Group (federal government), and honoraria and expense reimbursement for training programs and workshops conducted from government-funded problem gambling counseling services. Government-funded agencies include the NSW Office of Liquor, Gaming, & Racing, Australian Institute of Family Studies, Gambling Research Australia, Australian Department Social Services and non-industry or government agencies including the National Association for Gambling Studies, National Council on Problem Gambling, and Le Comité d'organisation Congrès international sur les troubles addictifs.

During the preparation of this article, Paige Shaffer obtained reimbursement from the Laval University; she did not receive any honorarium for this work.

The authors extend special thanks to La Loterie Romande (Switzerland), ClubNSW (Australia), Camelot (United Kingdom), La Française des Jeux (France), Loto-Québec (Québec, Canada), and the National Lottery (Belgium) for supporting this project. (Ladouceur et al., 2017)

Despite this considerable listing of potential conflicts, in the subsequent disclosures statement the authors report no conflicts of interest.

Disclosure represents a significant step forward in unpacking and comprehending potential conflict. However, acceptance that conflict can be, at the very least, perceived within such situations is yet to be achieved across the gambling research field.

Aside from issues of undeclared, incomplete or inaccurate declarations of interest, several authors either reported that they did not obtain ethical approval, or made general mention of ethical standards being upheld, but did not declare that ethical approval was in fact obtained (Harris & Parke, 2016; Kim et al., 2014; Lucar et al., 2013; Meyer et al., 2015). These represent challenges not only for the authors who make the statements, but also for peer-reviewers and editors of journals that implicitly accept these statements through publication.

Industry-normative discourse

The way concepts, ideas and research is perceived and described constructs the way it is addressed (Livingstone et al., 2017). The language adopted by many researchers in the gambling research field frequently adopts industry or business perspectives and discourses, as compared to consumer protection or public health perspectives and discourses. This was highlighted some time ago by Livingstone and Woolley as 'the discourse of business as usual' (Livingstone & Woolley, 2007). It remains a significant element contextualising much of the gambling research literature, and circumscribing the available interventions and responses.

For example, it is common to see gambling activities described as 'gaming', an elision arguably intended to trivialise the possible harms.

The casino industry prefers to use the term "gaming." We tend to use the terms gambling and gaming interchangeably (Walker et al, 2015, p. 967).

Similarly, the term 'play' is often used instead of the more neutral term 'use', when referring to gambling activity, with similar trivialising effects.

Further, and in some ways most significantly, the widespread discourse of 'responsible gambling' continues to largely posit that the responsibility lies with the individual, rather than with the large scale and very organised set of businesses that have developed considerable expertise in recruiting gamblers and encouraging large scale gambling. Further, some researchers argue that a research focus on the structure and political economy of gambling businesses is ideological in nature (Delfabbro & King, 2017). Livingstone et al. (2017) argue in contradiction to this that a lack of understanding of the political economy, sociology, and anthropology of gambling in its contemporary form has lead to the extent and severity of harms experienced at present.

Continuing reference to an imagined and simplistic dichotomy between, in the first instance, gambling that is entertainment focussed and recreational, and in the alternative harmful or problematic, demonstrates a fundamental misunderstanding of the nature of gambling, and of its harms. The oppositional spectacle of a few disordered 'problem gamblers' versus the majority, orderly and disciplined mass of recreational gamblers offers a continuing illusion of the dominance of 'responsible gambling' (Livingstone & Woolley, 2007).

Gambling and its associated harms might best be thought of as occurring along a continuum, where large numbers of people accruing low to moderate levels of harm will, in the aggregate, account for most of the costs, including that passed on to others. Nonetheless, a smaller group of people will experience significant harm, and affect multiple others (Brown et al., 2016; Browne et al., 2017; Productivity Commission, 2010).

The dichotomous approach also fails to recognise that harm occurs across time, meaning that so called 'recreational' gamblers can experience harm and develop multiple problems through use of EGMs or online gambling accounts, and that 'recovered problem gamblers' and their families and associated others may continue to experience harmful consequences long after they have stopped gambling.

In some cases, researchers explore specific gambling behaviour under various conditions without explicit acknowledgement of the purpose of such studies. Some explanation for this may include influence by gambling businesses through funding of gambling research. It may also relate to the disciplinary orientation of some authors active in gambling studies, including those from tourism, hospitality, psychology, computer science, and more recently, public health disciplines.

Literature emerging from business or tourism oriented disciplines may highlight concerns about containing regulatory costs to the industry, while overlooking super-profits generated by many EGM operators and the substantial negative externalities associated with such businesses. For instance:

Understanding actual play behaviour and intended and unintended consequences of card use is critical, therefore, to ensuring an efficient, universally available scheme: one that is well-designed, has maximum player benefit, and contains the cost to industry while not inhibiting innovation. (Nisbet et al, 2016, p. 237)

The comment above suggests a lack of consideration of what might be the most appropriate balance between maintaining profits and preventing harms. Its emphasis is towards minimising disruption to existing operations, including limiting economic costs to business, rather than considering the benefits of harm prevention for the broader society. It maintains 'the discourse of business as usual', albeit in an unintentional manner. Intentionality, however, is not the issue. Rather, it is the continuation of a way of understanding gambling and its harms that privileges the gambling industry. It does not represent a public health approach that arguably needs to be better developed in this field.

Other industry-normative influence is reflected in the broader discourse that permeates much of the literature, ranging from describing gambling as a "popular pastime", overlooking or downgrading substantial and severe harms accruing to many in the community, and to repeated references to 'play' and 'entertainment' when reporting on studies of 'problem gamblers', for example:

For many people, gambling is an enjoyable form of entertainment, partly due to the excitement associated with betting money on an uncertain outcome (see Wulfert, Franco, Williams, Roland, & Maxson, 2008).

However, characteristics that make gambling enjoyable can also propel some gamblers to spend excessive amounts of time and money gambling, resulting in serious psychological, financial and interpersonal harms to the gambler and others (Fong, 2005; Kim et al, 2014; S. C. Newman & Thompson, 2007; Potenza, Kosten, & Rounsaville, 2001; Squires, Sztainert, Gillen, Caouette, & Wohl, 2012).

Other researchers have been clearly mindful of protecting industry interests from 'unfair criticism', despite evidence that industry is well able to do that itself:

The features and principles of a self-exclusion program should be fully understood by individuals who wish to self-exclude, employees of gaming venues, gaming venue operators and regulatory bodies. This is essential in order to clarify expectations regarding the role and limits of all parties including legal and governmental authorities and avoid unrealistic expectations and unfair criticisms. (Gainsbury, 2014, p. 231)

Some studies go to considerable lengths to avoid conclusions that their findings may indicate harm is caused by use of EGMs:

From this research it is not possible to state categorically whether only gaming machine play predominantly contributes to problem gambling status, or whether this is accounted for by participation in multiple forms of gambling. Readers should not assume that problem gambling status is causally and predominantly related to gaming machine play.

Indeed, given the complexity of gambling behaviours, the researchers have concluded that any corporate responsibility strategy must take a balanced, rounded approach. That is, that by factoring in the environment, the individual player, and the product being played to provide a complete view rather than focusing on a single variable the gambling industry will be able to significantly improve the detection rate of problem gamblers and the minimisation of gambling related harm. (Excell et al., 2014, p. 5).

The Excell et al study (2014) was funded by the UK Responsible Gambling Trust (now GambleAware), a gambling industry charity entirely dependent on contributions from gambling businesses to fund research. As noted above, this study demonstrated that algorithms to analyse user data could differentiate between harmful and other gambling. The positive response to the conclusion that this was indeed feasible was dampened by the comments reported above, and dampened even more by a commentary on the study, which concluded:

It is suggested that at this stage, it would be inadvisable to rush policies on the basis of these foundational studies (Blaszczynski 2014; 3).

Despite considerable research identifying the complex causality, behaviour and motivations associated with gambling problems, some researchers continue to adopt an arguably simplistic, 'greed focused' account of the motives of those experiencing gambling harm:

Price regulations designed to minimize expenditure, such as a maximum bet limit and reduced jackpot prizes, aim to reduce the amounts that gamblers are willing to spend. Such policies may be effective as a harm-minimisation strategy for gamblers. Such strategies intend to encourage gambling at recreational levels as an entertainment activity, rather than as a means to obtain potentially large wins by betting high amounts. (Gainsbury, Blankers, Wilkinson, Schelleman-Offermans, & Cousijn, 2014, p. 778)

Gambling is a complex set of behaviours, conditioned by multiple systems and arguably understandable in any detail only when multiple perspectives are applied to these phenomena, as Livingstone et al. (2017) argue. Gambling research arguably requires considerable development and sophistication before a comprehensive understanding of these complex behaviours is achieved. However, that does not mean that we lack knowledge about how best to prevent and minimise the harms derived from gambling. There is much that can be done, and in key areas the problem is not a lack of research evidence, but rather of political will and, in some cases, industry influence on key elements of what Adams call 'the knowledge chain' (Adams, 2016).

Conclusions

Australia leads the world in gambling expenditure per capita (The Economist online, 2014, 3 Feb), and experiences widespread harm associated with gambling, as the Productivity Commission noted (1999, 2010) and Browne et al. (2016, 2017) documented for Victoria and for New Zealand. As a consequence, the harms of gambling, and their successful prevention and minimisation, represent a considerable public health challenge.

Opportunities and relevant issues

Structural characteristics

The review confirms that modification of technical requirements for EGM and other gambling structural characteristics is likely to be an essential upstream measure, capable of providing a

range of opportunities for the prevention and reduction of gambling harm. It is encouraging to see that much new evidence has concentrated on this theme. Significantly, many of these countermeasures could readily be adopted if technical issues were the only impediment to their implementation.

Key amongst these are modifications intended to reduce the very high reinforcement rates achievable on contemporary EGMs, via losses disguised as wins, uneven and starved reel configurations which permit regular appearance of 'near misses', and ubiquitous 'bonus rounds', also known as 'features'. The available evidence indicates that reduction of high reinforcement rates is likely to be effective in reducing the harmful potential of all gambling modes, including online wagering. Other structural characteristics where modification is supported by available evidence include stake reduction, modification or abolition of jackpots (as distinct from major prizes inherent to game maths), and better representation of the price of use (rather than the current provision of limited information on RTP or odds). Analogous interventions can be conceived and have been partly implemented for online wagering (e.g., limiting in-play betting).

Pre-commitment

Pre-commitment systems appear to offer considerable potential for harm prevention and minimisation of adopted in universal and binding forms. The evidence for voluntary pre-commitment, although arguably more extensive, strongly indicates a lack of perceptible effect. In part, this appears to be associated with the stigma occasioned by enrolment in a program perceived to be for people who need help to manage their gambling. Universal pre-commitment would address this issue.

In combination with harm detection algorithms pre-commitment could be a highly valuable approach to the prevention of harm, its early detection, and effective referral of affected individuals to appropriate support. Again, this is an area where technical issues are minimal (particularly in Victoria, where a voluntary EGM pre-commitment system has been activated). The Australian Government, in partnership with Australian state governments, has also announced a proposal for a universal 'opt-out' pre-commitment system for online wagering. This could also be expanded to provide a universal system across providers. Attempts to implement pre-commitment have often been undermined by what could have been predicted to be obvious flaws in the design (optional enrolment, non-binding limits etc.).

Although self-exclusion has limited uptake at present, and its efficacy is largely undemonstrated, adoption of a universal pre-commitment system (or another effective requirement for identification of users) would likely significantly increase its utility and effectiveness. This would be achieved by a requirement to establish and maintain an account, for the purpose of setting limits for use of EGMs and online wagering. In the case of a self-excluded user, the limit would be zero, or they would cancel their pre-commitment account.

Interactive and 'pop-up' messaging

Pop-up messages demonstrate some small effects in some studies. The quality of this literature is relatively poor, and 'common-sense' improvements to messaging have not always been applied. There is some evidence to suggest that 'pop-up' messages, driven by personalised monitoring algorithms, may provide benefits for some gamblers. The evidence suggests that a personalised message (relating to expenditure, time or both) is likely to be more effective than impersonal messages promoting 'responsible gambling'. This intervention could be tailored to both EGMs and online wagering.

Accessibility and exposure

There is good evidence about the relationship between accessibility of EGMs, socio-economic disadvantage, expenditure and harm. There is little formal evidence demonstrating that redistribution of EGMs reduces expenditure or harm, although such studies have involved only modest reductions or redistributions of EGMs. The face validity of the efficacy of EGM reductions is high.

There is also good evidence that venue size predicts expenditure and harm. Interventions reducing the size of venues, redistributing or limiting access to EGMs and/or online wagering (via 'capping' for terrestrial gambling forms and/or restrictions in hours of operation) are therefore indicated.

In-venue or real-time identification of 'problem gamblers'

Available evidence demonstrates that identification of users experiencing significant harm from gambling is feasible. However, there is no evidence that such practices are implemented (the evidence suggests the opposite) and no evidence of efficacy (i.e., that such interventions produce good outcomes). Observation of such behaviours is, in any event, most likely at a point where individuals will have experienced significant harm. It is, at best, a harm minimisation activity, and not a harm prevention intervention.

Extensive training and substantial support is required for those working in gambling environments to be capable and confident of undertaking such interventions. At present, there is no evidence that this is provided. As noted above, these interventions are much more likely to be effective if automated using user data. Online wagering is already operated on an automated account based platform and is immediately amenable to this intervention. EGMs are networked and with the adoption of a universal pre-commitment system would be readily amenable to such an intervention.

Restrictions on advertising and marketing

There is little evidence of the efficacy of restricting gambling advertising, although there is evidence that advertising affects the way young people conceive of sport and appears to 'normalise' gambling as a legitimate aspect of sport. Some restriction of advertising (e.g., for EGMs and casinos) has been adopted in Victoria and elsewhere but no evaluation of the effect of this is available. Some further changes to broadcast advertising of wagering services has been proposed but is yet to be implemented. Other restrictions (e.g., on the promotion of gambling via inducements, etc.) are also proposed. Again, there is no evidence on the efficacy of these, although the face validity of such interventions is high.

There is also some face validity to the restriction of marketing and advertising activities, particularly in relation to advertising.

Quality of the evidence base

As noted by Livingstone et al. (2014) the overall quality of the gambling harm prevention and minimisation evidence base is low. This is particularly so in relation to actually existing in-venue harm promotion activities. This arguably means that understanding of likely effective interventions is less well developed than it should be. This can be attributed to multiple factors including industry influence, a failure to adopt an active public health philosophy, the priority given to research into gambling harms as a branch of abnormal psychology, and the adoption of the 'responsible gambling' model.

RQ2.1 Evidence from other public health fields: Alcohol

Robin Room PhD & Michael Livingston PhD

This discussion starts from a consideration of the experience and research literature on policy interventions to prevent or reduce alcohol-related problems. Drawing on the preceding chapter on gambling problems prevention, the discussion proceeds to and considers what may be learned for gambling problems prevention from a comparison with the broadly equivalent alcohol problems prevention literature.

Experience and research on alcohol policy interventions

With the exception of aboriginal societies in Oceania, including Australia, and in North America roughly north of Mexico, alcoholic beverages have been known and consumed throughout recorded human history. The recognition that substantial social and health harm often results from alcohol consumption has an equally long history. Historically, most societies have wavered between two responses to this recognition: to forbid drinking entirely, or to try to limit the harm by restricting who can drink under what circumstances, and through other measures which limit or channel the drinking so as to minimise harm (Room & Hall, 2017). In Australia since British settlement, at one time or another there have been legal prohibitions on sales for Aborigines, "dry" districts, and for children. Some of these prohibitions remain today – for children, but also with such measures as designated dry areas and individual-oriented prohibitions such as the Banned Drinker Register in the Northern Territory.

In traditional societies, control of alcohol availability and consumption was mostly a matter of religious rules or social norms and customs. Limitations were also imposed by the availability of raw materials for alcohol production, and to some extent also by social arrangements; for instance, in many traditional African societies, the production was mostly by women, although the drinking was mostly by men. This implied some limits (Colson & Scudder, 1988). Alcoholic beverages – primarily spirits and beer – were among the first products whose availability and form were transformed by the Industrial Revolution. The results were succeeding waves of overproduction and overconsumption in Europe and European settler societies in the 18th and 19th centuries. In this context, where the dominant governmental view of alcoholic beverages had previously been as a relatively easily taxed consumer good and thus a source of state revenue, by the late 18th century governments started to view their duty as including controlling the social and health damage to the population from drinking. Particularly in Protestant populations in or deriving from northern and western Europe, strong temperance movements emerged which (until the reactions against the movements in the mid-20th century) provided political support for controlling alcohol in the interests of public health and order.

So there is a rich record since the middle of 19th century of "natural experiments" (as researchers often refer to them) in diverse kinds of alcohol control measures. Often there were clear changes in alcohol consumption levels or in rates of alcohol-related harm as a result of the policy changes. For instance, tax rises in Denmark during World War I resulted in a more than 10-fold rise in spirits prices, along with a near-doubling in beer prices, reduced alcohol consumption by three-quarters,

and turned Danish drinkers overnight into beer rather than spirits drinkers (Bruun et al., 1975). Studies of the effects on consumption levels of alcohol prohibition in the U.S. established that the total level, including of illegal alcohol, had fallen to one-third of previous consumption in the early years of prohibition, but had risen to two-thirds by the early 1930s (Moore & Gerstein, 1981).

By the 1950s, a policy research literature on the effects of alcohol controls had begun to appear, occasionally even including controlled studies of effects of policy changes (e.g., Kuusi, 1957). Ironically, the dominant neoliberal orientation of policies in the later 20th century meant that more studies have been of the effects of weakening rather than strengthening controls on alcohol availability (Olsson et al., 2002). Australian contributions to this literature only began to appear in any number in the 1980s (Chikritzhs et al., 2007), and, in an era in which unfettered-market ideology has become more contested, have included a number of evaluations of the effects of measures which strengthened controls of availability (e.g. Kypri et al., 2014), as well as internationally significant studies of the effects of drink-driving countermeasures (Homel, 1988).

An important element of alcohol policy is how responsibility for alcohol control and the minimisation of alcohol-related problems is organised. A substantial aspect of this is the organisation of the market in and availability of alcoholic beverages. Often this market is defined as two separate segments, one for "off-premises" sales of alcoholic beverages in containers for consumption elsewhere, and the other in terms of "on-premise" consumption of alcohol in a tavern or restaurant. Often, on-premise sales places are divided between places primarily organised around drinking (taverns) and places where the drinking is defined as ancillary to eating food (restaurants), but the boundary between these categories has become increasingly fuzzy in Australia, as elsewhere, in recent decades. In Australia, reflecting the 19th-century tradition of country "hotels" as multipurpose stopping places for travellers, still today a "hotel" alcohol licence generally authorises off-premise as well as on-premise sales (Manton et al., 2014:3-19). In Australia today, almost 80% of alcohol is sold for off-premises consumption (Callinan et al., 2016), an enormous reversal of the situation 60 years ago, when drinking was primarily engaged in by men in taverns (Room, 1988).

In societies where there was not a strong temperance-movement history, alcoholic beverages are often treated as just another comestible, and government control of alcohol sales is a part of the responsibility of agencies controlling sales and service of food in groceries or restaurants. In Australia, as in other countries with a temperance tradition, sale and service of alcoholic beverages is authorised by specific "liquor licences" under the authority of a specialised agency. States and territories are the primary level of such control in Australia, as in most federal countries. But other levels of government also have responsibilities. The federal government has primary responsibility for taxes and for product standards, and substantial responsibility for controls on advertising and other promotion. Local governments, which often have an important role in dealing with adverse consequences of drinking (Room, 1990), also play some role through planning processes and in advising on licensing, but their interests are often overridden at the state level (Manton et al., 2014:47-78).

Within each level of government in Australia, responsibility for dealing with alcohol problems is split and often diffuse. Liquor licensing will be under the jurisdiction of one ministry (often as a semi-autonomous authority), but dealing with alcohol-related problems will be split between a number of departments – e.g. at the state level: welfare for child protection and family issues, health for injury and physical and mental health issues, justice and policing for violence and other criminal-law issues. There is usually little effective coordination between the different departments or specialisations on alcohol issues; cross-departmental committees or other means of coordination are often evanescent and staffed by lower ranks, and usually have dealt with illicit drugs as well as alcohol, with political priority often given to drugs. Particularly for alcohol, where strong legitimate

market interests are at stake, Australian government initiatives often choose policy options which have minimal interference with the market, but which have little promise of effect on alcohol-related problems. That circumstances could be otherwise is illustrated by the Victorian experience with driving down the rate of traffic crash deaths (notably including drink-driving deaths) from 1,000 to less than 300 over a period of four decades. This result was attained with focused whole-of-government coordination at high levels, and such dedicated resources as a Traffic Accident Commission and the Monash University Accident Research Centre (Johnstone, 2006).

There is much less research on the effectiveness of implementation of liquor licensing and regulation than there is on the effects of specific alcohol policy provisions. In all Australian jurisdictions, liquor licensing and gambling regulation have now been combined into a single combined regulatory agency. One logic for this combination is that some particular forms of gambling (notably EGMs) are mostly confined to on-premise drinking places. But academic studies of the operation of liquor licensing authorities, or now of the combined operations, have been relatively rare (see Wilkinson & MacLean, 2013; Manton et al., 2014:99-108, 179-195, 224-232). One general conclusion from the Australian studies is that, particularly with respect to on-premises drinking, routine activities which can be conducted at 10am, such as checking the appropriate posting of required notices, can easily absorb the main efforts of enforcement staff, but make little contribution to the prevention of alcohol-related harm – observing whether those already intoxicated are refused further service may require deployment at 3am.

As noted, there is by now a well-developed international literature on alcohol policy effects and effectiveness, which is drawn on, for instance, in publications of the World Health Organization's Global Strategy to Prevent the Harmful Use of Alcohol (World Health Organization, 2010). A selective narrative review of the global research literature can be found in Babor et al. (2010), while Loxley et al. (2004) give an account of the Australian literature up to the early 2000s (see also Chikritzhs et al., 2007). The following account follows the ordering in Babor et al. (2010).

Controlling affordability: Pricing and taxation

This set of strategies qualifies as a "best buy" in the context of the World Health Organization's (WHO) Global Strategy on alcohol. The strong evidence of effectiveness of price interventions in reducing levels of alcohol consumption, including in affecting the drinking of heavier drinkers, has been strengthened in recent years by the Australian experience with raising taxes on "alcopops" (premixed spirits-base drinks; Doran & Digiusto, 2011), and new elasticity estimates (Jiang et al., 2016). Raising the minimum unit price (floor price) for alcoholic beverages has also been shown in Canadian studies (Stockwell et al., 2012) to be an effective way of reducing levels of alcohol consumption.

Regulating physical availability

These strategies also qualify as "best buys" in the context of the WHO Strategy. Most Australian attention in this area has been focused in recent years on closing hours, particularly for onpremises drinking, as a delayed reaction to the increased late-night problems arising from radical extensions in recent decades of on-premise opening times. Strong evidence has emerged that making closing hours earlier reduces alcohol-related violence late at night and overall (Manton et al., 2014:122-136), with lasting effects (Kypri et al., 2014). In Australian political discourse, changing closing times is often misidentified as introducing "lock-outs", a separate intervention often adopted contemporaneously, which allows drinking places to continue to serve those already inside the door at the lock-out time, while refusing entrance to new customers. There is little

evidence that this measure is effective in reducing net rates of alcohol-related problems (see Miller et al., 2012 for example).

Another dimension of availability which has received attention in recent years in Australia is the density of sales outlets. Babor et al. find that the international evidence on the effect of this on both consumption and alcohol-related problems is moderately strong, and recent Australian studies support this, having found, for instance, that changes in the density of off-premise outlets in a neighbourhood has a greater effect on rates of domestic violence and chronic disease, while density of pubs and nightclubs has a greater effect on rates of street violence (Livingston, 2013).

Babor et al. also cover several other strategies under the "availability" rubric. One is minimum drinking age. There is good evidence from North America and New Zealand that raising or lowering the drinking age affects rates of alcohol-related problems, particularly from drink-driving, in affected ages (Wagenaar and Toomey, 2002). But raising the drinking age has not had any political support in Australia in recent years.

Another strategy classified in Babor et al. under "availability", one which has had growing application in Australia, is bans on drinking in public places. Babor et al. classify this as of unknown effectiveness, and the review by Pennay and Room (2012) of 16 studies in Australia, New Zealand and the UK noted that such bans were often a tool in contests over decorum in and "ownership" of public space, as illustrated by the growth in the same era of permits to pubs and restaurants for footpath occupancy for drinking and dining. The review concluded that "there is no evidence that street drinking bans reduce alcohol-related harm or benefit the community in other ways", but do result in perceptions by residents of increased safety and improvement in amenity in the neighbourhood.

Babor et al. also deal with "government monopoly of retail sales" under availability, although this strategy also has other connections with alcohol consumption and problems. At the level of local and tribal governments, there is experience in Australia with such government monopolies, with mixed results according to whether the primary aim of the collective ownership was revenue for the government, or reducing rates of alcohol problems in the community – aims which are somewhat opposed (Brady, 2014; Brady, 2017). There is no Australian experience with such off-sale monopolies at the state or national level, such as exist today in Canadian provinces, Nordic countries, and many US states. Such a monopoly has been proposed for the Northern Territory, given its special circumstances (Room, 2017), but this tends to be viewed as an "extreme" suggestion (Sorensen, 2017). A substantial literature exists on the effectiveness of such monopolies in reducing rates of problems from alcohol (Hahn et al., 2012), not only because of the smaller numbers of stores and shorter opening hours, but also because of such factors as better limitation of sales, for instance to the underaged or already drunk, and the monopolies' substitution for private interests which would otherwise be lobbying for greater availability (Room, 2000).

Even further outside the frame of current Australian policy thought is the idea of rationing alcohol supplies to families, as a measure for alcohol problems control. This general restriction of availability in the population was in place in Sweden for four decades before 1955. It was combined with a measure which is within the current Australian frame: individual-level prohibitions analogous to the Northern Territory's Banned Drinker Register. The system was highly effective in holding down the drinking of very heavy drinkers; cirrhosis mortality rose by one-third in Sweden the year after the rationing system was abolished (Norström, 1987).

Modifying the drinking environment

Research in this area is primarily limited to strategies to modify the environment of on-premise drinking – which, as noted, accounts for only about 20% of present-day Australian drinking. A primary emphasis has been on training or persuading staff not to serve further drinks to those who are already drunk. An effective measure for this in the U.S. has been "server liability", whereby the serving establishment can be held liable for damage caused by a drinker whom they served who was under-age or already drunk. But Australian tort law jurisprudence has essentially ruled this strategy out. "Responsible Beverage Service" training of staff has proved to be effective only to the extent it is backed up by enforcement, with penalties for noncompliance. A Canadian controlled study showed some success with reducing aggression in on-premise drinking environments through staff training about managing aggression (Graham & Homel, 2008).

Drink-driving prevention and countermeasures

Babor et al. record that a series of measures which have been strongly applied in Australia – lowered BAC limits, random breath testing of drivers, administrative licence suspensions – along with a zero BAC limit and graduated licensing for young drivers have had demonstrated success in reducing drink-driving casualties. Such measures are thus among WHO's "best buys". This is a preventive area in which Australia has played a leading role internationally.

Restrictions on marketing

Advertising and other marketing of alcoholic beverages is partly about persuading the consumer to buy the product today or within a relatively short time. But marketing also has functions which operate in the longer term, seeking to integrate the product more firmly into the culture and everyday life, and to associate it with culturally-valued symbols and activities. Studies of the effects of marketing are better able to measure the immediate effects on consumption than the cultural and political positioning of the product, which occurs over the longer term. The latter effects can be described retrospectively and qualitatively (e.g., Eriksen, 1993; Meerabeau et al., 1991), but it is only the more immediate effects, which can be measured in conventional quantitative effects studies. Babor et al. record that associations can be shown at the individual level between youths' exposure to alcohol advertising and early onset of drinking. But it has been difficult to find effects in the short term of alcohol advertising and promotion on levels of consumption at the population level. One thing which is clear from the literature is that Australian controls on alcohol advertising and other promotion are comparatively weak (D. A. Brand et al., 2007).

Education and persuasion

Despite a very large research literature in this area, and its popularity as a strategy both in politics and with the public, Babor et al. find that it is hard to show consistent successes with either school education or public persuasion campaigns. They conclude that "compared with other interventions and strategies, educational programs are expensive and appear to have little long-term effect on alcohol consumption levels and drinking-related problems" (Babor et al., 2010:215). They note that the most useful form of public education campaigns may be in building support for effective public health-oriented policies, as illustrated in a classic New Zealand study (Casswell et al., 1989).

Treatment and early intervention

At the population level, Babor et al. consider that the most effective form of such intervention may be brief interventions, for instance by primary health care personnel, with at-risk drinkers. For more seriously affected drinkers, medical and social detoxification is effective in preventing acute harms

in the short term. In the longer term, mutual help group attendance (e.g., Alcoholics Anonymous) and talk therapy are seen as moderately effective.

Comparing drinking and gambling as behaviours and problems

There are substantial differences in the measures considered in the policy literatures. This partly reflects inherent differences in drinking and gambling and the problems that can result, but it also reflects differences in the social framing of the problems of gambling and of alcohol.

Commonalities between drinking and gambling

There are also some commonalities, and we will deal with them first.

Both are viewed as potentially highly attractive behaviours – attractive enough that the means of carrying on the behaviour can be sold for much more than the cost of production. There are thus highly profitable industries selling what is needed for both behaviours, including providing environments for engaging in the behaviour. Both behaviours are traditional and current sources of revenue for governments, and both industries are accordingly highly attuned to and expert at influencing the actions of governments concerning the respective behaviour.

Alcohol is seen as habit-forming, in the same way as gambling is. In recent decades, this has meant that the governing image for both, in societies like Australia, has been in terms of addiction, and the measures of "problem gambling" and "problem drinking" in population studies, which total up positive responses on a number of "criteria" (signs), are interpreted in terms of an "addictive disorder" framing.

For both, this implies a very individualist perspective on where the problem is located: there is a problem drinker or a problem gambler, who needs to be persuaded into treatment. This framing is convenient, in both cases, for the industries which are supplying the habitual behaviour, since attention is focused on the customer, not on the provider. But the framing ignores in both cases that the behaviour is mostly highly social. Drinkers are mostly drinking with others, and there is influence in both directions between the other and the drinker. Even where the gambling is not as explicitly collective as for drinking, there is a social world of other gamblers in which most gamblers are operating, and the gambler is influenced by and influences others in this world. Affecting the social worlds of heavy drinkers or heavy gamblers and the mutual influences in those worlds has been rare in alcohol prevention, and apparently absent in gambling prevention.

The gambling literature has recently paid considerable attention to the idea of being "in the zone" when a habitual gambler is intently engaged in gambling: that gambling becomes an activity that blocks out other thoughts, and the gambler is focused on the present moment, stretched out as long as possible, while the diurnal world of day breaking and night falling and time passing falls away. This state sounds in many respects like the state of mind of the drinker in the course of a drinking session, described as "alcohol myopia" (Steele and Josephs, 1990).

Both drinking and gambling have been recurrently viewed throughout human history to a greater or lesser extent as potentially problematic behaviours. Both are forbidden in some cultures, and limited and controlled in many others. Both have been through periods of prohibition in English-speaking and some other Protestant cultures in recent centuries, and their status as a morally accepted activity remains contested. Thus both are usually forbidden to children in these cultures.

The differences between drinking and gambling

The major differences come from the fact that alcohol is taken into the body.

Alcohol is a psychoactive substance that after a few drinks will produce intense intoxication, changing the state of consciousness of the drinker. Unlike most other psychoactive substances, there is good evidence that alcohol intoxication can produce aggression and other socially undesirable behaviour, as well as muscular incoordination. There are thus explicit social expectations that governments will in some way control the drinking or its environment to avoid drink-driving crashes, family and street violence, and other drunken misbehaviour. Governments have often extended this expectation to exert control over the drinking to those selling drinks. Keeping a troublesome drunk out of a tavern is thus thought of in terms of coercive measures – a ban by the local police or Liquor Accord, or an ejection by a bouncer – rather than in terms of self-exclusion.

Alcohol is a "dirty drug" that, immediately or cumulatively, adversely affects many organs in the body. Immediate effects can include overdose and injury; longer-term effects from recurrent heavy drinking can include cirrhosis, cancer, and other diseases. While knowledge of many of these effects was suppressed in societies like Australia as part of the cultural reaction against the claims and restrictions of the temperance era a century ago, the physical health problems from drinking are now again being recognised, and popular concern about health and social harms from drinking has been growing. The physical health problems from drinking mean that alcohol is unquestionably a public health concern, while gambling is only recently, and still marginally, seen as within the scope, for instance, of the World Health Organization.

Alcohol has a clear price for the customer, either by the bottle or by the drink (in the latter case, of course, much of price reflects service and provision of a place to drink). While intoxication of the buyer and customs such as shouting/buying rounds sometimes mean that the price is hard to figure and keep in mind, alcohol behaves more or less as an ordinary commodity in terms of economists' assumptions involved in computing price elasticities. However, for some forms of gambling – electronic gambling machines (EGMs), for instance, -- the gambling equipment and consumer information is designed to obscure the cumulative effective price of the gambling. While there is a literature on price elasticities of different forms of gambling (Gallet, 2015), governments do not seem to have been inclined to use raising the effective price as a way of discouraging excessive behaviour, as has fairly often been done for alcohol.

In the gambling policy arena, there is an additional set of actors, besides the government, the industry and the consumer. In many countries, gambling became legalised somewhat against popular opinion, and the way in which this was done was with an "alibi" (Kingma, 2004): that the money was being collected at least in part for a good cause, which no-one could oppose. So, the parties who benefit from gambling includes, besides the government and the industry, the good causes which get a part of the take. These good causes are often strong actors in their own interest in gambling policy debates and negotiations.

Gambling research is much more influenced and more often funded by the gambling industry than alcohol research is by the alcohol industry. This has influenced the gambling policy and prevention literature towards focusing on less strategic and more individually-oriented policy strategies, which are less threatening to industry interests. The same often seems to be true for government agencies in the two fields. While there is some variation, government alcohol monopolies have usually defined their primary task as limiting social and health harm from the products they sell. In pursuit of this task, some alcohol monopolies have encouraged and supported objective policy

research. They have generally been clear that their institutional interest and the alcohol producers' interests are not the same. The contrast with the perspectives of government gambling agencies has been clear, for instance in Canada (Room, 2009).

The differences thus imply some sharp differences in the shape of the policy intervention literatures for gambling and for alcohol. In some cases this may mean that the knowledge accumulated in the alcohol literature will just not be applicable in the gambling sphere. But sometimes, instead, it may be that the way societies have thought about gambling has meant that they have not thought of a potentially effective policy intervention of proven value in the alcohol literature.

Alcohol experience with policy interventions used in gambling

Pre-commitment programs

Rintoul et al. (RQ1 above) make clear that, as these have been applied and tested in gambling, they have been primarily optional voluntary commitments to limit the amount of gambling decided upon by the gambler, and then carried through by the gambling provider. There is no testing of any formalised equivalent of this in the alcohol literature. More coercive forms of individualised "commitment" have been common in the alcohol sphere, particularly before half a century ago. As noted earlier, until 1955, alcohol was rationed in Sweden, with each family assigned an individualised monthly ration decided on by a government agency; the ration was refused for about one-tenth of those applying. The rationing scheme was effective in holding down recurrent heavy drinking; cirrhosis mortality rose sharply when rationing was abandoned (Norström, 1987). Particularly in the U.S., but also in Australia and elsewhere, it has been common for criminal court systems to impose a ban on drinking as a condition of parole or probation, particularly when the crime is alcohol-related. These are often enforced by regular breath-tests or alcohol-sensing leg patches. The South Dakota "24/7" program, a systematised version of this control, has been shown to be effective not only in reducing drinking but also in reducing drink-driving crashes and domestic violence calls (Kilmer, Nicosia, Heaton, & Midgette, 2013). Other individualised bans on drinking have been imposed by local associations of pub-owners in Britain and in Australia; the literature is not generally supportive of these semi-official bans being effective.

It will be seen that initiatives in this area for alcohol are quite differently oriented from the initiatives for gambling. While gambling initiatives have mostly been a matter of voluntary self-imposition of a limit on gambling, for alcohol the restrictions have usually been imposed by official or semi-official decisions, and set the limit at zero.

Self-exclusion

As noted already, exclusion from drinking places has been a common initiative in the alcohol field, but there is no literature on self-exclusion as an agreement with an alcohol provider. Such self-exclusion (or exclusion by petition of the drinker's family) was an option in some state and provincial alcohol monopolies in North America a half century ago. It is unlikely that there was a study of its effectiveness.

In-venue measures: ATM removal

The closest equivalent of this for alcohol would be provisions, for instance in the UK, which forbade a pub granting credit to regular customers for drink purchases. In many pubs, it was customary for

a running tab of drinks purchased to be kept on a chalkboard for regular customers, to be settled on payday. The temperance movement was dead-set against this entrapment, as they saw it, and keeping such tabs was banned in many places. We are not aware of any study of the effectiveness of this ban. The custom presumably was eventually superseded or replaced, anyway, by the advent of credit cards, with which alcohol is always available on credit.

In-venue measures: Identification of and staff interaction with problem drinkers

It is part of the job description for bouncers and floor staff at pubs to identify potentially problematic drinkers or situations and to other pub staff, and nip potential trouble in the bud. The focus is on trouble, not on amount of drinking. A controlled trial of the Safer Bars program, which trained bar staff to intervene in problematic situations, showed a reduction in violence (Graham et al., 2004), but was not concerned with trying to control levels of drinking.

Currently, a literature is emerging of studies of brief interventions using text and mobile phone messages, delivered when the subjects are out drinking, and presenting reminders of their previous intentions or admonitory messages. A substantial literature, with some promising results, is emerging of such "in-venue measures" decided on and operated from outside the venue (e.g., Wright et al., 2016).

Licencing requirements

In every Australian jurisdiction, and many other countries, those selling alcohol are obliged as a condition of their license, to refrain from serving alcohol to those who are already intoxicated. The requirement is neither commonly obeyed nor well enforced; a part of the problem is that what constitutes intoxication is not well defined. Server Intervention Training, required to be undertaken by alcohol sales and serving staff in many jurisdictions, does not have a measurable effect in itself; but US studies suggest that it can be effective when backed up by police enforcement of the requirement not to serve the intoxicated. Dramshop Laws, current in some US states but not elsewhere, hold the alcohol seller liable for damage done by the drinker when the alcohol was illegally sold (because the drinker was intoxicated or underage). There is evidence that such laws are effective in reducing drink-driving casualties (Rammohan et al., 2011).

Dynamic warning messages

See the discussion above of brief telephone and SMS (short message service) messaging.

Structural characteristics

Rintoul et al. remark that this area has the largest volume of evidence on gambling interventions. For "jackpots", the closest alcohol equivalent might be the effect of banning "happy hour" promotions, with reduced-price drinks in off-hours; the small literature on this does not suggest much effect. The closest equivalent in the alcohol literature for "free spins" alcohol is probably the extensive price-elasticity literature, which finds that the price elasticity is generally around -0.5 in all demand – that alcohol sales are moderately responsive to price, though economists call this level "inelastic". An equivalent of "reduction of bet size" would be the reduction in the size of standard drinks in Britain during the First World War, one of a series of measures that greatly restricted alcohol consumption at that time, and continued to have an effect after the war. On "celebratory sights and sounds", the closest equivalent for alcohol is a small and indeterminate literature on the effects of different types, speeds and loudness of music on alcohol consumption rates in taverns.

Exposure and accessibility

As noted above, there are substantial alcohol literatures in this area, examining particularly the effects of variation in opening hours and days, and of the density of alcohol outlets. The general finding is that levels of alcohol sales are affected to some extent by availability, considered both in terms of time and of distance and density.

Advertising and promotions

There is a substantial literature in this area, but the effects of advertising on alcohol consumption are much disputed, with results depending on where one looks. Longitudinal studies of children find that early exposure to alcohol advertising goes with earlier onset of drinking and more drinking (e.g., Casswell & Zhang, 1998). On the other hand, a study of the effects of bans on alcohol advertising in one or more conventional media finds little evidence of effects on consumption (Nelson, 2010).

Opportunities and relevant issues

Price

Price has been shown to be a key factor in reducing consumption of alcohol. This is not easily replicable in the gambling area, given the apparent inelasticity of demand for gambling products (even though price elasticity for alcohol is considered reasonably inelastic). This may be associated with the lack of price information associated with most gambling products, especially EGMs. However, some consideration of price signals may be effective in gambling regulation.

Accessibility

As has been demonstrated with gambling products, accessibility is a key determinant of consumption, and is associated with the distribution of harms. Accessibility includes geographical distribution, hours of availability, as well as other restrictions on access (such as increased age limits.

Monopoly state operation

In multiple jurisdictions state owned monopolies operate alcohol retailers, with an associated loss of, or declining emphasis on profit motive. If policy supports a harm reduction perspective, state actors are in a position to restrict hours of operation, regulate the marketing and promotion of alcohol and restrict sales to those intoxicated. This was the practice prior to the 1990s in many Australian jurisdictions, where state owned gambling enterprises provided minimal services for wagering, lotteries and some other forms of gambling (McMillen, O'Hara, & Woolley, 1999).

Moderation of the consumption environment

The consumption environment can be seen as a vehicle to introduce interventions to reduce or prevent harm. This is implemented in practice by responsible service of alcohol, and responsible gambling polices. In alcohol these are arguably more honoured in the breach than in the observance; the same is arguably true of the gambling environment (see Rintoul et al., 2017). Although observation of behaviour is possible in both instances it is rarely implemented as a harm minimisation tool. Where some form of enforcement is applied in the alcohol field, it tends to be around the avoidance of 'trouble', rather than the reduction of other forms of harm such as disease.

In-venue consumption accounts for only about 20% of Australian alcohol, consumption, but a greater proportion of Australian gambling consumption – at least 60% or more by revenue share. Gambling environments of greater intensity (i.e., larger venues with more EGMs, for example) produce higher rates of revenue per machine, and are associated with greater levels of harm.

Framing the issue

Both gambling and alcohol have regularly been framed in the context of addiction, with the principal actor in this framing the 'problem drinker' or 'alcoholic', or the 'problem gambler'. This is a convenient framing from the point of view of those seeking to protect or expand consumption levels. It largely ignores complications associated with harms and focuses attention of the treatment of the aberrant individual. Although necessary and helpful for many, treatment does not address underlying issues with the product.

Advertising and marketing

The alcohol literature is divided on the effects of regulating advertising. Early exposure to advertising has been shown to reduce the age of first consumption of alcohol. No similar studies have been developed for gambling advertising at this point, although there is evidence that such advertising 'normalise' gambling for young people exposed to it.

Characteristics of the product

Modification of the product (e.g., substituting beer for spirits or reducing the standard size of drinks) appears to have led to reductions in consumption and associated improvements in health. This is analogous to modifying the structural characteristics of game types.

Affect and the social world of the drinker or gambler

The patterns of consumption for both alcohol and gambling may be susceptible to the social worlds in which consumption occurs. Few attempts have been made to influence these social worlds, although both alcohol and gambling are promoted via discourse which emphasises sociality and enjoyment and may construct a social world of drinkers or gamblers which promotes heavy consumption. Some intervention in this process may be helpful for harm prevention or minimisation purposes.

Industry influence on research

Although there is a history of industry influence in the alcohol research field, this has been addressed over a long period of time. Industry has much less influence in alcohol research than in gambling. This is a problem because it undermines the evidence base and means that innovation and reform is delayed. Alcohol researchers (through the activities of organisations such as the Kettil Bruun Society for Epidemiological Research on Alcohol) have been effective in reducing reliance on industry funding and co-operation. This is still underway in the gambling field. Advancing this may produce better evidence and more effective interventions.

RQ2.2 Evidence from other public health fields: Tobacco

Ron Borland PhD

This section explores the relationship between gambling and smoking, focusing on insights from smoking that may be of relevance to gambling. It is organised into four parts: first, a brief description of some potentially important similarities and differences between the two behaviours; second, an analysis of the nature of the two industries, and thus the implications for both regulation and other forms of control at an industry or system-wide level; third, an analysis of specific tobacco control strategies that are designed to affect an individual's likelihood of taking up, continuing to use, or to reduce harms of tobacco use; and finally, a short section on insights from the strategic approach taken by leaders in tobacco control as they might apply to gambling control. In conducting this analysis, it became immediately apparent that the two behaviours are sufficiently different that simple extrapolation of strategies from tobacco to gambling was not a useful approach. Rather I have attempted to go beneath the surface to apply the analytic framework that supported the tobacco control initiatives and use similar conceptualisations to identify potential strategies of relevance to gambling.

Similarities and differences between smoking and gambling

Both are behaviours where the development of habitual use occurs with some possibility of this transforming into an addiction; i.e., a habit that persists in the face of compelling evidence that it is counterproductive, often indexed by repeated failed attempts to stop. The dependence that leads to prolonged smoking is primarily due to the drug nicotine, while in the case of gambling, no drug is administered, it is the contingencies between the behaviour and reward that generates the highly rewarding experiences that are the basis of a gambling addiction.

They share a similarity in that the forms of the activity which are the most problematic are those where the effects of the behaviour are most rapid. Nicotine in the form of patches has no notable dependence-generating capacity, and dependence inducing capacity rises as the speed of nicotine delivery increases, with cigarettes the most addictive. For gambling it is EGMs which are most problematic.

Regular gambling is less likely to be problematic than long-term smoking as a result of tobacco harm being from exposure to the chemicals in smoke (primarily) for smoking, while it is cumulated monetary losses that is the primary harm from gambling. The bulk of the harms from smoking come from prolonged use over many years. By contrast gambling related problems tend to emerge in the medium term over periods of months or a small number of years, and are associated with large losses, which, while relatively uncommon, are extremely disruptive to the life of the gambler and those around them. Observable costs of gambling, in the form of unacceptable losses, should be apparent (at least to the gambler) as an early indicator that gambling is getting out of control. There is no comparable indicator that smoking may be beginning to cause significant, potentially irreversible harms. I am not certain, as to whether there is evidence as to the extent to which initial, or early episodes of excessive spend/loss stimulate people to either stop gambling or to exercise greater restraint, but clearly, as for smoking, some do not. The costs of gambling, being in the first

instance financial, are also more directly socially shared than the more personal health effects of smoking.

Both are chronic relapsing conditions, with relapse back to the problematic behaviour known to occur even after extended periods of abstinence.

Smoking is characterised by frequent cigarettes, with little or no thoughts of smoking in between. By contrast gambling is often associated with extended periods of immersion in the activity, particularly where the wager and the reward are closely tied in time (e.g., EGMs), the most addictive forms. For smoking, periods of obsessive interest only tend to occur when cigarettes are resisted, so is mainly an issue after the person has quit.

Up until recently, tobacco control had been notionally pursuing an eliminationist model while gambling, at least in recent times, been about reducing the harms from excessive use. That said, there is a lot of eliminationist rhetoric in some gambling discourse. As for smoking, some see gambling as a moral failing, so no level will ever be acceptable. The eliminationist agenda is being challenged for tobacco with the introduction of consumer-acceptable lower harm alternatives, and more fundamentally through the lack of any credible scenario where all nicotine use is effectively ended. The challenges this debate is creating for tobacco control provides some insights for gambling.

The tobacco control field is not dominated by clinicians whose focus is on treatment for those who seek or are referred for help. This has allowed for a much stronger influence from population health than from clinical medicine, and is thought by some to be part of the reason for many of the successes. To the extent that aspects of the problem reside in broader population-level factors, this is likely true.

Smoking and gambling also share the reality that there is a strong concentration of power among a small number of for-profit corporations. The tobacco market in Australia is dominated by three companies. In some key areas of gambling there is similar concentration with oligopolistic control of the wagering, and considerable concentration in electronic gambling markets. Thus, one common interest is in dealing with concentrated corporate power. In an earlier stage of the development of online markets, more aggressive competition between companies arguably lead to forms of advertising that have likely had detrimental effects on consumer choices.

Both smoking and gambling control efforts need to consider the potential roles of secondary players, although probably more so for gambling. Secondary players in tobacco control include retailers, and in the past, elements from the restaurant and bar industries that were concerned about implications of smoking restrictions on patronage of their venues. These concerns effectively disappeared after smoking bans were implemented. In the gambling area, multiple clubs and pubs have considerable dependence on gambling revenue, so are likely to be much more actively engaged in pursuing their interests. In the sports gambling area, sporting clubs and/or associations, receive revenue, either directly or indirectly from gambling profits. In Australia, the effective banning of sports sponsorship by tobacco companies played an important role in breaking previously strong associations.

The nature of the tobacco problem

Borland, Young, Coghill and Zhang (2010) analysed the tobacco industry from within a broad systems framework. This analysis conceptualised the tobacco industry as being constrained by government regulation and the activities of the tobacco control movement, all three potentially

influencing the behaviour of smokers and potential smokers. The regulatory sub-system (government) sets the agenda (either actively, or as a function of the implications of existing rules) and determines what is allowed and what restricted. It can either act to change the nature of either or both the tobacco control and industry systems, or regulate to constrain their behaviour. Government typically makes changes to the nature of the tobacco control system (e.g., setting up services) and both resourcing and constraining it via the limited funding it provides. By contrast, most efforts directed at the industry are around constraining what it can do, the main structural changes have been where the previously government-owned industry was privatised. An analysis of the effects of privatisation of government owned gambling services (e.g., TAB) would be instructive, as might the transformation of the nature of their main competitor (Tattersalls) from managed estate to ordinary corporation. Government can also constrain the behaviour of individuals (e.g., smoke-free laws). The tobacco control sub-system acts to advocate for stronger regulation and to educate and support people away from smoking. It is largely dependent on resources from outside the tobacco control system, often from government, but in Australia a significant proportion is provided by the Non-Government Organisation (NGO) sector (largely Cancer Councils). This contrasts with the industry which is engaged because it makes money from within the system. The nature of the relationship between the industry sub-system and the smoker is much more direct and interactive than that between the smoker and the other two sub-systems, giving it a primacy in power to influence smoker behaviour. The gambling sector could be similarly characterised.

This analysis of the structure of the tobacco use system identified two fundamental issues and five systemic or structural issues that together create the problems associated with effectively controlling tobacco. In this section, we take each of these issues and consider its relevance to gambling. To this analysis, we add one additional structural problem that of the concentration of industry power in a small number of corporations.

The first fundamental issue for smoking is that humans are vulnerable to nicotine dependence. Individual variability in susceptibility appears to range from effectively zero to very high, at least once exposed. The social context is also an important determinant of vulnerability, and can magnify or temper individual tendencies. Propensity to become a problem gambler also appears to vary greatly. This means some smokers and gamblers are prone to overuse, which in the case of smoking is sustained use over many years. These individuals have reduced ability to act in their best interests; i.e., they are addicted. This provides the justification for government intervention in the market, and the need for a control subsystem (tobacco or gambling as the case might be).

The second, and related, fundamental problem is that the forms of nicotine that are currently most attractive to consumers, cigarettes, are the most harmful and have the least prospect of having their harmfulness reduced. This means that people are vulnerable to using the most harmful forms of nicotine. While the most profitable form of tobacco use is the most harmful, the goals of the tobacco industry and those of public health are incompatible. Tobacco companies are unable to act responsibly because their organisational goals, of maximising shareholder value in the short to medium term, are inconsistent with the public health goal of eliminating smoking, or more correctly the harms associated with smoking. These contingencies have made it commercially impossible for the industry to move from smoking to less harmful, less psychoactive, alternatives voluntarily. This unfortunate reality is also likely to be a major factor in why there is no effective regulation of tobacco products to minimise harms anywhere. Recently technologies have emerged that hold the promise of providing sufficient satisfaction from very low toxicant nicotine products, something that could allow tobacco marketers to become part of some potential solutions.

The problem of the link between harmfulness and addictiveness/attractiveness is potentially a more direct issue for gambling because the harm inducing aspect of gaming machines, the contingencies between use and reward, is what is dependence-forming, whereas in the case of smoking the presence of toxicants, which have been the main vehicle to carry nicotine to the lungs, is the primary component causing harm, not the nicotine (the reason for smoking). Because the perverse relationship between consumer interest and harm is intrinsic to gambling, it is perhaps implausible that a technological solution will emerge that would maintain profits and allow the gambling industry, or more correctly the electronic gambling industry, to voluntarily adopt less harmful forms of gambling. Like the tobacco industry, the gambling industry might be expected to actively resist regulatory activities that they perceive as direct threats to their most profitable business activities. This means strong regulation of industry behaviour as a necessary factor for minimising gambling-related harms, and as for tobacco, likely to be strongly resisted as it is likely to affect company profitability.

This fundamental problem underlies a more general point. A simple analysis of any commercial business is that their profitability is a function of the profit per unit transaction multiplied by the volume of transactions minus fixed (and sunk) costs. It is immediately apparent that this model of business creates problems for behaviours we want people to do either less of, or to engage in less harmful forms of (in the case of gambling, arguably the less profitable ones).

We now turn to the systemic problems that are faced by tobacco control, and where relevant, parallels to gambling.

Systematic problems facing tobacco control and gambling harm prevention and reduction

The **first structural problem** is that because industry goals are inconsistent with societal values (in so far as those are protecting health or not exploiting the vulnerable), the tobacco industry has been motivated to obfuscate the relationship between its activities and the self-harming behaviour of its customers, creating an inability to pursue rational decision-making, at least in the public arena. This would appear to be the case with gambling as well. The companies resist making linkages, or discourages research (or disparages it when conducted) that might or does highlight conflicts between company fiduciary imperatives and societal norms and expectations. Lack of clarity is likely to lead to an underinvestment in harm reduction options, because this would be a tacit admission of the harm. There are negative incentives for producing harm-reduced products, unless there is some certainty that they'll be attractive enough to consumers to be net profitable.

The **second structural problem** is that the externalities, in this case mainly the adverse health effects and the costs of managing them, are not integrated into the tobacco use management system such that they feed resources into the tobacco control sub-system and/or generate direct costs to the industry that it is expected to bear. This means they neither support tobacco control efforts nor create incentives for industry to make its products less harmful. A similar problem occurs for gambling. Mechanisms are needed to ensure that the externalities are as completely as possible incorporated within the system that manages gambling. One possible solution to this would be to resource control efforts with some percentage of revenue or turnover, with the percentage being larger for the more harmful forms.

The **third structural problem** for tobacco lies within the tobacco control subsystem. It is the lack of consensus around a harm reduction model, as compared with an abstinence-based goal. In tobacco control, there is some hope, albeit almost certainly illusory, that all forms of tobacco and nicotine use could be eliminated. Some might have similar ambitions for gambling, but it is also

inconceivable that gambling will be eliminated. If it is accepted that some forms of the behaviour are likely to persist, then a harm reduction model becomes the real, rather than just a de facto framework for trying to regulate the industry. A genuine harm reduction approach focuses on the relative harm of various forms of the activity, and creates a pattern of incentives and disincentives designed to drive people towards the least harmful forms (or to those which there are net benefits if they exist) and away from the most harmful forms. One of the challenges associated with a harm reduction approach is that it is widely perceived to invalidate the position that all forms of the behaviour are bad and that the only really desirable solution is complete abstinence. However, harm reduction is not about the adoption of an acceptable or even desirable alternative, it is about the lesser of two evils. If what is seen as the harm reduction option was in fact a desirable state of affairs it would no longer be necessary to frame it as a harm reduction approach.

People are programmed to want to act in concordance with how they feel about things (Borland, 2014, 2016), so are likely to be naturally wary of harm reduction as it involves acting in ways that are not fully congruent with feelings. Understanding this discomfort about compromise solutions is important for building any relationship between those who have come to a harm reduction position through a rational appraisal of the situation, those who have come to it because they value the base behaviour, and those who feel uncomfortable about the compromises involved.

Harm reduction is increasingly influencing tobacco control. Over the last 10 years the technologies for delivering nicotine in vapour rather than in smoke have improved considerably and they are now seen by some as a viable alternative to smoking. This creates the potential for moving large proportions of smokers away from smoking to these almost certainly far less harmful products. However, large elements of the tobacco control, and broader public health community are adamantly opposed to this approach. Currently some tobacco control efforts are foundering because of a failure of the public health community to come to a consensus on appropriate action, a consensus based both in the reality of what consumers are likely to accept, and a solution that does not gratuitously disadvantage commercial interests. This has effectively stopped governments from taking systematic action. For gambling, this means some consideration of what are acceptable societal goals for gambling, what forms of gambling should be privileged, and doing this in a way that does not create a black market by over-constraining forms which people are highly motivated to use.

The **fourth structural problem** lies with the model of regulation of tobacco. It is currently fragmentary and there is a lack of executive control, coordination, and strategic capacity. Any changes typically requires legislation, something that takes time and occurs within a framework that is not necessarily sympathetic to a coordinated and systematic approach to the focal problem, but is rather concerned with the solution fitting in with other priorities. Gambling faces similar problems in that the issue is too politically fraught to allow gambling regulators the control they need to properly manage the problem.

This problem is in some senses a manifestation of the **fifth structural problem** of having to deal with competing priorities from other supra-systems (powerful interests) within which the problem is embedded; e.g., the health system, the welfare system, and the system of for-profit corporations and how they are regulated. Tobacco companies are corporations, and under corporate law mandated to act in ways that maximise shareholder value. This means that in some circumstances they are legally constrained from taking actions that may not be in the broader societal interest because it would cost them money (strongly related to shareholder value).

The **sixth structural problem** is the concentration of the market. This exacerbates the problems identified in problem five as it increases the centralisation of power of those with vested interests in

the continuation of the problematic behaviour, thus making it harder to successfully compete against. It also increases the capacity of the companies involved to create alternative models of functioning that can act to undermine public policy in ways that governments find difficult to control. These include using the public sources to match price rises, rather than collusive behind doors agreements which are illegal.

All of the last three problems clearly occur for gambling as well as for smoking. It is beyond the scope of this section to explore possible solutions. These may be better thought of as largely unchangeable conditions, at least in the short to medium term. However, it is important to keep them in mind because they arguably place constraints on what is possible.

A comprehensive approach to engineering change

Describing the problem

The second set of issues around smoking that are relevant to gambling emerge out of a theoretical understanding of human nature in relation to data on the prevalence, distribution and forms of nicotine use, and of the systematic efforts to either promote or constrain it. Smoking and gambling are both complex problems with multiple determinants. Neither will be fixed with simple solutions; a comprehensive multi-pronged approach is likely to deliver the best results. One of the great strengths of tobacco control is that it has always attempted to build from the existing evidence in identifying new opportunities to intervene and has used surveys and other methods to systematically evaluate the effects of interventions.

Population monitoring

The key to tobacco control efforts has been getting data about the nature and scope of the problem at a population level. This should include understanding what smokers and potential smokers are doing and thinking.

Representative population-based surveys of smoking behaviour and related attitudes have been critical for describing the nature of the problem, differences in smoking rates among various subgroups, and progress in efforts to facilitate cessation and/or to discourage uptake. For **cessation**, the focus has been on adult surveys, while for **prevention** the focus has been on surveys of adolescents, typically school-based surveys. The surveys not only document the nature of the problem, but also, by demonstrating that problems remain, provides evidence for public debate about the need for and appropriateness of possible solutions.

Industry monitoring

This involves developing a systematic understanding of the extent and nature of promotional and other activities of the tobacco industry that potentially influence consumers. In some places, most notably the USA, there is legislation requiring tobacco companies to disclose promotional activities, including budgets, allocated to various kinds of advertising and other marketing strategies. This has proved extremely useful in the US for understanding the extent of industry activity, and some sense of what may be required to counter this activity.

Understanding the products

There have also been sporadic attempts to systematically collect information on the nature of tobacco products, and how they operate when used (e.g., smoked). These have never been systematic, and most of them have been fundamentally flawed because the tool used to assess

yields of smoke from cigarettes resulted in estimates that were unrelated to the actual yields that smokers achieve. The failure to adequately **understand the nature of the product** and whether, and if so how, it is changing is a major gap in the information base supporting tobacco control efforts. Where there is a need to regulate the nature of the product, it is imperative that the **research community have access to the kind of data** they need to be able to understand the mechanisms, and to test out possible solutions that may reduce the extent of the harm. Because the contingencies of gambling are programmed by people, it should be possible to develop a detailed understanding of gambling forms, and to use that to identify mechanisms to constrain, modify, or eliminate the most harmful forms.

Theory based analysis if efforts to intervene

Tobacco use has been a rich area for theorising, most notably around the development of the Trans-Theoretical Model (TTM) of behaviour change (Prochaska, 2013; Prochaska & Clemente, 1982; Prochaska & Velicer, 1997) which has been applied to a wide range of other behaviours including gambling. However, the TTM has been shown to be wrong in key areas and to miss important aspects of tobacco use, so is no longer relied on by most working in the area. Theory is important for understanding the dynamics of the behaviour and its relationship to the products used (e.g., cigarettes). For a theoretical analysis at the level of individual behaviour in this section, we apply Context, Executive, and Operational Systems (CEOS) theory, a theory on the strengths and limitations of self-regulatory behaviour (Borland, 2014; Borland, 2017); that is, of the capacity of the individual to exercise executive control based on a conceptual analysis of what is needed. The theory argues that, insofar as people think about it, they try to act in ways that are in their long-term interest, but the primary motivators of their actions are the immediate contingencies of the situation in relation to their internal needs (collectively called operational processes). These are experienced as feelings: emotions, needs, and urges. The extent and valence of affective reactions, collectively referred to as affective force, is more general than feelings. Feelings are the experience of some aspects of affective force.

Affective force does not need to be experienced consciously, indeed it only tends to be experienced consciously when it is resisted or cannot be resolved (experienced as negative feelings), or after it has resulted in a change of priorities (e.g., as a result of successful completion of a task). The operational system is the interface between the person and their environment, and as such is the primary driver of behaviour. Reacting to the context of the moment can result in impulsive behaviour that is incompatible with longer-term goals. The capacity to pursue goals independent of, or in conflict with, operational urges, defines a second, executive system. However, the executive system is completely dependent on the operational system, which means, among other things, that affective reactions are primary to all behaviour. For thoughtful or executively driven behaviour to occur, the executive system needs to generate sufficient affective force to overcome any competing behavioural tendencies generated by operational processes acting in the moment (largely automated reactions to a situation in relation to physiological needs).

For CEOS theory, the challenge of self-regulation is to accept that all behaviour emanates from the **operational system** and to develop strategies to generate sufficient affective force around rationally generated goals to successfully pursue those goals.

CEOS theory identifies a range of places where interventions can result in behaviour change. The first area is interventions directed at the **executive system**. The only area of direct relevance here is that of education and persuasion. Self-change strategies involve the active engagement of the person, and external interventions typically require a therapist or life coach. Many arguments from those opposed to regulation argue that the person should rely on self-control. Given that effort is

always required to exercise self-control, this in effect turns into an argument that people should have to incur costs to allow the promotion of activities they may want to resist.

CEOS theory also helps explain the difficulty many face in embracing a harm reduction model for problematic behaviour. In essence, it postulates that we naturally tend to combine things with the same affective valence, but find it difficult to combine concepts with different valence. For example, addictiveness and attractiveness, which in reality are almost synonyms, are often seen as very different. By contrast, it is easy to equate addictiveness with harmfulness.

Both smoking and gambling, indeed all problematic behaviours, share the characteristic that the person has strong urges to engage in the inappropriate behaviour at the time the behaviour can occur, but often have plans and intentions not to do so when they are not in that situation.

From this theoretical perspective, the challenge of effective regulation is to nudge behaviour by differentially reducing the strength of undesirable immediate cues, increase the strength of incompatible or more attractive alternatives, and/or increasing the potency of self-regulatory processes. This balance between forces motivating potentially harmful behaviour and those motivating responsibility, can be shifted by changes in the nature of each episode of the activity, the environmental context, and to a limited extent by public education.

A more detailed overview of how tobacco control has operated can be found in Borland and Yong (2017).

A harm reduction perspective

In seeking solutions to any problem, it is important to have a coherent conceptual framework as to what the goals are. For gambling, that would appear to be a harm reduction framework. As tobacco control is moving from an eliminationist to a harm reduction model, it may be useful to briefly outline some of the issues that have emerged in attempting this move. As noted above, the move is still being fiercely resisted by some. Understanding why this is so may provide insights as to similar, but less publicly espoused concerns within the gambling space.

There are two possible approaches to harm reduction: **Promote the least harmful forms; or make harmful forms less harmful.** A perceived threat of both is that the resultant changes will make the behaviour more attractive to people. This concern appears to be based in part on an economic analysis which implies the same or similar benefits at less cost. It is also likely that it is also grounded in discomfort about recommending something that may still be conceived of as undesirable in absolute terms. Given that the resultant behaviour is still assessed as undesirable, if it is encouraged, it could result in more people engaging in the activity, albeit the less harmful forms (i.e., vaping), and some people fear that they might then seek out the more harmful kind (e.g., smoking).

There is no evidence for the gateway effect of vaping leading to smoking. Indeed population-level data shows that in countries where vaping has taken off among young people, smoking rates have actually declined, in some cases at unprecedented levels. This also appears to be the case for adult smoking. The arguments about possible harms appear to emerge from ideas generated to rationalise concerns, rather than concerns arising from a more objective analysis. Related to this, it is hard for people to conceptually ungroup a set of activities that have been fairly uniformly associated with the same outcomes (believed, not necessarily actual).

The attributes of the dominant behaviour (e.g., cigarette smoking) is assumed to apply to all other forms of the behaviour. Thus, the affectively consistent, but factually erroneous conclusion that all tobacco and nicotine products are similarly bad. Within tobacco control, harm reduction options have a mixed history. The move to lower tar cigarettes was subverted by industry malfeasance in deliberately tricking the measuring tools, such that what was measured bears little relationship to what smokers take in. More success has been achieved in modifying cigarettes so they are less likely to smoulder and start fires. With a renewed focus on low-toxin nicotine delivery systems, harm reduction is currently an area of intense interest, and considerable controversy.

Translated to gambling, it would recommend not talking about regulating gambling as a monolithic undifferentiated set of activities, and moving towards considering differential regulation of different forms. Such an analysis should not only focus on the most dangerous forms, but on elements within individual gambling forms that increase the risk of harm. Gaining consensus as to what this should be from within the gambling control community broadly is likely to be the greatest challenge.

If the most problematic aspects of gambling are tackled, and interests in other forms of gambling do not see this as the thin end of a wedge, there is much more likelihood of getting a broad social consensus, or at least not having concerted and powerful coordinated opposition. Most of the possible interventions canvassed here are in essence harm reduction options as their aim is to reduce the harms associated with gambling without necessarily affecting the prevalence of gambling.

A comprehensive set of interventions

The focus here is on interventions provided by external change agents, primarily social and contextual change forces, but also a brief mention of individual therapy.

Public education and persuasion

If people are to make rational choices about their behaviour, they need an adequate understanding of what may be problematic. This is initially directed at executive processes, but also requires engaging operational processes if people's affective responses are to change sufficiently to support behaviour change. Where the goal is complete abstinence, as is the case for smoking, generalised concern about harm may be sufficient. However, where a reasonable aim is not complete abstinence, at least for most, but low harm use, a more nuanced understanding is necessary. Recent research has increasingly shown that there is often a **gap between what people know and the knowledge they bring to bear in decision making**. This issue of accessibility of information occurs in all contexts, but tends to be most extreme under conditions where there are immediate affective forces motivating an undesirable behaviour.

It is now well known that health warnings on tobacco products frequently stimulate concern about smoking (Borland et al., 2009; Hammond, 2011). The use of strong, emotionally charged, antismoking advertisements and health warnings on packaging have had a significant effect in motivating smokers to try to quit (National Cancer Institute, 2008; Yong et al., 2014), and perhaps helping them stay quit when these messages are present or are thought about at points where the person is at risk of relapse (Partos, Borland, Yong, Thrasher, & Hammond, 2013; Wakefield et al., 2013). The evidence is now clear for smoking that **negative messages, that is, those focussing on the harms, are more effective** than those focussing on the benefits of not smoking. This is as predicted by CEOS theory, but not by some other theories of communication/persuasion. According to CEOS, behaviours that are desired can be best promoted by positive messaging,

while things not to do are more sensitive to negative messages; i.e., of reasons not to act rather than of the benefits of not acting.

How might this work for gambling? If it were possible to **identify points in gambling episodes** which reflect the **switch from recreational activity to high risk of financial loss**, then it might be possible to generate affectively charged messages around such points. Possible points include loss chasing, and borrowing money either to gamble or because of the losses that gambling has generated.

It is possible that part of the problem with gambling is that much of the pleasure is obtained from imagining the possibility of a win, at least in early stages of the development of harm. Any explicit consideration of odds is likely to lead to reality checks and thus reduce the potential value of the activity to the individual. That is, to get pleasure out of gambling in initial stages, one has to believe that one can win. As a result, the gambler is motivated to ignore signs to the contrary. Thus, **if warnings are to have any impact**, they will need to be designed in ways that they are **difficult to miss**, such that if the person does not want to confront the message, he/she needs to **actively avoid processing them**. The research on avoidance of health warnings about smoking is that it is, over time, associated with increased quitting activity, mediated by increased consideration of the harms, albeit not on the specific occasions when this concern is avoided. This is likely because **continual avoidance is difficult** while continuing to smoke, and thus **it is a sign of unease** which when the person feels able, **may translate into action**.

One feature of most anti-smoking advertising has been an explicit attempt to **focus on the behaviour** (smoking) and **not demonise the individual** (smoker). This has proved most difficult in developing messages around passive smoking, as it focussed attention on behaviours of smokers that were problematic to others (non-smokers) who were being encouraged to support smoke-free policies. This may become an issue where the focus of gambling control messages is on the impacts of gambling on gamblers' families. The idea that people may be harming others is a more threatening topic for public discourse than messages that they are harming themselves.

Along with paid media, one other important tobacco control strategy has been to promote relevant research, as it emerges, to journalists, often by way of press releases. This helps keep the issue on the public agenda and allows for similar stories to be recycled as new research comes out.

One other feature of mass media is that it affects social norms about smoking and is a good way of influencing decision makers. In a democracy, **political leaders are sensitive** to issues that are in the **mass media**. By keeping an issue in the mass media it increases the chances that there will be enough political interest for action to occur. Also, it is difficult to get in to see senior decision-makers face-to-face, but most of them monitor key news and current affairs programs, and the main pages of the daily newspapers very carefully, so getting the message presented there is sometimes an effective way of getting it to the decision-makers.

Changing the context

It is useful to consider two types of environmental change. First, **macro-environmental** changes, such as those produced by **regulation and cultural** factors. These include socially generated expectations about how to behave; where one can engage in the behaviour; and changes in the nature of the settings whether behaviour occurs.

Second is the availability of requisites and aids which includes **changing the focal product** (tobacco product or gambling device) and/or other related **products that facilitate the behaviour** (e.g., availability of places to smoke where the person is gambling). It also involves interventions

that can change the mode of engagement; including the incentive structure and the relationship between the person and the objects involved in the behaviour. We first focus on **interventions that change the broader context** and then moved to ones that are more relevant to the immediacy of the behaviour. However, in many areas, there are elements of both.

Restrictions on advertising and promotion

Advertising and promotion can occur in just about any context. It is useful to make a distinction between **push advertising**, that which is broadcast out to an audience who are not necessarily seeking it; and **pull advertising** where the target person actually needs to seek out the material. Another useful distinction can be made between advertising that occurs in the context of engaging in the behaviour, or in important precursor activities, such as buying cigarettes; and advertising that occurs outside of those contacts. In some countries, such as Australia, advertising has been almost completely eliminated, whereas in other advanced countries such as the United States, because of its Second Amendment rights, more forms of advertising are allowed.

That progress in tobacco control has been similar in countries with and without strong restrictions on advertising **suggests that advertising is only one** of a number of important influences on smoking. The main effects of advertising appear to be in recruiting new users, in encouraging brand shifting, and in reassuring existing users that what they are doing is socially acceptable or otherwise valuable. In the present context, I suspect the role of advertising around tobacco has changed from attempting to enhance desired features to one of **attempting to mitigate some of the negativity** associated with the products. By contrast, **gambling advertising is still primarily around enhancing positives**, so is **designed to grow the market**, rather than to slow its decline.

At the core of modern advertising is the truth proposition. This is the element of the advertising that is true. The trick of modern advertising is to have a truth proposition that is desirable and to assiduously distract the audience from any consideration of potential downsides. Where these downsides are serious, there is a potential for major problems.

There is currently debate within tobacco control circles as to the desirability of allowing limited promotion of harm reduced nicotine products in the context of virtually complete restrictions on the promotion of cigarettes. Consideration could be given to **differential restrictions on advertising** as a function of the harmfulness of the gambling product. There is also a need to ensure that problematic aspects of advertising are constrained; for example, use of young aspirational role models and an **overfocus on the potential gains**. In the case of gambling, it might also include requirements that when an ad raised the possibility of winning (something such advertising regularly does), it should also mention the likely magnitude of losses, as over time in there is a near certainty of loss. This could be in the form of the percentage return to the gambler. However, such information needs to be carefully and accurately presented, e.g., as an average cost rather than 'return to player'.

There is limited research on the implications of **advertising at point of sale** but there is some evidence that **eliminating such advertising** reduces impulse purchases (L. Li et al., 2013), and strong warning messages at point of sale may similarly have a small positive effect (L. Li et al., 2012).

Within tobacco control, one well-known attempt to constrain a particular form of promotion was to ban descriptive terms such as "light" and "mild". This policy initiative has been largely unsuccessful (Yong et al., 2011). This is because the technology that created the differential sensory experience, which was interpreted in terms of potential harmfulness, was not affected by the ban on the terms

used to describe it. Smokers either continued to use the old terms or adopted new ones to make the same distinctions in perceived strength. Where there exist meaningful differences between products, consumers will discover them, regardless of whether there is a pre-existing terminology to describe them. This failing in tobacco control highlights the need to **ensure that people's experiences of the risks** of gambling are **commensurate with the known risks**. Achieving this might include both providing gamblers with information on the average cost for each form of gambling, and regulation of forms of gambling that are perceived as better deals than they actually are.

Regulating the context in which the behaviour occurs: Since the discovery that passive smoking was harmful, there have been systematic and successful efforts to eliminate smoking from the vast majority of indoor work workplaces, public places and, by other mechanisms, people's homes. This is also extended to some types of outside venues, particularly those frequented by children and/or where people are crowded together such as sporting stadiums. The evidence clearly shows that **extensive restrictions are generally complied with**, and they **result in reductions in cigarette consumption**, but there is no clear evidence that they actually lead to increased smoking cessation (International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2009).

Tax, price and financial incentives

Price is a powerful influence on tobacco use (International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2011). Typically, if the price of something is increased, it leads to reduced use. There are exceptions, including the market for luxury goods where the price is essential to the depiction of its luxury status and exclusiveness. Gambling may be another area. Because of the complicated and essential relationship between gambling and money, taxing and pricing policy is potentially more complicated than for a commodity such as tobacco. If financial incentives don't work in a simple way with gamblers, sometimes lower returns are associated with higher expenditures. However, simple price signals are still likely to work with the organisations that profit from gambling. Altering the taxation mix, in conjunction with minimum rates of return to the gambler, such that it reduces the profitability of the more problematic forms of gambling would be one way of reducing the magnitude of the problem because it would reduce the incentives on proprietors to differentially promote these forms. It would make even more of a difference if the additional taxes on the most harmful forms were ploughed back into programs to prevent and/or reduce problem gambling.

Subtitles, alternatives, and aids

Until recently tobacco control has been constrained by the lack of readily achievable alternative or substitute behaviours for smoking. This has meant smokers have had to deprive themselves when they quit, something that is difficult to sustain, especially for those with a lack of other rewarding activities in their lives. Cessation aids typically only work during the period they are being used, so don't provide long term protection, as until recently none have been sufficiently desirable to use to sustain longer term use by more than a tiny minority. With the wide variety of gambling forms, there may be more potential to **shift people to less harmful forms**, as well as **modifying the existing forms** to make them less problematic.

The failure to consider how product engineering affects product attractiveness, and addictiveness is holding back tobacco control efforts, and this has relevance. The failure to ban filter venting, the basis of the Light and Mild fraud alluded to earlier, is a good example of how lack of understanding of mechanisms may lead to a failure to garner support for collective action.

Product-related regulation needs to start with adequate understanding of the technology,

and this may mean requiring companies that market gambling platforms to provide **detailed information to competent authorities** as to how they work.

It is widely accepted that some forms of gambling, particularly the use of EGMs, represents a form of variable ratio conditioning. The relevant characteristic of this form of conditioning is that the person will **continue to engage** in the activity even though the **level of return can be reduced** considerably. Thus, to some extent gambling addition addictions may be exacerbated by low rates of return at the point of engaging in the behaviour, while a low rate of return, if known and considered, may have a rational influence in terms of discouraging the person from engaging in the behaviour in the first place, or at least tempering their expectation of winning. Countering this, at an industry level, higher house returns are likely to lead to increased profits and increased advertising and other promotional activity to encourage punters to engage in such activities.

Therapy

Even when encouraged by extensive public education, it has proved difficult to get smokers to actively seek out and use the most powerful possible resources to help them to quit. Services to assist smokers to quit have notoriously low uptake rates, especially when the impetus is put on the smoker to seek out the help. A partial solution to this has been to have health professionals refer smokers to help services (in Australia, Quitlines). When they refer, which is not often enough, there is a high take-up of services. Delivering Quitline call-back counselling interventions to smokers is both effective and cost-effective. Some less dependent smokers can also benefit from automated programs, which can be even cheaper to deliver (even including development costs) (West et al., 2015). The challenge remains getting smokers to the services.

A similar and perhaps even greater problem is likely for encouraging gamblers to seek help. The majority of gamblers who reach services do so as a result of catastrophic events in terms of major economic threats to well-being as a result of the major losses incurred, or in some cases as result of criminal prosecution. Clearly, it is desirable to prevent gambling problems escalating to this extent. This requires strategies of early intervention, including structural changes that have the same effect. However, finding appropriate people, sufficiently aware of early signs, is difficult. Those who might have access to early warning of risk, do not typically have the professional responsibilities of health professionals to offer help or knowledge to refer to appropriate sources of help. Indeed, those employed by gambling venues are likely to be motivated to **avoid confrontation**, both out of a **fear of being rebuffed** and a concern of **alienating customers**.

Interrelationships with other behaviours

The interrelationships between behaviours is thus an important area to consider. The interrelationships can be due to the other behaviour being enhanced by the target one, the other enhancing the target, or the other affecting the capacity of the individual to control their behaviour (e.g., need for a cigarette disrupting a gambling—induced trance.

Of direct relevance to gambling, bans on smoking in gambling venues have been associated with marked reductions in gambling levels. The introduction of smoking bans in gambling venues, was associated with large an immediate reduction in gambling revenue in Victoria (Lal & Siahpush, 2008). It is my understanding that venues have gone to considerable expense to **overcome the barriers not being able to smoke** placed in the way of sustained gambling sessions. These include making it possible to keep an eye on your machine while having a smoke, positioning machines in technically open-air, but largely contained spaces, and allowing for machines to be saved, so the session could resume once the person returned, rather than having to start a new session.

Summary: A comprehensive and strategic approach

Part of the success of tobacco control initiatives is the way in which the problem has been **systematically addressed**. First, the movement has taken a broad comprehensive and strategic approach, identifying the range of possible interventions, and working systematically to achieve them. It has not attempted to do this all at once, but has taken them largely issue by issue, at least in part a function of the perception of which are most **politically saleable** at the time.

A second approach has been the extensive use of the mass media. Some of the mass media has been targeted at influencing decision-makers at least as much as influencing the general population, or smokers in particular. The media also plays an important role in building a common understanding of the problem in the community. This both helps build support for change and even where it is not supported, acceptance of the need for some remedial action.

Third, up until recently, there was a general consensus on the tobacco control agenda, and thus very little dissent from within tobacco control circles. This has meant that the movement have been able to speak with a united voice. As noted earlier the re-emergence of harm reduction possibilities has split the movement, and as a result there is political inaction around contentious issues. Areas of disagreement need to be confronted and a resolution attempted if progress is to be made. Creating a false consensus or avoidance of the issue is unlikely to be effective in the long term.

Four, for the most part the tobacco control movement have been directed by a **scientific approach**, taking the **evidence seriously** and pursuing approaches based on the **best available evidence**. Where there have been exceptions, such as attempting to ban terms like light and mild, rather than the mechanism by which the deception was created, the policy changes that have been achieved have been far less successful. It is important to realize that **tobacco control has not taken a position of saying "we cannot act until sufficient evidence is in"**, because in social issues **new policies can never be demonstrated to work before they've actually been put in place**. Therefore, the analysis needs to **proceed on the basis of whatever evidence is available** and the **plausibility of the case** in relation to that evidence.

Further, as noted earlier, in relation to the evidence-based strategy, the tobacco control movement has been active in ensuring that it gets the **information** it needs **to both document the problem**, **and document the effectiveness of the strategies** that are put in place to address the problem.

All these factors appear to have contributed to the success of tobacco control. It would seem that most, if not all of this thinking, can be translated to be used for gambling control efforts. However, this will rarely be a direct transfer. Rather it will be through the development of related strategies based on the same kind of empirically grounded theoretical understanding of mechanisms and of possible intervention points. The interventions themselves will generally be very different in forms.

Opportunities and relevant issues

Concentration of industry power

Both tobacco and gambling businesses are concentrated, to varying degrees. The tobacco industry is dominated by a small number of global firms. Gambling businesses range from large global corporations to small businesses (including corner stores and newsagents selling lottery products, for example). However, larger scale gambling operators (such as hotels and club gambling venues) are also usually allied via associations such as the Australian Hotels Association or

ClubsNSW/ClubsAustralia. There are also a small number of large casino operators, and the wagering industry is rapidly consolidating. This means the industry in both cases is relatively powerful, with significant revenues and resources to resist reform and improved regulation. Some approaches to addressing this may include reform of political donations and lobbying regulations, and greater transparency in policy processes. The sheer scale of tobacco interests did successfully resist reform for a considerable period, and in many jurisdictions continues to do so. However incremental and evidence-based reforms have succeeded in considerable diminution of tobacco related harm, and could be expected to achieve similar harm diminution in the gambling field.

Population health priorities

The tobacco control movement has largely comprised of public health and population health specialists, rather than clinicians. The approach adopted by these specialists has been more focused on population level interventions, although clinical services for smoking cessation operate. This is arguably distinct from the gambling field, where, although 'public health' approaches have been articulated since at least 1999, the research and policy field has arguably been dominated by clinical and psychological understandings of the 'problem'. Adoption of a more consciously population/public health approach to gambling harm prevention and minimisation is well underway but framing of the issue and broad understanding of it remains largely trapped in an individualist paradigm. This can be altered but requires reframing of the issue.

Social context

The social context of consumption of tobacco has been dramatically altered over time by restrictions on advertising and promotion, by prohibition on where and by whom the product may be purchased or consumption may occur, and by development and transmission of key messaging around the harms associated with consumption. Gambling consumption remains contextualised as an increasingly normalised activity, and is available ubiquitously via widespread terrestrial venues and mobile technology (analogous to earlier unrestricted consumption of tobacco). Modifying the social context of gambling is possible via restrictions on advertising (and by allowing some products to be advertised, but restricting others, based on evidence of associated harms). It is also about providing information about the risks and harms of gambling that are evidence based, accurate and readily comprehensible. This requires some consideration but is achievable.

Product modification and differentiation

In both tobacco and gambling, the most profitable forms of the product are also the most harmful (cigarettes and EGMs). Tobacco control is currently divided over the issue of whether to permit and indeed promote vaping as an alternative lower risk product, or to continue to pursue prohibition of all forms of tobacco/nicotine consumption. This is perceived as at odds with harm reduction approaches. EGMs are indeed both highly profitable and appear to be very strongly associated with gambling harm, however there is considerable scope for product modification for purposes of harm prevention or minimisation. This is also associated with the need for better technical understanding. Regulators and researchers concerned with preventing or minimising harm require better access to technical and other data describing the characteristics of products and their consumption patterns. This will allow significant improvements in the capacity of regulation to produce less harmful products. This is a major step in adopting a 'harm reduction' paradigm. Similarly, this may also assist in decisions around the relative promotion of less harmful products and increased restriction of more harmful products.

Regulatory fragmentation

As with tobacco gambling regulation is subject to a degree of fragmentation. Although gambling regulators may have scope for some harm prevention or minimisation actions via regulation, they remain ultimately dependent on a legislative framework, which is often cumbersome, subject to political vagaries and competing with multiple other priorities for attention. It is also the case that some legislative priorities may be at odds with harm prevention or reduction – e.g., the corporate regulatory framework, or revenue priorities of government, may not always be compatible with that for harm prevention. A whole of government approach would support gambling harm prevention and minimisation – that is, some degree of horizontal and vertical integration of priorities. The interests of corporations lie in maintaining and expanding revenue. They are not directed to harm prevention or reduction, but arguably the opposite. That is an important consideration in regulatory decision-making but appears to not be well understood.

Revenue and internalisation of costs

Most of the costs of gambling consumption are externalised – that is, they are not captured in the immediate transaction, but offloaded to the consumer or their dependents, associates, or the broader society. Increased taxation of tobacco products has captured many such costs and greatly assisted in reducing consumption. Increasing taxation of more harmful products, or otherwise modifying the costs to the operator of providing specific products may be an effective tool to reduce more harmful consumption. Given that the price of gambling is not well understood, and that consumption is price inelastic, 'price signals' may be best conveyed at the operator level. Additional revenue generated could be diverted to increased and well-marketed treatment and social marketing, and/or to population/public health focused harm prevention and minimisation research.

Data collection

There are multiple data needs for gambling research in harm prevention and minimisation. These include technical information and data as discussed above, but also consumption data at a disaggregated level, and population monitoring data. Population monitoring provides regular intelligence on patterns amongst those consuming the product, rather than attempting to estimate the prevalence of specific behaviours or of responses to a gambling problem scale. In an environment where new technologies and rapidly evolving forms of gambling proliferate, monitoring is likely to provide very useful information to frame social marketing campaigns, assist with intervention design, and support population-based programs.

Targeting interventions

Interventions are most likely to be effective is designed to counter the valence of the 'operating system' – that is, the collection of feelings that generally guides human activities. This means they need to provide effective information to support the 'executive system', that element of the affective system that pursues more rational decisions and actions. Pre-commitment systems are an example of this, and so are interventions that occur at the point where affect is driven by the operating system; for example, when a specific pattern of harmful behaviour occurs. Effective popup messaging triggered by a specific pattern or patterns of use is an example. Such interventions require monitoring and feedback of activity, and rely on algorithms that identify harm. As discussed in an earlier section, this is feasible and supported by the theoretical discussion contained in this section.

Advertising, marketing and knowledge transfer interventions

Interventions using advertising and marketing may support behaviour change, and may also develop public support for regulatory and legislative change. These however require design based on specific considerations, i.e., whether the message is negative or positive (negative messages, for example, are thought to be effective in preventing harmful behaviour, and positive messages for supporting harm reducing or preventing behaviour). Knowledge transfer activities are useful for maintaining public interest and that of policy and decision makers in support of reform.

Standard of evidence

Population/public health interventions are, by their nature, generally untestable until deployed at a population level. Demands by industry and others for 'gold standard' evidence prior to implementation are unreasonable, and a delaying tactic. However, all interventions and policy should rely on the best available evidence, have some theoretical support, and be plausible. This appears to be a clear lesson from the tobacco control experience.

Gambling reform concordance

Successful gambling reform is likely to rely on a reasonable degree of concordance between those interested in pursuing harm prevention and minimisation. This appears to be a further clear lesson from tobacco control. Support for developing a coherent and agreed agenda for reform is likely to be a useful intervention. An iterative and reflexive approach to reform is likely to be most successful, with a focus on addressing the systems that define and frame the consumption of gambling.

RQ2.3 Evidence from other public health fields: Obesity & physical activity

Ben Smith PhD & Cassi de Lacy-Vawdon BHSc(Hons)

Introduction

This section provides a critical assessment of evidence of effectiveness of policies to control overweight and obesity, and to identify lessons that might be learnt from this to assist in the prevention, or minimisation, of gambling harm. This review examines five major areas of policy action in relation to physical activity and dietary intake: environmental modification; organisational policies; price policies; information provision; and industry restrictions.

Overweight and obesity now reportedly affects over 600 million adults globally (World Health Organization, 2016). Like gambling, this is a public health issue that has been emerging over the last 30 years or so. The industrialisation of food production, and concurrent declines in physical activity due to technological and social changes, has seen the prevalence of overweight and obesity rise markedly. Since 1980, global obesity rates have more than doubled, and 13% of the global population were reported to be obese in 2014 (World Health Organization, 2016).

Unhealthy weight status is an issue that has been found to disproportionately affect people of lower socio-economic status. In 2011-12, 66% of Australian adults in the lowest socio-economic quintile (highest disadvantage) were above the healthy weight range compared with 57% of those from the highest quintile (least disadvantage) (Australian National Preventive Health Agency [ANPHA], 2014). People living in regional and remote locations, and those of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander origin, are also at elevated risk (ANPHA, 2014). These trends are similar to those seen for other chronic health conditions and consumption of harmful products such as tobacco, alcohol, and gambling.

Like gambling, public health efforts to tackle overweight and obesity entail confrontation with significant commercial interests, in this case the food industry and its lobbying groups. The food industry has shown itself to be highly organised, and has endeavoured to adopt the 'energy balance' argument to pass the responsibility for weight control onto individuals, emphasising that inadequate physical activity rather than excess energy intake is where authorities should focus their efforts

A repercussion of the focus on personal responsibility for body weight is that overweight and obesity become stigmatised conditions, and this too is an area of similarity between this issue and problem gambling. Discrimination against people who are overweight or obese has been reported in workplaces (Rudolph, Wells, Weller, & Baltes, 2009), health care settings (Phelan et al., 2015) and social contexts (Puhl & Brownell, 2001). Recent research concerning 'fat shaming' has found that this has contributed to worsened health outcomes for those who are overweight or obese (Pearl et al., 2017).

Overweight and obesity is a complex issue that is influenced by environmental, economic, social and cultural factors. There is significant scope for policy interventions that address important determinants of physical activity and dietary intake to play a role in tackling this at the population

level. This review reports on the effectiveness of these interventions, in order to generate insights about analogous actions that might be adopted in efforts to address problem gambling in Australia.

Methods

This section provides a synthesis of the evidence from reviews published in English between January 2007 and January 2017. To identify this literature key review databases including the Cochrane Library, Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) Community Guides, National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE, UK reviews), NHS Centre for Reviews and Dissemination, and Health Evidence Canada were searched. A preliminary scoping search identified the following key policy areas:

- Environmental modification;
- Organisational policies;
- Price policies;
- · Information provision; and,
- Industry restrictions.

Search terms relating to 'physical activity', 'exercise', 'diet', 'nutrition', and 'obesity prevention' were included for all key policy areas. Additional search terms were: 'environment'; 'schools' and 'workplaces'; 'tax', 'subsidies', and 'fiscal'; 'education', 'social marketing', 'campaigns'; and 'marketing/advertising restrictions', 'nutrition/food standards', and 'product formulation'.

Review articles were screened for suitability, particularly whether they reported on policy interventions at the broad population-level or within settings (e.g., schools, workplaces). Reviews on the treatment rather than the prevention of overweight or obesity were excluded. Further, reviews examining one-on-one interventions only (e.g., food counselling, personal training, etc.) were excluded. No reviews were excluded based on quality. Where possible, systematic reviews were prioritised, however narrative and policy reviews, as well as discussion papers were also included where these were not available.

To assess the quality of the reviews the McMaster University Health Evidence Quality Assessment Tool was applied where possible. Applying this, the strength of evidence concerning different policy interventions was categorised as follows:

- insufficient there is no evidence of association or the evidence is limited and indicates a weak or inconsistent association;
- limited there is evidence of association from one review or the evidence from 2+ reviews indicates a weak or inconsistent association;
- some there is evidence of association from 2+ reviews and this evidence indicates a
 weak to moderate relationship overall;
- good there is evidence of association from 2+ reviews and this evidence indicates a moderate-strong relationship; and,

 strong – there is evidence of association from 3+ reviews and this evidence indicates a strong relationship overall.

Results

A total of 91 reviews were included, reporting 17 types of intervention to promote physical activity or healthy dietary intake. These have been grouped under five headings, namely: environmental modification; organisational policies; price policies; information provision; and industry restrictions.

Environmental modification

The review identified a number (n=17) of interventions pertaining to environmental modifications. These were most commonly related to promoting physical activity (n=14), and to a far lesser extent dietary intake (n=4).

Physical activity interventions

Transport interventions

Overview

Transport interventions to increase physical activity included those which aim to promote active transport, increase public transport use, reduce road traffic, and improve road safety. Ten reviews described these interventions including six systematic reviews (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; Baker, Francis, Soares, Weightman, & Foster, 2015; Fraser & Lock, 2011; Mayne, Auchincloss, & Michael, 2015; Stewart, Anokye, & Pokhrel, 2015; Yang, Sahlqvist, McMinn, Griffin, & Ogilvi.e., 2010), two public health guidelines (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008a, 2012), and two discussion papers (Giles-Corti, Foster, Shilton, & Falconer, 2010; Wood-Gush & Bull, 2015). These reviews included 12 (Stewart et al., 2015) to 37 studies (Mayne et al., 2015) and primarily described interventions in the general population. However, one focused on children and young people (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015), and another on adults only (Stewart et al., 2015). Reviews were moderate (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; Mayne et al., 2015; Stewart et al., 2015) or strong in quality (Baker et al., 2015; Fraser & Lock, 2011; Yang et al., 2010). Quality could not be formally assessed for the public health guidelines or discussion papers.

Quality of evidence

There was found to be some evidence that road traffic interventions (e.g., traffic calming measures, footpaths) improve participation in active travel (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008a). The provision of high quality public transport close to residential areas has also been reported to increase active travel (Giles-Corti et al., 2010; Wood-Gush & Bull, 2015). There is good evidence that the provision of bike paths and bike lanes is effective in promoting cycling (Fraser & Lock, 2011; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008a; Yang et al., 2010).

Implementation considerations

The implementation of transport interventions appears to be more often framed in terms of public safety rather than increasing physical activity (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; Fraser & Lock, 2011; Giles-Corti et al., 2010; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008a). As these interventions often involve the modification of infrastructure, it is optimal if they are incorporated into urban planning rather than be retrofitted. While the evidence of impact on vulnerable

populations was unclear, it is likely that benefits would be disproportionately distributed to those living closer to urban centres.

Interventions modifying the built environment

Overview

Built environment interventions included development of parks and 'greenspace', and installation of facilities and equipment to promote physical activity. Nine reviews were identified including five systematic reviews (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; Baker et al., 2015; Hunter et al., 2015; Husk, Lovell, Cooper, Stahl-Timmins, & Garside, 2016; Soler et al., 2010), three public health guidelines (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008a, 2009, 2012), and one discussion paper (Wood-Gush & Bull, 2015). These reviews primarily focused on the general population. However, two focused on children and young people (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2009), and one on adults only (Husk et al., 2016). The reviews included 12 (Hunter et al., 2015) to 33 studies (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; Baker et al., 2015). They were of moderate (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; Hunter et al., 2015) or strong quality (Baker et al., 2015; Husk et al., 2016; Soler et al., 2010), however, it was not possible to formally assess the quality of the public health guidelines or discussion paper.

Evidence

The evidence for built environment modifications is not as strong as for transport interventions. There is relatively good evidence that increased access to greenspace increases population physical activity (Hunter et al., 2015; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008a; Wood-Gush & Bull, 2015), and limited evidence that community physical activity interventions with environmental components promote walking (Baker et al., 2015). However, the evidence for park and facility upgrades is somewhat conflicting. While public health guidelines have recommended providing spaces, facilities and equipment to support physical activity among children and young people (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2009), two systematic reviews have found inconclusive evidence about the impact of environmental modifications and upgrades (Audrey & Batista-Ferrer, 2015; Husk et al., 2016).

Implementation considerations

As with transport interventions, the catalyst for built environment modifications is usually not the promotion of physical activity. When it comes to greenspaces, this is likely to be driven by concerns about neighbourhood aesthetics and liveability. Implementation of these interventions requires collaboration across sectors, and is likely to be most effective when incorporated into neighbourhood planning rather than being adapted to existing localities.

Diet interventions

Local planning

Overview

Local planning interventions to improve dietary intake address food access and retail availability. The evidence is relatively limited concerning these interventions, with two systematic reviews (Mayne et al., 2015; Walker, Keane, & Burke, 2010), a narrative review (Faith, Fontaine, Baskin, & Allison, 2007), and a discussion paper (Swinburn et al., 2013) identified. The evidence from two reviews was assessed as of moderate quality (Faith et al., 2007; Mayne et al., 2015), while quality

could not be determined for the remaining reviews. The reviews reported on studies conducted with general populations. Two reviews included 37 and 31 studies respectively (Mayne et al., 2015; Walker et al., 2010), and the number of studies was not stated for the other two reviews (Faith et al., 2007; Swinburn et al., 2013).

Evidence

There is limited evidence that regulations for improving the food environment at a local government level, or in schools, leads to improvements in purchasing behaviours or self-reported dietary intake (Mayne et al., 2015). Similarly, there is limited evidence that food access influences food purchases or food intake (Faith et al., 2007). A review of the 'food deserts' literature in the USA recommended that local governments partner with stakeholders to ensure local access to affordable and nutritious food, and partner with supermarkets to bring these into underserved areas (Walker et al., 2010). Similarly, a proposed Government Healthy Food Environment Policy Index outlined recommendations for food provision and food retail (e.g., zoning restrictions, in-store restrictions, and encouraging health food retail in disadvantaged neighbourhoods) (Swinburn et al., 2013). However, a review of studies evaluating the effect of retail availability through supermarkets in underserved areas found no effects (Mayne et al., 2015), and the evidence for local planning interventions on improving diets for vulnerable groups is also lacking.

Implementation considerations

Whilst some literature suggests benefits of planning interventions for vulnerable and low socioeconomic groups, the evidence for this is limited. These policies would require careful evaluation to ensure that they are not worsening inequities.

Organisational policies

Organisational policies were the most frequent types of intervention identified, with a total of 44 evidence reviews examining these. These primarily examined school and workplace policies, however one addressed policies in tertiary education settings (Roy, Kelly, Rangan, & Allman-Farinelli, 2015). Many (n=20) of the reviews considered both diet and physical activity interventions, however 10 focussed on physical activity interventions specifically, and a further 14 focussed on dietary intake only.

Physical activity interventions

Provision of facilities

Overview

Evidence for the provision of physical activity facilities in schools and workplaces is relatively limited. There were four reviews identified: three strong systematic reviews (Parrish, Okely, Stanley, & Ridgers, 2013; Shrestha et al., 2016; To, Chen, Magnussen, & To, 2013), and one discussion paper of unclear quality (Pronk & Kottke, 2009). The interventions focused on children and adolescents in schools (Parrish et al., 2013) and adults in workplaces (Pronk & Kottke, 2009; Shrestha et al., 2016; To et al., 2013).

Evidence

There was limited and inconsistent evidence concerning the effectiveness of the provision of facilities for promoting physical activity. Parrish et al. (2013) found insufficient evidence for school-

based recess interventions for children and adolescents. There was also limited evidence for workplace interventions, including the provision of stand-up desks (Shrestha et al., 2016) and strategies incorporating pedometers, social activities and online delivery methods (To et al., 2013).

Implementation considerations

Whilst it is unclear from this review what supports interventions in school settings, implementation in workplaces appears to be enabled by commitment to worker health for the purpose of improving business performance.

Physical activity education

Overview

There were 26 reviews of school-based (n=16) and workplace-based (n=10) educational strategies to promote physical activity. These included 21 systematic reviews, five of which incorporated meta-analyses (Katz, O'Connell, Njike, Yeh, & Nawaz, 2008; Wang et al., 2013; Harris, Kuramoto, Schulzer, & Retallack, 2009; Sobol-Goldberg, Rabinowitz, & Gross, 2013; Verweij, Coffeng, van Mechelen, & Proper, 2011), two reviews of systematic reviews (T. Brand et al., 2014; Hendrie et al., 2012), one public health guideline (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008b), and two narrative reviews (Kahn-Marshall & Gallant, 2012; Shaya, Flores, Gbarayor, & Wang, 2008). Fifteen of the reviews were of strong quality, five were graded as moderate (T. Brown & Summerbell, 2009; Gudzune, Hutfless, Maruthur, Wilson, & Segal, 2013; Hendrie et al., 2012; Sobol-Goldberg et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2013), one was graded as weak (Robertson-Wilson, Dargavel, Bryden, & Giles-Corti, 2012). Quality was not able to be assessed for five of the reviews (Archer et al., 2011; Kahn-Marshall & Gallant, 2012; Katz et al., 2008; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008b; Shaya et al., 2008).

Evidence

There is strong evidence that school-based physical activity lessons can significantly increase physical activity levels among students (Bonell et al., 2013; T. Brand et al., 2014; De Meester, van Lenthe, Spittaels, Lien, & De Bourdeaudhuij, 2009; Norris, Shelton, Dunsmuir, Duke-Williams, & Stamatakis, 2015; Robertson-Wilson et al., 2012). Further, there is moderate-quality evidence that school-based physical activity education can reduce the prevalence of overweight and obesity (Katz et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2013). There is also some evidence that combined educational and environmental strategies are more effective than education alone (De Bourdeaudhuij et al., 2011; Hendrie et al., 2012). However, there is limited evidence as to the long-term effectiveness of education programs on physical activity, fitness, fundamental movement skills, and body mass (T. Brown & Summerbell, 2009; Harris et al., 2009; Lai et al., 2014; Shaya et al., 2008; Waters et al., 2011).

There is inconsistent evidence concerning the impacts of workplace educational interventions to increase physical activity (Benedict & Arterburn, 2008; Feltner et al., 2016; Groeneveld, Proper, van der Beek, Hildebrandt, & van Mechelen, 2010; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2008b; Pronk & Kottke, 2009; Verweij et al., 2011). One systematic review of 136 studies proposed the following six promising worksite practices: enhanced access to opportunities for physical activity combined with health education; exercise prescriptions alone; multi-component educational programs; weight loss incentives; and behavioural incentives (Archer et al., 2011). Consistent with this, two reviews provided some evidence that multi-component interventions in workplaces (e.g., targeted education, environmental modification, policy interventions) focusing on

both nutrition and physical activity (Gudzune et al., 2013; Kahn-Marshall & Gallant, 2012) are effective.

Implementation considerations

School-based physical activity interventions are likely to be effective due to their 'captive audience' and the compulsory nature of many activities. It is now a social expectation that children are physically active during school hours, with national standards around minimum durations of physical activity education and opportunities for independent activity (e.g., during lunch and recess). The case for 'protecting children from obesity' appears to have strong political and social support. In workplaces, the argument for physical activity education is largely driven by interests in promoting productivity and reducing absenteeism.

Diet interventions

Food availability and provisions

Overview

Thirty-two reviews examined food availability interventions in schools (n=18), workplaces (n=11), or both (n=3). Reviews were primarily of moderate (n=10) or strong quality (n=14), with one weak narrative review (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011), and four reviews where quality could not be determined (Archer et al., 2011; Kahn-Marshall & Gallant, 2012; Katz, 2009; Shaya et al., 2008). The included reviews were systematic reviews (n=25) including two with meta-analyses (Katz et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2013), reviews of systematic reviews (n=2) (T. Brand et al., 2014; Hendrie et al., 2012), meta-analyses only (n=2) (Sobol-Goldberg et al., 2013; Verweij et al., 2011), and narrative reviews (n=3) (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Kahn-Marshall & Gallant, 2012; Shaya et al., 2008). Review populations primarily included children and adolescents, and workers, however one study included tertiary education students and employees (Roy et al., 2015).

Evidence

There is strong evidence that modifications to school food environments (e.g., removing, or reducing portion sizes, of sweets, soft drinks and fried foods, and increasing access to fruit and vegetables in canteens, snack bars and vending machines) promote healthy eating (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Driessen, Cameron, Thornton, Lai, & Barnett, 2014; Ganann et al., 2014; Jaime & Lock, 2009; McGill et al., 2015; Niebylski et al., 2014). There is limited evidence that initiatives to subsidise the cost of fruit and vegetables in schools improve students' intake of these items (Jaime & Lock, 2009). There is good evidence that similar food environment modifications are effective in workplaces (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; McGill et al., 2015; Niebylski et al., 2014). In tertiary education settings, there is limited evidence that increasing the availability of health foods, decreasing portion sizes of unhealthy foods, and nutrition education have a positive effect on nutrition-related outcomes (Roy et al., 2015).

Implementation considerations

School-based diet and nutrition interventions are likely to be effective due to dependence of many children on school-based food options. It is now also a social expectation, and in some cases a legal requirement, that schools have nutrition policies.

Nutrition education

Overview

Nutrition education interventions were examined in both school (n=12) and workplaces (n=10). There were 18 systematic reviews of this evidence, including four meta-analyses (Katz et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2013; Sobol-Goldberg et al., 2013; Verweij et al., 2011), two reviews of systematic reviews (T. Brand et al., 2014; Hendrie et al., 2012), and two narrative reviews (Kahn-Marshall & Gallant, 2012; Shaya et al., 2008). Thirteen reviews were of strong quality, five were of moderate quality (T. Brown & Summerbell, 2009; Gudzune et al., 2013; Hendrie et al., 2012; Sobol-Goldberg et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2013), and four where quality was not able to be assessed (Archer et al., 2011; Kahn-Marshall & Gallant, 2012; Katz, 2009; Shaya et al., 2008).

Evidence

There is some evidence that nutrition education interventions in school settings are more effective at improving dietary intake when paired with supportive food environments (Avery, Bostock, & McCullough, 2015; Sobol-Goldberg et al., 2013; Van Cauwenberghe et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2013). Overall there is limited evidence for the effectiveness of stand-alone nutrition education programs in schools (Avery et al., 2015; Dudley, Cotton, & Peralta, 2015; Van Cauwenberghe et al., 2010). There is limited evidence that experiential learning strategies may achieve the largest effects in reducing food consumption and energy intake and increasing nutritional knowledge and fruit and vegetable intake in schools (Dudley et al., 2015). In workplaces, there is some evidence that education (e.g., counselling, diet plans, shopping tours, etc.), environmental modification (e.g., menu reformulation, vending machines, etc.), or combinations of these lead to positive changes in fruit, vegetable and total fat intake (Maes et al., 2012; Ni Mhurchu, Aston, & Jebb, 2010).

Implementation considerations

Nutrition education appears to be less efficacious than physical activity education. Given the evidence that education is most effective when paired with supportive environmental changes, strategies to prevent obesity should incorporate both. As described in previous sections, advocacy for these policies should be tailored to the setting and priorities of the organisation.

Price policies

Price policies included taxation and subsidies. Thirteen reviews analysed the impact of price policies on the prevention of overweight and obesity. These reviews mostly addressed dietary intake (n=12) rather than physical activity (n=1).

Physical activity interventions

Only one weak quality review provided evidence for the effect of price policies on physical activity (Martin, Suhrcke, & Ogilvie, 2012). This review found limited evidence for the impact of price policies on active transport levels. Price policies included subsidised public transport passes, payments based on exercise levels, and road use payments/congestion fees, among others.

Diet interventions

Food taxes

Overview

Food taxation interventions have been applied on the basis of nutrient content, such as levels of sugar, salt, or fats. In total, 10 reviews including five systematic reviews (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; McGill et al., 2015; Niebylski, Redburn, Duhaney, & Campbell, 2015; Thow, Downs, & Jan, 2014; Thow, Jan, Leeder, & Swinburn, 2010), two narrative reviews (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Powell & Chaloupka, 2009), one text analysis (Bødkera, Pisingera, Tofta, & Jørgensena, 2015), one fiscal report (Beck et al., 2016), and one commentary (Caraher & Cowburn, 2015) were included. Reviews focussed on the general population, including one reporting on a fat tax in Denmark (Bødkera et al., 2015) and one commentary on policies in the USA (Powell & Chaloupka, 2009). Four reviews were of moderate quality (McGill et al., 2015; Niebylski et al., 2015; Thow et al., 2014; Thow et al., 2010) and two were of weak quality (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Powell & Chaloupka, 2009). Quality was not able to be assessed for the remaining four reviews (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; Beck et al., 2016; Bødkera et al., 2015; Caraher & Cowburn, 2015).

Evidence

There is good evidence that food taxes (e.g., taxes on fast foods and snacks) (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; Thow et al., 2010) and beverage taxes (primarily on soft drinks) (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; Thow et al., 2014; Thow et al., 2010) reduce the consumption of these unhealthy food items. There is some evidence that taxes must be set at least 20% to have the best effect (Caraher & Cowburn, 2015; Niebylski et al., 2015), and good evidence that taxes should be paired with subsidies to be most effective (Caraher & Cowburn, 2015; McGill et al., 2015; Niebylski et al., 2015; Thow et al., 2010). There is limited evidence that taxes might be most effective in groups of low socio-economic position (McGill et al., 2015).

Implementation considerations

Soft drinks appear to be the most commonly taxed food item. This could be because they provide little nutritional content and are therefore easier to target and tax, without strong public opposition. Taxes appear to be most successful when their purpose is to benefit health rather than to generate income, when they are created in consultation with health experts, and when there is strong political will and community support (Bødkera et al., 2015).

Food subsidies

Overview

Food subsidies have been applied to fruits, vegetables, and items low in nutrients such as salt, sugar and fats. Nine reviews, including six systematic reviews (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; An, 2013; McGill et al., 2015; Niebylski et al., 2015; Thow et al., 2014; Thow et al., 2010), two narrative reviews (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Faith et al., 2007), and a commentary (Caraher & Cowburn, 2015) were examined. All reviews described interventions in the general population. Six reviews were of moderate quality (An, 2013; Faith et al., 2007; McGill et al., 2015; Niebylski et al., 2015; Thow et al., 2014; Thow et al., 2010), one was of weak quality (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011), and quality was not able to be assessed for two reviews (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; Caraher & Cowburn, 2015).

Livingstone et al. 2019

Evidence

There is some evidence that subsidies increase the consumption of fruits and vegetables (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; An, 2013; Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Faith et al., 2007), however the effect of subsidies on total calorie intake appears unclear (Thow et al., 2014), as is the overall health impact that these have (Alagiyawanna et al., 2015; Faith et al., 2007; Niebylski et al., 2015). There is insufficient evidence concerning the level of subsidy that is required for these policies to be effective (An, 2013), and limited evidence of the impact of subsidies in groups of low socioeconomic position (McGill et al., 2015).

Implementation considerations

Subsidies appear less politically favourable than taxes as they are about spending money rather than gaining revenue in the short term. The long-term economic argument would likely need to be made strongly in order to get adequate political support for these policies.

Information provision

There were 16 reviews of interventions concerning information provision that were identified. These most frequently examined dietary interventions (n=12) rather than physical activity interventions (n=4).

Physical activity interventions

Physical activity campaigns

Overview

Public campaigns entailed mass media and social marketing to promoting physical activity and were examined in two systematic reviews, including one of high quality (Ogilvie et al., 2007) and another of moderate quality (D. R. Brown et al., 2012). The interventions in both reviews focused on the general population, and the reviews included 48 (Ogilvie et al., 2007) and 16 studies (D. R. Brown et al., 2012), respectively.

Evidence

The moderate quality review concluded that there is insufficient evidence to determine the effectiveness of stand-alone mass media campaigns to increase physical activity (D. R. Brown et al., 2012). The review of interventions to promote walking found that the strongest evidence of effectiveness was for community-level interventions with a substantial mass media component conducted in geographically defined communities, however it concluded that evidence for effectiveness was still uncertain (Ogilvie et al., 2007).

Implementation considerations

Mass media and social marketing interventions appear to be favoured for the promotion of physical activity, despite unclear evidence of effectiveness. These interventions tend to emphasise personal responsibility for physical activity and health overall, and target broad audiences.

Point-of-decision prompts for physical activity

Overview

Point-of-decision prompts to promote physical activity primarily include reminders to use stairs (e.g., posters beside lifts). These interventions tend to be minimalist; however, can also include enhancements to stairwells. Two reviews, including a high-quality systematic review (Soler et al., 2010) and an un-appraised discussion paper (Task Force on Community Preventive Services, 2010), examined the impact of point-of-decision prompts for stair use.

Evidence

There is good evidence that point-of-decision prompts are effective in increasing the use of stairs (Soler et al., 2010; Task Force on Community Preventive Services, 2010). However, there is insufficient evidence to determine whether enhancements to stairs or stairwells (e.g., beautification efforts such as painting, carpeting, music, etc.) are an effective addition to these strategies.

Implementation considerations

As these interventions are relatively low intensity and low cost they readily attract support. These prompts have also been noted to promote energy saving and environmental responsibility through the use of stairs.

Diet interventions

Healthy eating campaigns

Overview

As with the physical activity campaigns described above, campaigns to promote healthy diet include social marketing and mass media interventions directed at broad populations. Two systematic reviews including 36 and 46 studies respectively (Boylan, Loui.e., & Gill, 2012; McGill et al., 2015) and a narrative review (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011) were identified. These were of weak (Boylan et al., 2012; Brambila-Macias et al., 2011) and moderate quality (McGill et al., 2015), and all focused on the general population.

Evidence

There is limited evidence for the effectiveness of public campaigns to promote healthy eating. These campaigns have been recommended for the promotion of understanding of dietary guidelines (Boylan et al., 2012), however evidence for this is limited. There is also limited evidence that these campaigns may increase population-wide fruit and vegetable intake (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011), and these benefits have been reported to disproportionately benefit people of higher socio-economic position (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; McGill et al., 2015).

Implementation considerations

There appears to be broad community support for public campaigns for the promotion of healthy diets. These interventions emphasise personal responsibility rather than broader determinants of dietary intake.

Point-of-decision prompts for dietary intake

Overview

Point-of-decision prompts related to dietary intake include menu and food labelling (e.g., calorie labelling, 'traffic light' labelling), which aim to influence food choices at the point of purchase. There were nine reviews identified which examined these interventions, either in isolation or in combination with other strategies. These included three strong quality meta-analyses (Littlewood, Lourenco, Iversen, & Hansen, 2016; Nikolaou, Hankey, & Lean, 2015; Sinclair, Cooper, & Mansfield, 2014), four systematic reviews of moderate quality (Escaron, Meinen, Nitzke, & Martinez-Donate, 2013; Sarink et al., 2016; Skov, Lourenco, Hansen, Mikkelsen, & Schofield, 2013; Swartz, Braxton, & Viera, 2011) and one of weak quality (Harnack & French, 2008), and one narrative review of weak quality (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011). The reviews predominantly examined interventions for the general population, with the exception of two that focused on young adults (Nikolaou et al., 2015; Sinclair et al., 2014). Reviews included between six (Harnack & French, 2008) and 58 studies (Escaron et al., 2013), however, the narrative review did not indicate the number of studies examined (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011).

Evidence

The reviews included here found evidence both for (Escaron et al., 2013; Harnack & French, 2008; Littlewood et al., 2016; Skov et al., 2013) and against (Nikolaou et al., 2015; Sinclair et al., 2014; Swartz et al., 2011) the effectiveness of menu labelling. It was notable, however, that none of these reviews found strong supporting evidence of effectiveness, and that two of the meta-analyses found no overall effect of this intervention. As such, there is, limited evidence for the effectiveness of point-of-decision prompts in improving food choices. One moderate quality review found that people of lower socio-economic position have less comprehension of energy labelling and weaker intentions to use this than other groups (Sarink et al., 2016).

Implementation considerations

Menu labelling and point-of-decision prompts used to promote healthy food choices have risen to prominence in recent years. Despite limited evidence for these, these interventions appear to be highly acceptable as they provide information about the nutrient content of menu items and promote individual responsibility over food choices. Indeed, corporations such as McDonald's seem to have capitalised on this. These minimalist interventions (e.g., a small sign or traffic light symbol alongside food items) appear to be relatively simple to adopt.

Industry restrictions

The review identified a number (n=11) of overweight and obesity control interventions pertaining to industry restrictions and, as might be expected, all of these examined food industry restrictions.

Diet interventions

Advertising and marketing restrictions

Overview

The advertising and marketing restrictions examined primarily entailed banning or controlling the promotion of foods with certain nutrient profiles (e.g., high fat, high sugar, high sodium) to specific populations (e.g., children, infants). Seven review articles described these restrictions including two systematic reviews (Chambers, Freeman, Anderson, & MacGillivray, 2015; McGill et al., 2015), two

narrative reviews (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Piwoz & Huffman, 2015), two policy reviews (Brinsden & Lobstein, 2013; Ofcom, 2010), and a discussion paper (Swinburn et al., 2013). For the most part, the reviews focused on the general population, however three also focused on children (Chambers et al., 2015; Ofcom, 2010; Swinburn et al., 2013). Due to the nature of four of these reviews the quality assessment tool could not be applied, and the remaining reviews were of weak (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011) or moderate quality (Chambers et al., 2015; McGill et al., 2015).

Evidence

Overall there was insufficient evidence for the effect of advertising or marketing restrictions on dietary intake. However, there is good evidence that banning advertising of foods high in fat, salt and sugar during children's viewing time reduces their exposure to the promotion of these product (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Chambers et al., 2015; Ofcom, 2010). These bans are often recommended to protect children from the marketing tactics of food companies (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Chambers et al., 2015; Ofcom, 2010; Swinburn et al., 2013). In terms of regulating these bans, there is limited evidence that industry-led nutrient profiling schemes are less effective in restricting the advertising of energy-dense foods, compared with government-led models (Brinsden & Lobstein, 2013). Further, one review found that industry funded evaluations of industry-led regulations was more likely to find them to be effective than those funded independently (Chambers et al., 2015). The most universal advertising restrictions are those placed on breast milk substitutes for infants. However, breaches to these restrictions are common (Piwoz & Huffman, 2015).

Implementation considerations

Bans targeted at protecting children and infants appear to have the greatest political and public support. This can be seen in the prominence of junk food marketing bans for children and the universal breast milk substitute ban for infants. By contrast, adults are likely to be viewed as autonomous and responsible for their own health, and therefore not in need of the same protections afforded to children.

Product reformulation

Overview

Product reformulation relates to the design and production of processed foods. This can include limits on specific nutrients such as sugar, salt, or types of fat. Outside of school environments these policies appear relatively scarce. This review identified four reviews that described product reformulation. These included one Cochrane review (McLaren et al., 2016), two moderate-quality systematic reviews (Downs, Thow, & Leeder, 2013; McGill et al., 2015), and one low-quality narrative review (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011).

Evidence

The evidence for these policies is largely yet to be developed. Reviews have suggested that these policies may be effective in reducing population-wide consumption of specific nutrients such as trans-fat (Brambila-Macias et al., 2011; Downs et al., 2013) or sodium (McLaren et al., 2016). However, population-wide evaluations of nutrient limits and product reformulation appear scarce (McGill et al., 2015). Only one moderate quality review found that bans of trans-fatty acids at national and local levels were effective in eliminating trans-fatty acids from the food supply, whereas mandatory labelling and voluntary limits had varying degrees of success (Downs et al., 2013).

Implementation considerations

Product reformulation interventions would likely be highly dependent on industry compliance and government regulation. At present, there seems to be no real leadership in this area. Further, it could be anticipated that the food industry would be highly resistant to additional regulation. Again, it seems that the onus is placed on individuals to understand, monitor and regulate their consumption of specific nutrients within processed foods.

Accountability frameworks

Overview

Accountability frameworks are described as the mechanism through which industry restrictions could be regulated and enforced. Two discussion papers proposed accountability frameworks (Kraak, Swinburn, Lawrence, & Harrison, 2014; Swinburn et al., 2015). The quality of these was not formally assessed.

Evidence

The accountability frameworks proposed in the reviewed papers are as yet untested. These frameworks advocate for features such as government leadership, good governance, transparency, protection from vested commercial interests, protection of national sovereignty and enforcement of compliance by independent bodies (Kraak et al., 2014; Swinburn et al., 2015).

Implementation considerations

At present the proposed accountability frameworks are largely hypothetical. However, it could be anticipated that such structures would be highly opposed by industry bodies.

Discussion

Physical activity and dietary intake are the primary intervention targets in these efforts and, given that these are embedded lifestyle habits that are shaped by psychological and environmental factors, there is substantial complexity entailed in identifying actions that can modify the optimal mix of behavioural determinants and have wide population reach.

This review found that policy interventions in bounded and regulated environments, notably schools, are supported by strong evidence.

Interventions that alter the conditions in which behaviours are likely to be performed, particularly the effort, risk, enjoyment and cost entailed in these, were also supported by a number of evidence reviews. Installation of dedicated bike paths and improvements to green space in neighbourhoods, have been found to increase physical activity. In the case of dietary intake, there are promising findings concerning the impact of taxation that increases the cost of foods with poor nutritional ratings.

This review found good evidence that restrictions to advertising of unhealthy foods significantly lowers children's exposure to this. Strong government regulation appears to be more successful in modifying advertising practices than industry codes of conduct.

Information and education strategies have been widely adopted within policies to address overweight and obesity. The intervention most strongly supported by the evidence was the point of

decision prompt to use the stairs, rather than the lifts. There was less evidence that food or menulabelling has an impact on dietary choices. There was little evidence that mass media campaigns can influence physical activity and dietary behaviours, but in the case of the former some evidence that these can be effective when they are conducted at the community level and supported by environmental modifications. In the case of educational interventions in schools and workplaces, it was also found that these are more effective for promoting both physical activity and healthy eating when there are complementary environmental modifications.

Another observation was that policies that address priorities other than health only, including safety, liveability, environmental sustainability and workplace productivity, may be more readily adopted.

Opportunities and relevant issues

Tax and fiscal incentives

The review found evidence for effects in increasing the price of high-energy foods (especially high fructose carbonated drinks), and little efficacy for subsidising high nutrient foods. Given the difficulty in assessing the price of gambling games (particularly EGMs) it is unlikely that price increases for gambling products will reduce demand for more harmful gambling forms. However, as previously discussed, differential and progressive tax rates may be an important lever for dissuading the operation of the most harmful gambling forms.

Advertising restrictions

Restriction of advertising has not been associated with improvements to diet, although it has been effective in limiting the exposure of children to such promotions. Where this has been implemented by regulation (as opposed to industry self-regulation) there is evidence of greater adherence. The plausibility of such interventions is good (i.e., there is logic to support them), and restrictions intended to protect children are well supported (as appears to be the case with gambling advertising). Multiple factors affect the dietary habits of children and advertising restrictions alone are unlikely to be efficacious.

Media and social marketing campaigns

Media and social marketing campaigns are widely utilised as a response to public concern, but are not of demonstrated effectiveness unless conducted at a community level and/or supported by other activities such as environmental modifications, or within controlled environments.

Product reformulation

There is some limited evidence of the efficacy of interventions intended to reduce potentially harmful characteristics of food and drink. This appears to be a nascent intervention, and currently relies on co-operation with industry, and on technical issues around manufacturing and composition. Such interventions appear effective in specific environments (e.g., schools). There are strong parallels with some gambling products.

Point-of-decision prompts

There is evidence that point-of-decision prompts are effective in encouraging use of options to increase physical activity (e.g., stairs). Information provided at the equivalent point of choice for gambling decisions is currently focused on 'responsible gambling' messages rather than encouraging a particular course of action, or otherwise requires action to access (e.g., choosing to

view the information screen on an EGM, or seeking out the game rules for a table game). The better analogy for EGMs or online wagering modes may be the regular provision of information about expenditure or time on device to encourage a conscious decision to continue or stop the activity. Simplifying the decision may be an important lesson from this intervention.

Product information

Information about products has limited demonstrated efficacy, although it is a potentially straightforward intervention with relatively low costs. It is not clear from the literature whether simple messages have more efficacy than providing complex information. There is some evidence that people from disadvantaged backgrounds are less likely to comprehend more complex messages involving nutritional information. Providing straightforward information about gambling types, their probabilities and costs, and the relative risks of these is challenging. However, it may be reasonable to require that average price information for gambling types should be presented more clearly. Price information is a basic requirement for decision-making and is largely absent in a comprehensible form on most gambling types at present. Further, for EGMs and online wagering products, information about the structure and characteristics of types of products is difficult to comprehend and requires some effort to acquire. Provision of more clear and comprehensible product information is likely to have some efficacy and should not be difficult to implement, especially on computerised forms of gambling.

Place-based promotion of healthy eating and physical activity

There is good evidence of the efficacy of school-based activities promoting healthy eating and physical activity, and some evidence of efficacy in tertiary education settings. There is also good evidence of the efficacy of interventions to the physical environment for specific purposes (e.g., bicycle paths). Translating these to gambling environments may be challenging. However, the evidence from this section suggests that environmental changes may be important in assisting behaviour change. This may be applied to gambling environments, for example by pursuing characteristics that encourage a less intense focus on more harmful activities, and greater and more accessible opportunities for alternative activities.

Educational activities

The evidence suggests that stand-alone educational activities are ineffective. However, educational activities coupled with other interventions (provision of a supportive environment, active interventions to encourage physical activity, etc.) are likely to be more effective.

Multi-faceted interventions

The evidence from this section strongly supports the improved efficacy of integrated multi-modal interventions. That is, more systematic interventions and policies appear more likely to be effective than stand-alone interventions, with some exceptions (such as school-based physical activity programs). Although it is unsurprising that systematic approaches to complex problems are now regarded as most likely to have improved efficacy (Haddon Jr, 1980) this is an important and clear lesson from the evidence examined in this section.

RQ2.4 Evidence from other public health fields: Blood-borne viruses & sexually transmitted infections

Paul Dietze PhD, Rebecca Winter PhD, Mark Stoove PhD, Rebecca Jenkinson PhD

Public health lessons for gambling

This section explores the harm reduction policy measures and interventions related to blood borne virus (BBV) and sexually transmitted infection (STI) prevention relevant to reducing the harms associated with gambling. The section is divided into sub-sections that detail (i) specific harm reduction initiatives addressing BBV transmission among at-risk populations, (ii) relevant analogues to gambling initiatives, and factors that may influence their successful implementation, and (iii) obstacles involved with implementing these initiatives. We will highlight harm reduction initiatives for three key affected populations: people who inject drugs (PWID), men who have sex with men (MSM) and commercial sex workers (CSW). This section will also focus on how public perception of behaviours around BBV transmission has changed, due to the need to influence public opinion in regard to gambling.

Analogues between gambling and other public health priority areas with regulated markets such as alcohol and tobacco are more readily apparent than the domains we consider related to the populations above. For example, in relation to PWID, there is no industry such as the alcohol industry that is responsible for various elements of the environments in which illicit drug use occurs. Also, in relation to PWID, MSM and CSW, there are no revenues to government (outside of proceeds of crime). Despite these variations in regulatory environment, there are insights from harm reduction initiatives around BBV/STI transmission among all three affected populations.

Interventions and initiatives

BBV prevention among PWID

Australian drug policy has shifted over the past three decades from viewing injecting drug use as predominantly a law enforcement issue, to being seen as a community and public health issue. Key national and state strategies have been developed and implemented in response to harms related to injecting drug use including community needle and syringe program (NSP) provision, the availability of opioid substitution therapy (OST) in the general and prison communities, and the provision of opioid overdose reversal training and interventions (including take-home naloxone). The media, political leadership, civil disobedience and support from the medical community have contributed greatly to this change in public perception, as has the determination of researchers to understand models of policy-making and maximising the uptake of opportunities to reform drug policies (Ritter & Bammer, 2010). This section highlights the history and focus of harm reduction initiatives in Australia in preventing BBV transmission between PWID, including NSP provision and its combination with OST, and provides evidence supporting their implementation.

Available data show that community-based NSPs were active in 86 countries in 2012 (Harm Reduction International, 2012). NSPs operate to increase user understanding and perceptions of risk, by influencing the uptake and use of sterile injecting equipment, and education. In Australia,

sterile injecting equipment can be obtained through 'primary' and 'secondary' NSP sites, pharmacies, vending machines and mobile outreach (National Centre in HIV Epidemiology and Clinical Research, 2009). Primary NSPs are specifically established to provide injecting equipment and connected harm reduction programs. Secondary NSPs offer injecting equipment in broader community health, or tertiary hospital settings (National Centre in HIV Epidemiology and Clinical Research, 2009). Pharmacies are additional key access points for the program (Aitken et al., 2016). Injecting equipment provided through NSP generally includes not only needles and syringes, but also other paraphernalia such as sterile swabs and water (sometimes at a cost to the consumer).

Providing sterile injecting equipment reduces sharing of needles/syringes between PWID (MacArthur et al., 2014) and it is the implementation of community-based NSPs early in the HIV epidemic that has been widely credited with keeping the prevalence of HIV among PWID very low in Australia (Mathers et al., 2008). However, while there is evidence for the effectiveness of NSPs in preventing HIV transmission among PWID in community settings, the evidence regarding HCV (hepatitis C) prevention is more mixed (Hagan, Pouget, & Des Jarlais, 2011; MacArthur et al., 2014; Vickerman, Martin, Turner, & Hickman, 2012). Nevertheless, modelling has indicated that in countries such as the UK and Australia, where coverage of NSP is high, a considerable number of HCV infections have been averted (Kwon et al., 2012; Vickerman et al., 2012). Further, in order to maximise any reduction in BBV transmission at a population level, PWID need high levels of access to injecting equipment to cover the number of injecting episodes in which they engage, and the intervention needs to be combined with complementary strategies such as OST (Turner et al., 2011; Vickerman et al., 2012).

The implementation of NSPs in prisons remains rare around the world and consequently there are few studies reliably reporting on their effectiveness. PWID are over-represented in Australian prisons, with up to 58% of prisoners reporting a lifetime history of injecting (Reekie et al., 2014). In 2014 only thirteen countries had implemented NSPs in prisons (United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime, 2014), and Australia is yet to do so. A number of prison systems make bleach or other disinfectants available to prisoners to provide the means to sterile used needles/syringes, particularly where there has been strong opposition to the implementation of NSPs (World Health Organization, 2007). There is insufficient evidence to evaluate the effectiveness of disinfecting needles/syringes in preventing BBV transmission in all 'real-life' settings, in particular in the absence of NSPs in custodial settings in Australia (Hagan et al., 2011).

NSP works best in combination with education and OST as an integrated biomedical public health intervention (Vickerman et al., 2012), and many community-based NSPs either provide these services or can facilitate access to them. Education includes providing information on self-management skills, condom use and drug education, and reduces injecting related risk behaviours when provided with the delivery of injecting equipment (MacArthur et al., 2014). OST involves dispensing pharmaceutical opioids (mostly methadone and buprenorphine) as substitutes for illicit opioids such as heroin to prevent withdrawal among opioid-dependent individuals. OST reduces injecting risk behaviour in terms of the number of episodes of injecting and risky episodes of injecting (MacArthur et al., 2014).

Despite evidence for the increase in public safety due to the implementation of NSPs, public perception of safety is generally reduced, with local communities' concern for the proximity of an NSP to a school (Rabar, 2014) or the perception of risk of implementing NSPs in prison (McIlroy, 2014). Nevertheless, perception of harm has changed within the at-risk community itself, which has led to the normalisation and uptake of using sterile injecting equipment through NSP and community mobilisation through state and national drug user groups (Bowtell, 2005).

Relative success and strength of the initiative and available evidence

At the individual level, NSP and OST also have a direct prevention impact for HCV transmission; however, evidence for population-level prevention impact is mixed (Coutinho, 1998; N. K. Martin, Hickman, Hutchinson, Goldberg, & Vickerman, 2013). This is largely due to HCV being more efficiently transmitted through blood than HIV (Coutinho, 1998), and having been prevalent in Australia since the 1970's, a decade before the introduction of NSPs (Australian Government Department of Health, 2008; Memedovic, Iversen, Geddes, & Maher, 2017).

Implementing high coverage NSP provision and OST is necessary to reduce the incidence and prevalence of HCV (N. K. Martin et al., 2013). Research suggests that interventions combining the two strategies (combination prevention approaches) is more effective (Hagan et al., 2011; N. K. Martin et al., 2013; Sendziuk, 2007; Van Den Berg et al., 2007), and furthermore, that combining more interventions (such as antiviral treatment) is needed on top of the combination approach, in order to achieve substantial reductions in HCV prevalence (N. K. Martin et al., 2013).

Strength and weaknesses of implementation of initiatives

NSPs were implemented early in the HIV epidemic, with bipartisan political support (Victorian Department of Human Services, 2010), which helped contain HIV infections among PWID in Australia. This implementation was rapid and has been successful, and Australia has maintained very low levels of HIV (Memedovic et al., 2017) due to this rapid investment in NSPs since the 1980's (Sendziuk, 2007). Key affected populations mobilised quickly, formed drug user organisations and pushed for involvement in government discussions around the national response and the creation of national and state strategies (Bowtell, 2005). This involvement has been critical to forming an appropriate response to reducing HIV transmission.

Conversely, despite the prompt implementation of NSPs in the 1980's due to HIV, prevalence of HCV infection was already high within Australian PWID (Memedovic et al., 2017). Today, this prevalence remains high amongst PWID. However, incidence is falling and prevalence is expected to decline dramatically with the widespread implementation of new antiviral treatments (Aitken et al., 2016). HCV prevalence is high among Australian prisoners (Reekie et al., 2014), where NSPs have not yet been introduced.

Gaps and challenges occur in accessibility and flexibility in the process of implementation of NSPs and OST in Australia. Despite a clear overarching National Drug Strategy there is at times a lack of public support and understanding around harm reduction services. Further, challenges emerge from stigma and discrimination directed towards PWID from a range of sources (including health professionals), local neighbourhood resistance (Rabar, 2014), and concern for safe disposal of injecting equipment (Dolan, MacDonald, Silins, & Topp, 2005). These limitations are dependent on the model, location and surrounding environment of the NSP service. Despite varying opening hours of fixed site services, and the implementation of mobile outreach, mailing services and vending machines, PWID often still report difficulty in accessing services (McCormack, Aitken, Burns, Cogger, & Dietze, 2016).

Relative cost and effectiveness

The evaluation of the Australian NSP service, published in what is commonly termed the Return on Investment Report (Coutinho, 1998) indicates that for every dollar invested in NSPs, more than four dollars were returned in healthcare cost-savings in just the short term (Coutinho, 1998). NSPs were estimated to have directly averted 32,050 new cases of HIV and 96,667 new HCV infections, between 2000 and 2009 alone (Bryant et al., 2010). Furthermore, modelling a further scale-up of harm reduction interventions (both NSP and OST) show that HCV prevalence could be reduced by

a third (Turner et al., 2011). The implementation of NSP has resulted in large numbers of HCV infections averted, and modelling of the scaling-up of harm reduction initiatives projects a clear cost-benefit in reduction of future healthcare costs (Scott, McBryde, Thompson, Doyle, & Hellard, 2017).

HIV prevention among MSM

Alongside the success of the national NSP program in preventing an HIV outbreak among PWID, Australia's HIV prevention response is recognised internationally in the context of the strong gay community response and the partnership approach forged between community, government, research and clinical sectors. The galvanisation of the gay community in response to HIV was the primary impetus behind the establishment of state-based peak community organisations. This further enabled a political environment in which key affected populations successfully encouraged governments to involve them in the national response (Bowtell, 2005), highlighting the importance of peer involvement in HIV strategies. Collective community activism on gay rights also led to governments recognising basic human rights and overturning legislation that discriminated on the grounds of sexual orientation and HIV-status and criminalised gay sex (Bowtell, 2005). These early successes played a crucial role in supporting stigma reduction as a key HIV prevention tool in key populations. HIV and gay community organisations also played a pivotal role in developing Australia's first national HIV strategy in 1989 (one of the first countries to do so) and have been pivotal in informing subsequent national and state strategies that have guiding responses to HIV prevention in Australia.

Structural interventions reducing HIV transmission in MSM and their intersection with strong grassroots networks and gay community mobilisation have been highlighted in successive national and state strategies on HIV (Bowtell, 2005). Key policies involved in the government response to this mobilisation have included timely, peer-based and direct education campaigns targeting high-risk groups including MSM, general advocacy of the need to adopt safer sexual practices and condom use, and ensuring availability of condoms (Bowtell, 2005). An environment was produced in which people could access HIV treatment at an affordable price. Working together with community groups, governments provided direct, imaginative and explicit targeted education campaigns towards high-risk groups (Bowtell, 2005).

Early in the HIV epidemic in Australia, which was characterised by very high rates of sexual transmission of HIV among MSM, prevention of sexual transmission relied almost exclusively on condoms. This prevention emphasis continued for much of ensuing decades. The highly visible impact of HIV as an incurable sexually transmitted infection that almost inevitably resulted in mortality within the gay community resulted in a rapid normalisation of condom use among MSM. While the highly successful (and controversial) "Grim Reaper" campaign in the 1980's raised the prominence of HIV in the general community (and arguably contributed to the limiting of HIV transmission on the general heterosexual community) (C. Newman & Persson, 2009), it was the promotion of condoms and lube and HIV testing targeted towards the gay community that formed the focus of HIV prevention through much of the first two decades of the epidemic.

More recently, non-condom-based HIV risk reduction practices have emerged. These were largely community driven, such as sero-sorting (seeking HIV seroconcordant sex partners) and strategic positioning (reducing HIV infection risk by being the insertive sex partner). These strategies rely on knowing one's correct HIV status, alongside the modification of risk practices following a HIV diagnosis (Fox et al., 2009), and so contributed to the increasing prominence of HIV testing in reducing HIV transmissions at a population-level.

Treatments that were effective in supressing the HIV virus revolutionised treatment in the mid-1990s, as the disease transitioned from one associated with high rates of mortality into one considered a long-term manageable condition (Altice & Friedland, 1998; Palella et al., 1998). The success of these treatments has more recently seen the emergence of the notion of HIV treatment as a prevention method (TasP). TasP has been widely promoted since strong evidence emerged in 2011 that HIV viral suppression virtually eliminated HIV transmission risk in sero-discordant couples (Cohen et al., 2011). TasP has again resulted in a renewed emphasis on early detection through frequent testing and accelerating people diagnosed on to treatment (Department of Health, 2014). The HIV cascade – the proportion of people living with HIV who are diagnosed, the proportion diagnosed who are on treatment and the proportion who are on treatment who are virally suppressed – now form key prevention targets in Australia and globally (Department of Health, 2014; UNAIDS, 2014). More recently, Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP), the use of HIV treatment drugs by HIV negative people at high risk of infection, has expanded considerably in Australia through large state-based demonstration projects that have targeted high-risk gay and bisexual men.

Relative success and strength of the initiative and available evidence

As with many multi-faceted public health strategies, it is difficult to attribute success to specific elements of the multi-pronged response. The overall success of Australia's response to HIV is exhibited in the very low rates of new HIV infection relative to comparable countries such as the USA and some Western European countries (Bowtell, 2005). While behavioural surveys point to a decline in the use of condoms over the past decade, condom use may no longer be central to HIV prevention in the era of TasP and PrEP and recent data from the HIV care cascade shows declines in undiagnosed HIV and increases in the proportion of people living with HIV who are on treatment and virally suppressed; HIV cascade indicators show that Australia is doing as well as anywhere in the world on these metrics and has met global cascade targets (Department of Health, 2014). The rapid scale-up of PrEP to high-risk gay and bisexual men in Australia through large demonstration projects has also emphasised the strong local partnerships that exist between community, research, clinical and government sectors that has been the hallmark of Australia's HIV response (Holt, 2017).

Strengths and weaknesses of implementation of initiatives

A key strength of the HIV prevention response among MSM is the combination of a strong community and largely bipartisan government approach to HIV that was established early in the epidemic (Victorian Department of Human Services, 2010). Successive national and jurisdictional governments have worked with peers, community and civil society organisations, researchers and clinicians to develop policies and responses founded on sound health promotion, education, community engagement, treatment, and research principles (Bowtell, 2005). The HIV care response was founded on the strong platform provided by Australia's universal health system and governments were quick to publically subsidise the provision of HIV anti-retroviral treatments. More recently, community, research and clinical advocacy has let to jurisdictional governments supporting the scale-up of PrEP in advance of impending Commonwealth subsidy of generic PrEP.

The increases in HIV among MSM seen since 1999 (Kirby Institute, 2016), underscore a potential weakness in Australia's HIV prevention response. While the drivers of this increase are complex, declines in condom use among gay men in Australia have been observed and potential HIV complacency stemming from significant improvements in HIV therapies has been noted. A decline in the median age of HIV notifications has also been observed, which has been attributed to HIV being perceived as easily managed with effective treatments and younger gay men being less gay

community attached and with more limited exposure to targeted health promotion messages (El-Hayek et al., 2010).

Relative cost and effectiveness

There have been no formal cost-effectiveness analyses on investment in specific HIV prevention strategies targeting MSM in Australia.

HIV and STI prevention among sex workers

Australian CSWs generally have very low rates of HIV and other STI compared to the broader sexually-active population and CSW populations in other countries. Vulnerability to HIV and STI transmission is, however, distinguished by whether a CSW works in the regulated versus unregulated sex industry and influenced by the type of sex work and the locations that sex work occurs. Compared with CSW that work in brothels, as escorts or work privately (e.g., online-based), street-based sex workers comprise the most vulnerable part of the sex industry (Donovan et al., 2010; Harcourt, Egger, & Donovan, 2005). Street-based sex work is criminalised and because of the physical environment in which street-based sex work occurs, these CSW are more susceptible to violence and sexual assault (Crofts & Summerfield, 2007; Rowe, 2011). Dependent drug use is also over-represented in street-based CSW and the financial burden of drug use can influence the ability for CSWs to negotiate safe sex (Rowe, 2011).

Legislative responses to sex work in Australia is the responsibility of states and territories. There are three legislative frameworks that exist in Australia: decriminalisation, licensing and registration, and criminalisation (Crofts & Summerfield, 2007; Inner South Community Health Service, 2009). Decriminalisation and regulation of sex work were largely a pragmatic decision designed to limit the public health and individual health impact of HIV and other STIs and enhance the safety and rights of CSW. It is generally accepted that criminalisation of sex work results in greater risk and vulnerabilities for CSW. Decriminalisation of sex work removes criminal sanctions and enables regulation through means such as workplace occupational health and safety and public health practices (Morton et al., 2002). Brothels under a decriminalised framework become subject to planning laws that are administered by local governments. The licensing and registration model involves the removal of criminal sanctions but imposes licensing restrictions or registration requirements, whereby establishments or individuals apply for and secure a license to operate. A range of additional stipulations can be attached to the licence, such as the requirements for CSW to undergo regular sexual health examinations and provide proof of such in order to work in licensed premises. A licensing and registration model is the most common legislative approach to sex work in Australia (Harcourt et al., 2005; Morton et al., 2002).

Relative success and strength of the initiative and available evidence

Strategies associated with decriminalisation and licensing and regulation of sex work have been highly successful in limiting HIV and other STIs among CSW. Prevalence of HIV is estimated at <0.1%, which includes prevalent cases attributed to injecting drug use (Kirby Institute, 2011). A review of patient records at the Melbourne Sexual Health Centre found that sex workers were 10 times less likely than non-sex workers to test positive for an STI (Fairley & Fehler, 2008). There is also evidence to suggest a steady decline in STI among sex workers and their clients over time, which has been acknowledged to be a result of the consistent use of condoms by sex workers (Donovan et al., 2010; Harcourt, 1994; Vajdic, Middleton, Bowden, Fairley, & Kaldor, 2005). Early in the HIV epidemic, general awareness campaigns that curtailed heterosexual transmission of HIV (Bowtell, 2005) also had a significant impact on limiting HIV transmission to the sex worker community.

The strength of the evidence of the effectiveness of regulatory and harm reduction initiatives for sex workers is however, largely limited to data relating to sex workers working in regulated parts of industry. While the prevalence of HIV among street-based sex workers and those working in unlicensed brothels is limited, the relatively small number of locally acquired heterosexual HIV notifications in most Australian jurisdictions, alongside public health contact tracing surveillance activities, means that HIV in the unregulated sex industry in Australia is also likely to be low.

Strengths and weaknesses of implementation of initiatives

The key strength of the implementation of harm reduction initiatives for CSW is the decriminalisation and regulation of the sex work industry. Prevalence of HIV and STIs among CSW is very low, and HIV transmission has virtually been eliminated. Other key strengths include the community mobilisation of sex worker advocacy groups and provision of condoms and lubricant to sex workers through local community and health organisations.

Relative cost and effectiveness

There have been no formal cost-effectiveness analyses on investment in specific HIV prevention strategies among CSW in Australia.

Analogues relevant to gambling harm reduction and factors that may influence their successful implementation

Regulation and policy

The regulatory framework for gambling provides opportunities for intervention and control unavailable in relation to illegal behaviours such as illicit drug use or street-based sex work. However, in the case of regulated CSW there are clear analogues in the sense that gambling and CSW are regulated by state, rather than federal, governments. However, there is inconsistency across states ranging from continued criminalisation of sex work through to decriminalisation and full legalisation such as in Victoria. However, even in the states where it is legal, revenue generated through regulation of the sex work industry is very small compared to gambling. The provision of NSP is similarly linked to state policy, albeit with smaller variations mostly concerned with the types of services available (including peer-to-peer supply). In contrast, the provision of HIV treatment drugs is largely a federal issue given that these drugs are subsidised under the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme. Other initiatives such as condom distribution fall under the remit of state governments.

Despite state-level variations in policy and strategy in relation to PWID and MSM, there is strong national strategy, typically underpinned by bipartisan support, provided through overarching National Drug, HIV and Hepatitis Strategies that are all used to underpin service provision and, in the case of HIV and Hepatitis, these are complemented by state-level strategies. In none of these strategies is there a revenue incentive for government. In contrast gambling strategy is largely under the purview of the states, although this situation has changed with the emergence of online gambling and the National Gambling Reform Act (2012) that emerged as a result of community advocacy around gambling machines.

Community and individual context

The similarities of the risk environment related to BBV to prevention and gambling harm reduction vary according to the affected populations we have considered. Widespread adoption of 'harm reduction' practice has been accompanied by widespread support for these initiatives in the broader community, including NSP (Australian Institute of Health And Welfare, 2014). This support

reflects widespread community advocacy by service providers, researchers and the affected communities themselves; the involvement of peers in informing government responses and awareness campaigns has been instrumental in the implementation of these initiatives (Bowtell, 2005). The end result of this is a range of community and public health interventions to encourage PWID, MSM and CSW to access services and support, treatment and testing.

PWID, MSM and CSW who access BBV prevention services implicitly acknowledge that they are partaking in behaviours that carry BBV transmission risk. As a public-health oriented approach, the above harm reduction initiatives in this context acknowledge these risky behaviours, minimise any judgement of people accessing services, and simply focus on providing opportunity to minimise these risks (Carvell & Hart, 1990). These practices also provide potential referral into an array of relevant health services such as drug treatment and BBV testing (Kidorf & King, 2008). Current gambling harm reduction initiatives, such as pre-commitment and self-exclusion programs, are analogous in that they require gamblers to acknowledge that they are at risk. However, the analogy with NSP fails as these initiatives seek to place a limit on the behaviour where NSP does not. The initiatives are most analogous to condom use by MSM and CSW. In the case of MSM we have seen condom use decline with the advent of alternatives for managing HIV transmission. In the case of CSW financial incentives from clients can see some CSW fail to use condoms (Rowe, 2011). However, in the case of gambling initiatives considered above, many gamblers may not perceive that they are at risk of harm and so fail to take advantage of the interventions on offer. To support this, a model of peer or worker outreach could also be considered. As is the case with peers and health workers entering environments where injecting drug use or unsafe sexual practices may be likely to occur and using this as an opportunity to provide referral or support services, gambling venue staff are likely to see first-hand evidence of gambling problems occurring, which may provide an opportunity to intervene (Livingstone et al., 2014).

New technologies

New technologies such as mobile phones are changing the face of gambling behaviour and present as a new tool for engagement not only for the gambling industry but also present an avenue for health promotion (Gold et al., 2011). Health promotion messaging can be provided within mobile phone-based apps such as Grindr (a dating site for MSM) and online browsing systems with promotion of overall safe sex messaging or specific sexual health clinics having been undertaken on a fee-for-service basis. This type of messaging is analogous to responsible gaming messages disseminated in the advertising of gambling providers in that consumers are soon to engage in potentially risky behaviours. Advertising in-app opens an opportunity to directly and immediately engage with consumers with harm reduction messaging or promotion of referral and support services. Nevertheless, to our knowledge, the effectiveness of these strategies in reducing risk is largely unknown. Moreover, like gambling apps, dating sites enable new ways of engagement in the risk behaviour the messages seek to mitigate.

Obstacles, impediments and any factors that might be helpful in implementing the initiatives described, or aspects of these Jurisdictional variations

Major obstacles to implementation of initiatives include poor coordination across jurisdictions meaning that not all services described above are available in all states and territories. For example, in the case of NSP, inconsistent regulation means that peer-to-peer distribution of sterile injecting equipment is legal in the ACT yet illegal in most other parts of the country. Similarly, syringe vending machines have only recently been installed in select locations in Victoria despite

their long-standing, and increasingly widespread, availability in New South Wales. Simply carrying used injecting equipment is an offence in certain circumstances and carrying either sterile or used syringes is an offence on public transport in Western Australia. These variations in service model exist despite clear overarching support for NSP articulated across a range of national policy documents. Similar variations exist in the provision of OST across Australia.

Stigma and discrimination

Stigma and discrimination directed towards the affected communities we have considered is also a major impediment to effective service delivery. While there has been a major shift in terms of community attitudes over time towards MSM, some stigma and discrimination towards MSM nonetheless persists and stigma and discrimination remain as constant themes in the lives of PWID and CSW. Stigma and discrimination impact service delivery and access for PWID and CSW and they have been one major driver of the establishment of specific health services for these populations such as specific primary care services. Further, policymakers' fear of wider community backlash has been a major impediment to progressive policy implementation for services including syringe vending machines or safe sex work zones in Victoria.

Funding models

Funding of some BBV health promotion activities remains problematic. Despite clear evidence of the effectiveness of NSP and OST, these services remain underfunded, meaning significant cost to a large proportion of OST consumers and user-pays systems for NSP in many circumstances (Ritter, McLeod, & Shanahan, 2013). These funding shortfalls occur despite significant public investment in drug-related initiatives, but the vast bulk of this investment is directed towards law enforcement activities that can be counter-productive to BBV transmission (Ritter & Stoove, 2016).

Political support

One major driver of successful BBV prevention has been bipartisan support for strategies and policies, specifically articulated as harm minimisation in the area of PWID, but as broader public health in relation to MSM and CSW. Since the late 1990s, however, bipartisan support has diminished in the area of injecting drug use, with support for new initiatives variable within and across both major parties. Nevertheless, established programs do not appear threatened by this shift away from bipartisanship.

Any concluding issues that may relate to transferability of the initiatives described to gambling issues

Most of the initiatives mentioned in this section are not directly relevant to gambling issues. Some of the most successful elements of the responses derive from the public health emergency and community panic brought about by the start of the HIV epidemic in Australia. This epidemic was accompanied by a mix of pragmatic strategies that all worked to minimise the impact of HIV, particularly in the case of PWID. Indeed, it is possible that the HIV epidemic set the grounding for the cultural shifts seen in relation to all of the key populations considered. Further, community mobilisation, made possible by HIV prevention related organisations (be they peer or service driven) a bipartisan political support underpin the major strategies that emerged since that time. However, in none of the instances we have considered has governments of any sort had a vested interest in the revenues associated with the activities involved. In this way, the initiatives considered have a fundamentally different framing to gambling harm reduction.

Opportunities and relevant issues

Stigma reduction

The advent of the HIV pandemic lead to early engagement with high-risk groups – MSM, PWID and CSW. At the time of early engagement, all these groups were highly stigmatised, and in some cases involved illegal activities. However, the pragmatic public health response to the pandemic required, of necessity, engagement with these highly stigmatised groups in order to design and implement effective harm prevention and reduction strategies. It is highly likely that this engagement lead to the decriminalisation of CSW, less punitive approaches to illicit drug users, and much broader understanding and acceptance of non-heterosexual people. People who experience harm from gambling are also highly stigmatised and accordingly less likely to acknowledge their situation and seek support and assistance. Stigma reduction activities are a key intervention to encourage help seeking and allow people harmed by gambling to better understand that the harm they experience is neither unique nor insurmountable. Indeed, greater awareness of the potential harms of gambling can arguably be better transmitted by peers, and/or with their input into messaging, than by other means.

Community engagement

A corollary of the de-stigmatising process referred to above required engaging with high-risk communities. This was necessary to develop resonant materials for education and awareness programs aimed to risk identification and harm prevention or minimisation. The benefit of this approach is that specific community members can become highly engaged with developing approaches that will more likely engage the attention of affected individuals and assist in transmitting important information and messages. With some exceptions, engagement with the affected community has not been achieved in gambling harm prevention or minimisation. It is highly likely that messages and strategies crafted with this input will be more effective and help atrisk people to identify the risks they face and implement strategies to prevent or reduce these.

Co-operation between researchers, agencies and community

The extent of co-operation in pursuit of harm prevention and minimisation in the BBV sector has been considerable. There is no real equivalent of this in the gambling sector. In BBV, this arose from a shared concern at the need to act expeditiously and co-operatively to forestall the rapid spread of HIV/AIDS, and the public health consequences of this. This sense of urgency has been lacking in the gambling sector, despite steadily increasing evidence of the harms associated with gambling. Engagement with affected communities for messaging and strategic purposes could be expanded to broader engagement between agencies (such as VRGF), affected members of the community, and the research community, to support advocacy to government for implementation of harm prevention and reduction strategies.

National policy strategy

Gambling policy remains pre-eminently a state matter. There are some exceptions to this, but each state adopts distinct technical and other standards for gambling regulation and approaches research and service provision distinctly. Development of a national strategy would assist in avoiding the 'race to the bottom', which has arguably characterised aspects of gambling policy in Australia (note the minimal regulation and very low rates of tax imposed by the NT government on online wagering providers). Uniform best practice regulation would assist in pursuit of good standards of harm prevention and minimisation, as compared to current practice where the reform

efforts of some states are undermined by the influence of powerful gambling actors operating elsewhere, providing an example adopted by other operators.

Peer outreach – education – harm reduction activity

Engagement with community and people affected by gambling harms would also assist in identifying and recruiting individuals with lived experience, who form a highly valuable resource for informing others of the potential risks and harms and gambling. Such people are also highly credible advisors on harm reduction activities. Some efforts in this area have been pursued but these programs could be expanded to provide peer-to-peer support, education, and advice on how to reduce risks and prevent or minimise harm.

Technological interventions via smartphones and other platforms

There is evidence to support the likely efficacy of some technological innovations for both EGMs and online wagering. In addition to pre-commitment and interactive messaging, other technological innovations (for example, real time contact with peers or counsellors) could be developed and implemented. Regular harm minimisation messaging or reminders could be adjuncts to precommitment.

Bi-partisan political support

At present, political leadership appears unaware of the full extent and nature of gambling harms. The HIV experience demonstrates the importance of achieving bi-partisanship in tackling public health issues. There is considerable work to be done to achieve this in the gambling sector. However, it would be an invaluable achievement to engage politicians' attention on a bi-partisan basis, with a view to pursuing effective harm prevention and minimisation initiatives.

Conclusions and recommendations

RQ3. What other areas of public health activity can tell us about preventing and minimising gambling harm?

This section draws together significant themes and opportunities identified via the preceding RQ1 and RQ2 sections. These themes are used to develop specific recommendations for action around harm prevention and minimisation policy and interventions. This includes, for the sake of completeness, some areas where actions recommended are underway in some form, but might be intensified or modified. It also identifies some cases where targeted research may be of assistance in developing more effective policy or interventions.

Structural characteristics of gambling products

Modification of technical requirements for EGM and other gambling structural characteristics was identified in RQ1 as likely to be an effective upstream measure, capable of providing a range of opportunities for the prevention and reduction of gambling harm. This is also supported by evidence from RQ2, for alcohol, where modification of the product (e.g., substituting beer for spirits or reducing the standard size of drinks) has been associated with reduced consumption and improvements in health. There is also evidence from the obesity/physical activity sector that product reformulation may be effective. Indeed, the success of OST (although undertaken in a recovery phase) indicates that substitution of less harmful forms of an addictive product is an important element in harm reduction.

There is considerable scope for EGM product modification. Better technical understanding would support this, and regulators and researchers concerned with preventing or minimising harm require better access to technical and other data, to allow significant improvements in the capacity of regulation to produce less harmful products. This would represent a major step in adopting a 'harm reduction' paradigm.

Key amongst these are modifications to reduce the very high reinforcement rates achievable on contemporary EGMs, via losses disguised as wins, uneven and starved reel configurations which permit regular appearance of 'near misses', and ubiquitous 'bonus rounds', also known as 'features'. The available evidence indicates that reduction of high reinforcement rates is likely to be effective in reducing the harmful potential of all gambling modes, including online wagering. Other structural characteristics where modification is supported by available evidence include stake reduction, modification or abolition of jackpots (as distinct from major prizes inherent to game maths), and better representation of the price of use (rather than the current provision of limited information on RTP or odds). Analogous interventions can be conceived (e.g., restricting spot betting) and have been partly implemented for online wagering (e.g., limiting or prohibiting in-play betting via mobile platforms).

Interventions and policy opportunities

There is substantial evidence to support modification of gambling products, using aspects of their structural characteristics as tools for this purpose.

The following interventions are recommended for EGM operation, could be phased in over a reasonable time period, and can be achieved via amendment to the National EGM Standards:

- 1. Abolition of congratulatory or other sounds accompanying a 'loss disguised as a win' i.e., any game outcome where the result is an amount less than the amount wagered.*#
- 2. Further reduction in the maximum bet limit, ideally to one dollar per bet.*
- 3. Abolition of jackpots, particularly jackpots linked across sites.#
- 4. Abolition of 'game features', or 'bonus rounds'.
- 5. Requiring all virtual reels of a game to have an equivalent number of symbols in total.
- 6. Requiring as even as possible a distribution of winning symbols across all reels of a game.
- 7. Provision of accurate information about game characteristics via an unavoidable, clearly presented information screen. This should include the odds of winning the major prize, number of symbols on each reel, and number of winning symbols on each reel.*#
- 8. Provision of accurate average price information to game users, preferably via unavoidable information screens detailing average price of operation (e.g., 'on average this game is programmed to cost you 12.5% of your stake on each bet' or 'if you bet two dollars per spin this game will cost an average of 25 cents per spin') and median time on device for a given stake (e.g., 'half of the users of this game will spend a \$50 stake in six minutes or less betting two dollars per spin').*#

The following interventions are recommended for on-line wagering operations:

- 9. Continued restriction of in-play betting on mobile devices.*#
- 10. Abolition of spot bets.*#
- 11. Provision of accurate information via unavoidable information screens describing the operator's take out for each market offered to or selected by the user (e.g., 'the operator has factored in a profit margin of 16% when constructing markets for horse racing').*#

Pre-commitment and self-exclusion

Pre-commitment systems appear to offer considerable potential for harm prevention and minimisation of adopted in universal and binding forms. The evidence for voluntary pre-commitment, although arguably more extensive, strongly indicates a lack of perceptible effect. In part, this appears to be associated with the stigma occasioned by enrolment in a program perceived to be for people who need help to manage their gambling. Universal pre-commitment would address this issue. There is some developmental work at present related to a Smartphone based alcohol pre-commitment app, which periodically reminds users of their intentions during drinking episodes. This is partly analogous to pre-commitment, and partly related to concepts such as periodic, personalised pop-up messaging reminders.

In combination with harm detection algorithms, also linked to pop-up or more detailed messages or interventions, pre-commitment could be a highly valuable approach to the prevention of harm, its early detection, and effective referral of affected individuals to appropriate support. Technical

issues are not an impediment to such a system (particularly in Victoria, where a voluntary EGM pre-commitment system has been activated). The Australian Government, in partnership with Australian state governments, has also announced a proposal for a universal 'opt-out' pre-commitment system for on-line wagering, which could also be expanded to provide a universal system across providers.

A universal pre-commitment system would also make effective self-exclusion possible, by providing a platform for enforcement and effectiveness.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Pre-commitment systems are now or will soon be available for both EGM and online wagering systems. These are an important tool for all gamblers to manage expenditure and time. The following recommendations relate to pre-commitment and its application to self-exclusion:

- 12. Pre-commitment systems operating as 'voluntary' or 'opt-out' systems should be required to be adapted for universal use from a specific date. Universal use of pre-commitment means that every person who wishes to use EGMs or wagering services should be required to establish an account for that purpose, with a secure identity check required, and nominate at least a weekly limit for expenditure across the system. Daily, weekly and monthly limits should be available for selection, and users should also be able to nominate daily, weekly and monthly time limits.*
- 13. Loyalty programs should not be used for pre-commitment purposes. Pre-commitment systems should be operated by the provider of the monitoring system for EGMs, and data generated (including limits set) must not be used for commercial marketing purposes.*#
- 14. Data generated by pre-commitment systems should be routinely provided in a de-identified unit record form to researchers, and regularly published via the internet in a summary form for interested members of the public.*
- 15. Pre-commitment systems operated by online wagering providers should require users to nominate spending, deposit, and time limits that apply to all providers with whom users have accounts, including any accounts established by users with additional providers. Eventually, all gambling products should be registered to an individual, with limits applying across all products.*
- 16. Pre-commitment limits should be initially established via an easily accessible online system. Once established, limits should not be increased other than at set intervals (e.g., monthly or quarterly). Reduction of limits should be possible at any time, including via use of an 'instant exclusion button' to stop gambling for a specified period (e.g., 24 hours or seven days).*
- 17. Consideration should be given to establishment of a statutory maximum limit for bets and wagers, and deposit limits.
- 18. Users wishing to self-exclude from gambling should be required to either terminate their precommitment account or set a spending and time limit of zero.*
- 19. Self-excluded users should be required to demonstrate that they have taken appropriate steps to address gambling harms before being able to reinstate their account.

- 20. Users wishing to self-exclude for a short period (e.g., seven days) should be able to do so via an easily accessible 'instant exclusion button', activation of which means they will be locked out of the system for the relevant time period.
- 21. Users currently using limits provided by, or self-excluded using non-universal systems should be automatically transferred to an account with equivalent limits on the universal system.

Interactive and 'pop-up' messaging

There is some evidence to suggest that 'pop-up' messages, driven by monitoring algorithms, may provide benefits for some gamblers. The evidence suggests that personalised messages (relating to expenditure, time or both) are likely to be more effective than impersonal messages promoting 'responsible gambling'. This intervention could be tailored to both EGMs and online wagering. Again, this is similar to some interventions using Smartphone apps to message users, reminding them of their commitment to restrain their drinking. The advantage of this approach to EGMs and online wagering is that exact 'trigger points' for such messages could be determined.

There is good theoretical support for this approach, drawing on the alcohol literature. Interventions will be effective when designed to counter the valence of the 'operating system' – that is, the collection of feelings that generally guides human activities. This means they need to provide effective information to support the 'executive system', that element of the affective system that pursues more rational decisions and actions. Pre-commitment systems are an example of this, and so are interventions that occur at the point where affect is driven by the operating system; for example, when a specific pattern of harmful behaviour occurs. Effective pop-up messaging triggered by a specific pattern or patterns of use is an example. Such interventions require monitoring and feedback of activity, and rely on algorithms that identify harm. This is already technically feasible.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Interactive messaging has the potential to provide useful information to gamblers, and assist in preventing or minimising harm. The following recommendations relate to use of such messaging:

- 22. Interactive messages should be deployed regularly within gambling sessions to provide accurate information about expenditure and time spent within gambling sessions. This information should be provided on an established schedule (e.g., at intervals of 20 minutes) and whenever 'trigger events' are identified (e.g., when a proportion of a predetermined limit has been achieved 25%, 50%, 75%, 90%).
- 23. 'Generic' messages should be avoided on pop-up messaging systems, in favour of information related to user behaviour. This can be facilitated by linking messaging to precommitment data.
- 24. When displayed on EGM screens, pop-up messages should be located centrally on the screen, with no competing messaging or game activity displayed concurrently. Messages should be provided in an easily read text. Consideration should be given to developing language options for registration via pre-commitment systems to allow messages to be provided in a language preferred by the user.*
- 25. When displayed via mobile or online devices, pop-up messages should be displayed prominently on the screen, with no competing messaging or wagering activity displayed

- concurrently. Messages should be provided in an easily read text. Consideration should be given to developing language options for registration via pre-commitment systems to allow messages to be provided in a language preferred by the user.*#
- 26. Support systems including counselling and advice on limit setting and risks associated with gambling activities should be marketed via pop-up messages regularly or under certain conditions (such as reaching a limit, or when gambling is undertaken on multiple successive days or at certain times of day or night).*#

Accessibility and exposure

There is good evidence about the relationship between accessibility of EGMs, socio-economic disadvantage, expenditure and harm. This is also strongly supported by the alcohol literature. There is some international evidence (from Norway) demonstrating that large scale reduction of EGMs reduces both expenditure and harm. Australian studies have involved only modest reductions or redistributions of EGMs. The face validity of the efficacy of EGM reductions is high. In Victoria, current average venue size is 53 EGMs per venue. A reduction of 25% in average venue size (measured by EGMs) would result in an average venue size of 40 EGMs. VCGLR data (VCGLR 2017) indicates that average NGR per EGM in club venues with more than 40 EGMs is \$73,659 p.a. per EGM. Average NGR per EGM in club venues with 40 EGMs or less is \$53,283, or 38.2% less. In hotels with more than 40 EGMs, average NGR per EGM is \$130,919. In venues with 40 EGMs or less, average NGR per EGM is \$90,066, a reduction of 45.4%. A relatively modest reduction in venue size could plausibly be associated with significantly less gambling intensity.

Accessibility also relates to operating hours, venue size and age restrictions. The alcohol literature supports reductions in hours of accessibility as leading to reduced harms such as violence, injury and attendance at A&E departments. This could readily be applied to gambling environments, including online environments, where recent UK evidence (GambleAware, 2017) suggests that people experiencing harm from gambling are much more likely to gamble late at night and into the early morning.

There is also good evidence that venue size (i.e., the number of EGMs located within a venue) predicts expenditure and harm. Interventions reducing the size of venues, redistributing or limiting access to EGMs and/or online wagering (via 'capping' for terrestrial gambling forms and/or restrictions in hours of operation) are indicated.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Accessibility issues are strongly linked to the development of harmful gambling, and to other important issues around public health, including rates of intimate partner violence. The approval process for EGM venues in Victoria has created a market with EGMs and venues concentrated in areas of socio-economic stress. Recent policy decisions by the Victorian government relating to regional caps acknowledge this and address it to some degree. However, clear guidelines for the 'no net detriment' test, and a more active process by the regulator in considering harms to communities are required to ensure that regressive concentration of EGM venues and EGMs is halted and reversed.

Online and mobile wagering, via its nature, is potentially ubiquitous. There is evidence that users betting at certain times of the day are highly likely to experience significant levels of harm.

Recommendations related to relevant issues are:

- 27. EGM venue size should be reduced over a period of time to reduce the gambling intensity of large venues. Reductions should focus on larger venues (e.g., those with more than 49 EGMs) and those with high average EGM expenditure, and be expected to achieve a reduction in average venue size from 53 EGMs (in July 2017) to 40 EGMs in 2023. This would represent an average reduction of 25% in EGM numbers, to a total of no more than 19,900.*
- 28. Government should provide VCGLR with clear direction as to the requirements of the 'no net detriment' test, including requiring that: applicants present an evidenced-based plan for addressing harm at their venue; VCGLR monitor actual EGM expenditure and charitable donations at venues to assess the accuracy of estimates of additional expenditure and undertakings to provide charitable contributions; and VCGLR take account of and provide significant weight to data or research relating to IPV and other gambling harms. Where expenditure estimates or undertakings are not met, licence conditions should require new or additional EGM entitlements to be forfeited.#
- 29. Operating hours of EGM venues should be reduced to (for example) not more than 14 hours per day, and venues should be closed for EGM operations between (for example) 2:00 am and 10:00 am every day. The basis of such operating hours requires further research, although restriction of operating hours is an established harm minimisation measure in gambling regulation.
- 30. Online wagering systems should not be permitted to operate for 24 hours a day. Restrictions on hours of operation in Australian jurisdictions should require that no wagers be permitted after (for example) 2:00 am or before 10:00 am local time on any day. The basis of such operating hours requires further research, although restriction of operating hours is an established harm minimisation measure in gambling regulation.
- 31. Users seeking to establish an online or mobile wagering account should be required to provide adequate identification and establish pre-commitment limits prior to placing any wagers.*

In-venue or real-time identification of 'problem gamblers'

Available evidence demonstrates that identification of users experiencing significant harm from gambling is feasible. However, there is no evidence that such practices are implemented (the evidence suggests the opposite) and no evidence of efficacy (i.e., that such interventions have any harm prevention or minimisation effects, or indeed any outcomes). Observation of such behaviours is, in any event, most likely to occur at a point where individuals will have experienced significant harm. It is at best a harm minimisation activity, and not a harm prevention intervention.

Overall, however, the consumption environment can be seen as a vehicle to introduce interventions to reduce or prevent harm. This is currently implemented by 'responsible service of alcohol', and 'responsible gambling' polices. In alcohol, these are arguably more honoured in the breach than in the observance; the same is arguably true of the gambling environment (see Rintoul et al., 2017). In the alcohol sector, enforcement of the policy tends to be around the avoidance of 'trouble', not prevention or reduction of disease. In-venue consumption accounts for only about 20% of Australian alcohol, consumption, but a greater proportion of Australian gambling consumption — at least 60% or more by revenue share. Gambling environments of greater intensity

(i.e., larger venues with more EGMs, for example) produce higher rates of revenue per machine, and are associated with greater levels of harm.

Extensive training and substantial support is required for those working in gambling environments to be capable and confident of undertaking such interventions. At present, there is no evidence that this is provided. As noted above, these interventions are much more likely to be effective if automated and applied to actual user data. Online wagering is already operated on an automated account-based platform and is immediately amenable to this intervention. EGMs are networked and with the adoption of a universal pre-commitment system would be readily amenable to such an intervention.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Gambling venues and online sites provide opportunities to identify people experiencing harm, but these are presently not well utilised and tend to be achievable only at points where harms have reached a significant level. The following interventions are recommended:

- 32. Observation of gamblers by staff is unlikely to provide conclusive evidence of harmful behaviour unless supported by data monitoring systems and algorithms capable of identifying emerging patterns. Both terrestrial and online systems should facilitate such systems, as noted above.
- 33. It is feasible to identify people exhibiting signs of gambling harm in venues and online sites. Such signs are likely to be observed when people are experiencing substantial and entrenched harm. Nonetheless, interventions in such circumstances are warranted and should be required. Further, existing 'codes of conduct' for venue harm minimisation are (in some jurisdictions) voluntary, and highly subjective, and their implementation is not well enforced. Such codes should be mandatory, include objective measures to assess gambling harm (whether automated or observational) and enforceable, and venues failing to enforce any aspect of a code of conduct should be penalised by meaningful penalties, including fines and/or loss or suspension of licence, including where observation of harmful behaviour is not followed up.*#
- 34. Staff in venues and on online gambling sites should be trained and supported to offer assistance to people who they believe are experiencing harm. Such assistance can be implemented personally where indicated or via electronic messaging 'piggy-backing' on precommitment systems and harm identifying algorithms.*
- 35. Venue and online gambling operators must be required to implement mandated interventions when indicated via either personal observation or algorithmic identification. Such interventions should include reduction of pre-commitment limits, referral to counselling or clinical interventions, self-exclusion for a period of time or indefinitely, and activation of targeted messages in standardised form around expenditure or time spent gambling.*

Restrictions on advertising or marketing

There is little evidence of the efficacy of restricting gambling advertising, although there is evidence that advertising affects the way young people conceive of sport and appears to 'normalise' gambling as a legitimate aspect of sport. An important function of advertising (apart from attracting new users) has been identified as the 'normalisation' of behaviours, as identified from the tobacco literature. This appears also to be the case with gambling advertising.

Some restriction of advertising (e.g., for EGMs and casinos) has been adopted in Victoria and elsewhere but no evaluation of the effect of this has been identified. Some further changes to broadcast advertising of wagering services have been proposed but are yet to be implemented. Other restrictions (e.g., on the promotion of gambling via inducements, etc.) are also proposed. Again, there is no current evidence on the efficacy of these, although the face validity of such interventions is high.

There is also some face validity to the restriction of marketing and advertising activities and the impact this will have on the 'normalisation' of these activities.

The alcohol literature is divided on the effects of regulating advertising. Early exposure to advertising has been shown to reduce the age of first consumption of alcohol.

Restriction of advertising has not been associated with improvements to diet, although it has been effective in limiting the exposure of children to such promotions. Where this has been implemented by regulation (as opposed to industry self-regulation) there is evidence of greater adherence. The plausibility of such interventions is good (i.e., there is logic to support them), and restrictions intended to protect children are well supported (as appears to be the case with gambling advertising). Multiple factors affect the dietary (and other) habits of children and advertising restrictions on their own are unlikely to be efficacious.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Advertising and marketing of gambling is a matter of much community concern, particularly around marketing to children, or where children are exposed to such advertising. A number of interventions are recommended in this area:

- 36. Advertising of gambling should not be permitted in connection with sporting broadcasts during times when children are likely to be viewing, whether free to air, subscription or online. In practice, this may mean a prohibition on such advertising until after games have concluded.
- 37. Advertising or marketing of gambling products via computer or mobile applications or electronic games classified as G should be prohibited.*
- 38. Advertising or marketing of gambling products via social media should be prohibited.*
- 39. Establishment of a gambling account and associated pre-commitment limits should require formal identification and proof of age prior to implementation of the account.*
- 40. Sponsorship or 'branding' of children's sporting competitions by gambling operators should be prohibited.*
- 41. Sponsorship or branding of sporting competitions by gambling operators, including endorsements or sponsorship of players, should be phased out over a reasonable period and replaced by alternative sources of revenue.*

Stigma reduction

People directly affected by gambling harm frequently report shame and a sense of stigma. The advent of the HIV pandemic lead to early engagement with high risk groups – MSM, PWID and

CSW. At the time of early engagement, all these groups were highly stigmatised, and in some cases were engaged in (then) illegal activities. Engagement with these highly stigmatised groups was necessary for public health purposes in order to design and implement effective harm prevention and minimisation strategies. This engagement lead to the decriminalisation of CSW, gradual adoption of less punitive treatment of illicit drug users, and much broader understanding and acceptance of different sexualities.

People experiencing shame and stigma are less likely to acknowledge their situation and to seek support and assistance. Stigma reduction activities are a key intervention to encourage help seeking and allow people harmed by gambling to better understand that the harm they experience is neither unique nor insurmountable. Indeed, awareness of the potential harms of gambling can arguably be better transmitted by peers, and/or with their input into messaging, than by other means.

A corollary of any de-stigmatising intervention is the need to engage with high risk communities. In the HIV case it was necessary to develop effective education and risk awareness programs for harm prevention or minimisation. Engaging community members may more likely engage the attention of affected individuals and assist in transmitting important information and messages. With some exceptions, engagement with the affected community has not been widely achieved in gambling harm prevention or minimisation. Messages and strategies crafted with this input will be more effective, and help at-risk people to identify the risks they face and implement strategies to prevent or reduce these.

The longer-term consequences of an engaged and de-stigmatised community include more active engagement with political and regulatory processes. This has important consequences for supporting reform. The HIV case presents a strong example of the effectiveness of enlisting support from affected communities, leading to broad community acceptance of the necessity for reform, much more effective harm prevention and minimisation interventions, and concrete legislative reform.

Engagement with affected communities for messaging and strategic purposes could be expanded to broader engagement between agencies (such as VRGF), affected members of the community, and the research community, to support broad-based advocacy for implementation of harm prevention and reduction strategies. Successful gambling reform is likely to rely on a reasonable degree of concordance between those interested in pursuing harm prevention and minimisation. This appears to be a further clear lesson from tobacco control. Support for developing a coherent and agreed agenda for reform is likely to be a useful intervention. An iterative and reflexive approach to reform is likely to be most successful, with a focus on addressing the systems and determinants that define and frame the consumption of gambling.

Interventions and policy opportunities

People affected by gambling harm, including gamblers, their families and others are not highly visible in the broader community. However, there are substantial numbers of people in these categories. This is to a substantial degree the consequence of stigma and shame associated with experiencing gambling harm. It is highly arguable that this, in turn, is a by-product of 'problem gambler' and 'responsible gambling' messaging, which internalises the harm as a consequence of individual decisions and behaviours, rather than dealing with it as a public health issue amenable to population health methods. Further, with some recent important exceptions, the voice of affected individuals is rarely heard in the policy debate or in the design of interventions. Those affected by gambling harm have a significant role to play in developing interventions, in supporting necessary

reforms, and in assisting peers to understand the risks and develop approaches to gambling regulation and treatment that prevent or minimise harm.

- 42. Effective campaigns and messages to counter the stigma associated with experience of gambling harm are key to overcoming the harms of gambling. These need to be adequately resourced, and developed in association with those affected by gambling harm, with multiple objectives:*#
 - De-stigmatisation will assist those affected by gambling harm to seek out assistance and support;
 - Establishing user experiences as significant and expert contributions will be crucial to the development of more effective harm prevention and minimisation initiatives and policies;
 - Stigma has been significantly reinforced via the individualising and frequently
 pathologising discourses of 'responsible gambling' and 'problem gambling'.
 Overcoming these will allow more rapid development of public health focused
 population health methods for gambling harm prevention and minimisation;
 - d. Develop strategic alliances between those affected by gambling harm, researchers, and the broader concerned community will better inform research activity, policy and intervention development, and provide more balanced and informative advice to policy and decision makers.
- 43. Peer expertise in developing effective messages and programs for gambling harm prevention, minimisation, and treatment has been substantially under-utilised. Provision of resources to better support such peer intervention and project development, and to implement such interventions, is likely to produce much more effective interventions.*#

Price

Price has been shown to be a key factor in reducing consumption of alcohol, and tobacco, and has been shown to have effects in modifying demand for some energy dense food products (e.g., high fructose carbonated drinks). The apparent inelasticity of demand for gambling products may be associated with the lack of price information for gambling products, especially EGMs. However, some consideration of price signals may be effective in gambling harm prevention or reduction.

Most of the costs of gambling consumption are externalised. This means that they are transferred to the consumer or their dependents, associates, and the broader society, and are not incurred by providers of the product. Increased taxation of tobacco products captured many such costs and greatly assisted in reducing consumption. Increasing taxation of more harmful products, or otherwise modifying the costs to the operator of providing specific products, is likely to be an effective tool to reduce more harmful consumption.

In the context of gambling harm prevention and reduction, 'price signals' may be best conveyed at the operator level. More harmful gambling forms can be taxed at higher rates to capture a higher proportion of externalised costs, and discourage the operation of these forms. To some extent, this already occurs, but could be better targeted. As with the early phase of tobacco control activities, additional revenue could be diverted to increased, well marketed treatment and social marketing,

and/or to population/public health focused harm prevention and minimisation activities and research.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Price is a well-established means of signalling the actual cost of products and services and it is now well acknowledged that capturing externalities has been effective in providing disincentives to consumption of harmful products. This has been established in the alcohol, tobacco and food sectors. However, the lack of price information for many gambling products is an impediment to price signalling for consumers. For example, EGMs in Victoria frequently generate net gambling revenue well in excess of 200% of average revenue, depending on location, intensity of venue operation, and marketing activities. Despite lack of price information, the price concept may be utilised to assist in reducing harmful consumption of gambling products in a number of ways:

- 44. The most harmful gambling products should be subject to highly progressive tax systems to discourage operators from pursuing the super-profits that such products frequently yield.
- 45. Current average NGR should be utilised as a benchmark in determining progressivity of the EGM tax regime, with significant increases in EGM tax rates above the average level and at increments above that level e.g., 125%, 150%, 175% and 200%. Such a regime should not distinguish between 'not for profit' and commercial operators.
- 46. The Australian government should impose a uniform national tax regime on interactive wagering operations based on gross revenue (as recommended by the Productivity Commission 2010). The proceeds of this should be distributed amongst the states on the basis of place of consumption. States should utilise the proceeds of this for funding product fees for the racing and sports industries and for general revenue purposes.*
- 47. Additional revenue resulting from any progressive or expanded tax regime should be allocated to the provision of effective social marketing around gambling harm, stigma reduction, well-resourced counselling, support and recovery programs, and research funding.
- 48. Price information for gambling products should be provided as transparently and clearly as possible (see recommendations 8 and 11, above).*

Framing of the issue

Gambling, alcohol, tobacco, overweight and obesity and illicit drug consumption are regularly framed in the context of addiction, with the principal actor in this framing the 'problem drinker' or 'alcoholic', or the 'problem gambler', the obese individual, or the 'addict'. This is a convenient framing from the point of view of those seeking to maintain or expand (licit) consumption levels. It arguably focuses attention on treatment of the aberrant individual, and is reinforced by concepts such as 'responsible gambling' or 'responsible drinking'. The consequence of this is that attention and interventions are often largely focused on treatment for individuals affected. Although necessary and helpful for many, treatment does not address underlying issues with potentially harmful products, and is not preventive.

The 'addiction' model does, however, implicitly acknowledge the harm associated with the product, although it often does so by transferring responsibility to the user. It also positions the user as lacking agency and may be counter-productive for harm prevention and minimisation purposes, in that it presents the issue as monolithic, difficult to protect against, and to some degree inevitable.

Framing gambling and other 'addictions' as public health issues, best addressed at a population health level, is essential to effective harm prevention and minimisation. This has been amply demonstrated by the tobacco control experience. The tobacco control movement has been largely comprised of public health and population health specialists, rather than clinicians. The approach adopted by these specialists has been more focused on population level interventions, although clinical services for smoking cessation operate. This is arguably distinct from the gambling field, where, although 'public health' approaches have been articulated since at least 1999, the research and policy field has arguably been dominated by clinical and psychological understandings of 'problem gambling'. Adoption of a more consciously population/public health approach to gambling harm prevention and minimisation is well underway but framing of the issue and broad understanding of it remains largely trapped in an individualist paradigm. This can be altered but requires reframing of the issue, away from a focus on individual responsibility and towards a focus on the harms associated with gambling, and a harm prevention and minimisation agenda. This has demonstrated efficacy with BBV and tobacco control as good examples. It is also associated with stigma reduction as a priority, as identified above.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Reframing of a public health issue is an important aspect for the achievement of more effective harm prevention and minimisation policy and strategies. The effects and harms of gambling for those directly and indirectly affected have not been well presented in public discourse, with the focus generally being on concepts such as 'responsible gambling' and 'problem gambling'. There are multiple approaches to this issue including the following:

- 49. The discourse of 'responsible gambling' has been effective in shifting responsibility from providers of harmful products to those experiencing harm from those products. It is timely to move from the 'responsible gambling' discourse to a discourse of gambling harm prevention and minimisation.*#
- 50. The 'problem gambler' discourse represents an individualising and pathologising concept that should be replaced by the concept of gambling harm, and the population affected should be referred to as those harmed by gambling.*#
- 51. Treatment or recovery programs for those experiencing gambling harm are essential and need to be expanded to enable access for all who require it. Expanding uptake requires comprehensive action to de-stigmatize the experience of gambling harm and encourage all those affected to seek assistance and support, as noted in recommendations 42-47 (above).*#
- 52. Social marketing, promotional materials, and campaigns to reduce gambling harms should refrain from using terminology such as 'responsible gambling' or 'problem gambler' and avoid messages focused on individual behaviour. Messaging should focus on advice about how and where to seek assistance, accurate advice about the price and risks of gambling, and encourage the uptake of tools and techniques to monitor gambling activity and avoid, prevent or minimise harm.*#
- 53. Legislation regulating the provision of gambling should incorporate the prevention and minimisation of gambling harm as its principal objective.*
- 54. Gambling regulators should be tasked with ensuring that the prevention and minimisation of gambling harm is their prime objective, and decision makers dealing with applications for

- gambling licenses and entitlements should be required to address gambling harm prevention and minimisation as their principal decision making criterion.*
- 55. 'Responsible gambling codes of conduct' should be (i) revised as 'Harm prevention and minimisation codes of conduct'; and (ii) be mandatory and subject to clear regulatory requirements, including specified minimum requirements, and penalties for breaches of these up to and including loss of licence or entitlements.*#
- 56. Mandatory warning signs and messages should be required on any marketing, promotional or advertising materials associated with gambling, and should refrain from use of such terms as 'responsible gambling' or 'problem gambler', in favour of accurate messages about the harms of gambling and the risks of experiencing those for regular gamblers, e.g.,: 'Gambling is associated with significant harms including increased risks of physical and mental health problems, separation, divorce, financial difficulties and bankruptcy, intimate partner violence and fraud' or 'up to 30% of weekly EGM users experience moderate or serious harm derived from gambling'.*#
- 57. The Community Benefit system operating in Victoria for club-licensed EGM operators (and its equivalents in other jurisdictions) should be comprehensively amended to provide for provision of accurate and transparent provision of information about donations and contributions. Any such contributions should be allowable only when made to (i) organisations with tax deductible status; or (ii) bona fide sporting or community organisations; or (iii) as scholarships, bursaries, or donations to bona fide educational institutions; or (iv) organisations to support returned service personnel, their families and dependents. In all cases, donations should not be permitted to organisations or persons linked to the donor or its office holders or agents. Such schemes should not permit the operating expenses, wages, or other costs of the business to be regarded as community contributions. Contributions should be allowed to reduce liability for gambling tax up to a maximum 8.33% of NGR. Contributions less than the maximum amount should reduce liability for gambling tax only by the proportion of NGR contributed.*
- 58. The Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation should be renamed, for example as 'The Victorian Gambling Harm Prevention Foundation'.

Affect, place of consumption, and the social world of the gambler

The patterns of consumption for both alcohol and gambling may be susceptible to the social worlds in which consumption occurs. Few attempts have been made to influence these social worlds, although both alcohol and gambling are promoted via discourses emphasising sociality and enjoyment. These may construct a social world of drinkers or gamblers that promotes heavy consumption. Some intervention in this process may be helpful for harm prevention or minimisation purposes. There are multiple methods to pursue such interventions.

The social context of consumption of tobacco has been dramatically altered over time by restrictions on advertising and promotion, by prohibition on where and by whom the product may be purchased or consumption may occur, and by development and transmission of key messaging around the harms associated with consumption.

Gambling consumption remains contextualised as an increasingly normalised activity, and is available ubiquitously via widespread terrestrial venues and mobile technology (analogous to earlier unrestricted consumption of tobacco). Modifying the social context of gambling is possible via restrictions on advertising (and by allowing some products to be advertised, but restricting others, based on evidence of associated harms). It is also about providing information about the risks (relative or absolute) and harms of gambling that are evidence based, accurate and readily comprehensible. The preparation of such information requires some care but is readily achievable.

There is also good evidence of the efficacy of school based activities promoting healthy eating and physical activity, and some evidence of efficacy in tertiary education settings. There is also good evidence of the efficacy of interventions to the physical environment for specific purposes (e.g., bicycle paths). Translating these to gambling environments may be challenging. However, the evidence suggests that environmental changes may be important in assisting behaviour change. This may be applied to gambling environments, for example by pursuing venue and site characteristics that are known to encourage less intensity of use for harmful activities, and greater and more accessible opportunities for alternative activities.

There is evidence that point of decision prompts are effective in encouraging use of options to increase physical activity (e.g., stairs). Information provided at the equivalent point of choice for gambling decisions is currently focused on 'responsible gambling' messages rather than encouraging a particular course of action, or otherwise requires action to access (e.g., choosing to view the information screen on an EGM, or seeking out the game rules for a table game). The better analogy for EGMs or online wagering modes may be the regular provision of information about actual price (i.e., expenditure) or time on device, to encourage a conscious decision to continue or stop the activity. Simplifying both access to and content of information informing key decisions may be an important lesson from this intervention.

There is evidence to support the likely efficacy of some technological innovations for achieving this for both EGMs and online wagering. In addition to pre-commitment and interactive messaging, other technological innovations (for example, real time contact with peers or counsellors) could be developed and implemented. Regular harm minimisation messaging or reminders could be adjuncts to pre-commitment.

Interventions and policy opportunities

There are multiple means of modifying the environment within which consumption of gambling occurs, and this modifying the affective system that currently often encourages excessive consumption. These include restrictions on promotion and advertising, size of terrestrial venues by EGM numbers, hours of operation, structural characteristics etc. Recommendations arising from this area of interest are:

- 59. Warning information for gambling should be focused on provision of accurate information about the risks of gambling harm arising from specific gambling types (e.g., 'amongst people using EGMs weekly or more often, the rate of serious harm is five times the population average').*
- 60. Price information relevant to specific games must be disclosed for each game in a simple and readily comprehended way (see recommendations 8 and 11, above), and must be unavoidably provided at the commencement of every session of use.*

- 61. Prominent messages relating to rate of expenditure and elapsed time of sessions must be regularly and unavoidably provided (as noted in recommendations 22-25, above).
- 62. The size and opening hours of venues and the operating hours of online providers should be subject to reasonable restrictions as noted at recommendations 27, 29 and 30 (above).*
- 63. Smoking areas in gambling venues should be required to allow egress from the venue other than through the gambling area.
- 64. Gambling venues should not be permitted to be open for business at times when the only part of the premises trading is the gambling area.
- 65. Gambling venues should provide clearly available information about how to gain access to information and support to address gambling harms, including via promotion of interactive systems to enable contact with services such as peer to peer support and counselling, etc.*
- 66. Development of a digital engagement strategy with the goal of providing a portal for multiple support systems for gamblers and others affected by gambling harm should be facilitated, and information about how to gain access to such support, and reminders to make use of it should be prominently displayed in gambling venues, and via mobile and online wagering sites.*#

Product information

The provision of information about products has limited demonstrated efficacy, although it is a potentially straightforward intervention with relatively low costs. It is not clear from the literature whether simple messages have more efficacy than providing complex information. There is some evidence that people are less likely to comprehend more complex messages involving, for example, nutritional information. There is no evidence to support current practices around the provision of information about gambling products. Acquiring straightforward and meaningful information about gambling products, and key elements of them such as their probabilities and average costs of use, and the relative risks of these, is currently a challenging process for users. For example, the 'return to player' ratio of an EGM game is currently presented in a way that defies ready understanding, and may be misleading.

It is reasonable to require that average price information for gambling types should be presented more clearly. Price information is a basic requirement for decision-making and is largely absent in a comprehensible form on most gambling types at present. Further, for EGMs and online wagering products, information about the structure and characteristics of products is often difficult to comprehend and requires substantial effort to acquire. Provision of more clear and comprehensible product information is relatively inexpensive, likely to have some efficacy, and should not be difficult to implement, especially on computerised forms of gambling.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Provision of clear and accurate product information may be an effective way to improve user understanding and prevent or minimise harm. It may also be useful for researchers, policy makers and regulators. Accordingly:

- 67. Information about the structural and other characteristics of all gambling products must be prominently and accurately provided within gambling venues and via all mobile applications or web sites offering gambling products.*
- 68. Such information should include detailed accounts of price (for each game offered, and in a form as suggested at recommendations 8 and 11, above).
- 69. The structural characteristics of games should be clearly and accurately described, and made readily available at every location where games are offered (whether terrestrial, mobile or on line), including, for EGM games, the information set out at recommendation 7 (above) and for online wagering, information about the structure and take out rate for each market offered as noted in recommendation 11 (above). The means of access to such information should be advertised prominently at the start and conclusion of every gambling session and should be made prominently available via the web and mobile sites of gambling providers.
- 70. Product information should be accompanied by warning signs as suggested at recommendation 60 (above).*

Structure of the industry

Tobacco, alcohol, food and gambling businesses are all concentrated, to varying degrees. The tobacco, food and alcohol industries are dominated by a small number of global firms. Gambling and tobacco businesses range from large global corporations to small businesses (including corner stores and newsagents selling lottery products, for example). However, larger scale local gambling operators (such as hotels and club gambling venues) are also allied via associations such as the Australian Hotels Association or ClubsNSW. Some of the operators of hotels are large scale, including ALH Pty Ltd, which is a subsidiary of Woolworths, a major food and alcohol industry actor. There are also a small number of large, and in Australia mostly monopoly casino operators, and the wagering industry is rapidly consolidating.

This means the industry in these cases is relatively powerful, with significant revenues and resources. These may be used to resist reform and regulation to improve consumer protection via more effective harm prevention and minimisation strategies.

In a response to such industry power, multiple international jurisdictions have introduced or at some stage operated state owned monopolies to operate as alcohol retailers, with an associated loss of, or declining emphasis on, profit motive. If policy supports a harm reduction perspective, state actors are in a position to restrict hours of operation, regulate the marketing and promotion of alcohol and restrict sales to those intoxicated. This was the practice for gambling prior to the 1990s in many Australian jurisdictions, where state owned gambling enterprises provided relatively minimal facilities for wagering, lotteries and some other forms of gambling (McMillen et al 1999). The basis for these was to meet unstimulated demand for these products, which might otherwise be met by illegal operators such as 'SP bookies'.

However, the licensing system which characterises most Australian gambling operations at present allows demand to be stimulated in multiple ways, ranging from the 'glamorisation' of gambling at casinos (usually by advertising or marketing that fails to acknowledge that gambling actually occurs at the venue) to significant levels of major media advertising of wagering products during sporting events.

If power of industry is tied to resistance of harm prevention and minimisation (and the evidence suggests that this is the case in Australia) it is important to develop approaches to address this. These include altered licensing conditions to allow for the prospect of harm prevention and minimisation reforms without compensation (as opposed to at least one arrangement in Victoria which allows compensation claims for such reforms for the monopoly casino). Reducing the ability of industry to influence harm prevention and minimisation policy decisions is an important step. The sheer scale of tobacco interests did successfully resist reform for a considerable period, and in many jurisdictions continues to do so. However incremental and evidence-based reforms succeeded in considerable diminution of tobacco related harm, and could be expected to achieve similar harm diminution in the gambling field.

Interventions and policy opportunities

The Australian model for gambling operations is a licence model, allowing commercial operators to hold licences and to subsequently operate in accordance with those subject to meeting specific provisions. Unlike some other jurisdictions operating state-owned monopolies, commercial imperatives are in competition with harm prevention and minimisation imperatives. It is arguable that the balance between these two competing sets of interests is skewed at present in favour of commercial interests. Further, a 'whole of government' approach may assist in reducing incentives for maintenance of harmful practices. Some recommendations flow from this:

- 71. Large scale operators of gambling venues are currently subject to differing regulatory regimes in many jurisdictions on the basis of whether they are 'not for profit' or commercial operators. It is important to ensure that operators are regulated in a way that ensures consistency of harm prevention and reduction imperatives. Some 'not for profit' operators are indistinguishable from commercial operators, and enjoy considerable tax and regulatory benefits as a consequence. Such distinctions require scrutiny, with gambling tax arrangements modified to promote less harmful gambling forms or lower intensity operations whether operators are 'not for profit' or otherwise (see recommendation 49 (above).
- 72. Corporate tax benefits for 'mutual' or 'not for profit' gambling operators should be subject to careful review by the Australian government (as recommended by the Productivity Commission 2010) and large scale operators (i.e., those operating multiple venues, or with revenues in excess of \$20 million p.a.) should be liable for corporate tax, and regarded as commercial operators for all other purposes.*
- 73. Australian casino operators largely operate within a jurisdictional monopoly environment. There is some perception that some such operators are, effectively, too big to regulate effectively, and have considerable power over government and regulators. For example, guarantees of compensation to gambling operators in the event that harm prevention or minimisation initiatives are adopted provides a substantial disincentive for adoption of such measures. Dismantling such monopolies and removing such inhibitions on pursuit of harm prevention and minimisation initiatives are warranted.
- 74. Oligopolistic control of segments of the Australian gambling market is widespread and increasing. Experience suggests that large gambling operators are difficult to regulate effectively. Mechanisms to reduce such market concentration are warranted, including reduction of the threshold proportion of the market for any single operator, and co-operation with Australian Competition and Consumer Commission (ACCC) and other regulators including Australian Charities and Not-For-Profits Commission (ACNC) to explore

- mechanisms to maintain competitive markets in gambling products, consistent with harm prevention and minimisation priorities.*#
- 75. Gambling operators have provided significant financial support to political parties and have obtained significant apparent leverage over policy as a consequence. Action to significantly limit such influence and make it subject to real time disclosure and transparency is essential to reduce perceived distortions of the policy process and is a high priority for advancement of a harm prevention and minimisation agenda.*#

Regulatory fragmentation

An important aspect of the relative power of industry is, as with tobacco gambling, that regulation is subject to a degree of fragmentation. This involves both jurisdictional inconsistency, and legislative imprecision. Although gambling regulators may have scope for some harm prevention or minimisation actions via regulation, they remain ultimately dependent on a legislative framework, which is often cumbersome, subject to political influence, and competing with multiple other priorities for attention. The objects of relevant regulation lack precision and are not well translated into a hierarchy of priorities.

It is also the case that some legislative priorities may be at odds with harm prevention or reduction – e.g., the corporate regulatory framework, or revenue priorities of government, may not always be compatible with that for harm prevention. A whole of government approach would support gambling harm prevention and minimisation – that is, some degree of horizontal and vertical integration of priorities.

Gambling policy remains pre-eminently a state matter. There are some exceptions to this, but each state adopts distinct technical and other standards for gambling regulation and approaches research and service provision distinctly. Development of a national strategy would assist in avoiding the 'race to the bottom', which has arguably characterised aspects of gambling policy in Australia (note the minimal regulation and low rates of tax imposed by the NT government on online wagering providers). Uniform best practice regulation in accordance with a public health approach utilising population health principles would assist in pursuit of good standards of harm prevention and minimisation, as compared to current practice where the reform efforts of some states are undermined by the influence of powerful gambling actors operating elsewhere, providing an example adopted by other operators.

At present, it is also relatively clear that political leadership appears broadly unaware of the full extent and nature of gambling harms. The HIV experience demonstrates the importance of achieving bi-partisanship in tackling public health issues, which has been realised in part via the National Drug Strategy. There is considerable work to be done to achieve this in the gambling sector. However, it would be an invaluable achievement to engage politicians' attention and support on a bi-partisan basis, for implementation of effective harm prevention and minimisation initiatives. Development of a National Gambling Harm Prevention and Minimisation Strategy via COAG may be a useful tool.

Interventions and policy opportunities

There are many mechanisms available for the standardisation of gambling regulation in Australia, although these have arguably not been employed as well as they could. Recommendations to improve this situation include the following:

- 76. Directors, officers and management of gambling operators should be encouraged via relevant corporations' legislation to implement harm prevention and minimisation initiatives, without concern for any resulting impairment of assets, reduction in financial return or otherwise.*
- 77. Australian governments should use the Council of Australia Governments (COAG) and other government-to-government processes to pursue agreement to remove any tax redistribution or other disincentives to more effective harm prevention and minimisation policy and interventions.*#
- 78. The Australian and New Zealand Gaming Machine National Standards provide a basis for consolidating and standardising harm prevention and minimisation requirements for EGMs. However, they are not currently used for this purpose as well as they might be. States apply different parameter settings to EGM structural characteristics and operation (e.g., load up limits, maximum bets, speed of operation, characterisation of losses disguised as wins, operation of multi-player gaming terminals, etc.). Modification of EGM structural characteristics provides a good basis for improved harm prevention and minimisation interventions, and best practice standards for these should be adopted by all Australian jurisdictions. If necessary, the Australian government should take a lead in co-ordinating discussions with all Australian jurisdictions to implement a genuinely uniform set of national standards, expanding new consumer protection priorities, with an explicit focus on harm prevention and minimisation. Failing agreement, the Australian government should legislate such a set of standards.*
- 79. The Australian government has recently taken a lead in negotiating a set of consumer-protection focused legislative and taxation standards with other Australian governments. The implementation of these should be expedited. It may be desirable for the Australian government to legislate uniform standards for harm prevention and minimisation in the online and mobile wagering industry, and impose uniform taxation arrangements as suggested at recommendation 50 (above). Development of a National Gambling Harm Prevention and Minimisation Strategy, in line with the National Drug Strategy, is a likely useful tool beyond the online gambling sector and COAG should be engaged in this activity.*

Industry influence on research

As noted by Livingstone et al (2014) the overall quality of the gambling harm prevention and minimisation evidence base is low. This is particularly so in relation to actually existing in-venue harm promotion activities. This arguably means that understanding of likely effective interventions is less well developed than it should be. This can be attributed to multiple factors including industry influence, a failure to adopt an active public health approach with a population health focus, the priority given to research into gambling harms as a branch of abnormal psychology, and the adoption of the 'responsible gambling' and 'problem gambler' models.

In short, research has been dominated by an individualised approach to gambling harms. There has been much less research into the environmental, social, economic, technological and industrial factors that have driven the increased consumption of gambling, and thus accelerated the production of harm.

Although there is a long history of industry influence in the tobacco and alcohol research field, this has been actively addressed over a long period of time. Industry has much less influence in alcohol research than in gambling. This is a problem because it undermines the evidence base and means that innovation and reform is delayed. This influence may be subtle or otherwise, but its effects

appear significant. Industry actively sponsors major research meetings in Australia (e.g., the annual conference of the National Association for Gambling Studies) and influences its decisions via multiple board membership. This is also the case for many major international meetings in the gambling field. Domestically and internationally, the gambling industry directly or indirectly, via proxies such as GambleAware, funds and directs research priorities. There are few sources for gambling research funds in the USA or the UK, for example, other than those derived from industry. This situation actively affects the diversity and quality of the research outputs of the gambling research field. This was the case with alcohol, tobacco and pharmaceutical research. There is no plausible argument as to why it would not similarly affect gambling research activities and outputs.

The interests of corporations and their agents lie in maintaining and expanding revenue. These interests are not directed to harm prevention or minimisation, but arguably the opposite.

Alcohol researchers (through the activities of organisations such as the Kettil Bruun Society for Epidemiological Research on Alcohol) have been effective in reducing reliance on industry funding and co-operation. This is still underway in the gambling field. Advancing this is highly likely to produce better evidence and more effective interventions.

One key aspect of the reform of this activity is that there are multiple data needs for gambling research in harm prevention and minimisation. These include technical information and data about gambling products, but also consumption data at a disaggregated level, and population monitoring data.

Population monitoring is intended to provide regular intelligence on patterns amongst those consuming the product, rather than attempting to estimate the prevalence of specific behaviours or of responses to a gambling problem scale. In an environment where new technologies and rapidly evolving forms of gambling proliferate, monitoring is likely to provide very useful information to frame social marketing and other harm prevention campaigns, assist with intervention design, and support population-based programs.

It is also an essential element of regulatory responses to product innovation. It is arguable that regulators are not well equipped to deal with technological innovation, and lack some technical knowledge and expertise necessary to identify problematic innovation. Population monitoring will assist in identifying priority areas for improved technical understanding.

Interventions and policy opportunities

Industry influence on the gambling research field has been significant and prolonged and has arguably resulted in the maintenance and expansion of high levels of harm in Australian jurisdictions. Addressing this issue will require significant activity, including the following:

- 80. Gambling researchers should be required to disclose all funding sources and be ineligible for VRGF or VicHealth funding if they have accepted funding, consultancies or other support from gambling industry operators or their agents in the five years preceding any grant application.*#
- 81. Gambling research forums or conferences should not accept support or sponsorship from gambling industry operators or their agents, and government representatives should not attend any forums or conferences that do receive such funding. Non-industry dependent

- support for such independent forums should be available from relevant non-industry influenced sources such as VRGF or its equivalent in other jurisdictions.*
- 82. Research funding for gambling research should ideally be raised from general revenue. However, utilising taxation from gambling operations to support research funding may allow expansion of the evidence base. Where research funds are derived from gambling taxation revenues, allocation of funds should be subject to decision only by independent foundations (such as VRGF) or funding bodies (such as the Australian Research Council) and based on peer review processes. Researchers with a history of gambling industry support should not be peer reviewers in such processes.*
- 83. Government and government agencies may have specific knowledge requirements around gambling research. These should be informed by regular engagement with the research community and service providers engaged with the needs of those who have experienced or are experiencing harm from gambling. These should be subject to contract processes that echo the independence requirements of recommendation 83 (above).
- 84. Funding bodies should provide a significant proportion of available research funds to researcher-directed funding, with funding being based on criteria including innovation in harm prevention and minimisation, expansion of basic knowledge, soundness of method and improvement of community wellbeing.
- 85. Population monitoring studies should be preferred to prevalence studies as a means for developing understanding of the nature and extent of gambling harms, innovations in gambling behaviour, uptake of products and establishment of priorities for harm prevention and minimisation interventions and policy. Such studies are significantly less expensive than prevalence studies, can be undertaken frequently and regularly to develop a metric system for tracking harm, and can provide valuable information for improving harm prevention and minimisation activities.*
- 86. Gambling researchers should be encouraged to form independent research and professional associations with no connection to the gambling industry, and to agree on and abide by ethical and professional standards that minimise the risks of industry influence on research activity.*
- 87. Access to de-identified data and information about gambling operations and products should be available to bona fide researchers as a condition of licensing. Gambling operators should be required by licensing conditions to permit reasonable access to premises for the purposes of recruitment of research participants.*#
- 88. Gambling regulators and policy makers should be supported by researchers to acquire knowledge and understanding of innovation in gambling products and user activity, preferences, and behaviour. This will be facilitated by acquisition by regulators of technical information and data as suggested in recommendation 88 (above).*
- 89. Gambling regulators should consider re-acquiring technical expertise and 'in-housing' at least some approval processes for some products to ensure improved technical understanding and better regulatory capacity.

Advertising, marketing, knowledge transfer and educational interventions

Interventions using advertising and marketing may support behaviour change, and may also develop public support for regulatory and legislative change. These however require design based on specific considerations, i.e., whether the message is negative or positive (negative messages, for example, are thought to be effective in preventing harmful behaviour, and positive messages for supporting behaviour promoting harm prevention or minimisation). Knowledge transfer activities are useful for maintaining public interest, and that of policy and decision makers in support of reform.

Media and social marketing campaigns are widely utilised as a response to public concern, but are not of demonstrated effectiveness unless conducted at a community level and/or supported by other activities such as environmental modifications, or within controlled environments.

The evidence suggests that stand-alone educational activities are ineffective. However, educational activities coupled with other interventions (provision of a supportive environment, active interventions to encourage physical activity, etc.) are likely to be more effective.

Interventions and policy opportunities

There is an important role across several domains for the provision of information to gamblers and others. These include interventions to encourage uptake of counselling and support services for those affected by gambling harm, those intended to provide information about the risks of gambling and characteristics of specific gambling forms, de-stigmatising messages and campaigns, and knowledge transfer activities for the public and policy and decision makers to improve understanding of gambling harms and improve support for policy decisions and interventions intended to prevent and reduce gambling related harm. Recommendations arising from this include:

- 90. Campaigns and messaging around addressing existing gambling harm (help seeking campaigns) should be carefully developed to avoid stigmatising those affected by gambling harm, should be oriented towards factual information about the nature and lived experience of harms, and provide clear advice for action to address those harms.*#
- 91. Campaigns and messaging around gambling harm prevention or minimisation (risk reduction campaigns) should incorporate factual information about the nature of gambling products, the relative risks associated with use of those products, and evidence based advice about how to minimise those risks. Material utilised in such campaigns should avoid stigmatising those affected by gambling harm, emphasising factors that may produce increased vulnerability, and indicating that at a population level, harm can be inflicted on people across a variety of backgrounds.
- 92. Campaigns around help-seeking or risk reduction should ideally accompany material changes to the gambling environment via improved harm prevention or minimisation policy or interventions. For example, both help seeking and risk reduction campaigns would be important around the phase-in of a universal pre-commitment system and assist in explaining why it is a useful and important initiative to support harm reduction. Information provided should be accurate, factual and evidence based.

- 93. Gambling researchers undertaking VRGF commissioned or funded research, or providing support to the development of campaigns, should be encouraged and supported to provide brief plain language versions of their research for distribution to interested members of the community.*#
- 94. VRGF should encourage researcher policy forums regularly, involving decision makers and political leaders, to assist in improving the understanding of all facets of the gambling harm prevention and minimisation program.*#
- 95. Educational interventions designed to improve understanding of the relative risks of gambling types should be factually based, draw on available evidence, and include advice on how to reduce the risks associated with gambling. Educational programs should be supported by general community campaigns reiterating and reinforcing similar messages, and identifying tools and resources available to support risk reduction, and harm prevention and minimisation.
- 96. Knowledge transfer activities between researchers and the policy community should be actively supported via development of topical material such as brief research summaries, electronic resources (e.g., podcasts, short video presentations, and where possible interactive 'webinars').

Standard of evidence

Population/public health interventions are, by their nature, generally untestable until deployed at a population level. Demands by industry and others for 'gold standard' evidence prior to implementation are unreasonable, and a delaying tactic. As recently noted, there is a tendency for industry to argue that 'nothing can be done until everything can be done' (Cassidy et al., 2013). There is ample evidence of significant harm, and in many cases good evidence to support incremental reform. A public health approach using population health principles will ensure that the prevention or reduction of avoidable harm is a matter of priority.

This does not mean that interventions should be ad hoc. All interventions and policy should rely on the best available evidence, have theoretical support, and be plausible. This means that action should be taken when cost of inaction is likely to outweigh the cost of action (Banks, 2011). This also appears to be a clear lesson from the tobacco control experience. Incremental and well-considered reform can be highly effective in gradual but effective prevention and minimisation of harm, as has occurred in the tobacco and BBV sectors.

Interventions and policy opportunities

It is not feasible to utilise clinical standards of evidence to support implementation of harm prevention or minimisation interventions in a public health field such as gambling. Therefore, demands for unachievable standards of evidence must be seen as delaying tactics. When considering the implementation of interventions, demands for evidence should be weighed against knowledge of the extent of harm and the relative urgency of actions to reduce that harm, rather than against an unachievable standard of evidence. Some recommendations related to this are warranted:

97. Interventions or policy changes intended to prevent or minimise gambling harm should be evidence based, and focused on gambling sectors where risks of harm are demonstrated and significant. However, given the nature of the gambling system, and its complex determinants,

- clinical standards for evidence supporting interventions are untenable, and should not be adopted.*
- 98. Interventions intended to be implemented in the gambling sector to prevent or minimise harm should be plausible, have face validity, and be evidence based. Where possible, trials of such interventions should be utilised in advance of their implementation. However, where evidence of harm is high, implementation of likely effective interventions should be expedited.*
- 99. Evidence or critiques of evidence of the likely or actual effectiveness of proposed interventions produced by the gambling industry, or by researchers or consultants engaged by the gambling industry, should be subject to careful and independent re-analysis before consideration. Data used in support of submissions by the gambling industry or its agents should be made available for re-analysis in full before such material is considered by policy or decision makers.*#

Multi-faceted and systematic interventions

The evidence strongly supports the improved efficacy of integrated multi-modal interventions. That is, systematic interventions and policies appear more likely to be effective than stand-alone interventions, with some exceptions (such as school based physical activity programs). Although unsurprising (systematic approaches to complex problems are now regarded as most likely to have improved efficacy) (Haddon, 1980; Runyan, 2015). This is an important and clear lesson from the evidence.

This does not mean that individual interventions should not be implemented. It does mean that developing interventions that complement each other is an important consideration.

For example, evidence-based media messaging that justifies increased surveillance of drink driving via random breath testing assists in developing support for the intervention by providing an explanation for its implementation. The actual material intervention (the reduced speed limit, and its effective enforcement) is itself evidence based and likely to be effective. It is complemented by the media messages and the combined effect of the interventions is likely to be increased.

In developing a systematic approach to a public health problem, it is important to identify the determinants of the problem. This can allow interventions that target these to be identified, and gradually introduced in a complementary way. The determinants can be social, individual, technical, economic, legal or neurological (for example). Developing a systematic approach means identifying these and addressing them effectively.

Interventions and policy opportunities

The determinants of any public health issue affecting a population are invariably complex and multi-faceted. This has been increasingly recognised as an important consideration in the design of interventions and policy intended to prevent or minimise harm. Such recognition implies a systematic effort to better understand and engage with the determinants of the issue in order to better comprehend the building blocks of an effective response. For this reason, some rethinking of the way issues such as gambling harm are construed and understood is necessary.

Gambling harm arises from a complex interplay of factors, at multiple levels. To this point, factors emphasising the individual have been highlighted, as evidenced by the focus given to treatment and the use of terminology such as 'problem gambling' and 'responsible gambling'. However, there

are multiple factors at work in the development of gambling harms at the population level, including individual psychological and behavioural factors such as stressful living circumstances, socio-economic conditions, environmental factors such as the relative availability of gambling opportunities, technological factors including the nature and relative intensity of gambling technologies available, educational opportunities, employment opportunities, the availability of alternative recreational and entertainment opportunities, and the regulatory environment.

- 100. Approaches to gambling harm prevention and minimisation need to be cognisant of this complexity, and address factors such as these via effective multi-factorial interventions. Accordingly:
- 101. Research into factors other than those at the individual level relating to gambling harms should be expedited, particularly in relation to the socio-economic and regulatory determinants of gambling harm.*
- 102. Responses to gambling harm should be developed iteratively but systematically in order to produce a strategic approach that addresses all relevant factors to the greatest extent possible.*
- 103. Development of a systematic approach to harm prevention and minimisation should not delay adoption of likely effective interventions or policy innovations, but should proceed in tandem and produce a complementary system in which all effective interventions are accommodated.*
- 104. Understanding and knowledge from public health areas other than gambling harm should be regularly monitored and effective approaches or interventions identified for possible inclusion in the gambling harm prevention and minimisation system.*

References

ADAMS, P. J. 2016. Moral Jeopardy: Risks of Accepting Money from the Alcohol, Tobacco and Gambling Industries, New York, Cambridge University Press.

ADAMS, P. J. & LIVINGSTONE, C. 2014. Addiction surplus: The add-on margin that makes addictive consumptions difficult to contain. International Journal of Drug Policy.

ADAMS, P. J., RAEBURN, J. & DE SILVA, K. 2009. Gambling beneficiaries having their cake and eating it: The attractions of avoiding responsible gambling regulation. Addiction, 104, 697-698.

ADAMS, P. J. & WILES, J. 2017. Gambling machine annexes as enabling spaces for addictive engagement. Health Place, 43, 1-7.

AITKEN, C. K., AGIUS, P. A., HIGGS, P. G., STOOVÉ, M. A., BOWDEN, D. S. & DIETZE, P. M. 2016. The effects of needle-sharing and opioid substitution therapy on incidence of hepatitis C virus infection and reinfection in people who inject drugs. Epidemiology and Infection, 145, 796-801.

ALAGIYAWANNA, A., TOWNSEND, N., MYTTON, O., SCARBOROUGH, P., ROBERTS, N. & RAYNER, M. 2015. Studying the consumption and health outcomes of fiscal interventions (taxes and subsidies) on food and beverages in countries of different income classifications; a systematic review. BMC Public Health, 15, 887.

ALTICE, F. L. & FRIEDLAND, G. H. 1998. The era of adherence to HIV therapy. Ann Intern Med, 129, 503-5.

AMITY COMMUNITY SERVICES INC. 2015. Self exclusion: A strategy to take back control. Discussion Paper 1. Darwin, Australia: Amity Community Services Inc.

AN, R. 2013. Effectiveness of subsidies in promoting healthy food purchases and consumption: a review of field experiments. Public Health Nutrition, 16, 1215-28.

ARCHER, W. R., BATAN, M. C., BUCHANAN, L. R., SOLER, R. E., RAMSEY, D. C., KIRCHHOFER, A. & REYES, M. 2011. Promising practices for the prevention and control of obesity in the worksite. American Journal of Health Promotion, 25, e12-26.

AUDREY, S. & BATISTA-FERRER, H. 2015. Healthy urban environments for children and young people: A systematic review of intervention studies. Health & Place, 36, 97-117.

AUER, M. M. & GRIFFITHS, M. D. 2013. Voluntary limit setting and player choice in most intense online gamblers: An empirical study of gambling behaviour. Journal of Gambling Studies, 29, 647-660.

AUER, M. M. & GRIFFITHS, M. D. 2015. Testing normative and self-appraisal feedback in an online slot-machine pop-up in a real-world setting. Frontiers in Psychology, 6, 1-7.

AUER, M. M., MALISCHNIG, D. & GRIFFITHS, M. D. 2014. Is "pop-up" messaging in online slot machine gambling effective as a responsible gambling strategy? Journal of Gambling Issues, 29, 1-10.

AUSTRALIAN BUREAU OF STATISTICS 2017. 2008.0 - Census of Population and Housing: Nature and Content, Australia 2016.

http://www.abs.gov.au/websitedbs/censushome.nsf/home/2016.

AUSTRALIAN GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH 2008. Hepatitis C in Australia, Australian Government Department of Health.

AUSTRALIAN GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH (2018) WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control http://www.health.gov.au/ internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/tobacco-conv

AUSTRALIAN GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES (2018) Gambling https://www.dss.gov.au/communities-and-vulnerable-people/programmes-services/gambling

AUSTRALIAN INSTITUTE OF HEALTH AND WELFARE 2014. National Drug Strategy Household Survey detailed report 2013, Canberra, Australia, Australian Institute of Health And Welfare.

AUSTRALIAN NATIONAL PREVENTIVE HEALTH AGENCY [ANPHA] 2014. Obesity: Prevalence Trends in Australia, Canberra, Australia, Commonwealth of Australia.

AVERY, A., BOSTOCK, L. & MCCULLOUGH, F. 2015. A systematic review investigating interventions that can help reduce consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages in children leading to changes in body fatness. Journal of Human Nutrition and Dietetics, 28 Suppl 1, 52-64.

BABOR, T. 2010. Alcohol: no ordinary commodity: research and public policy, Oxford University Press.

BAKER, P. R., FRANCIS, D. P., SOARES, J., WEIGHTMAN, A. L. & FOSTER, C. 2015. Community wide interventions for increasing physical activity. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 1, CD008366.

BANKS, G. Evidence and social policy: The case of gambling. South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, Corporate Seminar, 2011 Adelaide.

BECK, M., BROWNE, J., CAMPBELL, R., CRAWFORD, R., ELMING, W., EMMERSON, C., GOODWIN, A., HODGKINSON, R., HOOD, A., JOYCE, R., LEVELL, P., MILLER, H., O'CONNELL, M., POPE, T., SLATER, A., SMITH, K., TETLOW, G. & WHEATCROFT, M. 2016. The IFS Green Budget, London, UK, The Institute for Fiscal Studies.

BELISLE, J., OWENS, K., DIXON, M. R., MALKIN, A. & JORDAN, S. D. 2016. The effect of embedded bonus rounds on slot machine preference. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis, n/a-n/a.

BENEDICT, M. A. & ARTERBURN, D. 2008. Worksite-based weight loss programs: a systematic review of recent literature. American Journal of Health Promotion, 22, 408-16.

BINDE, P. 2014. Gambling advertising: A critical research review. London: The Responsible Gambling Trust.

BLASZCZYNSKI, A., ANJOUL, F., SHANNON, K., KEEN, B., PICKERING, D. & WIECZOREK, M. 2015. Gambling Harm Minimisation Report, Commissioned by NSW Government Department of Trade & Investment Office of Liquor, Gambling and Racing.

BLASZCZYNSKI, A., COWLEY, E., ANTHONY, C. & HINSLEY, K. 2016. Breaks in Play: Do They Achieve Intended Aims? Journal of Gambling Studies, 32, 789-800.

BLASZCZYNSKI, A. & GAINSBURY, S. 2011. Executive Report: Blue Gum™ Gaming Machine: An evaluation of responsible gambling features, The University of Sydney Gambling Treatment Clinic and Research Unit.

BLASZCZYNSKI, A., PARKE, A., PARKE, J. & RIGBY, J. 2014. Operator-Based Approaches to Harm Minimisation in Gambling: Summary, Review and Future Directions, London, Responsible Gambling Trust.

BLASZCZYNSKI, A., SHARPE, L. & WALKER, M. B. 2001. The assessment of the impact of the reconfiguration on electronic gaming machines as harm minimisation strategies for problem gambling, Sydney, Australia, Gaming Industry Operators Group.

BLASZCZYSKI, A. 2014. An investigation into gaming machines in licensed betting offices: exploring risk, harm and customer behaviour. A View from the Machines Research Oversight Panel, GambleAware.

BØDKERA, M., PISINGERA, C., TOFTA, U. & JØRGENSENA, T. 2015. The rise and fall of the world's first fat tax. Journal of Health Policy, 119, 737-742.

BONELL, C., WELLS, H., HARDEN, A., JAMAL, F., FLETCHER, A., THOMAS, J., CAMPBELL, R., PETTICREW, M., WHITEHEAD, M., MURPHY, S. & MOORE, L. 2013. The effects on student health of interventions modifying the school environment: systematic review. Journal of Epidemiology Community Health, 67, 677-81.

BORLAND, R. 2014. Understanding hard to maintain behaviour change: a dual-process approach, Oxford, Wiley-Blackwell, Addiction Press.

BORLAND, R. 2017. CEOS Theory: A Comprehensive Approach to Understanding Hard to Maintain Behaviour Change. Applied Psychology Health & Well Being, 9, 3-35.

BORLAND, R. & YONG, H. H. 2017. Tobacco Control: Preventing smoking and facilitating cessation. In: FISHER, E. B., CAMERON, L. D., CHRISTENSEN, A. J., EHLERT, U., GUO, Y. & OLDENBURG, B. (eds.) Principles and Concepts of Behavioral Medicine: A Global Handbook. New York: Springer.

BORLAND, R., YONG, H. H., WILSON, N., FONG, G. T., HAMMOND, D., CUMMINGS, K. M., HOSKING, W. & MCNEILL, A. 2009. How reactions to cigarette packet health warnings influence quitting: findings from the ITC Four-Country survey. Addiction, 104, 669-75.

BORLAND, R., YOUNG, D., COGHILL, K. & ZHANG, J. Y. 2010. The tobacco use management system: analyzing tobacco control from a systems perspective. Am J Public Health, 100, 1229-36.

BOWTELL, W. 2005. Australia's Response to HIV/AIDS 1982-2005, Sydney, Australia, Lowy Institute for International Policy.

BOYLAN, S., LOUIE, J. C. & GILL, T. P. 2012. Consumer response to healthy eating, physical activity and weight-related recommendations: a systematic review. Obesity Reviews, 13, 606-17.

BRADY, M. 2014. Lessons from a History of Beer Canteens and Licensed Clubs in Indigenous Australian Communities, Canberra, Australia, Centre for Aboriginal Economic Policy Research.

BRADY, M. 2017. Teaching 'Civilised' Drinking? Pubs and Clubs in Indigenous Australia, Canberra, Australia, ANU Press.

BRAMBILA-MACIAS, J., SHANKAR, B., CAPACCI, S., MAZZOCCHI, M., PEREZ-CUETO, F. J., VERBEKE, W. & TRAILL, W. B. 2011. Policy interventions to promote healthy eating: a review of what works, what does not, and what is promising. Food Nutrition Bulletin, 32, 365-75.

BRAMLEY, S. & GAINSBURY, S. M. 2015. The Role of Auditory Features Within Slot-Themed Social Casino Games and Online Slot Machine Games. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 1735-1751.

BRAND, D. A., SAISANA, M., RYNN, L. A., PENNONI, F. & LOWENFELS, A. B. 2007. Comparative analysis of alcohol control policies in 30 countries. PLoS Med, 4, e151.

BRAND, T., PISCHKE, C. R., STEENBOCK, B., SCHOENBACH, J., POETTGEN, S., SAMKANGE-ZEEB, F. & ZEEB, H. 2014. What works in community-based interventions promoting physical activity and healthy eating? A review of reviews. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 11, 5866-88.

BREVERS, D., NOËL, X., BECHARA, A., VANAVERMAETE, N., VERBANCK, P. & KORNREICH, C. 2015. Effect of Casino-Related Sound, Red Light and Pairs on Decision-Making During the Iowa Gambling Task. Journal of gambling studies / co-sponsored by the National Council on Problem Gambling and Institute for the Study of Gambling and Commercial Gaming, 31, 409-421.

BREVERS, D., NOEL, X., CLARK, L., ZYUZIN, J., PARK, J. & BECHARA, A. 2016. The impact of precommitment on risk-taking while gambling: A preliminary study. Journal of Behavioral Addictions, 5, 51-58.

BRINSDEN, H. & LOBSTEIN, T. 2013. Comparison of nutrient profiling schemes for restricting the marketing of food and drink to children. Pediatric Obesity, 8, 325-37.

BROWN, D. R., SOARES, J., EPPING, J. M., LANKFORD, T. J., WALLACE, J. S., HOPKINS, D., BUCHANAN, L. R., ORLEANS, C. T. & COMMUNITY PREVENTIVE SERVICES TASK, F. 2012. Stand-alone mass media campaigns to increase physical activity: a Community Guide updated review. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 43, 551-61.

BROWN, T. & SUMMERBELL, C. 2009. Systematic review of school-based interventions that focus on changing dietary intake and physical activity levels to prevent childhood obesity: an update to the obesity guidance produced by the National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence. Obesity Reviews, 10, 110-41.

BROWNE, M., BELLRINGER, M., GREER, N., KOLANDAI-MATCHETT, K., RAWAT, V., LANGHAM, E., ROCKLOFF, M., PALMER DU PREEZ, K. & ABBOTT, M. 2017. Measuring the burden of gambling harm in New Zealand. New Zealand Ministry of Health.

BROWNE, M., LANGHAM, E., RAWAT, V., GREER, N., LI, E., ROSE, J., ROCKLOFF, M., DONALDSON, P., THORNE, H., GOODWIN, B., BRYDEN, G. & BEST, T. 2016. Assessing gambling-related harm in Victoria: a public health perspective Melbourne, Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation.

BROWNE, M., LANGHAM, E., ROCKLOFF, M. J., LI, E., DONALDSON, P. & GOODWIN, B. 2015. EGM Jackpots and Player Behaviour: An In-venue Shadowing Study. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 1695-1714.

BRUUN, K., EDWARDS, G., LUMIO, M., MÄKELÄ, K., PAN, L., POPHAM, R. E., ROOM, R., SCHMIDT, W., SKOG, O.-J., SULKUNEN, P. & ÖSTERBERG, E. 1975. Alcohol Control Policies in Public Health Perspective, Helsinki, The Finnish Foundation for Alcohol Studies.

BRYANT, J., TOPP, L., HOPWOOD, M., IVERSEN, J., TRELOAR, C. & MAHER, L. 2010. Is point of access to needles and syringes related to needle sharing? Comparing data collected from pharmacies and needle and syringe programs in south-east Sydney. Drug Alcohol Rev, 29, 364-70.

CAIRNS, J. M., BAMBRA, C., HILLIER-BROWN, F. C., MOORE, H. J. & SUMMERBELL, C. D. 2015. Weighing up the evidence: a systematic review of the effectiveness of workplace interventions to tackle socio-economic inequalities in obesity. Journal of Public Health, 37, 659-70.

CALLINAN, S., LIVINGSTON, M., ROOM, R. & DIETZE, P. 2016. Drinking Contexts and Alcohol Consumption: How Much Alcohol Is Consumed in Different Australian Locations? J Stud Alcohol Drugs, 77, 612-9.

CALVINAYRE.COM (2017) Two thirds of Australian betting turnover is done digitally. https://calvinayre.com/2017/05/18/business/digital-two-thirds-australian-betting-turnover/

CARAHER, M. & COWBURN, G. 2015. Guest Commentary: Fat and other taxes, lessons for the implementation of preventive policies. Preventive Medicine, 77, 204-6.

CARVELL, A. M. & HART, G. J. 1990. Help-seeking and referrals in a needle exchange: a comprehensive service to injecting drug users. Br J Addict, 85, 235-40.

CASSIDY, R. 2014. Fair game? Producing and publishing gambling research. International Gambling Studies, 14, 345-353.

CASSIDY, R., LOUSSOUARN, C. & PISAC, A. 2013. Fair Game: Producing gambling research - The Goldsmiths Report, London, Goldsmiths University of London.

CASSWELL, S., GILMORE, L., MAGUIRE, V. & RANSOM, R. 1989. Changes in public support for alcohol policies following a community-based campaign. Br J Addict, 84, 515-22.

CASSWELL, S. & ZHANG, J. F. 1998. Impact of liking for advertising and brand allegiance on drinking and alcohol-related aggression: a longitudinal study. Addiction, 93, 1209-17.

CELIO, M. A. & LISMAN, S. A. 2014. Examining the efficacy of a personalized normative feedback intervention to reduce college student gambling. Journal of American College Health, 62, 154-164.

CHAMBERS, S. A., FREEMAN, R., ANDERSON, A. S. & MACGILLIVRAY, S. 2015. Reducing the volume, exposure and negative impacts of advertising for foods high in fat, sugar and salt to children: A systematic review of the evidence from statutory and self-regulatory actions and educational measures. Preventive Medicine, 75, 32-43.

CHIKRITZHS, T., GRAY, D., LYONS, Z. & SAGGERS, S. 2007. Restrictions on the Sale and Supply of Alcohol: Evidence and Outcomes, Perth, Australia, National Drug Research Institute.

COATES, E. & BLASZCZYNSKI, A. 2014. Predictors of Return Rate Discrimination in Slot Machine Play. Journal of Gambling Studies, 30, 669-683.

COHEN, M. S., CHEN, Y. Q., MCCAULEY, M., GAMBLE, T., HOSSEINIPOUR, M. C., KUMARASAMY, N., HAKIM, J. G., KUMWENDA, J., GRINSZTEJN, B., PILOTTO, J. H., GODBOLE, S. V., MEHENDALE, S., CHARIYALERTSAK, S., SANTOS, B. R., MAYER, K. H., HOFFMAN, I. F., ESHLEMAN, S. H., PIWOWAR-MANNING, E., WANG, L., MAKHEMA, J., MILLS, L. A., DE BRUYN, G., SANNE, I., ERON, J., GALLANT, J., HAVLIR, D., SWINDELLS, S., RIBAUDO, H., ELHARRAR, V., BURNS, D., TAHA, T. E., NIELSEN-SAINES, K., CELENTANO, D., ESSEX, M., FLEMING, T. R. & TEAM, H. S. 2011. Prevention of HIV-1 infection with early antiretroviral therapy. The New England Journal of Medicine, 365, 493-505.

COLSON, E. & SCUDDER, T. 1988. For Prayer and for Profit: The Ritual, Economic and Social Importance of Beer in the Gwembe District, Zambia, 1950-1982, Stanford, Stanford University Press.

COMMONWEALTH OF AUSTRALIA 2012. National Gambling Reform Act 2012, No. 193, 2012. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia.

COUTINHO, R. A. 1998. HIV and hepatitis C among injecting drug users. BMJ, 317, 424-5.

CROFTS, T. & SUMMERFIELD, S. 2007. The licensing of sex work in Australia and New Zealand: Analysis and Policy Observatory.

CUNNINGHAM, J. A., HODGINS, D. C., TONEATTO, T. & MURPHY, M. 2012. A randomized controlled trial of a personalized feedback intervention for problem gamblers. PLoS One, 7, e31586.

DE BOURDEAUDHUIJ, I., VAN CAUWENBERGHE, E., SPITTAELS, H., OPPERT, J. M., ROSTAMI, C., BRUG, J., VAN LENTHE, F., LOBSTEIN, T. & MAES, L. 2011. School-based interventions promoting both physical activity and healthy eating in Europe: a systematic review within the HOPE project. Obesity Reviews, 12, 205-16.

DE MEESTER, F., VAN LENTHE, F. J., SPITTAELS, H., LIEN, N. & DE BOURDEAUDHUIJ, I. 2009. Interventions for promoting physical activity among European teenagers: a systematic review. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 6, 82.

DELFABBRO, P. & KING, D. 2017. Gambling is not a capitalist conspiracy: a critical commentary of literature on the 'industry state gambling complex'. International Gambling Studies, 1-15.

DELFABBRO, P., THOMAS, A. & ARMSTRONG, A. 2016. Observable indicators and behaviors for the identification of problem gamblers in venue environments. Journal of Behavioral Addictions, 5, 419-428.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH 2014. Seventh National HIV Strategy 2014-2017, Canberra, Australia, Commonwealth of Australia.

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL SERVICES 2014. Trial of Dynamic Warning Messages on Electronic Gaming Machines: Final Report, Department of Social Services.

DEPARTMENT OF TREASURY AND FINANCE 2015. Tasmanian Appendix to Australian and New Zealand Gaming Machine National Standard. In: TASMANIAN GOVERNMENT (ed.) Version 10.06. Tasmanian Government.

DIXON, M., COLLINS, K., HARRIGAN, K., GRAYDON, C. & FUGELSANG, J. 2015. Using Sound to Unmask Losses Disguised as Wins in Multiline Slot Machines. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 183-196.

DIXON, M., GRAYDON, C., HARRIGAN, K. A., WOJTOWICZ, L., SIU, V. & FUGELSANG, J. A. 2014a. The allure of multi-line games in modern slot machines. Addiction, 109, 1920-1928.

DIXON, M., HARRIGAN, K. A., SANDHU, R., COLLINS, K. & FUGELSANG, J. A. 2010. Losses disguised as wins in modern multi-line video slot machines. Addiction, 105, 1819-1824.

DIXON, M., HARRIGAN, K. A., SANTESSO, D. L., GRAYDON, C., FUGELSANG, J. A. & COLLINS, K. 2014b. The Impact of Sound in Modern Multiline Video Slot Machine Play. Journal of Gambling Studies, 30, 913-929.

DIXON, M. R. & SCHREIBER, J. E. 2004. Near-miss effects on response latencies and win estimations of slot machine players. Psychological Record, 54, 335-348.

DOLAN, K., MACDONALD, M., SILINS, E. & TOPP, L. 2005. Needle & Syringe Programs: A Review of the Evidence, Canberra, Australia, Australian Government, Department of Health and Ageing.

DONALDSON, P., LANGHAM, E., ROCKLOFF, M. J. & BROWNE, M. 2016. Veiled EGM Jackpots: The Effects of Hidden and Mystery Jackpots on Gambling Intensity. Journal of Gambling Studies, 32, 487-498.

DONOVAN, B., HARCOURT, C., EGGER, S., SCHNEIDER, K., O'CONNOR, J., MARSHALL, L., CHEN, M. Y. & FAIRLEY, C. K. 2010. The Sex Industry in Western Australia: a Report to the Western Australian Government, Sydney, Australia, National Centre in HIV Epidemiology and Clinical Research, University of New South Wales.

DORAN, C. M. & DIGIUSTO, E. 2011. Using taxes to curb drinking: a report card on the Australian government's alcopops tax. Drug Alcohol Rev, 30, 677-80.

DOWNS, S. M., THOW, A. M. & LEEDER, S. R. 2013. The effectiveness of policies for reducing dietary trans fat: a systematic review of the evidence. Bulletin of the World Health Organanization, 91, 262-9H.

DRAGICEVIC, S., PERCY, C., KUDIC, A. & PARKE, J. 2015. A Descriptive Analysis of Demographic and Behavioral Data from Internet Gamblers and Those Who Self-exclude from Online Gambling Platforms. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 105-132.

DRAGICEVIC, S., TSOGAS, G. & KUDIC, A. 2011. Analysis of casino online gambling data in relation to behavioural risk markers for high-risk gambling and player protection. International Gambling Studies, 11, 377-391.

DRIESSEN, C. E., CAMERON, A. J., THORNTON, L. E., LAI, S. K. & BARNETT, L. M. 2014. Effect of changes to the school food environment on eating behaviours and/or body weight in children: a systematic review. Obesity Reviews, 15, 968-82.

DUDLEY, D. A., COTTON, W. G. & PERALTA, L. R. 2015. Teaching approaches and strategies that promote healthy eating in primary school children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 12, 28.

EL-HAYEK, C., BERGERI, I., HELLARD, M. E., PEDRANA, A. E., HIGGINS, N., BRESCHKIN, A. & STOOVE, M. 2010. The changing age distribution of men who have sex with men diagnosed with HIV in Victoria. Med Journal of Australia, 193, 655-8.

ERIKSEN, S. 1993. The making of the Danish liberal drinking style: the construction of a wet alcohol discourse in Denmark. Contemporary Drug Problems, 20, 1-31.

ESCARON, A. L., MEINEN, A. M., NITZKE, S. A. & MARTINEZ-DONATE, A. P. 2013. Supermarket and grocery store-based interventions to promote healthful food choices and eating practices: a systematic review. Preventing Chronic Disease, 10, E50.

EXCELL, D., BOBASHEV, G., GONZALEZ-ORDONEZ, D., WARDLE, H., WHITEHEAD, T., MORRIS, R. J. & RUDDLE, P. 2014. Predicting Problem Gamblers: Analysis of industry data. Gambling Machines Research Program. London.

FAIRLEY, C. & FEHLER, G. 2008. Why monthly regulated STI testing of sex workers should be reduced to three monthly, RED.

FAITH, M. S., FONTAINE, K. R., BASKIN, M. L. & ALLISON, D. B. 2007. Toward the reduction of population obesity: macrolevel environmental approaches to the problems of food, eating, and obesity. Psychological Bulletin, 133, 205-26.

FELTNER, C., PETERSON, K., PALMIERI WEBER, R., CLUFF, L., COKER-SCHWIMMER, E., VISWANATHAN, M. & LOHR, K. N. 2016. The Effectiveness of Total Worker Health Interventions: A Systematic Review for a National Institutes of Health Pathways to Prevention Workshop. Annals of Internal Medicine, 165, 262-9.

FINANCIAL COUNSELLING AUSTRALIA 2015. Duds, Mugs and the A-List: The Impact of Uncontrolled Sports Betting. South Brisbane: Financial Counselling Australia.

FONG, T. W. 2005. The Biopsychosocial Consequences of Pathological Gambling. Psychiatry (Edgmont), 2, 22-30.

FOX, J., WHITE, P. J., MACDONALD, N., WEBER, J., MCCLURE, M., FIDLER, S. & WARD, H. 2009. Reductions in HIV transmission risk behaviour following diagnosis of primary HIV infection: a cohort of high-risk men who have sex with men. HIV Med, 10, 432-8.

FRASER, S. D. & LOCK, K. 2011. Cycling for transport and public health: a systematic review of the effect of the environment on cycling. European Journal of Public Health, 21, 738-43.

GAINSBURY, S. 2014. Review of self-exclusion from gambling venues as an intervention for problem gambling. Journal of Gambling Studies, 30, 229-251.

GAINSBURY, S., ARO, D., BALL, D., TOBAR, C. & RUSSELL, A. 2015a. Determining optimal placement for pop-up messages: evaluation of a live trial of dynamic warning messages for electronic gaming machines. International Gambling Studies, 15, 141-158.

GAINSBURY, S., ARO, D., BALL, D., TOBAR, C. & RUSSELL, A. 2015b. Optimal content for warning messages to enhance consumer decision making and reduce problem gambling. Journal of Business Research, 68, 2093-2101.

GAINSBURY, S., BLANKERS, M., WILKINSON, C., SCHELLEMAN-OFFERMANS, K. & COUSIJN, J. 2014. Recommendations for international gambling harm-minimisation guidelines: Comparison with effective public health policy. Journal of gambling studies, 30, 771-788.

GALLET, C. A. 2015. Gambling demand: A meta-analysis of the price elasticity Journal of Gambling Business and Economics, 9.

GAMBLEAWARE. 2017. Remote Gambling Research Interim report on Phase II available at: https://about.gambleaware.org/research/research-publications/

GANANN, R., FITZPATRICK-LEWIS, D., CILISKA, D., PEIRSON, L. J., WARREN, R. L., FIELDHOUSE, P., DELGADO-NOGUERA, M. F., TORT, S., HAMS, S. P., MARTINEZ-ZAPATA, M. J. & WOLFENDEN, L. 2014. Enhancing nutritional environments through access to fruit and vegetables in schools and homes among children and youth: a systematic review. BMC Research Notes, 7, 422.

GILES-CORTI, B., FOSTER, S., SHILTON, T. & FALCONER, R. 2010. The co-benefits for health of investing in active transportation. NSW Public Health Bulletin, 21, 122-7.

GINLEY, M. K., WHELAN, J. P., KEATING, H. A. & MEYERS, A. W. 2016. Gambling warning messages: The impact of winning and losing on message reception across a gambling session. Psychology of Addictive Behaviors, 30, 931-938.

GOLD, J., LIM, M. S., HOCKING, J. S., KEOGH, L. A., SPELMAN, T. & HELLARD, M. E. 2011. Determining the impact of text messaging for sexual health promotion to young people. Sexually Transmitted Diseases, 38, 247-52.

GRAHAM, K. & HOMEL, R. 2008. Raising the Bar: Preventing Aggression in and around Bars, Pubs and Clubs. Collompton, United Kingdom, Willan.

GRAHAM, K., OSGOOD, D. W., ZIBROWSKI, E., PURCELL, J., GLIKSMAN, L., LEONARD, K., PERNANEN, K., SALTZ, R. F. & TOOMEY, T. L. 2004. The effect of the Safer Bars programme on physical aggression in bars: results of a randomized controlled trial. Drug Alcohol Rev, 23, 31-41.

GROENEVELD, I. F., PROPER, K. I., VAN DER BEEK, A. J., HILDEBRANDT, V. H. & VAN MECHELEN, W. 2010. Lifestyle-focused interventions at the workplace to reduce the risk of cardiovascular disease--a systematic review. Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health, 36, 202-15.

GUDZUNE, K., HUTFLESS, S., MARUTHUR, N., WILSON, R. & SEGAL, J. 2013. Strategies to prevent weight gain in workplace and college settings: a systematic review. Preventive Medicine, 57, 268-77.

HADDON JR, W. 1980. Advances in the epidemiology of injuries as a basis for public policy. Public health reports, 95, 411.

HAEFELI, J., LISCHER, S. & SCHWARZ, J. 2011. Early detection items and responsible gambling features for online gambling. International Gambling Studies, 11, 273-288.

HAGAN, H., POUGET, E. R. & DES JARLAIS, D. C. 2011. A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Interventions to Prevent Hepatitis C Virus Infection in People Who Inject Drugs. The Journal of Infectious Diseases, 204, 74-83.

HAHN, R. A., MIDDLETON, J. C., ELDER, R., BREWER, R., FIELDING, J., NAIMI, T. S., TOOMEY, T. L., CHATTOPADHYAY, S., LAWRENCE, B., CAMPBELL, C. A. & COMMUNITY PREVENTIVE SERVICES TASK, F. 2012. Effects of alcohol retail privatization on excessive alcohol consumption and related harms: a community guide systematic review. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 42, 418-27.

HAMMOND, D. 2011. Health warning messages on tobacco products: a review. Tobacco Control, 20, 327-37.

HARCOURT, C. 1994. Prostitution and public health in the era of AIDS: Sex work and sex workers in Australia, Sydney, Australia, UNSW Press.

HARCOURT, C., EGGER, S. & DONOVAN, B. 2005. Sex work and the law. Sexual Health, 2, 121-8.

HARE, S. 2015. Study of Gambling and Health in Victoria: findings from the Victorian prevalence study 2014, Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation and Victorian Department of Justice and Regulation.

HARM REDUCTION INTERNATIONAL 2012. The Global State of Harm Reduction, London, United Kingdom, Harm Reduction International.

HARNACK, L. J. & FRENCH, S. A. 2008. Effect of point-of-purchase calorie labeling on restaurant and cafeteria food choices: a review of the literature. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 5, 51.

HARRIGAN, K., DIXON, M. & BROWN, D. 2015. Modern Multi-line Slot Machine Games: The Effect of Lines Wagered on Winners, Losers, Bonuses, and Losses Disguised as Wins. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 423-439.

HARRIGAN, K., MACLAREN, V., BROWN, D., DIXON, M. J. & LIVINGSTONE, C. 2014. Games of chance or masters of illusion: multiline slots design may promote cognitive distortions. International Gambling Studies, 14, 301-317.

HARRIS, A. & GRIFFITHS, M. D. 2017. A Critical Review of the Harm-Minimisation Tools Available for Electronic Gambling. Journal of Gambling Studies, 33, 187-221.

HARRIS, A. & PARKE, A. 2016. The interaction of gambling outcome and gambling harm-minimisation strategies for electronic gambling: the efficacy of computer generated self-appraisal messaging. International Journal Mental Health and Addiction, 14, 597-617.

HARRIS, A., PARKE, A. & GRIFFITHS, M. D. 2016. The Case for Using Personally Relevant and Emotionally Stimulating Gambling Messages as a Gambling Harm-Minimisation Strategy. International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 1-10.

HARRIS, K. C., KURAMOTO, L. K., SCHULZER, M. & RETALLACK, J. E. 2009. Effect of school-based physical activity interventions on body mass index in children: a meta-analysis. Canadian Medical Association Journal, 180, 719-26.

HENDRIE, G. A., BRINDAL, E., CORSINI, N., GARDNER, C., BAIRD, D. & GOLLEY, R. K. 2012. Combined home and school obesity prevention interventions for children: what behavior change strategies and intervention characteristics are associated with effectiveness? Health Education & Behavior, 39, 159-71.

HING, N., CHERNEY, L., GAINSBURY, S. M., LUBMAN, D. I., WOOD, R. T. & BLASZCZYNSKI, A. 2015a. Maintaining and losing control during internet gambling: A qualitative study of gamblers' experiences. New Media & Society, 17, 1075-1095.

HING, N. & NUSKE, E. 2012. Responding to Problem Gamblers in the Venue: Role Conflict, Role Ambiguity, and Challenges for Hospitality Staff. Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism, 11, 146-164.

HING, N., NUSKE, E. & HOLDSWORTH, L. 2013. How gaming venue staff use behavioural indicators to assess problem gambling in patrons. Journal of Gambling Issues, 1-25.

HING, N., RUSSELL, A., TOLCHARD, B. & NUSKE, E. 2015b. Are There Distinctive Outcomes from Self-Exclusion? An Exploratory Study Comparing Gamblers Who Have Self-Excluded, Received Counselling, or Both. International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 1-16.

HING, N., TOLCHARD, B., NUSKE, E., HOLDSWORTH, L. & TIYCE, M. 2014. A process evaluation of a self-exclusion program: A qualitative investigation from the perspective of excluders and non-excluders. . International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 12, 509-523.

HOLT, M. 2017. Progress and Challenges in Ending HIV and AIDS in Australia. AIDS & Behavior, 21, 331-334.

HOMEL, R. 1988. Policing and Punishing the Drinking Driver: A Study of General and Specific Deterrence, New York, Springer Verlag.

HUNTER, R. F., CHRISTIAN, H., VEITCH, J., ASTELL-BURT, T., HIPP, J. A. & SCHIPPERIJN, J. 2015. The impact of interventions to promote physical activity in urban green space: a systematic review and recommendations for future research. Social Science & Medicine, 124, 246-56.

HUSK, K., LOVELL, R., COOPER, C., STAHL-TIMMINS, W. & GARSIDE, R. 2016. Participation in environmental enhancement and conservation activities for health and well-being in adults: a review of quantitative and qualitative evidence. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, CD010351.

INNER SOUTH COMMUNITY HEALTH SERVICE 2009. Inner South Community Health Service Position Paper - Sex Work Legislation in Victoria, Melbourne, Australia, Inner South Community Health Service.

INTERNATIONAL AGENCY FOR RESEARCH ON CANCER 2009. IARC Handbooks of Cancer Prevention, Tobacco Control Volume 13: Evaluating the Effectiveness of Smoke-free Policies, Lyon, France, International Agency for Research on Cancer.

INTERNATIONAL AGENCY FOR RESEARCH ON CANCER 2011. IARC Handbooks of Cancer Prevention, Tobacco Control, Volume 14: Effectiveness of Tax and Price Policies for Tobacco Control, Lyon, France, International Agency for Research on Cancer.

JACKSON, A. C., CHRISTENSEN, D. R., FRANCIS, K. L. & DOWLING, N. A. 2016. Consumer perspectives on gambling harm minimisation measures in an Australian jurisdiction. Journal of Gambling Studies, 32, 801-822.

JAIME, P. C. & LOCK, K. 2009. Do school based food and nutrition policies improve diet and reduce obesity? Preventive Medicine, 48, 45-53.

JIANG, H., LIVINGSTON, M., ROOM, R. & CALLINAN, S. 2016. Price elasticity of on- and off-premises demand for alcoholic drinks: A Tobit analysis. Drug Alcohol Depend, 163, 222-8.

JOHNSTONE, I. 2006. Halving Roadway Fatalities: A Case Study from Victoria, Australia 1989-2004, Washington, DC, International Technology Scanning Program, Federal Highway Administration, U.S. Department of Transportation.

KAHN-MARSHALL, J. L. & GALLANT, M. P. 2012. Making healthy behaviors the easy choice for employees: a review of the literature on environmental and policy changes in worksite health promotion. Health Education & Behavior, 39, 752-76.

KATZ, D. L. 2009. School-based interventions for health promotion and weight control: not just waiting on the world to change. Annual Review of Public Health, 30, 253-72.

KATZ, D. L., O'CONNELL, M., NJIKE, V. Y., YEH, M. C. & NAWAZ, H. 2008. Strategies for the prevention and control of obesity in the school setting: systematic review and meta-analysis. International Journal of Obesity, 32, 1780-9.

KIDORF, M. & KING, V. L. 2008. Expanding the public health benefits of syringe exchange programs. Can J Psychiatry, 53, 487-95.

KILMER, B., NICOSIA, N., HEATON, P. & MIDGETTE, G. 2013. Efficacy of frequent monitoring with swift, certain, and modest sanctions for violations: insights from South Dakota's 24/7 Sobriety Project. Am J Public Health, 103, e37-43.

KIM, H. S., WOHL, M. J., STEWART, M. J., SZTAINERT, T. & GAINSBURY, S. M. 2014. Limit your time, gamble responsibly: setting a time limit (via pop-up message) on an electronic gaming machine reduces time on device. International Gambling Studies, 14, 266-278.

KINGDON, J. W. 1995. Agendas, Alternatives and Public Policies, New York, Longman.

KINGMA, S. 2004. Gambling and the risk society: The liberalisation and legitimation crisis of gambling in the Netherlands. International Gambling Studies, 4, 47-67.

KIRBY INSTITUTE 2011. HIV, viral hepatitis and sexually transmissible infections in Australia: Annual Surveillance Report 2011, Sydney, Australia, Kirby Institute.

KIRBY INSTITUTE 2016. HIV, viral hepatitis and sexually transmissible infections in Australia: Annual Surveillance Report 2016, Sydney, Australia, Kirby Institute.

KRAAK, V. I., SWINBURN, B., LAWRENCE, M. & HARRISON, P. 2014. An accountability framework to promote healthy food environments. Public Health Nutrition, 17, 2467-83.

KUUSI, P. 1957. Alcohol Sales Experiment in Rural Finland, Helsinki, Finnish Foundation for Alcohol Studies.

- KWON, J. A., ANDERSON, J., KERR, C. C., THEIN, H. H., ZHANG, L., IVERSEN, J., DORE, G. J., KALDOR, J. M., LAW, M. G., MAHER, L. & WILSON, D. P. 2012. Estimating the cost-effectiveness of needle-syringe programs in Australia. AIDS, 26, 2201-10.
- KYPRI, K., MCELDUFF, P. & MILLER, P. 2014. Restrictions in pub closing times and lockouts in Newcastle, Australia five years on. Drug Alcohol Rev, 33, 323-6.
- LADOUCEUR, R., GOULET, A. & VITARO, F. 2013. Prevention programmes for youth gambling: a review of the empirical evidence. International Gambling Studies, 13, 141-159.
- LADOUCEUR, R., SHAFFER, P., BLASZCZYNSKI, A. & SHAFFER, H. J. 2017. Responsible gambling: a synthesis of the empirical evidence. Addiction Research & Theory, 25, 225-235.
- LAI, S. K., COSTIGAN, S. A., MORGAN, P. J., LUBANS, D. R., STODDEN, D. F., SALMON, J. & BARNETT, L. M. 2014. Do school-based interventions focusing on physical activity, fitness, or fundamental movement skill competency produce a sustained impact in these outcomes in children and adolescents? A systematic review of follow-up studies. Sports Medicine, 44, 67-79.
- LAL, A. & SIAHPUSH, M. 2008. The effect of smoke-free policies on electronic gaming machine expenditure in Victoria, Australia. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 62, 11-15.
- LANDON, J., PALMER DU PREEZ, K., BELLRINGER, M., PAGE, A. & ABBOTT, M. 2016. Pop-up messages on electronic gaming machines in New Zealand: experiences and views of gamblers and venue staff. International Gambling Studies, 16, 49-66.
- LAPLANTE, D. A., GRAY, H. M., LABRIE, R. A., KLESCHINSKY, J. H. & SHAFFER, H. J. 2012. Gaming industry employees' responses to responsible gambling training: A public health imperative. Journal of Gambling Studies, 28, 171-191.
- LEINO, T., TORSHEIM, T., BLASZCZYNSKI, A., GRIFFITHS, M., MENTZONI, R., PALLESEN, S. & MOLDE, H. 2015. The Relationship Between Structural Game Characteristics and Gambling Behavior: A Population-Level Study. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 1297-1315.
- LEMERT, E. 1967. Human Deviance, Social Problems and Social Control, Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey, Prentice Hall.
- LI, E., ROCKLOFF, M. J., BROWNE, M. & DONALDSON, P. 2016. Jackpot Structural Features: Rollover Effect and Goal-Gradient Effect in EGM Gambling. Journal of Gambling Studies, 32, 707-720.
- LI, L., BORLAND, R., FONG, G. T., THRASHER, J. F., HAMMOND, D. & CUMMINGS, K. M. 2013. Impact of point-of-sale tobacco display bans: findings from the International Tobacco Control Four Country Survey. Health Education Research, 28, 898-910.
- LI, L., BORLAND, R., YONG, H. H., HITCHMAN, S. C., WAKEFIELD, M. A., KASZA, K. A. & FONG, G. T. 2012. The association between exposure to point-of-sale anti-smoking warnings and smokers' interest in quitting and quit attempts: findings from the International Tobacco Control Four Country Survey. Addiction, 107, 425-33.
- LITTLEWOOD, J. A., LOURENCO, S., IVERSEN, C. L. & HANSEN, G. L. 2016. Menu labelling is effective in reducing energy ordered and consumed: a systematic review and meta-analysis of recent studies. Public Health Nutrition, 19, 2106-21.

LIVINGSTON, M. 2013. To reduce alcohol-related harm we need to look beyond pubs and nightclubs. Drug & Alcohol Reviews, 32, 113-4.

LIVINGSTONE, C. 2017. Tasmania's pokie problem: stress and disadvantage exploited more than anywhere else in Australia. The Conversation.

LIVINGSTONE, C., ADAMS, P., CASSIDY, R., MARKHAM, F., REITH, G., RINTOUL, A., DOW SCHÜLL, N., WOOLLEY, R. & YOUNG, M. 2017. On gambling research, social science and the consequences of commercial gambling. International Gambling Studies, 1-14.

LIVINGSTONE, C. & ADAMS, P. J. 2011. Harm promotion: Observations on the symbiosis between government and private industries in Australasia for the development of highly accessible gambling markets. Addiction, 106, 3-8.

LIVINGSTONE, C. & ADAMS, P. J. 2015. Clear principles are needed for integrity in gambling research. Addiction

LIVINGSTONE, C., RINTOUL, A. & FRANCIS, L. 2014. What is the evidence for harm minimisation measures in gambling venues? Evidence Base.

LIVINGSTONE, C. & WOOLLEY, R. 2007. Risky business: A few provocations on the regulation of electronic gaming machines. International Gambling Studies, 7, 361-376.

LIVINGSTONE, C. & WOOLLEY, R. 2008. The relevance and role of gaming machine games and game features on the play of problem gamblers, Melbourne, Australian Institute for Primary Care, La Trobe University.

LOXLEY, W., TOUMBOUROU, J., STOCKWELL, T. R., HAINES, B., SCOTT, K., GODFREY, C., WATERS, E., PATTON, G., FORDHAM, R. J., GRAY, D., MARSHALL, J., RYDER, D., SAGGERS, S., WILLIAMS, J. & SANCI, L. 2004. The Prevention of Substance Use, Risk and Harm in Australia: A Review of the Evidence, Perth, Australia, National Drug Research Institute.

LUCAR, C., WIEBE, J. & PHILANDER, K. 2013. Monetary Limits Tools for Internet Gamblers: A Review of their Availability, Implementation and Effectiveness Online, Responsible Gambling Council.

MACARTHUR, G. J., VAN VELZEN, E., PALMATEER, N., KIMBER, J., PHARRIS, A., HOPE, V., TAYLOR, A., ROY, K., ASPINALL, E., GOLDBERG, D., RHODES, T., HEDRICH, D., SALMINEN, M., HICKMAN, M. & HUTCHINSON, S. J. 2014. Interventions to prevent HIV and Hepatitis C in people who inject drugs: A review of reviews to assess evidence of effectiveness. International Journal of Drug Policy, 25, 34-52.

MAES, L., VAN CAUWENBERGHE, E., VAN LIPPEVELDE, W., SPITTAELS, H., DE PAUW, E., OPPERT, J. M., VAN LENTHE, F. J., BRUG, J. & DE BOURDEAUDHUIJ, I. 2012. Effectiveness of workplace interventions in Europe promoting healthy eating: a systematic review. European Journal of Public Health, 22, 677-83.

MANTON, E., ROOM, R., GIORGI, C. & THORN, M. (eds.) 2014. Stemming the Tide of Alcohol: Liquor Licensing and the Public Interest, Canberra, Australia: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education.

MARKHAM, F., DORAN, B. & YOUNG, M. 2013. Size really does matter: big pokie venues are the most dangerous. The Conversation.

MARKHAM, F., YOUNG, M. & DORAN, B. 2014. Gambling expenditure predicts harm: evidence from a venue-level study. Addiction, 109, 1509-1516.

MARKHAM, F., YOUNG, M. & DORAN, B. 2015. The relationship between player losses and gambling-related harm: evidence from nationally representative cross-sectional surveys in four countries. Addiction, 111, 320-330.

MARTIN, A., SUHRCKE, M. & OGILVIE, D. 2012. Financial incentives to promote active travel: an evidence review and economic framework. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 43, e45-57.

MARTIN, N. K., HICKMAN, M., HUTCHINSON, S. J., GOLDBERG, D. J. & VICKERMAN, P. 2013. Combination interventions to prevent HCV transmission among people who inject drugs: modeling the impact of antiviral treatment, needle and syringe programs, and opiate substitution therapy. Clinical Infectious Diseases, 57 Suppl 2, S39-45.

MATHERS, B. M., DEGENHARDT, L., PHILLIPS, B., WIESSING, L., HICKMAN, M., STRATHDEE, S. A., WODAK, A., PANDA, S., TYNDALL, M., TOUFIK, A. & MATTICK, R. P. 2008. Global epidemiology of injecting drug use and HIV among people who inject drugs: a systematic review. The Lancet, 372, 1733-1745.

MAYNE, S. L., AUCHINCLOSS, A. H. & MICHAEL, Y. L. 2015. Impact of policy and built environment changes on obesity-related outcomes: a systematic review of naturally occurring experiments. Obesity Reviews, 16, 362-75.

MCCORMACK, A. R., AITKEN, C. K., BURNS, L. A., COGGER, S. & DIETZE, P. M. 2016. Syringe Stockpiling by Persons Who Inject Drugs: An Evaluation of Current Measures for Needle and Syringe Program Coverage. American Journal of Epidemiology, 183, 852-60.

MCGILL, R., ANWAR, E., ORTON, L., BROMLEY, H., LLOYD-WILLIAMS, F., O'FLAHERTY, M., TAYLOR-ROBINSON, D., GUZMAN-CASTILLO, M., GILLESPIE, D., MOREIRA, P., ALLEN, K., HYSENI, L., CALDER, N., PETTICREW, M., WHITE, M., WHITEHEAD, M. & CAPEWELL, S. 2015. Are interventions to promote healthy eating equally effective for all? Systematic review of socioeconomic inequalities in impact. BMC Public Health, 15, 457.

MCILROY, T. 2014. Stalemate over needle exchange hampering prison officer' pay talks. The Canberra Times.

MCLAREN, L., SUMAR, N., BARBERIO, A. M., TRIEU, K., LORENZETTI, D. L., TARASUK, V., WEBSTER, J. & CAMPBELL, N. R. 2016. Population-level interventions in government jurisdictions for dietary sodium reduction. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 9, CD010166.

MCMASTER UNIVERSITY 2016. McMaster University Health Evidence Quality Assessment Tool. Retrieved from https://www.healthevidence.org/documents/our-appraisal-tools/QA_Tool&Dictionary_10Nov16.pdf.

MCMILLEN, J., O'HARA, J. & WOOLLEY, R. 1999. Australian Gambling: Comparative History and Analysis, Melbourne, Australia, Victorian Casino and Gaming Authority.

MEERABEAU, E., GILLETT, R., KENNEDY, M., ADEOBA, J., BYASS, M. & TABI, K. 1991. Sponsorship and the Drinks Industry in the 1990s. European Journal of Marketing, 25, 39-56.

MEMEDOVIC, S., IVERSEN, J., GEDDES, L. & MAHER, L. 2017. Australian Needle Syringe Program Survey National Data Report 2012-2016: Prevalence of HIV, HCV and injecting and sexual behaviour among NSP attendees, Sydney, Australia, Kirby Institute, UNSW.

MEYER, G., VON MEDUNA, M., BROSOWSKI, T. & HAYER, T. 2015. Compliance check of gambler and youth protection in German amusement arcades: a pilot study. International Gambling Studies, 15, 343-360.

MILLER, P., COOMBER, K., SONDERLUND, A. & MCKENZIE, S. 2012. The long-term effect of lockouts on alcohol-related emergency department attendances within Ballarat, Australia. Drug Alcohol Rev, 31, 370-6.

MOORE, M. H. & GERSTEIN, D. R. 1981. Alcohol and Public Policy: Beyond the Shadow of Prohibition, Washington, DC, National Academies Press.

MORTON, A. N., TABRIZI, S. N., GARLAND, S. M., LEE, P. J., REID, P. E. & FAIRLEY, C. K. 2002. Will the legalisation of street sex work improve health? Sexually Transmitted Infections, 78, 309.

MURCH, W. S. & CLARK, L. 2016. Games in the Brain: Neural Substrates of Gambling Addiction. Neuroscientist, 22, 534-45.

NATIONAL CANCER INSTITUTE 2008. The Role of the Media in Promoting and Reducing Tobacco Use, Bethesa, MD, US Department of Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health, National Cancer Institute.

NATIONAL CENTRE IN HIV EPIDEMIOLOGY AND CLINICAL RESEARCH 2009. Return on investment 2: Evaluating the cost-effectiveness of needle and syringe programs in Australia 2009, Sydney, Australia, University of New South Wales.

NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH AND CARE EXCELLENCE 2008a. Physical activity and the environment, National Institute for Health and Care Excellence,.

NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH AND CARE EXCELLENCE 2008b. Physical activity in the workplace.

NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH AND CARE EXCELLENCE 2009. Physical activity for children and young people. NICE Guideline. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence.

NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH AND CARE EXCELLENCE 2012. Physical activity: walking and cycling.

NEWMAN, C. & PERSSON, A. 2009. Fear, complacency and the spectacle of risk: the making of HIV as a public concern in Australia. Health (London), 13, 7-23.

NEWMAN, S. C. & THOMPSON, A. H. 2007. The Association between Pathological Gambling and Attempted Suicide: Findings from a National Survey in Canada. The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry, 52, 605-612.

NI MHURCHU, C., ASTON, L. M. & JEBB, S. A. 2010. Effects of worksite health promotion interventions on employee diets: a systematic review. BMC Public Health, 10, 62.

NIEBYLSKI, M. L., LU, T., CAMPBELL, N. R., ARCAND, J., SCHERMEL, A., HUA, D., YEATES, K. E., TOBE, S. W., TWOHIG, P. A., L'ABBE, M. R. & LIU, P. P. 2014. Healthy food procurement policies and their impact. International Journal of Environ Research and Public Health, 11, 2608-27.

NIEBYLSKI, M. L., REDBURN, K. A., DUHANEY, T. & CAMPBELL, N. R. 2015. Healthy food subsidies and unhealthy food taxation: A systematic review of the evidence. Nutrition, 31, 787-95.

NIKOLAOU, C. K., HANKEY, C. R. & LEAN, M. E. 2015. Calorie-labelling: does it impact on calorie purchase in catering outlets and the views of young adults? International Journal of Obesity, 39, 542-5.

NISBET, S. 2005a. Alternative gaming machine payment methods in Australia: Current knowledge and future implications. International Gambling Studies, 5, 229-252.

NISBET, S. 2005b. Responsible gambling features of card-based technologies International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 3, 54-63.

NISBET, S. 2005c. Who benefits? Understanding the issues around card-based gambling. Gambling Research, 17, 26-46.

NISBET, S., JACKSON, A. & CHRISTENSEN, D. R. 2016. The Influence of Pre-Commitment and Associated Player-Card Technologies on Decision Making: Design, Research and Implementation Issues. International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction, 14, 228-240.

NORRIS, E., SHELTON, N., DUNSMUIR, S., DUKE-WILLIAMS, O. & STAMATAKIS, E. 2015. Physically active lessons as physical activity and educational interventions: a systematic review of methods and results. Preventive Medicine, 72, 116-25.

NORSTRÖM, T. 1987. The abolition of the Swedish alcohol rationing system: effects on consumption distribution and cirrhosis mortality. Br J Addict, 82, 633-41.

O'MAHONY, B. & OHTSUKA, K. 2015. Responsible gambling: Sympathy, empathy or telepathy? Journal of Business Research, 68, 2132-2139.

OFCOM 2010. HFSS advertising restrictions: Final Review. London, UK: Ofcom.

OGILVIE, D., FOSTER, C. E., ROTHNIE, H., CAVILL, N., HAMILTON, V., FITZSIMONS, C. F., MUTRIE, N. & SCOTTISH PHYSICAL ACTIVITY RESEARCH, C. 2007. Interventions to promote walking: systematic review. British Medical Journal, 334, 1204.

OLSSON, B., ÓLAFSDÓTTIR, H. & ROOM, R. 2002. Introduction: Nordic traditions of studying the impact of alcohol policies. In: ROOM, R. (ed.) The Effects of Nordic Alcohol Policies: What Happens to Drinking when Alcohol Controls Change? Helsinki: Nordic Council for Alcohol and Drug Research.

PALELLA, F. J., JR., DELANEY, K. M., MOORMAN, A. C., LOVELESS, M. O., FUHRER, J., SATTEN, G. A., ASCHMAN, D. J. & HOLMBERG, S. D. 1998. Declining morbidity and mortality

among patients with advanced human immunodeficiency virus infection. HIV Outpatient Study Investigators. The New England Journal of Medicine, 338, 853-60.

PALMER DU PREEZ, K., LANDON, J., BELLRINGER, M., GARRETT, N. & ABBOTT, M. 2016. The Effects of Pop-up Harm Minimisation Messages on Electronic Gaming Machine Gambling Behaviour in New Zealand. Journal of Gambling Studies, 32, 1115-1126.

PALMER DU PREEZ, K., LANDON, J., CARRETT, N., BELLRINGER, M., PAGE, A., COOMARASAMY, C. & ABBOTT, M. 2014. Investigation into the effects of gambling game characteristics, PIDS and pop-up technology on gambling and problem gambling behaviour in New Zealand, New Zealand, Gambling & Addictions Research Centre.

PANICHI, J. 2013. The lobby group that got much more bang for its buck. Retrieved 5 April, 2014, from http://inside.org.au/the-lobby-group-that-got-much-more-bang-for-its-buck.

PARKE, J. & RIGBYE, J. 2014. Self-Exclusion as a Gambling Harm Minimisation Measure in Great Britain: An Overview of the Academic Evidence and Perspectives from Industry and Treatment Professionals. London: Responsible Gambling Trust.

PARRISH, A. M., OKELY, A. D., STANLEY, R. M. & RIDGERS, N. D. 2013. The effect of school recess interventions on physical activity: a systematic review. Sports Medicine, 43, 287-99.

PARTOS, T. R., BORLAND, R., YONG, H. H., THRASHER, J. & HAMMOND, D. 2013. Cigarette packet warning labels can prevent relapse: findings from the International Tobacco Control 4-Country policy evaluation cohort study. Tobacco Control, 22, e43-50.

PEARL, R. L., WADDEN, T. A., HOPKINS, C. M., SHAW, J. A., HAYES, M. R., BAKIZADA, Z. M., ALFARIS, N., CHAO, A. M., PINKASAVAGE, E., BERKOWITZ, R. I. & ALAMUDDIN, N. 2017. Association between weight bias internalization and metabolic syndrome among treatment-seeking individuals with obesity. Obesity, 25, 317-322.

PENNAY, A. & ROOM, R. 2012. Prohibiting public drinking in urban public spaces: A review of the evidence. Drugs: Education, Prevention & Policy, 19, 91-101.

PHELAN, S. M., BURGESS, D. J., YEAZEL, M. W., HELLERSTEDT, W. L., GRIFFIN, J. M. & VAN RYN, M. 2015. Impact of weight bias and stigma on quality of care and outcomes for patients with obesity. Obesity Reviews, 16, 319-326.

PITT, H., THOMAS, S. L., BESTMAN, A., STONEHAM, M. & DAUBE, M. 2016. "It's just everywhere!" Children and parents discuss the marketing of sports wagering in Australia. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health, 40, 480-486.

PIWOZ, E. G. & HUFFMAN, S. L. 2015. The Impact of Marketing of Breast-Milk Substitutes on WHO-Recommended Breastfeeding Practices. Food Nutrition Bulletin, 36, 373-86.

POTENZA, M. N., KOSTEN, T. R. & ROUNSAVILLE, B. J. 2001. Pathological Gambling. JAMA July, 286, 141-144.

POWELL, L. M. & CHALOUPKA, F. J. 2009. Food prices and obesity: evidence and policy implications for taxes and subsidies. Milbank Quarterly, 87, 229-57.

PRICEWATERHOUSECOOPERS 2016. Evaluation of the player awareness system implementation. Responsible Gambling Trust.

PROCHASKA, J. O. 2013. Transtheoretical model of behavior change. Encyclopedia of behavioral medicine. Springer.

PROCHASKA, J. O. & DI CLEMENTE, C. C. 1982. Transtheoretical therapy: Towards a more integrative model of change. Psychotherapy: Theory, research and practice, 19, 276-288.

PROCHASKA, J. O. & VELICER, W. F. 1997. The transtheoretical model of health behavior change. American journal of health promotion, 12, 38-48.

PRODUCTIVITY COMMISSION 1999. Australia's gambling industries. Canberra.

PRODUCTIVITY COMMISSION 2010. Gambling, Report no. 50, Canberra, Australian Government.

PRONK, N. P. & KOTTKE, T. E. 2009. Physical activity promotion as a strategic corporate priority to improve worker health and business performance. Preventive Medicine, 49, 316-21.

PUHL, R. & BROWNELL, K. D. 2001. Bias, discrimination, and obesity. Obesity Research, 9, 788-805.

QUEENSLAND GOVERNMENT STATISTICIAN'S OFFICE 2016. Australian gambling statistics 1987-88 to 2014-15. Retrieved from: http://www.qgso.qld.gov.au/products/reports/aus-gambling-stats/

QUEENSLAND GOVERNMENT STATISTICIAN'S OFFICE 2017. Australian gambling statistics 1990-91 to 2015-16. Retrieved from: http://www.qgso.qld.gov.au/products/reports/aus-gambling-stats/

QUUENSLAND OFFICE OF LIQUOR AND GAMING REGULATION (2016) Gaming Guideline G08 https://www.business.qld.gov.au/industries/hospitality-tourism-sport/liquor-gaming/gaming/guidelines/approvals-machines-systems

QUILTY, L. C., LOBO, D. S. S., ZACK, M., CREWE-BROWN, C. & BLASZCZYNSKI, A. 2016. Hitting the jackpot: the influence of monetary payout on gambling behaviour. International Gambling Studies, 16, 481-499.

QUILTY, L. C. & ROBINSON, J. 2013. Identifying Problem Gamblers in Gambling Venues in Ontario, Canada. Ontario, Canada.

QUILTY, L. C., ROBINSON, J. & BLASZCZYNSKI, A. 2015. Responsible gambling training in Ontario casinos: employee attitudes and experience. International Gambling Studies, 15, 361-376.

RABAR, J. 2014. Oakleigh needle exchange program scrapped after community opposition. Waverley Leader.

RAMMOHAN, V., HAHN, R. A., ELDER, R., BREWER, R., FIELDING, J., NAIMI, T. S., TOOMEY, T. L., CHATTOPADHYAY, S. K., ZOMETA, C. & TASK FORCE ON COMMUNITY PREVENTIVE, S. 2011. Effects of dram shop liability and enhanced overservice law enforcement initiatives on

excessive alcohol consumption and related harms: Two community guide systematic reviews. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 41, 334-43.

REEKIE, J. M., LEVY, M. H., RICHARDS, A. H., WAKE, C. J., SIDDALL, D. A., BEASLEY, H. M., KUMAR, S. & BUTLER, T. G. 2014. Trends in HIV, hepatitis B and hepatitis C prevalence among Australian prisoners - 2004, 2007, 2010. Med J Aust, 200, 277-80.

RESPONSIBLE GAMBLING COUNCIL 2014. Disallowing Winnings as a Part of Self-Exclusion Agreements.

RESPONSIBLE GAMBLING COUNCIL 2016. Best Practices for Self-Exclusion Reinstatement and Renewal.

RINTOUL, A., DEBLAQUIERE, J. & THOMAS, A. 2017. Responsible gambling codes of conduct: lack of harm minimisation intervention in the context of venue self-regulation. Addiction Research & Theory, 1-11.

RINTOUL, A., LIVINGSTONE, C., MELLOR, A. & JOLLEY, D. 2013. Modelling vulnerability to gambling related harm: how disadvantage predicts gambling losses. Addiction Research & Theory, 1, 329-38.

RITTER, A. & BAMMER, G. 2010. Models of policy-making and their relevance for drug research. Drug & Alcohol Review, 29, 352-357.

RITTER, A., MCLEOD, R. & SHANAHAN, M. 2013. Government drug policy expenditure in Australia - 2009/10, Sydney, Australia, National Drug and Alcohol Research Centre.

RITTER, A. & STOOVE, M. 2016. Alcohol and other drug treatment policy in Australia. Medical Journal of Australia, 204, 138.

RIVA, P., SACCHI, A. & BRAMBILLA, M. 2015. Humanizing Machines: Anthropomorphization of Slot Machines Increases Gambling. Journal of Experimental Psychology, 21, 313-325.

ROBERTSON-WILSON, J. E., DARGAVEL, M. D., BRYDEN, P. J. & GILES-CORTI, B. 2012. Physical activity policies and legislation in schools: a systematic review. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 43, 643-9.

ROCKLOFF, M. J., DONALDSON, P. & BROWNE, M. 2015. Jackpot Expiry: An Experimental Investigation of a New EGM Player-Protection Feature. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 1505-1514.

ROCKLOFF, M. J., GREER, N. & FAY, C. 2011. The social contagion of gambling: How venue size contributes to player losses. Journal of Gambling Studies, 27, 487-497.

ROCKLOFF, M. J. & HING, N. 2013. The Impact of Jackpots on EGM Gambling Behavior: A Review. Journal of Gambling Studies, 29, 775-790.

ROCKLOFF, M. J., HING, N., DONALDSON, P., LI, E., BROWNE, M. & LANGHAM, E. 2014. The impact of electronic gaming machine jackpots on gambling behaviour. Gambling Research Australia. Retrieved June 17, 2014, from: http://www.gamblingresearch.org.au/find/publications/.

ROCKLOFF, M. J., MOSKOVSKY, N., THORNE, H., BROWNE, M. & BRYDEN, G. M. 2016. Environmental Factors in the Choice of EGMs: A Discrete Choice Experiment. Journal of Gambling Studies, 1-16.

ROOM, R. 1988. The dialectic of drinking in Australian life: from the Rum Corps to the wine column. Australian Drug and Alcohol Review, 7, 413-437.

ROOM, R. 1990. Alcohol problems and the city. British Journal of Addiction, 85, 1395-1402.

ROOM, R. 2000. Alcohol monopolies as instruments for alcohol control policies. In: ÖSTERBERG, E. (ed.) International Seminar on Alcohol Retail Monopolies. Helsinki: National Research and Development Centre for Welfare and Health, Themes 5/200.

ROOM, R. 2005a. Stigma, social inequality and alcohol and drug use. Drug and Alcohol Review, 24, 143-155.

ROOM, R. 2005b. The Wheel of Fortune: Cycles and Reactions in Gambling Policies. Addiction September, 100, 1226-1227.

ROOM, R. 2012. Individualised control of drinkers: back to the future? Contemporary Drug Problems, 39, 311-343.

ROOM, R. 2017. The case for government-run liquor stores in the Australian Northern Territory: Looking outside the box in regulating the supply of alcohol. Drug & Alcohol Review, 36, 575-577.

ROOM, R. & HALL, W. 2017. Chapter 4: Frameworks for understanding drug use and societal responses. In: RITTER, A., KING, T. & LEE, N. (eds.) Drug Use in Australian Society. Sydney, Australia: Oxford University Press.

ROSSOW, I. & HANSEN, M. B. 2016. Gambling and gambling policy in Norway—an exceptional case. Addiction, 111, 593-598.

ROWE, J. 2011. Surveying HIV and Need Throughout the Unregulated Sex Industry (SHANTUSI), Melbourne, Australia, Centre for Applied Social Research, RMIT University; Inner South Community Health Service.

ROY, R., KELLY, B., RANGAN, A. & ALLMAN-FARINELLI, M. 2015. Food Environment Interventions to Improve the Dietary Behavior of Young Adults in Tertiary Education Settings: A Systematic Literature Review. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 115, 1647-81 e1.

RUDOLPH, C. W., WELLS, C. L., WELLER, M. D. & BALTES, B. B. 2009. A meta-analysis of empirical studies of weight-based bias in the workplace. Journal of Vocational Behavior, 74, 1-10.

SALIS, S., WARDLE, H., MORRIS, S. & EXCELL, D. 2015. ABB Code for Responsible Gambling and Player Protection: Evaluation of early impact among machine gamblers, London, NatCen Social Research

SARINK, D., PEETERS, A., FREAK-POLI, R., BEAUCHAMP, A., WOODS, J., BALL, K. & BACKHOLER, K. 2016. The impact of menu energy labelling across socioeconomic groups: A systematic review. Appetite, 99, 59-75.

SCHELLINCK, T. & SCHRANS, T. 2002. Understanding Gambling Behaviour Using Computer Simulation. Gambling Research, 14, 7-20.

SCHELLINCK, T. & SCHRANS, T. 2004. Identifying Problem Gamblers at the Gambling Venue: Finding Combinations of High Confidence Indicators. Gambling Research: Journal of the National Association for Gambling Studies (Australia), 16, 8-24.

SCHELLINCK, T. & SCHRANS, T. 2007. Final Report - Assessment of the behavioural impact of responsible gambling device (RGD) features: Analysis of Nova Scotia player-card data - Windsor Trial VLT Player Tracking System - Nova Scotia Gaming Corporation Responsible Gaming Research Device Project. Halifax, Nova Scotia: Focal Research,.

SCHELLINCK, T. & SCHRANS, T. 2011. Intelligent design: How to model gambler risk assessment by using loyalty tracking data. Journal of Gambling Issues, 26, 51-68.

SCHELLINCK, T., SCHRANS, T., BLIEMEL, M. & SCHELLINCK, H. 2010. Development of an instrument for identifying risk for problem gambling among slot machine gamblers in Ontario. Guelph: Ontario Problem Gambling Research Centre.

SCHOTTLER CONSULTING 2014. Impact of Structural Characteristics of Electronic Gaming Machines (EGMs), Melbourne, Gambling Research Australia.

SCOTT, N., MCBRYDE, E. S., THOMPSON, A., DOYLE, J. S. & HELLARD, M. E. 2017. Treatment scale-up to achieve global HCV incidence and mortality elimination targets: a cost-effectiveness model. Gut, 66, 1507-1515.

SENDZIUK, P. 2007. Harm reduction and HIV-prevention among injecting drug users in Australia: an international comparison. Canadian Bulletin of Medical History, 24, 113-29.

SHARPE, L., WALKER, M., COUGHLAN, M., ENERSEN, K. & BLASZCZYNSKI, A. 2005. Structural changes to electronic gaming machines as effective harm minimisation strategies for non-problem and problem gamblers. Journal of Gambling Studies, 21, 503-520.

SHAYA, F. T., FLORES, D., GBARAYOR, C. M. & WANG, J. 2008. School-based obesity interventions: a literature review. Journal of School Health, 78, 189-96.

SHRESTHA, N., KUKKONEN-HARJULA, K. T., VERBEEK, J. H., IJAZ, S., HERMANS, V. & BHAUMIK, S. 2016. Workplace interventions for reducing sitting at work. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 3, CD010912.

SINCLAIR, S. E., COOPER, M. & MANSFIELD, E. D. 2014. The influence of menu labeling on calories selected or consumed: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 114, 1375-1388 e15.

SKOV, L. R., LOURENCO, S., HANSEN, G. L., MIKKELSEN, B. E. & SCHOFIELD, C. 2013. Choice architecture as a means to change eating behaviour in self-service settings: a systematic review. Obesity Reviews, 14, 187-96.

SOBOL-GOLDBERG, S., RABINOWITZ, J. & GROSS, R. 2013. School-based obesity prevention programs: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Obesity 21, 2422-8.

SOLER, R. E., LEEKS, K. D., BUCHANAN, L. R., BROWNSON, R. C., HEATH, G. W., HOPKINS, G. D. & TASK FORCE ON COMMUNITY PREVENTIVE SERVICES 2010. Point-of-Decision Prompts to Increase Stair Use: A Systematic Review Update. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 38, S292-S300.

SORENSEN, H. 2017. Govt told to control takeaway booze. NT News.

SOUTH AUSTRALIAN CENTRE FOR ECONOMIC STUDIES 2005. Study of the impact of caps on electronic gaming machines. Melbourne: Department of Justice.

SOUTH AUSTRALIAN CENTRE FOR ECONOMIC STUDIES 2015. Responsible Gambling and Casinos. Adelaide: Gambling Research Australia.

SQUIRES, E. C., SZTAINERT, T., GILLEN, N. R., CAOUETTE, J. & WOHL, M. J. A. 2012. The Problem with Self-Forgiveness: Forgiving the Self Deters Readiness to Change Among Gamblers. Journal of Gambling Studies, 28, 337-350.

STATE OF QUEENSLAND, D. O. E. E. D. A. I. 2010. Office of Liquor Gaming and Regulation jackpot system minimum technical requirements, Version 2.2. Queensland.

STATE OF VICTORIA 2014-16. Royal Commission into Family Violence: Summary and recommendations. Parliamentary Paper No 132

STEELE, C. M. & JOSEPHS, R. A. 1990. Alcohol myopia. Its prized and dangerous effects. American Psychologist, 45, 921-33.

STEWART, G., ANOKYE, N. K. & POKHREL, S. 2015. What interventions increase commuter cycling? A systematic review. BMJ Open, 5, e007945.

STOCKWELL, T., ZHAO, J., GIESBRECHT, N., MACDONALD, S., THOMAS, G. & WETTLAUFER, A. 2012. The raising of minimum alcohol prices in Saskatchewan, Canada: impacts on consumption and implications for public health. Am J Public Health, 102, e103-10.

SWARTZ, J. J., BRAXTON, D. & VIERA, A. J. 2011. Calorie menu labeling on quick-service restaurant menus: an updated systematic review of the literature. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 8, 135.

SWINBURN, B., KRAAK, V., RUTTER, H., VANDEVIJVERE, S., LOBSTEIN, T., SACKS, G., GOMES, F., MARSH, T. & MAGNUSSON, R. 2015. Strengthening of accountability systems to create healthy food environments and reduce global obesity. Lancet, 385, 2534-45.

SWINBURN, B., VANDEVIJVERE, S., KRAAK, V., SACKS, G., SNOWDON, W., HAWKES, C., BARQUERA, S., FRIEL, S., KELLY, B., KUMANYIKA, S., L'ABBE, M., LEE, A., LOBSTEIN, T., MA, J., MACMULLAN, J., MOHAN, S., MONTEIRO, C., NEAL, B., RAYNER, M., SANDERS, D., WALKER, C. & INFORMAS 2013. Monitoring and benchmarking government policies and actions to improve the healthiness of food environments: a proposed Government Healthy Food Environment Policy Index. Obesity Reviews, 14 Suppl 1, 24-37.

TASK FORCE ON COMMUNITY PREVENTIVE SERVICES 2010. Recommendation for Use of Point-of-Decision Prompts to Increase Stair Use in Communities. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 38, S290-S291.

TEMPLETON, J. A., DIXON, M. J., HARRIGAN, K. A. & FUGELSANG, J. A. 2015. Upping the Reinforcement Rate by Playing the Maximum Lines in Multi-line Slot Machine Play. Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 949-964.

THE ECONOMIST ONLINE 2014, 3 Feb. Daily Chart: The house wins: http://www.economist.com/blogs/ graphicdetail/2014/02/daily-chart-0 Retrieved: 2014-07-28.

THE SOCIAL RESEARCH CENTRE 2013. Gambling Prevalence in South Australia (2012). Adelaide: Office For Problem Gambling.

THOMAS, A., PFEIFER, J., MOORE, S., WEYER, D., YAP, L. & ARMSTRONG, A. 2013. Evaluation of the removal of ATMs from gaming venues in Victoria, Australia. Brain and Psychological Sciences Research Centre Swinburne University of Technology.

THORNE, H. B., ROCKLOFF, M. J., LANGHAM, E. & LI, E. 2016. Hierarchy of gambling choices: A framework for examining EGM gambling environment preferences. Journal of gambling studies, 32, 1101-1113.

THOW, A. M., DOWNS, S. & JAN, S. 2014. A systematic review of the effectiveness of food taxes and subsidies to improve diets: understanding the recent evidence. Nutrition Reviews, 72, 551-65.

THOW, A. M., JAN, S., LEEDER, S. & SWINBURN, B. 2010. The effect of fiscal policy on diet, obesity and chronic disease: a systematic review. Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 88, 609-14.

TO, Q. G., CHEN, T. T., MAGNUSSEN, C. G. & TO, K. G. 2013. Workplace physical activity interventions: a systematic review. American Journal of Health Promotion, 27, e113-23.

TURNER, K. M., HUTCHINSON, S., VICKERMAN, P., HOPE, V., CRAINE, N., PALMATEER, N., MAY, M., TAYLOR, A., DE ANGELIS, D., CAMERON, S., PARRY, J., LYONS, M., GOLDBERG, D., ALLEN, E. & HICKMAN, M. 2011. The impact of needle and syringe provision and opiate substitution therapy on the incidence of hepatitis C virus in injecting drug users: pooling of UK evidence. Addiction, 106, 1978-88.

UNAIDS 2014. 90-90-90: An ambitious treatment target to help end the AIDS epidemic, Geneva, Switzerland, UNAIDS.

UNITED NATIONS OFFICE OF DRUGS AND CRIME 2014. A handbook for starting and managing needle and syringe programmes in prisons and other closed settings, Vienna, Austria, United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime.

VAJDIC, C. M., MIDDLETON, M., BOWDEN, F. J., FAIRLEY, C. K. & KALDOR, J. M. 2005. The prevalence of genital Chlamydia trachomatis in Australia 1997-2004: a systematic review. Sexual Health, 2, 169-83.

VAN CAUWENBERGHE, E., MAES, L., SPITTAELS, H., VAN LENTHE, F. J., BRUG, J., OPPERT, J. M. & DE BOURDEAUDHUIJ, I. 2010. Effectiveness of school-based interventions in Europe to promote healthy nutrition in children and adolescents: systematic review of published and 'grey' literature. British Journal of Nutrition, 103, 781-97.

VAN DEN BERG, C., SMIT, C., VAN BRUSSEL, G., COUTINHO, R., PRINS, M. & AMSTERDAM, C. 2007. Full participation in harm reduction programmes is associated with decreased risk for

human immunodeficiency virus and hepatitis C virus: evidence from the Amsterdam Cohort Studies among drug users. Addiction, 102, 1454-62.

VAN DYKE, N., JENNER, D. & MADDERN, C. 2014. The role of loyalty programs in gambling: final report of findings from audit of electronic gaming machine gambling venues, literature review, online discussion boards and longitudinal telephone survey. Melbourne, Victoria Australia: Gambling Research Australia.

VERWEIJ, L. M., COFFENG, J., VAN MECHELEN, W. & PROPER, K. I. 2011. Meta-analyses of workplace physical activity and dietary behaviour interventions on weight outcomes. Obesity Reviews, 12, 406-29.

VICKERMAN, P., MARTIN, N., TURNER, K. & HICKMAN, M. 2012. Can needle and syringe programmes and opiate substitution therapy achieve substantial reductions in hepatitis C virus prevalence? Model projections for different epidemic settings. Addiction, 107, 1984-1995.

VICTORIAN COMMISSION FOR GAMBLING AND LIQUOR REGULATION. 2017. Expenditure by venue [Online]. Victorian Commission for Gambling and Liquor Regulation. Available: https://www.vcglr.vic.gov.au/resources/data-and-research/gambling-data/gaming-expenditure-venue [Accessed 2017].

VICTORIAN COMMISSION FOR GAMBLING AND LIQUOR REGULATION 2017a Australian/New Zealand Gaming Machine National Standard 2016 https://www.vcglr.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/Australian_New_Zealand_Gaming_Machine_National Standard 2016.PDF

VICTORIAN DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES 2010. National Needle and Syringe Programs Strategic Framework 2010-2014, Victorian Department of Human Services.

VICTORIAN RESPONSIBLE GAMBLING FOUNDATION 2015. Study of gambling and health in Victoria findings from the Victorian prevalence study 2014, Melbourne, Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation.

WAGENAAR, A. C. & TOOMEY, T. L. 2002. Effects of minimum drinking age laws: review and analyses of the literature from 1960 to 2000. Journal of Studies on Alcohol Supplement, 206-25.

WAKEFIELD, M. A., BOWE, S. J., DURKIN, S. J., YONG, H. H., SPITTAL, M. J., SIMPSON, J. A. & BORLAND, R. 2013. Does tobacco-control mass media campaign exposure prevent relapse among recent quitters? Nicotine & Tobacco Research, 15, 385-92.

WALKER, D. M., LITVIN, S. W., SOBEL, R. S. & ST-PIERRE, R. A. 2015. Setting win limits: An alternative approach to "responsible gambling"? Journal of Gambling Studies, 31, 965-986.

WALKER, R. E., KEANE, C. R. & BURKE, J. G. 2010. Disparities and access to healthy food in the United States: A review of food deserts literature. Health Place, 16, 876-84.

WANG, Y., WU, Y., WILSON, R. F., BLEICH, S., CHESKIN, L., WESTON, C., SHOWELL, N., FAWOLE, O., LAU, B. & SEGAL, J. 2013. Childhood Obesity Prevention Programs: Comparative Effectiveness Review and Meta-Analysis. Childhood Obesity Prevention Programs: Comparative Effectiveness Review and Meta-Analysis. Rockville (MD).

WATERS, E., DE SILVA-SANIGORSKI, A., HALL, B. J., BROWN, T., CAMPBELL, K. J., GAO, Y., ARMSTRONG, R., PROSSER, L. & SUMMERBELL, C. D. 2011. Interventions for preventing obesity in children. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, CD001871.

WEST, R., RAW, M., MCNEILL, A., STEAD, L., AVEYARD, P., BITTON, J., STAPLETON, J., MCROBBIE, H., POKHREL, S., LESTER-GEORGE, A. & BORLAND, R. 2015. Health-care interventions to promote and assist tobacco cessation: a review of efficacy, effectiveness and affordability for use in national guideline development. Addiction, 110, 1388-403.

WILKINS, R. 2017. The Household, Income and Labour Dynamics in Australia Survey: Selected Findings from Waves 1 to 15: The 12th Annual Statistical Report of the HILDA Survey. In: MELBOURNE INSTITUTE: APPLIED ECONOMIC & SOCIAL RESEARCH (ed.). Melbourne: The University of Melbourne.

WILKINSON, C. & MACLEAN, S. 2013. Enforcement of liquor licence provisions: The introduction of civilian licence inspectors in Victoria. Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy, 20, 15-21.

WOHL, M., MATHESON, K., YOUNG, M. & ANISMAN, H. 2008. Cortisol Rise Following Awakening Among Problem Gamblers: Dissociation from Comorbid Symptoms of Depression and Impulsivity. Journal of Gambling Studies, 24, 79-90.

WOHL, M. J., GAINSBURY, S., STEWART, M. J. & SZTAINERT, T. 2013. Facilitating responsible gambling: The relative effectiveness of education-based animation and monetary limit setting popup messages among electronic gaming machine players. Journal of Gambling Studies, 29, 703-717.

WOHL, M. J., PARUSH, A., KIM, H. A. S. & WARREN, K. 2014. Building it better: Applying human–computer interaction and persuasive system design principles to a monetary limit tool improves responsible gambling. Computers in Human Behavior, 37, 124-132.

WOOD-GUSH, B. & BULL, F. 2015. Health by urban design: Perth – a city reinvented for healthy living. Planning News, 41, 28-29.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION 2007. Effectiveness of interventions to address HIV in prisons, Geneva, Switzerland, World Health Organization.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION 2010. Global Strategy to Prevent the Harmful Use of Alcohol, Geneva, World Health Organization.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION 2016. Obesity and overweight. Fact Sheet.

WULFERT, E., FRANCO, C., WILLIAMS, K., ROLAND, B. & MAXSON, J. H. 2008. The role of money in the excitement of gambling. Psychology of Addictive Behaviors, 22, 380-390.

YANG, L., SAHLQVIST, S., MCMINN, A., GRIFFIN, S. J. & OGILVIE, D. 2010. Interventions to promote cycling: systematic review. British Medical Journal, 341, c5293.

YILDIRIM, M., VAN STRALEN, M. M., CHINAPAW, M. J., BRUG, J., VAN MECHELEN, W., TWISK, J. W., TE VELDE, S. J. & ENERGY, C. 2011. For whom and under what circumstances do school-based energy balance behavior interventions work? Systematic review on moderators. International Journal of Pediatric Obesity, 6, e46-57.

YONG, H. H., BORLAND, R., CUMMINGS, K. M., HAMMOND, D., O'CONNOR, R. J., HASTINGS, G. & KING, B. 2011. Impact of the removal of misleading terms on cigarette pack on smokers' beliefs about 'light/mild' cigarettes: cross-country comparisons. Addiction, 106, 2204-13.

YONG, H. H., BORLAND, R., THRASHER, J. F., THOMPSON, M. E., NAGELHOUT, G. E., FONG, G. T., HAMMOND, D. & CUMMINGS, K. M. 2014. Mediational pathways of the impact of cigarette warning labels on quit attempts. Health Psychology, 33, 1410-20.

YOUNG, M., DORAN, B. & MARKHAM, F. 2014. Gambling Harm in the Northern Territory: An Atlas of Venue Catchments. Darwin: Northern Territory Government.

YOUNG, M., MARKHAM, F. & DORAN, B. 2012. Placing Bets: gambling venues and the distribution of harm. Australian Geographer, 43, 425-444.

YUCEL, M., CARTER, A., HARRIGAN, K., van Holst, R., LIVINGSTONE, C. (2018) Hooked on Gambling: a problem of human or machine design? The Lancet Psychiatry (5): 20-21

Appendices

Appendix A: RQ1 literature review strategy

Electronic databases searched:

- CinahlPlus
- Informit
- Ovid Medline
- Proquest
- PsychINFO
- PubMed
- Sage journals online

Grey literature and websites:

- Australian State Government websites
 - ACT Gambling and Racing Commission
 - Department of Racing, Gaming and Liquor WA
 - Department of the Attorney-General and Justice (Northern Territory)
 - Department of Treasury and Finance (South Australia)
 - o Liquor and Gaming NSW
 - o Office of Liquor and Gaming Regulation (Queensland)
 - Tasmanian Liquor and Gaming Commission
 - Victorian Commission for Gambling and Liquor Regulation
 - o Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation
- Alberta Gaming and Liquor Commission
- Australasian Gaming Council
- British Gambling Commission
- Centre for Gambling Education and Research (Southern Cross University)
- GambleAware®

- Gambling Research Australia
- Gambling Research Exchange Ontario
- Independent Gambling Authority (South Australia)
- Independent Gambling Research Consortium
- National Center for Responsible Gambling
- National Gambling Board South Africa
- Responsible Gambling Council
- Responsible Gambling Infohub
- University of Calgary Alberta Gambling Research Institute

Search terms:

- Problem gambling
 - problem gambl*
- Harm minimisation/harm reduction
 - o harm minimi*ation AND gambl*
 - o harm minimi*ation AND EGM
 - harm reduction AND gambl*
 - harm reduction AND EGM
- Responsible gambling/responsible gaming
 - responsible gambl*
 - o responsible gaming
- Electronic gambling machines
 - o electronic gambling machine*
 - o electronic gaming machine*
 - o EGM
 - o pokies
 - o poker machine*
 - slot machine*

- o video lottery terminal*
- o VLT
- Betting shops/gambling venues/casinos
 - o bet* shop
 - o gambl* AND venue
 - o casino*
- Online gambling/online gaming/online wagering
 - o online gambl*
 - o online gaming
 - o online wager*
- Self-exclusion/self-banning
 - self*exclusion AND gambl*
 - self*ban* AND gambl*
- Pre-commitment technology
 - o pre*commit AND gambl*
 - o pre*commit AND technology
- Venue signage
 - o signage AND gambl*
 - o sign* AND venue AND gambl*
 - o sign* AND in*venue AND gambl*
- Identification of problem gambling
 - o identif* AND problem gambl* AND venue
 - identif* AND problem gambl* AND staff
- ATM removal
 - o automatic teller machine AND gambl*
 - ATM AND gambl*
- On-screen messages

- o player information display AND gambl*
- o PID AND gambl*
- o on*screen message* AND gambl*
- o on*screen message* AND EGM
- (message* OR pop*up message) AND gambl*
- Sound
 - sound AND gambl*
- Bet size
 - bet size
 - bet limit
 - o single bet limit
- Venue size
 - gambl* AND venue AND size
- EGM caps
 - o gambl* AND machine AND (number OR limit OR cap)
 - gambl* AND EGM AND (number OR limit OR cap)
- Licensing
 - gambl* AND licen*
- Operating hours
 - o gambl* AND venue AND hours
 - o gambl* AND operat* AND hours
- Loyalty cards/membership
 - card AND gambl*
 - member AND gambl*
 - loyal* AND gambl*
- Marketing and promotions
 - (market* OR promot*) AND gambl*

Appendix B: RQ1 gambling interventions

Summary of measures that may minimise gambling-related harm

EGMs	Online ¹	Comments/purpose/findings	Refs that cover this topic
X	X	Exists in all Australian jurisdictions but improvements needed. These include multi-venue or jurisdiction wide coverage (now planned for online under new online wagering framework), move to electronic identification (facial detection technology instead of photo) and enrolment - paper-based mode is antiquated, cumbersome and liable to error or breach. Would be readily facilitated under a full universal precommitment system.	Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Dragicevic et al., 2015; Gainsbury, 2014; Hing, Cherney, et al., 2015; Hing, Russell, et al., 2015; Hing et al., 2014; Ladouceur et al., 2017; Meyer et al., 2015; Parke & Rigbye, 2014; Responsible Gambling Council, 2014, 2016; Salis et al., 2015; South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2015
X	х	Staff can be trained to identify gamblers experiencing problems, however interventions are potentially fraught. A simpler workaround is available through behaviour tracking algorithms. This would circumvent the need for awkward or potentially hostile interactions between staff and gamblers in distress. Studies have also shown that interventions by staff are rare. This may also be influenced by management who are motivated by profit to facilitate continued gambling.	Delfabbro et al., 2016; Excell et al., 2014; Haefeli et al., 2011; Hing & Nuske, 2012; Hing et al., 2013; LaPlante et al., 2012; O'Mahony & Ohtsuka, 2015; Quilty & Robinson, 2013; Quilty et al., 2015
	x	x x	x x Exists in all Australian jurisdictions but improvements needed. These include multi-venue or jurisdiction wide coverage (now planned for online under new online wagering framework), move to electronic identification (facial detection technology instead of photo) and enrolment - paper-based mode is antiquated, cumbersome and liable to error or breach. Would be readily facilitated under a full universal precommitment system. x x Staff can be trained to identify gamblers experiencing problems, however interventions are potentially fraught. A simpler workaround is available through behaviour tracking algorithms. This would circumvent the need for awkward or potentially hostile interactions between staff and gamblers in distress. Studies have also shown that interventions by staff are rare. This may also be influenced by management who are

¹ The focus in this review in the online environment is for online wagering.

Intervention	EGMs	Online ¹	Comments/purpose/findings	Refs that cover this topic
Venue size, number of gamblers	х		Larger venues encourage higher losses, encourages reinforcement. Implicit competition in busy venues encourages normative comparison and increases intensity of betting	Rockloff et al., 2011; Young et al., 2012
Venue machine layout	х	х	Think piece only. Observations of spatial layout and lighting appear to minimize scrutiny encouraging intensive gambling.	Adams & Wiles, 2017
Venue lighting, sound	х		Casino context (warm lighting and sounds) together effect reaction times to wins and losses – those in control condition were slower to react after losses and rewards.	Brevers et al., 2015
Static signage (responsible gambling messages)	х	х	Provide information, encourage RG, correct erroneous beliefs etc.	Required in all Australian jurisdictions
Opening hours	х			Gainsbury et al., 2014
Daylight	х		Windows and natural light in venues	Commonsense
Age restrictions	х	х	In jurisdictions where age restrictions exist there is minimal engagement by adolescents	Gainsbury et al., 2014
Restricting children access to gaming area			Reduce exposure and modelling	
Alcohol regulations	х		Licensing requirement for EGM venues to have alcohol license	Gainsbury et al., 2014
			Promotional tool: subsidised or free drinks	

Intervention	EGMs	Online ¹	Comments/purpose/findings	Refs that cover this topic
Smoking regulations	х		Smoking ban in EGM venues – interruption to use resulted in substantial drop in EGM revenue post introduction	Lal & Siahpush, 2008
Cash access: ATM removal & EFTPOS	х		EFTPOS may have undermined in initial reduction in revenue of ATM removal (9.3% real decline)	Thomas, Pfeifer, Moore, Weyer et al., 2013
Cashless gambling			Preferred by operators to improve security. May result in dissociation for gamblers.	Nisbet 2005a, 2005b, 2005c; Nisber et al., 2016
Cheque cashing facilities, Restricting lines of credit	х	Х		
Restrictions on credit betting		х	New legislation and forthcoming Federal Consumer Protection Framework to address this	Financial Counselling Australia, 2015
Inducements, venue promotions	Х	x	Free bets (EGM vouchers), subsidised or free food and drinks,	
Website design	Х	x	Navigation of users to place bets and promotions (rather than review account summary etc.)	
Structural characteristics	x			
Multiple line betting, losses disguised as wins, betting styles			Ability to bet on multiple lines facilitates LDW.	Dixon et al., 2015; Dixon, Graydon, et al., 2014; Dixon et al., 2010; Dixon, Harrigan et al., 2014; Harrigan, Dixon, & Brown, 2015; Harrigan et al., 2014; Templeton, Dixon, Harrigan, & Fugelsand, 2015
Auditory and visual cues	х	х	In addition to evidence above, similarities between online simulated games that replicate real EGMs may reduce gamblers ability to distinguish between free games and gambling.	See above and also Bramley & Gainsbury, 2015

Intervention	EGMs	Online ¹	Comments/purpose/findings	Refs that cover this topic
Spin rate			Influences speed of 'play', continuity, in play betting	
Bet size restrictions	х	x	Maximum and minimum	
Jackpots	х		Encourage and intensify gambling. Large prizes even more so	Browne et al., 2015; Donaldson, Langham, Rockloff, & Browne, 2016; Li, Rockloff, Browne, & Donaldson, 2016; Quilty, Lobo, Zack, Crewe-Browne, & Blaszczynski, 2016; Rockloff, Donaldson, & Browne, 2015; Rockloff & Hing, 2013; Rockloff et al., 2014; State of Queensland, 2010
Load up				
Banknote acceptors				
Bonus games, "free spins" 'metamorphic games'	х	x	Have the appearance of being free but are factored in to the RTP of machine. PG shown to derive greater arousal from bonus games	Belisle, Owens, Dixon, Malkin & Jordan, 2016; Schottler Consulting, 2014
Return to player				
Pre-commitment	х	х	Universal ('mandatory') or optional ('voluntary') enrolment, full or partial systems may include required or optional time or monetary limit setting, binding or non-binding variations exist. Accurate account summaries of activity can be provided in full	Auer & Griffiths, 2013; Blaszczynski et al., 2014; Brevers et al., 2016 Harris & Griffiths, 2017; Kim et al., 2014; Ladouceur et al., 2017; Lucar et al., 2013; Nisbet, Jackson, & Christensen, 2016; Salis et al., 2015; Van Dyke, Jenner, & Maddern, 2014; Walker et al., 2015; Wohl et al., 2013
Dynamic warning messages (e.g. Pop-up messages)	х	х	Message: content ('informative', self-appraisal, personalized, normative feedback, money and time limits), positioning, timing and duration, context (win or loss conditions)	Auer & Griffiths, 2015: Auer et al., 2014; Blaszczynski et al., 2016; Department of Social Services, 2014; Gainsbury et al., 2015a, 2015b; Ginley et al., 2016; Harris & Griffiths, 2017; Harris & Parke, 2016; Harris et al., 2016; Hing, Cherney et al., 2015; Kim et al.,

Intervention	EGMs	Online ¹	Comments/purpose/findings	Refs that cover this topic
				2014; Landon, Palmer du Preez, Bellringer, Page, & Abbott, 2016; Palmer du Preez et al., 2016; Palmer du Preez, 2014; PriceWaterhouseCoopers, 2016; Salis et al., 2015; Wohl et al., 2013; Wohl, Parush, Kim, & Warren, 2014
Clocks on machine	х	х	Pop-up time might be an effective complement to this	Blaszczynski & Gainsbury, 2011
Push messages (e.g. SMS warning)		х	Another platform for account summary or pop-up style messages	Common sense
Behavioural tracking algorithms	х	х	Use to deliver messages and warnings according to money lost, time spent gambling. Could be tailored according to win/loss conditions. Used within precommitment systems	Schellinck & Schrans, 2004, 2007, 2011; Schellinck, Schrans, Bliemel, & Schellinck, 2010
Exposure & accessibility - licensing				
Caps on machine no's	х			South Australian Centre for Economic Studies, 2005
Venue size	х			Rockloff et al., 2011; Young et al., 2012
Operating hours	х	x		Common sense (see alcohol studies)
Promotions/Marketing (external to venue or website)	х	х		Binde, 2014

Inside GAMBLING



See *Inside gambling* for the latest information, evidence and expert opinion on gambling issues in Australia and overseas.



Greater than the sum of our parts



Gambling Harm Awareness Week 2018



Lived experience: Breaking free

Hear from:

- public health experts
- gambling sector professionals
- people with firsthand experience of gambling harm.

Let us know what you'd like to read

If you have ideas for themes or stories for Inside gambling, we would love to hear from you. Visit: insidegambling.com.au/contact-us

RESEARCH REPORT

Identifying effective policy interventions to prevent gambling-related harm

June 2019

CONNECT WITH US ON:



vicrgf



responsiblegambling



Victorian Responsible Gambling Foundation



ResponsibleGambling

responsiblegambling.vic.gov.au

